# **MidAmerica XLIV**

The Yearbook of the Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature

David D. Anderson, Founding Editor Marcia Noe, Editor

The Midwestern Press
The Center for the Study of
Midwestern Literature and Culture
Michigan State University
East Lansing, Michigan 48824-1033

Copyright 2017 by The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature All rights reserved.

Printed in the United States of America.

No part of this work may be reproduced without permission of the publisher.

MidAmerica 2017 (0190-2911) is a peer-reviewed journal that is published annually by The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature.

This journal is a member of the Council of Editors of Learned Journals.

## THE SOCIETY FOR THE STUDY OF MIDWESTERN LITERATURE

http://www.ssml.org/home

#### EDITORIAL COMMITTEE

Marcia Noe, Editor, The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

Marilyn Judith Atlas Ohio University

William Barillas

Robert Beasecker

Robert Dunne

Scott D. Emmert

University of Wisconsin-La Crosse

Grand Valley State University

Central Connecticut State University

University of Wisconsin-Fox Valley

Philip Greasley University of Kentucky

Sara Kosiba Troy University

Nancy McKinney Illinois State University
Mary DeJong Obuchowski Central Michigan University

Andy Oler Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University

Patricia Oman Hastings College Jeffrey Swenson Hiram College

Steven Trout University of South Alabama

**EDITORIAL ASSISTANTS** 

James Arnett Spring Kurtz
Audia Bailey Gale Mauk
Stacy Bradley Heather Palmer
Mackenzie Butera Hayley Southerland
Micah Hallman Michelle Suarez
Shelby Yarbrough

MidAmerica, a peer-reviewed journal of The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature, is published annually. We welcome scholarly contributions from our members on any aspect of Midwestern literature and culture. Except for winners of our annual poetry and prose contests, we do not publish poems, short stories, or creative nonfiction. If you would like to submit a scholarly essay of not more than 15 pages or 3,750 words to be considered for publication in *MidAmerica*, please send a hard copy of your essay by July 1 to Marcia Noe, 1012 Forest Avenue, Chattanooga, TN 37405 and an electronic copy to marcia-noe@utc.edu Please use the seventh edition of the MLA *Handbook*; in documenting sources, use parenthetical citations within your essay with a list of works cited. If you include discursive notes, they should be endnotes that use Arabic, not Roman, numerals, not footnotes. Use no headers, footers, or page numbers. Do not put your name on your essay. Include your contact information in your cover letter to Marcia. Be sure to give your institutional affiliation. Do not submit work that has been previously published, in whole or in part, or that is under consideration by another publication; such submissions will not be considered for publication in MidAmerica.

In Honor of Steven Trout

#### **PREFACE**

On June 1, 2017, members of The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature gathered in East Lansing for its forty-seventh annual meeting. At the awards luncheon on June 2, Steven Trout was named the 2017 winner of the MidAmerica Award for distinguished contributions to the study of Midwestern literature, and Gloria Whelan won the Mark Twain Award for distinguished contributions to Midwestern literature. John Beall was the winner of the Gwendolyn Brooks Poetry Prize for "Self-Portrait," and Jane L. Carman won the Paul Somers Prize for Creative Prose for "Where Am I Who?" Conference highlights included panels on Home and the Midwest, the work of Nobel laureate Bob Dylan, and the Great War.

SSML is currently operating at a loss due to increased expenses in publishing its journals and convening its annual symposium. Major gifts from the late Jane S. Bakerman, David Diamond, and David D. Anderson have enabled us to continue our work while we seek to establish a more stable financial footing for the work ahead. SSML is also grateful to the following members and friends who have made contributions in addition to their dues. As more such contributions are received, and earlier ones are discovered in searching the archives, we will add more names to this Honor Roll: Walter Adams, Robert Beasecker, Gwendolyn Brooks, Ray B. Browne, Mary Ellen Caldwell, Louis J. Cantoni, G.B. Crump, Bernard F. Engel, Kenneth B. Grant, Philip. A. Greasley, Theodore Haddin, Donald Hassler, Janet Ruth Heller, Ted Kennedy, Jean Laming, Barbara Lindquist, Larry Lockridge, Loren Logsdon, Bud Narveson, Marcia Noe, Mary Obuchowski, Tom Page, E. Elizabeth Raymond, Herbert K. Russell, James Seaton, Guy Szuberla, Doug Wixson, Melody Zajdel, and the family and friends of Paul Somers.

## CONTENTS

Preface		6
An Appreciation: James Seaton (1944-2017)	Marcia Noe	8
November 22, 1963: <i>The Dallas Morning News</i> The Gwendolyn Brooks Prize Poem	John Beall	9
Drowning The David Diamond Student Writing Prize	Michele R. Willman	12
George Ade and Essanay Films: Cruel or Unusual Comedy? The David D. Anderson Midwest Heritage P	rize Guy Szuberla	27
Hemingway's "Now I Lay Me": Rivers, Writing, and Prayers	John Beall	41
Reinvigorating Midwestern Studies: A Review E	ssay Marcia Noe	65
Dylan's Destiny: Legends and True Lies: A Review Essay	James A. Lewin	74
Composing Women: Writing, Female Identity, ar Frontier Life in the Nineteenth and Twenty- First Centuries	nd Suzanne Day Brown	89
Becoming James Purdy: The "New" Short Storie The Complete Short Stories of James Purdy	es in Michael Snyder	111
Catherine Barkley's Religious Crisis and A Farewell to Arms	John Fenstermaker	131
Annual Bibliography of Midwestern Literature 2015	Robert Beasecker	142
SSML Conference Information		216
Recent Midwestern Fiction and Poetry		217
Recipients of the Mark Twain Award		219
Recipients of the MidAmerica Award	Back	Cover

# AN APPRECIATION: JAMES SEATON: (1944-2017) MARCIA NOE

With great sadness, I write to report that James Seaton died of cancer on March 29, 2017. An obituary was published in the Lansing State Journal on April 2, 2017, and is available online. I, like many of you, have known Jim since the '80s; those of you who are newer SSML members may remember his Law and Literature panels that he organized and presided over in recent years at our annual conference, or as a fellow Editorial Committee member and peer reviewer for the Society's journals. Others may know him from his publications as a thoughtful, insightful, provocative, and productive scholar. For me, James exemplified the gentleman scholar in the best sense of that word; he was invariably pleasant and cordial, respectful of those whose opinions differed from his own, helpful to the younger scholars and a very active member of SSML for over four decades who richly deserved the MidAmerica award for distinguished contributions to Midwestern literature, which he won in 2008. I deeply mourn his passing, am grateful to have known him, and am honored to have been able to call him a colleague.

The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

### NOVEMBER 22, 1963: The Dallas Morning News John Beall

I

President Kennedy will get A thick, juicy steak When he visits Dallas Friday.

But some of the guests At his Trade Mart luncheon May get thicker, juicier steaks—

"A would-be assassin couldn't be sure Of poisoning the President's meal Unless he put poison in every steak

Served at the luncheon," A spokesman explained On Wednesday.

II

The Menu:
Fresh Fruit Cup
Top Sirloin Club Steak (8 ounces)
Tossed Green Salad
French-Cut Green Beans Almondine
Rolls and Butter
Apple Pie
Coffee

#### III

In the Mart the red phone
Started ringing. Bystanders paled
Before hearing it was only
The company checking connections.
Not affected by the visit:
Business, which continues Friday as usual,
And the flock of playful parakeets
Who dwell in the courtyard.

#### IV

A scout car occupied by Deputy Chief Lumpkin will travel a mile ahead To alert the motorcade of traffic jams. Curry and Sheriff Decker will ride In the President's party.

#### V

"Welcome, Mr. Kennedy, to Dallas... A city that rejected your policies In 1960 and will do so again in '64.

"Why is Latin America turning Communist, Despite your Ivory-Tower pronouncements? Why did you host and salute Tito—

"Moscow's Trojan Horse—just a short time After Khruschev? Why did Cambodia kick The U.S. out after we poured millions

"To its ultraleftist government? Why has Gus Hall, who heads The U.S. Communist Party,

"Announced he'll support Your campaign in '64? Why Have you banned the showing "Of a film by the HUAC Exposing Communism in America? Why have you scrapped the Monroe Doctrine

"In favor of the 'Spirit of Moscow'?
Mr. Kennedy, as citizens, we DEMAND
Answers," AMERICAN FACT-FINDING COMMITTEE.

VI

At an informal press conference In his Baker Hotel Suite Nixon Predicts that Kennedy will drop Johnson from the Democratic ticket If the race gets close. "If they think The race a shoo-in, they will keep Lyndon."

#### VII

Dallas sheds its sharp cleavages At noon today in extending the hand Of fellowship to the President.

Opposition is not personal. Today welcome is extended regardless Of party and belief.

In the battle with history's Most evil conspiracy, our country's future Is secure if, as Milton wrote

Of Cromwell, we meet each crisis with "Faith and Matchless Fortitude."

Collegiate School

#### DROWNING

#### MICHELE R. WILLMAN

I didn't realize at the age of ten that my mother's languid attitude, her calm, easy manner, was actually a wine-induced stupor. I spent my afternoons lingering in the front yard of our rust-colored wood-sided rambler letting my friends admire my new dangling Michael Jackson earrings. The ones with the picture from the *Thriller* album cover where he's reclining on one elbow and is still black. My mom would materialize on the porch, just outside the door, not quite stepping down to the second level, wine glass in hand, red—I think now it was Cabernet—and call for me to come in for dinner. Maybe all the moms in suburbia had wine glasses affixed to their smooth, white, Dove-lotioned hands. Or maybe it was just mine.

I remember the Christmas my dad custom-built her a wine cabinet and placed it reverently in the corner of the formal dining room. The one we never ate in. He was proud of his work. It was cherry wood with inlaid double doors and held twelve bottles. I know this because my baby sister Celia counted them. We always called her Baby Celie though at the time she must have been three. There were always twelve bottles in the cabinet. Every time Celia counted. And there was always a glass in my mother's hand.

I remember the last day of school before Christmas break. My big sister Stephanie was supposed to pick me up from school. She drove. She didn't like to pick me up because that meant she didn't get to sit around with the senior boys after school. Allen. That was the one she liked. But that day she didn't come. I waited by the lamppost like I was supposed to. It was cold. Crisp cold. The kind of cold you can tolerate if you are moving, walking briskly, knowing there's a warm house waiting to invite you in. But not the kind of cold you can stand in. My big toes were starting to feel numb as they pushed against the fronts of my khaki moon boots, the left one almost protruding through the loosening threads between the nylon upper and the rubber sole. My mom had promised to get the bigger boots out of the

cluttered storage room, but she hadn't gotten around to it yet. Anyway. It would just be another pair of khaki moon boots with the red and blue stripe, the kind that Stephanie had liked five years ago, but that fewer and fewer kids were wearing. Margaret Reel had come to school that year with Doc Martens. Now Amy and Lisa said they were getting them for Christmas too. Maybe if I put some duct tape over the protruding toe, the moon boots would last a little longer.

I wasn't sure what I was getting for Christmas that year. I hadn't seen my mom go shopping. Maybe she did it during the day, with Celia. But when I got home, if it was a good day, Mom was in the kitchen and I could hear onions sizzling over the sound of the J. Geils Band. I liked them and mom did too. I think it made her feel cool to listen to the same music as us. Celia would be playing Lite-Brite in the living room—she no longer ate the pieces—and Stephanie would stomp off to her room and put on her new cassette of KISS, neatly drowning out everything else.

If it was a bad day, the silent house greeted us, and I could see mom from the front porch, lying on the davenport with her eyes closed. Wine glass on the water-stained coffee table. Celia quietly playing Lite-Brite on the living room floor. She would look up but she wouldn't run to greet us. She was intent on her designs. First the rainbow, then the clown. Stephanie's door slamming broke the silence, then KISS would start up.

Those were sandwich nights. PB&J or cheese, not grilled cheese, just cheese. On spongy white Wonder Bread. The kind that was supposed to be good for kids. Dad was good with a skill saw but he didn't use the stove much. I remember him making eggs once after a party my parents had. Very precisely. Leaning over as he adjusted the gas as if to remove any parallax error. He scooped the eggs into my blue plastic bunny bowl where their heat permanently rippled the sides. As he ate, he held the bowl just under his chin and scooped the eggs into his mouth in a single motion, somehow keeping his moustache clean. He ate like my customers at the restaurant where I work downtown. Eating their ramen with chopsticks, the bowls inches from their downy faces, stubble breaking through the skin even as the lunch rush pours in. Dad stood a foot in front of our old RCA leaning into it as if he couldn't quite make out the figures on the screen, spooning the eggs into his lax mouth absentmindedly.

I wonder if he leaned in this way to look at my mother. To see her figure more clearly as it lay naked and cold, silent in the cooling

water. Did he look into her eyes to see if they were moving? Did the tepid water cover the sharp jut of her chin, her too-sharp nose? Were her features softened by the floating fan of her soft brown hair, her best feature, as she lay there, apparently dozing and letting the troubles of the world wash away?

I remember. Fourth grade. The last day of school before Christmas break. December 21. Winter solstice. The shortest day of the year. My dad found her in the bath tub. Called the paramedics. Hit her head, Dad said. That's all he said. Hit her head. Years later I asked Grandma Bea if he'd ever said more about that day. But he hadn't, she said.

Still standing numbly by the lamppost as the passing cars stopped briefly to collect the elementary children and then carried on, I poked my toe up again through the emerging hole in my boot and glanced again down the street. Eventually, Mrs. Lagerfield, who lived across the street, came and took me home.

Later, Grandma Bea said she didn't know anything about it, but she wouldn't look me in the face. Uncle Charlie didn't know either. I didn't ask, but I could tell by the way his eyes frosted over whenever her name was mentioned. Last week I called Steph out in California to ask her if Dad had ever said anything but I chickened out when Raoul answered the phone. I didn't know if his kids would be there and I didn't want to upset anyone. His oldest girl must be about ten. Like me, then. Like I was then. Just as I told him I'd talk to Steph later he'd put her on the phone. Her voice was a quick and sharp staccato, not at all like mom's low, slow murmur. Her comforting hum had woken me up every morning and put me to sleep every night.

"Say your prayers, sweetie pie," she would always say. "Pray for the morning."

"Josie? What do you want?" Steph had asked, direct as always, but not meaning to be rude. I heard her take a drag before asking, "How's Baby Celie? Is she ok?"

"Yes, she's fine. We're fine. Cold. I don't think it's been over zero for two weeks," I had exaggerated.

"Good, good." Another drag. A long pause. "So Raoul and the kids are here. Decorating a tree and all that. They insisted. Said my place needed a little sprucing up. Damn tree takes up half the living room. I can hardly get to my sofa." Another drag. Another pause. "But you haven't seen the new place. You and Baby should come out

here. Bring Grandma Bea—unless you can't take her out of that place. Can you take her out of that place? You'll have to sleep on the floor. Or at Raoul's. You could stay at Raoul's. He's got extra room when the kids are with Sally." Drag. Pause. "So, I gotta get back. To work that is. Kids'll have this place looking better than the Grinch's by the time they get done. You guys should come out. Let me know."

"We can take Grandma Bea out," I had broken in, "but her hip, you know, it's not so good after the fall. I don't think . . . ." I trailed off.

"Yeah, yeah. Well, you think about it. I gotta get back. We'll talk soon." Drag. "Bye!"

"Bye," I had echoed to the empty line, trying to imagine strings of tinsel polluting Stephanie's sparse domestic life.

At our first visit, she'd only owned three plates, one for each of us, which she'd washed, dried, and put away in the dull fiberboard cupboards after each use. She'd bought the third one special, for Baby Celie, she said, and after each meal Celie could look down into her plate and see the French ladies in their satin gowns languishing in the toile pattern, under the trees, heads thrown back, glasses in hand

We'd stayed a week with Steph, Grandma Bea calling every night to check on us since it had only been six months since Dad and it was Celie's first time away from home for so long. Steph took us to Universal Studios, where she'd gotten a job right out of school while she was working on launching her "real career." And later that year we saw her name "Stephanie Ward, back-up to the second assistant director," or some such thing, on the credits for *Swamp Thing from the White Lagoon*.

So I hadn't asked Steph then and I hadn't called her back. And Celia? Well, she wouldn't know anything anyway. What could Dad have said to her before he died, a ten-year-old kid, her nose always stuck in a book, the Black Stallion series or Nancy Drew, emerging only at meals to inhale her PB&J, then retreating back to her room, the one we'd used to share before I took over Steph's abandoned water bed at the back of the house, past the kitchen, next to the laundry room. The whoosh-whoosh of the rotating t-shirts and jeans was easier on the ears than Dad's dragon-like snore. Though Celie never said a word about it.

Staring at the phone, thinking about calling Steph again, I glance at the clock and instead head to the bedroom to get dressed for work.

Black pants. Black shirt. Name tag. Soft brown hair, I observe in the mirror. Too thin. Too limp. Ponytail. Sometimes I wish I was prettier.

Sometimes I wished mom was prettier. Like the other moms. The ones who went to work. Who feathered their hair and wore make-up. Her hair lay too long and too loose past her shoulders, sometimes bunching up in the back of her cowl-neck sweaters. But when she turned her head to call my name, unwittingly revealing my hiding place behind the arborvitae during our sixth game of kick-the-can, the strands broke free from the cowls and swept forward, drawing attention away from her face. The brown waves floated around her in the light breeze.

I wonder if she thought of us as her head slipped below the water. Did she close her eyes? Was it because of us—the tedium, the squabbling, the door-slamming, the demands? Or in spite of us? Was it because of us that she lasted so long?

When I get home from the restaurant at 4:00 pm I open a packet of Maruchen Ramen, crunching the dry noodles into a bowl with some water and nuking it for a minute. The dry brown powder I empty on top of it barely resembles food even as it makes my mouth water. I take it with a Rolling Rock into the living room and sit down to absorb Oprah, thinking while I do that I should call Celia, check up, see how she is doing. But I'm not sure when she said shed be home from school. Basketball was it now? Or cross-country? Maybe she had to wait for a ride home from the twins. I know Uncle Charlie never got her a car. Nicholas Cage waltzes onto Oprah's stage with a loud approval from the audience and a bow. I always did like his smile.

Oprah is followed by *Cold Case Files* and I get sucked in because it is easier than getting up to balance the dirty bowl and spoon on top of the precarious stack of crusted bowls threatening to tip out of the sink. On the TV now is a picture of a blue and white 1955 Chevrolet, a hardtop, I note, a common model. The vehicle is sitting next to a large hole in the ground and the front of it seems to be encased in gray stone of some kind. Cement? Concrete? The back of the vehicle looks salvageable. My dad would be salivating over those quarter panels if he was still around to see this. In a corner of the screen is a photo of a pert blonde woman with a pink headband enclosing her bouffant. The narrator tells us, those of us too lazy to go do our dishes and so riveted to his every word, that this is the case of Toni Martha, who went missing one night while her twelve-year-old daughter was

asleep in the next room, never to be seen again. Earlier this year, they finally found the car she'd been driving before she disappeared. The screen shifts to a weeping, mousy-haired, overweight woman, presumably the aforementioned twelve-year-old girl of the cold case, who sobs that she knew her mother would never leave her. Her mother wasn't suicidal like people said. It was foul play. I nod agreeably. Of course it was foul play. Her mother wouldn't just leave her like that in the middle of the night. In the middle of the afternoon. Someone or something took her. They took her. With her blonde bouffant spilling over her face. Facedown in the Chevy, deep in the suffocating cement. The cold case reminds me vaguely of a book I've read or a story I've heard before that I just can't put my finger on. I let my eyes slip closed. Just for a moment. Recline back on the sofa. My soft brown hair fanning about my face.

The phone rings just as I am starting to open my eyes and I am getting hungry again. *JAG* on the TV and I'm thinking about grabbing another beer. Instead, I pull myself off the checkered cushions to answer it. Celia? Steph.

"Hey, so, I was thinking about what we were talking about last week, about the visit. I know Grandma Bea can't come, but you and Baby could come and maybe even Uncle Charlie and the twins, Dusty and . . . Rooster? What's that other one? Red?" She finishes quickly, inhales deeply, desperately, as if the string of words has taken her away from the satisfying inhalation for too long.

"I could get you tickets. I know waitressing doesn't pay that well and I don't know what Baby does for money. Is she on an allowance or something? What about that money from Dad? Did you get money from Dad? Raoul said he would help out. With the tickets. We don't have the kids this year for Christmas so . . . ." Drag and exhale, a little less desperately now as her request becomes clear and she comes to the end of her persuasion.

"Hey. Hi. Steph. That sounds . . . great." I am still groggy from my half-doze on the couch and my stomach rumbles. "But, when? Celie starts her school break next week. I think. Aren't tickets hard to get at Christmas at the last minute? And expensive?"

"But you want to get away from all that snow, right? And the news said you wouldn't get temps above freezing for another three weeks." She actually checked the Minnesota weather reports. "It's warm here. In the '60s. Sweatshirt weather—"

I laugh. Try shorts weather. Her years away from Minnesota have made her soft. Really out of touch, I think.

She stops. Offended by my snort. She seems oddly, uncharacteristically aware that I am even on the line. Most conversations we have begin and end with big sisterly advice and leave little room for comment.

"You're not coming." A statement. Almost a pout. After years of us not coming. "We don't have the funds, Steph. I'd like to. I really would—"

"We will get the tickets and you can pick them up at the airport. I will call Uncle Charlie and find out when Baby Celie is done with school. You get time off from that Chinese dump you work for and come out and see us for Christmas." Click. Just like that. No chance to hear the final drag on her ash-laden cigarette. Perhaps with all the chatter the ashes had fallen like snow, gently, onto the red and green tinsel, strung across the room.

In Los Angeles, the sun is blinding. Literally blinding. But different than that winter glare off a Minnesota pasture covered in pure, white, even, crisp, mid-winter snow. We leave the airport sloughing our extra layers, having bundled up to avoid bringing our winter coats, but now aware of the inappropriateness of our fleece Gopher sweatshirts and multi-colored windbreakers. Steph is pointing out the palm trees and the low line of the city and the mountains in the distance. Celie is quiet and eyeing Raoul suspiciously, not remembering him from the last time we were here. He is quiet, but polite, shorter than Steph by a hair, but broader. She's lost weight and her brown hair seems listless in the dull warmth. Raoul guides us to his Lexus and puts our duffels in the trunk.

In the front seat, Steph shifts her body to look at us and holds up a sagging plastic mistletoe, some of the berries missing. "Merry Christmas! Kisses to you! I have my two best girls with me and it's going to be a great time!" Celie shifts in her seat. I glance at her, wondering if she's feeling what I'm feeling, the expectation, the pre-emptive disappointment, but she's looking out the window at the cars whizzing by on the freeway. It is December 21.

Steph's apartment in Culver City, on the fourth floor of a modest building, is like I imagined it, sparsely furnished, but now oozing Christmas. She opens the door with an uncharacteristic hesitancy; the tinsel and bright twinkling lights do not suit her. I think Raoul should

know this by now, but it was not Raoul, I remember, who adorned it, but the kids, Felipe, Pedro, and, what was the girl again? Lola. We step from the brightness of the outdoors, the fluorescent hallway, into the twinkling room. Strings of red and green lights crisscross the ceiling. The Christmas tree does indeed take up half of the front room which itself is the width of the apartment. The ornaments on the tree look as if they are about to wage battle. Walmart standard-issue red, green, silver, and gold glass balls compete with homemade macaroni and popcorn strings, pretzel-frames with children's faces grinning out from them, innocently. Steph is chattering again as she lights up another cigarette and I've missed the first half of her instructions. We are to put our duffels in the bedroom, straight through to the back, as I understand it. I peer down the short hallway that bisects the room. Steph will take the couch, her head nestled under the overhanging branches of the enormous tree. She is pouring the lemonade that was standing, iced, on the counter top and Raoul is stowing our now extraneous layers in the tiny closet next to the door.

Celie stands expectantly, looking at me holding her duffel, her stature noticeable in the cramped space. She holds herself inward always. Her shoulders shrugging as if she is trying to shrink, as if her height, the space she takes up, is too much for her. She will grow into herself, I think, as I study her. She will come to own it. To own herself. Her height. Herself. In contrast, I am the shortest of the three of us, the three sisters. We never compared heights as we were growing up, the ages between us making it seemingly impossible that the younger of us would ever catch up to the older. This is perhaps the first time we are together in our grown-up heights, our grown-up selves. Raoul is holding out the lemonade to me and Celie. She takes it absently, but drinks thirstily. We are not used to the heat even as modest as it is. I shrug at Raoul, the two duffels in my hands, and head down the hall to the door at the back.

Steph's bedroom has a window straight across from the door and I look out expecting to see the skyline of Los Angeles, but I am facing the wrong way, north maybe. It's hard to tell in the midday sun. The décor is simple and tasteful, tan bedspread, no downy comforter like the ones we grew up with. The ones you could snuggle down into and giggle when Mom tried to find your head, patting you gently on the bottom and saying, "Here she is. I found her head." And giggling some more. The spread is turned down with a minimum of throw pillows at the head, a masculine concession perhaps, and I remember

this is really Raoul's room too. I set down the duffels and retreat from the thought of my sister and Raoul together in the bed, oddly squeamish.

From the kitchen, Steph is rattling off her plans for the week. There are a few things she wants to do that have closing times over the holiday, so we may need to spend a night or two at home, maybe even an afternoon, but she's still working on it. She wonders if Celie wants to go to Disneyland? Is that something teenagers like to do? Because they are open every day, even on Christmas, and so we could knock that out when other things are closed. There is no talk of Christmas dinner, Christmas presents—though I see a few childishly wrapped tokens under the tree—Christmas celebration, Christmas caroling, Christmas. Without any kids here, now that Celie is an adult—except for her potential interest in Disneyland—Christmas doesn't really have to happen. But, then, Christmas hasn't really happened. Not really. For a long time.

When they took Mom away, her face covered, not even a strand of her long brown hair found its way out of the stark, white sheet. The lights of the ambulance flashed a red streak against the pale siding supplementing the red and green Christmas bulbs hanging down from the soffits. There was no accompanying woo-woo of the siren. There was no need. Dad got in beside Mom after they hoisted her up, looking lost, absent, staring at the figures moving efficiently around the gurney, the figures climbing into the driver's seat of the ambulance. And they drove away. I stood in the empty driveway next to Mrs. Lagerfield's Buick. Steph's Toyota was absent. Celie stood precariously, crying, and clinging to Mrs. Lagerfield's knees.

Hit her head, Dad said to me and Steph later that night, when Steph was back from wherever Steph went and when he'd returned home from the hospital. Mrs. Lagerfield had put us to bed in our own rooms and I don't remember her going home. Steph left again sometime later, maybe after Dad went to bed. Must have been. I heard the car turn over a couple times in the cold before it caught. It never was very reliable, that Toyota, well past its prime, but Mom always said it was what we could afford. And Steph was lucky to have a vehicle to drive at all since Mom didn't need it most days. Steph drove it away from the house that night and, later, she drove it all the way to California. Somehow it kept running, probably grateful to trade in the Minnesota winters for the mild, soothing seasons of California.

And here we are, enjoying the mild weather, drinking lemonade,

under the shade of a gigantic pine, its scent mixed with the wafting cigarette smoke, stifling the room. I go to open a window over the sofa, hesitating to put my weight on its skinny wooden legs, but needing the air, only to be pre-empted by Steph.

"The air's on, Sweetie," she assures me. "We keep it on in the winter here. When we are having one of these warm ones. You really don't want to let that outside air in, anyway. They say it's polluted." She takes another drag from her cigarette, holding it expertly in her left hand as she pours something with a Smirnoff label into her lemonade. Raoul has lit up now as well and I cross to the counter separating the small kitchen from a dining room table and hold out my glass. Celie is perched on the only chair in the living room, across from the tree where no branches brush her face or get tangled in her long blonde ponytail. The chair's spindly legs and rounded top seem more decorative than functional.

"So, first we'll check out Hollywood Boulevard and all that and then I have tickets for a show tonight. Raoul can't come to the show, but he can drive around with us this afternoon. Right, Raoul?" He nods. I'm not sure if I've heard him speak.

I lie in Steph's bed that night, Steph and Raoul's bed, with Celie's warm feet brushing my calf. I remember her feet being cold. Maybe it was just the weather. Or maybe little kids had colder feet. She'd slipped into my bed that night. After Mrs. Lagerfield left. After Steph left. After Dad went out. Her feet were cold like she'd been the one standing by the lamppost, her toe protruding from the hole in the upper, instead of the one at home in the living room, the furnace thumping away merrily, heating our home for Christmas. Her breathing had been raspy, like she was getting a cold, but maybe it was just from swallowing the snot and the tears that she'd shed in the hours before she slept. Her body curled into me then, folded into itself, into me, like it did when she was trying not to take up so much space. But now, tonight, it curls away from me, facing the bright window filled with a city glow that I'm not used to and that is keeping me awake. I slide out of the bed and shuffle to the kitchen in search of the Smirnoff that we hadn't finished earlier. I don't have far to look as the bottle sits, inviting, on the countertop. The lemonade is gone or MIA so I take down a glass from the cupboard and pour it neat. Taking a relieving sip, I breathe in the pine, the lingering smoke, probably some smog, and push the air from my lungs audibly, hard. "Josie?" I hear the quiet inquisition from the couch. "What time is it? What day is it?"

Steph sounds groggy and slightly raspy. I don't remember ever hearing her groggy. I don't remember being around her at night. It is disconcerting to hear this low voice coming from under the white sheet, lit by the glow from the window, looking like a bed of snow with the tree branches hanging over it, casting a shadow on the floor.

"Sorry. It's nearly midnight I guess. It's Monday still. I couldn't sleep. I just needed a drink. It's warm, I mean. I was thirsty, I mean. I'm not used to it."

"No. I mean what date is it?"

"Uh. Almost Christmas. December something. December 21." Winter solstice.

"Yes."

"So, still night. Why are you up? Did I wake you? I'm sorry."

"Is there any of that left?" She sits, emerging from under the whiteness, brown hair lank when I expect it to be full of static in the crackling dry winter air, but the air isn't dry and crackling. The furnace isn't humming.

I cross over to her with the bottle and then, realizing I haven't gotten another glass, I hand her mine. She doesn't sip, but drains it, effortlessly, and holds out the glass. I refill, higher this time, not a pour, and we pass the glass back and forth, sharing like little kids sipping soda from a can. Only we'd never shared a can of soda, Steph, as the older sibling, being understandably possessive of her rights to her own soda cans. I giggle as two children might, alone in the dark, after hours, sneaking soda from the fridge. Or cigarettes. Or vodka. I missed this growing up, all of us growing up as onlys, never at the same school, never having the same friends.

Steph giggles too, or snorts. She is awake now, her tone familiar again as she barks, "There's another bottle in the cupboard. Over the fridge. It should be full. And get my cigarettes off the counter."

I cross dutifully to get them, her voice compelling nothing less, and find the full bottle just as she'd indicated in the cupboard above the refrigerator, the same familiar label as the bottle we just polished off: Smirnoff raspberry. I pick up the cigarettes and the lighter next to them, but before bringing them over to her open, waiting hand, I slap the pack against my open palm a few times, flip it open and shake one out. Lighting it inexpertly while still holding the bottle, I suck the smoke into my lungs, feeling the heat too fast and coughing a lit-

tle, covering my mouth awkwardly with my other hand.

"Novice." Steph quips and waggles her fingers for me to bring her the pack.

We open the second bottle, still sharing the one glass, like fugitives, blowing smoke into the piney-scented air.

"So. Disneyland tomorrow. Raoul can't go. Well, he could, but he doesn't want to take a whole day off for that. He'll join us tomorrow night. There's this great Chinese place, not like your Midwestern Chinese place, or Japanese, or whatever it is. But real Chinese food. And you won't even have to wait the tables." This last stings a little, but I know it hadn't meant to. I am aware, she is aware, I am in my mid-twenties, college-degree abandoned, serving ramen in a wannabe Midwestern Asian restaurant in Minnesota. Never having left the place where we grew up. Well, I have to be there for Celie, I think, until she finishes school. For Grandma Bea, until she, well, until I don't have to be.

"Then, the next day I will take you back to Universal Studios." Drag. "I know we already did that—"

"Yeah, like seven years ago." Cough.

"-but you will like seeing it again. They've got lots of new stuff-"

The clock in the kitchen chimes in to interrupt her plans. Midnight, but it seems much later. I pass her the glass to shut her up for a minute, or at least for a few swallows. December 22. Winter.

I'd woken the next morning not having remembered falling asleep, Celie still beside me, red-faced, asleep. The house quiet. Even the furnace taking a rest from its huffing. Then, I'd heard the clanking of dishes in the kitchen. Breakfast! No school! Christmas vacation! I'd rolled cautiously over Baby Celie's sleeping body and clumped to the kitchen, sure of eggs and toast and hash browns. Sure on this day we would have a big breakfast to celebrate. The table was empty and I'd crossed into the kitchen to discover my dad. His back was toward me and he was wearing his gray work shirt, unbuttoned, its tails flapping behind him exposing the white t-shirt underneath. He'd picked up another glass from the counter beside him, immersed it in the soapy water in the sink, methodically scrubbed it with Grandma Bea's homemade scrubber pad, and placed it on the drying rack on the other side. With the others. With all of the others. Tall ones. Short ones. Some with a slim bulb protruding from a delicate stem. Others bulbous and denser, wide-bottomed, but with a narrow

top. I'd felt disappointment at not seeing the eggs sizzling on the stove. Then, annoyance. Why wasn't Mom making me breakfast this morning? Why was Dad in the kitchen? Why wasn't Mom washing the dishes? Mom. In her white sheet. In the ambulance. Not coming back to do the dishes.

The swallow doesn't stop Steph for long and she launches into the plans for the following day, Christmas Eve, a drive to the beach, the Pacific Coast Highway. I fill the glass quickly and hand it to her again without taking a swallow for myself. My head is already buzzing and I am beginning to feel a little peckish.

"Steph. December 22."

"I know." She pauses and takes a long drag then and I follow suit. We breathe the smoke out slowly, the only sound our exhalations.

"December 21. December 22. December 23. December 24. December 25. Only three days until Christmas."

"You know I mean—"

"I know. Mom. But all that was a long time ago, Josie. A long time ago." She speaks in her quick staccato. "I thought the past was behind us. And there's Dad, what about him?" She sounds suddenly sober now, when she couldn't be. I pour the last of the bottle into the glass and drain it myself.

"Cancer. Kind of hard to fake cancer. Especially the fast kind."

"Well, it's kind of hard to fake dead, altogether, isn't it? Do we have to do this again, Josie? Haven't we done this enough?" She is irritated now. It creeps into her voice and sounds unnatural. Not her usual, pointed tone.

I look at her incredulously. Do this again? Do what again? We haven't done it. Isn't that why we're here? December 22. Winter. Why had she called? Why this week? Why this year?

"'Hit her head,' he said," I say. "How many people hit their head in the bathtub, Steph? How many people?"

"Do you want me to look it up?" Her edge of irritation turning nasty.

"People do."

Celia's whisper comes quietly from the hall, her body in shadow. "People do." She crosses into the middle of the room. Barefoot. Tentative. "You're drunk. You smell."

"I'm not." "I'm not." We protest simultaneously, automatically, and giggle, a softening of any growing tension.

"You are. You both are. But I'm not. I don't touch that stuff and you shouldn't either." Her command comes out a whimper. She needs more tips from Steph to sound commanding, matter-of-fact.

I look up at her tall frame, lit from the window, her blonde hair released from its high ponytail and allowed to trail over her shoulders. She looks less stoop-shouldered from my angle on the couch, but not confident, just bigger.

"People do what, Celie? People do what?" Steph growls in an unnatural, low voice. "Were you listening to us? Eavesdropping?"

When we were younger this would have shut her up, but Celie presses on. "People do hit their heads. Hit their heads in the bathtub." She says quietly.

"Of course they do." Steph sits up. Stands up. Crosses to Celie. Transfers her cigarette to her mouth to take Celie's hand in hers. Giving comfort. Or showing solidarity.

Celie doesn't pull away, but I can see that her hand is limp, resisting Steph's pressure.

"But Mom didn't."

Steph stills. And then the room is filled with the slow drag of her inhalation and exhalation. She turns her head to blow the smoke away from Celie, waves her hand to clear the air in front of Celie's face.

"What." It is staccato, that one question. That one statement. "You don't know anything. You were just a baby. Baby Celie."

I find myself standing too, unsteadily, light-headed, hungry. The empty bottle still in my hand and the stub of a cigarette in the other. I drop it on the floor and step on it with my stockinged foot. Grind it into Steph's wooden floorboards.

"I do know. I was there. I was the one who was there." This too comes out a whine, then she turns and pulls away from Steph's comforting hands. "And where were you? Where were you ever? With Allen? With Ben? With Raoul? You weren't there and you didn't see what I saw. You all didn't see what I saw." She turns her accusing eyes to me and I don't see Baby Celie anymore with the blonde ringlets playing Lite-Brite on the living room floor. "You didn't see what I saw," she repeats, quieter still. She seems to be losing steam before she's even begun to fight.

We face her, no longer on opposite sides, but united against her and Steph takes her hand again. Harder this time. I blink twice to keep the scene in focus, bring my hand to my face, but the cigarette is no longer there.

"What did you see, Celie? What was it you saw, that day? You were just a baby. You don't know what you saw. Dad said she hit her head. Hit her head in the bathtub and drowned. I guess. She drowned in the bathtub. Dad said."

"Dad wasn't there."

Of course Dad was there. He was there when Mrs. Lagerfield's Buick pulled into the driveway. He was there when they pushed the white-sheeted gurney out of the house. He was there with Celie when Mom was in the bathtub. He said she hit her head. He knew she did. That's what he told us. Told Grandma Bea. Told Uncle Charlie. Told the police.

"He wasn't there. And then he was there," she continues, steady now. Sure of herself, of the memories she has been carrying with her. "When he lifted her out. He was there when he lifted her out and he knocked the glass off the side of the bathtub and it shattered and I cut my toe and it bled. A lot. Quite a bit, it seemed like. So there was blood on the floor where I cut my toe on the glass. And Dad came when he lifted her out."

"But he was there." I speak, finding my voice though it sounds strange to me, interrupting Celie's quiet determination and Steph's persistence. "He was there when Mom . . . hit her head. In the bathtub."

"He wasn't there." She looks at me, defiant now. Growing taller, almost a head taller than me.

"Call Grandma Bea. Call her," she challenges, animated suddenly and taking up space. "She'll tell you what I told her. Even now, she will tell you."

But I don't need to call Grandma Bea. I don't want to wake her up. What time is it in Minnesota anyway? I don't need to call her. Anyway. I am drowning. Drowning in the glow from the Christmas bulbs that Celie flicks on, reckless, showing our forms to the neighboring apartments, standing, all three of us now, in the center of the room.

Bemidji State University

# GEORGE ADE AND ESSANAY FILMS: CRUEL OR UNUSUAL COMEDY?

#### GUY SZUBERLA

Just before World War I, during the years when silent movies were booming into an industry, "The Goat Man" wrote a weekly gossip column for the strangely titled trade magazine, *Motography: Exploiting Motion Pictures*. Most weeks, "The Goat Man" restyled press releases and dropped a line or two of insider talk. On 18 April 1914, sniping and snickering as usual, he informed his readers that the writer and humorist George Ade (1866-1944) had signed a contract with Essanay Films of Chicago: "The Essanay News announces George Ade is an exclusive Essanay scenario writer. And the *News* isn't stingy about the size of the type used in its big announcement. Nothing short of the sign over the door could make more noise" (MG 266).<sup>1</sup>

Essanay's flakmeisters had good reason to order up banner headlines in the biggest type fonts and boldest print. A nationally syndicated columnist for years, the author of the best-selling *Fables in Slang* (1899) and *More Fables in Slang* (1900), a playwright with more than a half-dozen Broadway hit plays and musicals, Ade, in almost every respect, could fill the billing that Essanay ads soon gave him: "America's greatest humorist" (MPW 6 June 1914: 1347). His plays—comedies like *The College Widow* (1904) and musicals like *The Slim Princess* (1907)—had earned him the reputation of "the most successful American playwright" (Kelly 192). In 1914, when he turned to film work, Ade was near the height of his prestige and popularity.

For the next three and a half years, while working under contract with Essanay Films, Ade wrote scenarios and treatments, supplied and edited subtitles, acted in a cameo role in one film, and, now and then, visited the set to "personally supervise" the filming of his fables (MPN 3 Oct.1914: 57).<sup>2</sup> With his help, and sometimes with his

grudging consent, Essanay adapted his fables, one of his plays, and the musical *The Slim Princess* (1915). The IMDb (Internet Movie Database) gives Ade credit for over one hundred Essanay films. About ninety of these are "film fables," mostly one or two-reelers adapted from Ade's popular "fables in slang."

George Ade's fables and short stories, at first glance, do not look like ready-made material for silent film comedy, particularly the knockabout kind that Essanay had been routinely making and marketing. Essanay's weekly releases of "whirlwind slapstick," "rural comedy," and "farce," like most silent film comedies before World War I, were more often than not steeped in ethnic and sexist stereotypes, motivated by violent actions, and happily indifferent to narrative form.<sup>3</sup> Their first production, An Awful Skate; or, the Hobo on Rollers (1907), was short, crude, and plotless, pioneer slapstick bursting with manic energy and terrifying speed: "stunt comedy" in the language of the silent movie trade. Ben Turpin, the hobo and awful skater, rolled haphazardly over the sidewalks and streets of Chicago's Near North Side. A cameraman filmed him as he knocked down pedestrians and crashed into anything that got in his way. The film was a surprise hit and a big moneymaker (Smith 73-4). Spurred on by this success, Essanay repeated the simple formula in Hev There! Look Out! (1907), and followed with a steady run of other "whirlwind slapstick" productions. As early as 1910, Essanay was branding itself "The House of Comedy Hits." "We are," they added in an unqualified piece of self-promotion, "the most popular producers of comedy films in the world" (MPW, 23 April 1910: 663).

George K. Spoor and Gilbert M. Anderson had formed Essanay in the summer of 1907, a time when slapstick and westerns (and their own hybrid, "western comedies") accounted for the most film rentals and reliably filled theater seats (Smith 94). Shortly before and after signing Ade, Spoor and Anderson (the initials of their surnames combine in Essanay) began to buy up the rights to popular plays, current magazine stories, and best-selling novels. Lists of screen credits in the "Essanay Film Manufacturing Records" at the Chicago History Museum include the names of more than one hundred writers, most minor and now forgotten. Essanay adapted the work of Chicago novelists Edwin Balmer, Hobart Chatfield-Taylor, James Oliver Curwood, and Samuel Merwin; they brought the mystery stories of Mary Roberts Rinehart to the screen and produced the first American film version of *Sherlock Holmes* (1916). The company made come-

dies from magazine stories by Albert Payson Terhune and P.G. Wodehouse. And, for good measure, in 1917 Essanay adapted *On Trial*, a 1914 play by the young Elmer Rice (then Elmer Leopold Reizenstein). "The House of Comedy Hits" had opened its doors to literature and literary respectability.<sup>4</sup>

Essanay had coined the term "photoplay" in 1910, and used the neologism to tout its artistic and cultural credentials in more serious productions (Corcoran 18). At a time when movies commanded little more respect than low-life vaudeville and nickelodeon peepshows, Essanay, like other movie producers of the time, sought to blur the difference between legitimate theater and their "photoplays." By early 1915, Essanay had staked out a claim to the "topnotch position" among "photoplay producers." They were "adapting the best and highest-class magazine stories to the film" (MPW 9 January 1915: 164). Adding George Ade to its roster of photoplay writers and scenarists in April of 1914 was one more sign that Essanay was altering its idea of comedy and reconstructing "The House of Comedy Hits." By midyear of 1914, the old brand label, "The House of Comedy Hits," was giving way to a new advertising headline: "Essanay: Superlative and Aristocratic Features" (MPW 6 June 1914: 1347).

The story of George Ade and Essanay has been largely untold. His principal biographer, Fred C. Kelly, skips over Ade's film work at Essanay without once naming the company or citing a single title of an Ade film fable. Kelly mistakenly decides that "one of Hollywood's film companies"—not Chicago's Essanay—bought and produced Ade's film fables (242). Dorothy R. Russo, in her Bibliography of George Ade, notes in passing that Ade "revised his fables for Essanay," but she does not and cannot give space to the particulars of the resulting revisions and invented scenarios (31). The film historians Michael Glover Smith and Adam Selzer define Essanay's outsized role in this "golden age" in Flickering Empire: How Chicago Invented the U.S. Film Industry (2015). But Ade appears only twice in *Flickering Empire*—both times checked off in long lists of writers, performers, and directors (xv, 5). Ade himself said nothing about his work for Essanay in his foreshortened "Autobiography of George Ade," though there he complains, as writers usually do, that what he wrote for Hollywood in the twenties "bore no resemblance" to what arrived on the screen (quoted in Tobin 16).

Ade was, in the end, to express ambivalence about Essanay's adaptation of his stories into film fables. When George K. Spoor offered to revive the series in 1921, Ade turned him down, saying "we never got the right angle on the Fables." He wrote Spoor that he feared that, in "straining for acrobatics or low comedy effects," a new series of film fables would be doomed to repeat the old distortions (CH box18, folder 16). Four years earlier, during the production of the "Fable of the Speedy Sprite," Ade had complained with some heat about "the repeated efforts of the bright scenario men to change the whole character of these little fables." At the time he told his "editor," Edward T. Lowe, that he "most resented" their introduction of "entirely new material of a different kind" (CH box18, folder 16). On the other hand, Ade worked agreeably with his director, Richard Foster Baker (1857-1921), and he did, for all his complaints and objections, collaborate in the creation of some one hundred films with Essanay (Tobin 68).

Unspooling the details of the disputes and differences between Ade and the "scenario department" at this late date can never be complete or finally satisfying. Almost all copies of his film fables were lost long ago or, like the bulk of nitrate stock films, were destroyed in fires and explosions. Without the recovery of a score or more of the lost "film fables," Ade's ideas of silent film comedy—and Essanay's notions and expectations—will remain shadowed by a tantalizing obscurity. But placing the few surviving film fables alongside Ade's original stories and probing the literary prototypes behind other adaptations can illuminate Ade's film work and, in a limited way, the evolution of silent film comedy. At the least, this glimpse of his films and scenarios helps us understand his humor and the conventions of the silent film comedy he so often contested.

#### "Fresh, Clean Humor"

Essanay, in promoting George Ade, primed its audience to expect a different kind of silent film comedy. Reviewers called his film fables "sermons in slang," and categorized them as "sagely humorous reflections"; his films were always "wholesome," "highly moral but more highly humorous." Critics regularly placed his films under the generic and honorific headings of "comedy-drama" and "straight comedy" (MPW 20 Oct 1917: 378). The National Board of Censorship—a trade group established to combat legalized censor-

ship—once certified Ade's film, "The Fable of the Higher Education," as "good" and added, with an extra boost of assurance, that this was "real comedy" (MPN 1 August 1914: 66). No spicy bedroom scenes, no stunt comedy, no violent slapstick. Ads for the 1915 film version of Ade's play, *Just Out of College*, had asked "Mr. Exhibitor" this pointed question: "Haven't you realized that your patrons are tiring of the rough slap-stick kind of comedy lately? There is a certain indescribable charm about a George Ade comedy, with its fresh, clean humor, that is particularly delightful" (MPW 2 October 1915: 120). Filmgoers were being led to expect—even when it was not to be delivered—comic action that slowed the frenetic speed of slapstick and quieted its more anarchic and destructive tendencies.

Readers of his many published fables had little reason to look for sexual titillation or wacky violence—they were not paying good money to see a cleaned-up version of Max Sennett's bare-legged bathing beauties on parade or actors prancing through a bedroom farce. "Clean Comedy," the kind talked up in ads, could be both a cliché and an oxymoron. In *Main Street* (1920), Sinclair Lewis mocked the idea of "clean comedy": he ridiculed the Gopher Prairie audiences that watched "Under Mollie's Bed" and other productions of a fictional "Clean Comedy Corporation" (Lewis 215-16). But Ade's "clean comedy," or some vague and ambiguous notion of it, was serious business and a salable commodity. If what Essanay's writers and editors concocted in scenarios did not always satisfy Ade, its "expert dramatic corps" worked diligently to adapt Ade's fiction into film, melding his stories and character types with the newly formed conventions of silent film comedy (MG 30 October 1915: 909).

In his classic work on *The Silent Clowns* (1975), Walter Kerr observes that around 1910 filmmakers, especially those creating silent film comedy, began to discover "the possibilities and pleasures of narrative" (50). That is, the acrobatics of stunt comedy and the cruel and unusual tricks of slapstick, the kind of laugh making that had defined Essanay's earliest productions, was gradually giving way to the delights of narrative form. Characters and story lines, if only intermittently, now framed the random flow of alternating pranks and pratfalls. Translating Ade's fables into photoplays or "straight comedy" did not, for Essanay's filmmakers, preclude a slide or two back into old slapstick habits or a fling with some antic acrobatics. This was

the film company that had made *Mr. Flip* (1909), the first slapstick comedy to stage the pie-in-the-face gag (Smith 3).

The adaptation of "The Fable Of Why Essie's Tall Friend Got The Fresh Air" illustrates the stuttering steps that Essanay was making from slapstick and stunt comedy towards "the possibilities and pleasures of narrative." Up until the final sequences, the film version—one of the three shorts grouped together in "Three Boiled-Down Fables" (1914)—follows Ade's story line and characterizations fairly closely. Bert (called "the Lady-Killer" in the film) works as a sales clerk in a men's furnishing store. He regularly stands outside the store flirting with young women and spends more time talking to Essie than with his customers. Customers "annoy" him when they ask for service or want to spend money. Not surprisingly, he's eventually fired. When he comes to pick up his pay envelope, his employer sarcastically advises him to get some "Outdoor Life and Exercise . . . looking for another Job" (88-9). The action in Ade's original story ends with these words and this neatly dramatized dismissal.

The film carries this action off beyond this moment into a series of slapstick scenes. The Lady-Killer/Bert, with a large bucket oddly tied to his back, stumbles out of the store (Figure 1). A sub-title informs us of the obvious: he has been "CANNED." In a mix of comic panic and delirium, he skips, spins, and runs on to the streets of Chicago. Essie, looking on in distress, follows him, and, facing him and his accusing gestures, mouths the words: "I'm sorry." And yet, even as she pities him, she can barely suppress a titter of laughter over his ridiculous appearance (Figure 2). The superimposition of these slapstick scenes—one minute of the entire three-minute, twenty-second short—points to the likely reasons Ade was, in his 1921 letter to Spoor, to complain about Essanay's "low comedy effects" and the straining for "acrobatics" (CH box18, folder 16).

Whether Ade objected to the "low comedy" in "The Fable of 'Napoleon and the Bumps'" (released 15 July 1914) is a question that cannot be settled by reading the "Sample Scenario" written for the film. If reviews and published synopses are to be trusted, the finished film, the second of the film fables, lurched somewhat surprisingly towards roughhouse slapstick and farce and ended sweetly with "a picture of humble domesticity." The scenario "elaborated" the comic story of Wilfred Smalley, "a simple-minded and credulous employee in a large office . . ." (CH box12, folder 25: 1,7). Convinced by the phrenologist Dr. Bunkum that the bumps on his head make him



Figure 1 (top) and Figure 2: Scenes from *Why Essie's Friend Got the Fresh Air* (1914). Produced by Essanay Films of Chicago.

another Napoleon, he marches out onto the street and commands a policeman to stop traffic for him. At home, putting on his imperial airs once more, he orders his wife to obey his every wish. The policeman, in response to his order, had hit him on the head, raising a billiard ball-sized bump. His wife, in her turn, answers his insults and orders by throwing their new china at him. The next morning, still thinking of himself as someone "born to command," he dishes out some more Napoleonic gibberish:

"Remember what Napoleon did. If you are disrespectful, I will divorce you." [subtitle 7]

"You have a new set of bumps. You are no longer a Napoleon. You are a plain \$12 a week mutt." [subtitle 8]

In a quick reversal that evening, he returns home with candy and flowers, wearing an "apologetic smile." At his wife's command, he takes his "accustomed place" at the dining room table. The final scenes, 36 and 37 in the scripted "Sequence," present "a picture of humble domesticity." Smalley bounces their baby on his knee as his wife prepares to leave for a nightly "meeting of the Women's Club" (CH box12, folder 25: 7).

"The Fable of 'Napoleon and the Bumps" begins with a pair of cameo appearances by Ade. According to a press release, he was filmed "feeding his chickens on his farm" in Brook, Indiana, and then in his study "in the act of writing the scenario" for "Napoleon" (MPW 1 August 1914). Ade, no doubt with a nudge from Essanay, was refining his public persona, openly approving the film's interpretation of his fable, and authenticating his identity as the "Hoosier Humorist." About two years later, an Essanay press release reworked the idea of his native wit: "A new crop of fables in slang, just raised by George Ade on his farm in Indiana, the state where most of his humor comes from anyway, is being picturized by Essanay. These fables form the best work of this kind ever attempted by this famous author" (MPW 29 April 1916: 779). Though Ade would, in September 1915, travel to Hollywood to write more "fables and scenarios," it seems safe to say that Essanay never ballyhooed the idea that he was harvesting Hoosier humor and writing up local color on the West Coast (MPW 11 September 1915: 1818).

During his first year with Essanay, Ade did express some discomfort with the type-characters and the humor that was being produced and marketed under his name. As early as "The Fable of the Coming Champion Who Was Delayed" (released 29 July 1914), Ade was warning Essanay directors against "the old stereotyped conventional figures" and questioning their comic "exaggeration" of his figures (CH box12, folder 26: 1). Weeks later, in the "Notes and Suggestions" for "The Fable of the Two Mandolin Players and the Willing Performer," he tactfully demanded that Essanay stay away from "caricatures." He stipulated that the mandolin players—two earnest young men who lose "a very attractive Debutante" to the "Willing Performer"—should not wear "foolish wigs" or "dress . . . like chumps" (CH box12, folder 28: 1). What he had seen in the first half dozen film fables and what he was learning about Essanay comedy put him on guard against new and even greater distortions.

His fears and his anger came to the surface with the adaptation of "The New Fable of the Speedy Sprite." Towards the end of his three and a half years with Essanay, sometime early in September of 1917, he wrote in protest to Edward T. Lowe, the editor in charge of the scenario department.<sup>8</sup> Ade cited several changes to his original story and its language. First published in Cosmopolitan in 1912, the story of "The Speedy Sprite" told of "a she-Progressive" running through her busy day of meetings and pet projects. Ade charged, in a heated letter, that Lowe's writers were slipping in "a lot of entirely new material . . . and then [putting] my name on it." The invention of "a trio of Rube lovers," in particular, pushed the normally gentle and easygoing Ade to undisguised irritation: "This girl [the Speedy Sprite is a city girl of the most modern type. Don't put in any hayseed lovers and don't make a love story out of the thing or it will . . . repeat a series of incidents that have been seen too often in the movies." Again, as three years before with "The Coming Champion" and "The Mandolin Players," he worried that his stories of "human follies or eccentrities" were being made over into "the stereotyped 'comic' stories of the movies."

Lowe answered with a long, diplomatic letter, saying at least twice that he did "not want [Ade] to feel that our writers are taking undue liberties with the original ideas in your texts . . . ." There followed eight numbered and carefully worded points. In point three, Lowe explained and reasoned with bureaucratic certainty: "to put these fables into two-reel length, a certain amount of material <u>must</u> be added." This line of argument could hardly be expected to placate Ade. Lowe's letter was dated 11 September 1917; Ade's reply came

roaring back three days later. Though he acknowledges that he might have "[flown] off the handle" before, his second letter treats "the efforts of these bright scenario men" with the same contempt. And he adds a new complaint that sounds like a nagging repetition of past complaints. He protested that his "parlor slang" was being recast as "barroom slang": "I am not such an expert on slang, but I try to observe certain rules . . . . I never use the word "slob." I never speak of a policeman as a "bull," nor refer to a woman as a "chicken." I have no objection to any other author using any kind of slang he likes, but I don't want him to call it my product." Essanay had made a practice of including a neatly formed "George Ade" signature in the lower right corner of each subtitle card. Misquotations and trumped-up attributions in the wording must have rankled Ade, the author of Fables in Slang.

#### THE FILM-FED FAMILY

Ade's resentments over the "liberties" taken in the adaptations of his fables had been simmering for years. He let them boil over in "The Fable of the Film-Fed Family." In this story, first published in the September 1915 issue of Cosmopolitan magazine, he satirized silent film comedy, the movie industry, and an audience that, he said, had succumbed to this "Pseudo-Art" and "spreading Contagion." Without naming Essanay, he lampooned its signature film products: "flashing Animated Pictures of brutal Low Comedy [alternating] with Cowboy Murders" (Cosmopolitan 550, 552). The wonder of it all is that Essanay produced "The Film-Fed Family." Judging by the scenario, the film closely followed his story line and repeated, sometimes word for word, his most savage and satiric attacks (released 29 October 1917). Still more surprising, the screenwriter, Raymond E. Dakin, when ordering up a "cheap garish style of architecture" to represent a movie house, directed the prop men to frame its entrance with old Essanay posters (CH box12, folder 14: scene 2).

The scenario for the film, like the original *Cosmopolitan* story, opens with a familiar trope, one Ade may well have borrowed from Mark Twain: the vision of a drowsy village, waiting to be awakened from a long sleep. The small unnamed city, in the magazine version, is said to be located "in one of the doubtful States, safely away from the Seaboard." The town, secure in its ways and established values, is landlocked and provincial—its commercial center, "benumbed and

backward" (*Cosmopolitan* 549). The Wiggamores—soon to be identified as the film-fed family—move through their daily routines, bound to fixed patterns of behavior and belief: "Alpheus Wiggamore [was] a nice man who still wore an Alpaca in the Open Season and had faith in Congress." His wife, while upholding social uplift and feminist causes, seems destined to follow daily routines "through many years." Their children, in their own ways, are shown to be captive to current fashions and self-conscious posturing (*Cosmopolitan* 549).

What wakes the "sleepy city" is the arrival of a "brash intruder" in a loud "plaid ulster." Ade's mysterious stranger rents out the old Delicatessen building, hangs a "screen at one end of [a] cramped Cubby-Hole . . . " and starts showing "flashing Animated Pictures of brutal Low Comedy and Cowboy Murders." Movies and the first movie house have come to town, and they awake and shake the Wiggamores and others out of their sleepy ways. "The Elegantine," a larger, grander movie house, succeeds "the fuzzy little Show Shop." Mr. Wiggamore, with Ade's implied assent, calls this Taj Mahal/Gothic/Romanesque faux palace a "Peanut Parlor of Pseudo-Art." The theater now dominates Main Sreet and brings to life the "benumbed" and moribund city center. Before long, five more "Ballyhoo-Joints" open. Everyone has "broken out with the Habit" (Cosmopolitan 550-51, 554).

Mr. Wiggamore, once "an omnivorous reader" of "Meaty and Historical" books, is seduced by the "Buzz-Dramas." At first, he thought the Silent Drama might be "Sinful" (Cosmopolitan 552, 554). Now he is "snarled up with three beautiful Women, each of whom was being separately persecuted by Lions, Tigers, Elephants, Motor-Cars, Hydroplanes, and Villains with Eyebrows" (Cosmopolitan 554). Mrs. Wiggamore also succumbs to the "Kinetoscopic Bacilli." She and her friends are so addicted "to watching several forms of Excitement pop out of the White Curtain that they become restless if compelled to take a day off." She gives up the suffrage cause and the "Oolong Uplift Club" (Cosmopolitan 552, 554). Randolph, their youngest son, "had to have a couple of Melodramas and a slap-stick Comedy every evening before he could go to sleep, the same as all the others [in the family]." By the end of the story, the whole Wiggamore family and nearly all their fellow citizens find themselves enmeshed with a movie company that has built "a large Studio on the edge of Town" (Cosmopolitan 556).

## HOLLYWOOD HUMORIST

Essanay released "The Fable of the Back-Trackers from the Hot Sidewalks" on 24 November 1917. Nearly every Wednesday, for more than three years, Essanay had brought out an Ade film fable, some weeks two or three. "The Back-Trackers" was billed as the last in a series of "George Ade Fables," and, as it turned out, it was also among the last of the Essanay company's film releases. Early in 1916, George K. Spoor had bought out his partner, Gilbert M. Anderson, gambling that Max Linder, the French comic, would have the drawing power to replace Chaplin at the box office. Linder had no more love for Chicago winters than Chaplin did, and when he, like Chaplin, left Essanay for California, Spoor lost money and his last main chance for survival (Smith 155). "The true golden age of film production in Chicago" was fast coming to an end (Smith and Selzer 159). Essanay studios closed in 1918.

Spoor's attempt to revive Essanay in the 1920s fizzled and failed. As we have already seen, Ade rebuffed Spoor's offer to renew the series of film fables in 1921. His letter of rejection on 18 October 1921 was blunt if polite. In addition to telling Spoor that "we had never got the right angle on the fables," Ade let him know that he was comfortably fixed under his Hollywood contract with Famous Players: "For one long picture I will get considerably more than I would get from turning out Fables one a week for one year" (CH box18, folder 16).

"The Fable of the Film-Fed Family" overflowes with bubbling ridicule, sharp satire, and, just below the surface, a quietly subdued rage. To read the story as Ade's bittersweet farewell to movies and screenwriting, though, would be a mistake. Ade went on in the 1920s and into the 1930s writing what he called "continuities." Between his screenplays for *The Slim Princess* and *Just Out of College* in 1920 and *Campus Cinderella* (1938), he was to compile over twenty screen credits. He tried, not always successfully, to convert his homespun wit, verbal ingenuity, and quiet humor into movie plots, jokes, and dialogue for a new generation.

H.L. Mencken, writing and raging in a *Smart Set* article published in early 1913, had pointed to the "grimness" in Ade's fiction and fables, stating that he had seen in Ade's humor "satire at its best, terse, ferocious and stinging." He cited stories where "you will find him on the edges of a deep seriousness and wielding a devastating

humor." Mencken went on to contend that Ade's readers were determined to reduce him to "a wayside scaramouche" and a "mere clown" (154). And that, of course, was what the Essanay directors and its scenario department, with the film audience so often seemed intent on doing. "The Fable of the Film-Fed Family" tells us that Ade had resisted being made into a "mere clown," that, when he spoke of the film industry's freakishness, he was both joking and edging toward "deep seriousness."

#### The University of Toledo

#### NOTES

<sup>1</sup>All of the references to trade journals cited in the text are derived from the "Media History Digital Library: Early Cinema Collection." Online: <a href="http://mediahistoryproject.org/earlycinema/">http://mediahistoryproject.org/earlycinema/</a> These references, except where otherwise noted, will be given parenthetically in the text, using the following abbreviations: MG (Motography), MP (Movie Pictorial), MPN (Motion Picture News), MPW (The Moving Picture World).

<sup>2</sup>Movie Pictorial reported that sometime in July of 1914, Ade appeared at the Essanay studios, and "underwent his first real experience before the camera . . . in a picture which will likely preface a series of comedies he is writing" (MP 14 July 1914: 28).

<sup>3</sup>You Tube makes it possible to see *Mr. Flip* (1909), an early and, so far as can be told, representative example of Essanay's slapstick comedy. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2fo2fG3t0eE">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2fo2fG3t0eE</a>. See Essanay's ad in *The Motion Picture World* (4 July 1914: 3) for *Sweedie the Swatter*, "a whirlwind slapstick comedy" in which the burly Wallace Beery, in drag, plays a Swedish maid.

<sup>4</sup>The "Descriptive Inventory for the Essanay Film Manufacturing records, 1896-1960, bulk 1911-1942" at the Chicago History Museum can be read online: <a href="http://cdm16029.contentdm.oclc.org/cdm/ref/collection/p16029coll6/id/593">http://cdm16029.contentdm.oclc.org/cdm/ref/collection/p16029coll6/id/593</a> Even a quick glance at their listings indicates that Essanay had signed up several score popular writers in the 1910s.

<sup>5</sup>Ade to Spoor in a letter dated 18 October 1921. This letter and the correspondence between Ade and Edward T. Lowe can be found in the Essanay Film Manufacturing Company records at the Chicago History Museum, collected in box 18, folder 16. Subsequent references to Ade's correspondence and scenarios in the Essanay records will be cited in the text, using the collection's box and folder numbers and abbreviating Chicago History Museum as CH.

<sup>6</sup>These characterizations of Ade's film fables all come from reviews and synopses in the periodical *The Moving Picture World. The Fable of the Through Train* qualified as one of "his sermons in slang," (15 Oct. 1915: 252); *The Fable of Sister Mae...* passed as "sagely humorous" (25 Dec. 1915: 2388). The columnist, writing "Spokes from the Hub," judged Ade's film humor to be "wholesome," a term that long before this column had become a catchword in describing his films (20 Oct. 1917: 318). *The Fable of the Sorrows of the Unemployed...* was said, in a 30 Oct. 1915 review, to be "highly moral but highly humorous" (967).

<sup>7</sup>The wording, "cruel or unusual" has been inspired by the Museum of Modern Art's title for its film series, "Cruel and Unusual Comedy." See MoMA's advertisement in *The New Yorker* (16 Jan. 2017): 5.

<sup>8</sup>The exchange of correspondence between Ade and Lowe about the "Speedy Sprite" began sometime in September of 1917. Ade's first letter to Lowe, handwritten and undated, itemized his objections to the adaptation of "The New Fable of the Speedy Sprite." Lowe answered Ade's letter on 11 September 1917, and Ade replied, repeating many of his objec-

tions, in the typed letter dated 14 September 1917. See the Essanay Film Manufacturing records: box 18, folder 16, Chicago History Museum.

<sup>9</sup>All references to the text of "The Fable of the Film-Fed Family" will be to the September 1912 *Cosmopolitan* publication of the story. Ade later collected the story in *Hand-Made Fables* (1915), where he deleted some passages and made a few changes in wording. Citations will be given parenthetically in the text.

#### SELECT LIST OF ESSANAY FILMS AND GEORGE ADE FILM FABLES

An Awful Skate; or, the Hobo on Rollers. Essanay 1907. Print at the George EastmanHouse of Photography and Film, Rochester, NY.

The Fable of the Film-Fed Family. Essanay 1917. No known copy extant.

The Fable of Why Essie's Friend Got the Fresh Air. Essanay 1914.

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=RvTGhgB1Ju4

The Fable of "Napoleon and the Bumps." Essanay 1914. No known copy extant.

The Fable of the Speedy Sprite. Essanay 1917. No known copy extant.

Hey There! Look Out! Essanay 1907. No known copy extant.

Mr. Flip. Essanay 1909. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2fo2fG3t0eE

Three Boiled-Down Fables. Essanay 1914. No known copy of the complete film extant, though the separate parts can be seen on You Tube.

#### SCENARIOS CITED

"Fable of the Coming Champion," "Scenario—Fable No. 5," Chicago History Museum. Essanay Film Manufacturing records. Box 12, folder 26.

"The Fable of the Film-Fed Family." Chicago History Museum. Essanay Film Manufacturing records. Box 12, folder 14.

"Fable of the Two Mandoline Players and the Willing Performer," "Scenario—Fable No. 9," Chicago History Museum. Essanay Film Manufacturing records. Box 12, folder 28.

"Fable of 'Napoleon and the Bumps," "Sample Scenario," Chicago History Museum. Essanay Film Manufacturing records. Box 12, folder 25.

#### WORKS CITED

Ade, George. "Answering Wild-Eyed Questions About the Movie Stars at Hollywood." *The American Magazine* 93 (May 1922): 52-53; 76, 78, 80, 82.

- --. "The Fable of the Film-Fed Family." Cosmopolitan 59 (Sept. 1915): 549-56.
- —. "The Fable of Why Essie's Tall Friend Got The Fresh Air." More Fables. Chicago: Herbert F. Stone, 1900.
- --. "The New Fable of the Speedy Sprite," Cosmopolitan 53 (Sept. 1912): 552-59.

Corcoran, Michael, and Arnie Bernstein. Hollywood on Lake Michigan: 100 Years of Chicago and the Movies. 1998. Chicago Review P. 2013.

Kelly, Fred C. George Ade: Warmhearted Satirist. Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill, 1947.

Kerr, Walter. The Silent Clowns. NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 1975.

Lewis, Sinclair. Main Street & Babbitt. NY: Library of America, 1992.

Mencken, H.L. "The Burden of Humor," Smart Set 38 (Feb. 1913): 151-54.

Russo, Dorothy R. A Bibliography of George Ade, 1866-1944. Indianapolis: Indiana Historical Society, 1947.

Smith, Michael Glover, and Adam Selzer. Flickering Empire: How Chicago Invented the U.S. Film Industry. NY: Columbia UP, 2015.

Tobin, Terence, ed. Letters of George Ade. 1998. West Lafayette, IN: Purdue Research Foundation, 1973.

# HEMINGWAY'S "NOW I LAY ME": RIVERS, WRITING, AND PRAYERS

JOHN BEALL

Ernest Hemingway composed some of his most powerful stories in Paris. In 1924, he composed "Big Two-Hearted River," at least in part writing on a café table at the Closerie des Lilas, as he recounted in *A Movable Feast*: "When I stopped writing I did not want to leave the river where I could see the trout in the pool . . ." (76). Originally, he ended "Big Two-Hearted River" with a rambling digression about the artists, poets, and acquaintances in Paris. Instead of that original ending, Hemingway followed the recommendation of Gertrude Stein and cut the self-referential "conversation" about Paris (Beall 2017). Published as the final story of *In Our Time*, "Big Two-Hearted River" concluded the collection with a fishing story centered on a fictional setting in upper Michigan, excluding any reference to Paris.

A couple of years later, Hemingway composed one of his masterful war stories, "Now I Lay Me," again while in Paris, this time living in a borrowed apartment on 69 rue Froidevaux and lying awake at nights while in turmoil over the dissolution of his marriage to his first wife, Hadley, and the uncertainty of his relationship with Pauline, later his second wife (Reynolds 55, 88-90, 230 note 7; Hemingway, Letters vol.3, 155; Vaill 184). Perhaps the most searing testaments to his insomnia are in letters to Pauline Pfeiffer in November and December of 1926. In one letter, he confessed that " ... in the nights it is simply unbelievably terrible" (Letters vol. 3, 139). In another he wrote Pauline about "the horrors at night and a black depression" (172). He added in language that seems closely related to his portrait of Nick Adams in "Now I Lay Me": "You lie all night half funny in the head and pray and pray and pray you won't go crazy" (172). As he wrote to F. Scott Fitzgerald in early December of 1926, the typewriter Hadley had given him six years before was "busted." In the same letter, he lamented to Fitzgerald that because of the broken typewriter he was typing the story on a "bloody borrowed typewriter" (164, and 166, notes 2 and 3). That story probably was an early draft of "Now I Lay Me," a "better one" than the story he had already finished, "In Another Country."

Hemingway gradually shaped this story with the jagged edges of three stories stitched to one another: first, a soldier listening to silkworms feeding on mulberry leaves within earshot of "the noises of night seven kilometers behind the lines outside" (CSS 279); second, flashback memories of the soldier's mother's burning snakes and arrowheads collected by his father; and third, a conversation between the American soldier and his Italian orderly about their trouble sleeping, about writing, and about marriage. Only after several drafts did Hemingway weave those parts together into a complex whole whose disparate combination itself forms the haunting power of the story. This essay will delve into what the manuscript history shows about Hemingway's transforming his original fragments concerning Nick's memories of listening to silkworms while he was at the Italian front and of listening to his parents' confrontation over his father's burnt relics.

From the initial stages of the story's focusing on those childhood memories, Hemingway wove together threads of Nick's out-of-body experience while being wounded on the Italian front, his nocturnal meditations on streams (both actual and imaginary) where he fished, Nick's conversation with his orderly, John, about writing, and Nick's prayers throughout the story. Hemingway's complex process of revising "Now I Lay Me" makes clear how important those threads are. Just as "Big Two-Hearted River," his earlier fishing story, was the capstone of In Our Time, so "Now I Lay Me" became the final story in Hemingway's Men Without Women as he shaped the collection in close collaboration with his editor, Maxwell Perkins (Beall 2016). In both stories imagined geography matters—the rivers in northern Michigan, the tent within the sound of artillery fire in the distance—as the fictional geography flanks Hemingway's actual boyhood homes in Oak Park, Illinois. In "Now I Lay Me" his deft, brief allusions to Nick Adams's memories of past rivers evoke the redemptive power of imaginative writing.

In the earliest fragments of parts of "Now I Lay Me," Hemingway sets the narrator lying on the floor of a room with two other men listening to the silk worms eating (folder 618). Thus, Hemingway began "Now I Lay Me" as a story of three men, not just Nick and an Italian orderly, just as the earliest draft of "Big Two-Hearted River"

initially presented Nick accompanied by two other fishermen (Beall 2017). Rather, in the initial fragment, "Three of us lay on the floor . . . and listened to the silk worms" (EH/JFK folder 618; cited in Smith 172). There is no sign of a conversation between any of the men, who spend "all night" listening to the same "dropping sound in the leaves" that Nick hears in the first and final paragraphs of "Now I Lay Me" (folder 618, CSS 276, 281). Furthermore, in this earliest manuscript fragment, Hemingway referred to a regiment that had been in a large battle, but by hand he crossed out those initial references to war. As Paul Smith has observed, the second sentence of this manuscript fragment—with its references to a regiment of men marching in dust—looks ahead to the opening paragraph of A Farewell to Arms (Smith 172).

The longest of these early fragments includes two separate memories of deliberate fires in two separate childhood homes, the first based on Hemingway's birthplace in his grandfather's house on North Oak Park Avenue.<sup>3</sup> In this first scene Nick remembers his mother's burning his father's collection of snakes soaked in alcohol in jars as a final house cleaning from this attic of those "things that were not to be moved" before the family's relocation to a "new home" (CSS 277-8). Ironically, the alcohol in which Nick's father had preserved the specimens served as fuel for his mother to burn them. The second home is based on the home on North Kenilworth, "a new house designed and built by my mother" (CSS 277). Hemingway set Nick's memory of the second fire at this second home: the scene of his mother's burning his father's collection of stone axes, arrowheads and other Ojibway artifacts (Mellow 19-20). In this draft, Hemingway initially had the mother identifying "Ernie" (crossed out, replaced by "Nicky") as having helped her with the burning (folder 618, cited in Smith 173). These earliest drafts of "Now I Lay Me" are dominated by Nick's memories of burnings in his childhood homes—the end points of his backward nocturnal mental exercises that he began just before the war and went as far in his past as "that attic in my grandfather's house" (CSS 277). In these early fragments, Nick remembers his mother and father in these burning scenes. In one fragment he is implicated in the burning. In neither fragment does he mention fishing actual or imagined streams, nor does he give even a hint of his work as a writer.

The only conversation in the manuscript fragments is between Nick's parents, ending with his father's telling Nick, as in the final draft of the story, "The best arrow-heads went all to pieces" (CSS 278). In the next draft of the story, Hemingway included neither the burning scene nor the conversation in the second scene between Nick's mother and father (folder 619). In the next draft (folder 620), Hemingway restored both the burning scenes and the parental conversations. As Hemingway revised his initial version of this scene, he added two telling details in the typescript version titled by hand "Now I Lay Me" that he preserved in the final draft. First, he added Nick's memory of "how they popped in the heat and the fire flamed up from the alcohol" (CSS 278)—language present in the typescript draft. Then he included Nick's thought: "But there were no people in that, only things." This addition implies that, had Nick's more recent memories not been blocked with the onset of his experiences in the war, he would have remembered when there were people in the fire and when the sounds of loud popping were more menacing than the remembered popping of glass jars.<sup>4</sup>

In the manuscript fragment with the earliest version of the second burning scene, the only spoken words in that fragment are those spoken by Nick's father and mother (folder 618). As he expanded that scene in the later typescript version (folder 620), he included a comment by Nick's mother in which she tells his father that Nick helped her burn the things cleaned out of the basement—a statement Hemingway crossed out by hand in this draft and cut in the next version titled "In Another Country—Two" (folder 622). Instead of the mother's statement implicating Nick in the burning, Hemingway added by hand a sentence he retained in the final draft: "She was standing there smiling, to meet him" (CSS 278). Her smile seems ambiguously welcoming, but in Nick's memory he registers his father's initial reaction as physically aggressive: "My father looked at the fire and kicked at something" (CSS 278). Next, Nick observes his father's quietly inspecting the remnants of the fire: "Then he leaned over and picked something out of the ashes," as if both the fire and its contents have been reduced to a mixed rubble (CSS 278). Then, Nick remembers his father's curtly commanding: "Get a rake, Nick" (CSS 278). Without comment, Nick records these simple four words. Not until the next paragraph does he refer to his mother's having "gone inside the house" (CSS 278). Although Hemingway reworks the paragraph breaks, these sentences are almost identical with those in the earliest draft of the story (folder 618).

Hemingway's striking revisions of this scene emphasize the efforts by Nick's father to gather himself into a measure of self-control. As in the original draft, Hemingway repeats the verb "rake" three times to describe the father's actions after Nick brought him a rake. In revising that draft he added in the print version a second "very carefully," repeating the phrase that emphasizes Nick's remembering how his father "raked them all out very carefully" from the fire (CSS) 278). That is, Nick recollects not his father's losing his temper or his masculinity, but his gaining self-control after the initial kick in the fire. Another significant addition in Hemingway's revision of this scene indicates that Nick remembers his father's conduct as protecting him from trying to take on—or take in—too much during this scene. Not present in the original draft are the father's words when young Nick struggles to carry both the shotgun and the bags: "Don't try and carry too much at once" (CSS 278). This addition, also present in the typescript titled by hand "Now I Lay Me" (folder 620) is striking: Nick remembers his father's counseling him to take the gun and the bags during separate trips. Moreover, his father's careful raking and his advice not to carry too much of a load at once surely resonate with Nick, as he struggles at night to avoid carrying too much literally and emotionally.

As Don Daiker has argued, this advice shows that Dr. Adams is in control of his anger and remains cognizant of his responsibilities "as Nick's father and teacher" (64, note 47). In "The Doctor and the Doctor's Wife," as has been pointed out, Nick probably does not witness directly the exchange between Dr. Adams and his wife inside the cabin (Daiker 58). In "Now I Lay Me," though Hemingway filters the narrative through an older Nick's memory of the scene, the young Nick is present and does witness the scene from "When my father came home" (CSS 278). Even within the narrative of the second burning (and not just retrospectively), Nick follows his father's advice. After returning with the newspaper, instead of making a second trip with the bags to re-enter the house, he "stayed outside on the grass with the two game bags" (CSS 278). That is, Nick implicitly followed his father's advice by not reentering the cabin and witnessing a possible argument between his parents over the burned artifacts. To risk witnessing such a fight would be to carry too much emotionally. As he reworked this memory in his drafts, Hemingway preserved the scene of marital tension with laconic, terse conversation, leaving Nick outside the house that was, in effect, Nick's remembered domestic war zone. The most salient revision places Nick as remembering his father's advice, along with his final words registering a deep sense of loss: "The best arrow-heads went all to pieces" (CSS 278).<sup>5</sup>

Not until the typescript with the handwritten title, "Now I Lay Me," dated by Paul Smith as late November of 1926 or shortly thereafter, does Hemingway include the conversation on the Italian front between Nick as "Tenente" and John as orderly (folder 620, Smith 172). Nick's conversation with his Italian orderly, John, dominates the last half of the finished story. This conversation develops their comradeship in a way that recalls but strikingly differs from the portrait of Nick and the major in "In Another Country." John's and Nick's exchanges about writing point to a distinct difference between their conversation and that of the major and Nick in "In Another Country." Only with this typescript does Hemingway include the references to swamp grass, to grasshoppers, and to "made up" streams, all contributing to his metafictional self-reference to Nick as a writer and echoing the earlier Nick Adams story, "Big Two-Hearted River" (folder 620; discussed by Smith 172).<sup>6</sup> As I will argue below, these references to Nick's writing point to an essential element of his selfdirected rehabilitation from the wounds of war.

The deepest wound is Nick's coping with the memory of feeling his soul leave him when an explosion struck him. Nick's memory left him afraid that, if he were to fall asleep at night, he "may lose his soul again, permanently" (Nickel 93). Hemingway worked to portray Nick's struggle to stay awake to keep his soul with his body. He drafted several versions of "Now I Lay Me" before he included, by hand, a powerful passage of Nick's remembering his soul's leaving his body. The language for Nick's out-of-body experience would not be present until the handwritten addition to a relatively late version of the story (folder 622). Only then does Hemingway arrive at the language in which he shares his memory of losing his soul when he "had been blown up at night" (CSS 276). The initial pencil fragments of the story contain no reference to the narrator's being blown up; rather, as discussed above, the longest section of this draft presents the memory of his mother's burning of his father's collections (folder 618). The next draft, an untitled typescript, omits the memories of the burning, but includes the first general reference to the narrator's feeling that, if he fell asleep in the dark, his soul would "sail" out of his body (folder 619, cited by Reynolds 1999, 89). In the next draft, the typescript titled in pencil, "Now I Lay Me," the narrator retains the verb "sail" and refers for the first time to the "very great effort" it took to keep his soul with his body (folder 620, CSS 276). As Paul Smith has discussed, in this draft Hemingway included a curiously decorative simile, likening his soul to "a red silk handkerchief being pulled out of your pocket if your pocket was your body" (folder 620, Smith 173). Hemingway cut the simile in the next and final drafts of the story. Hemingway's effort to revise this account of Nick's out-of-body experience suggests its importance to the story, just as when he shifted to a "blast-furnace" in his narrative of Frederick Henry's out-of-body experience in A Farewell to Arms (47).

Initially, in the later typescript version titled "In Another Country-Two," Hemingway retained much of the language in his previous draft, except for cutting the "handkerchief" simile. Then he crossed out two sentences by hand and wrote a note to insert a page of pencil writing that was on the tenth and final page of the typescript (folder 622). This handwritten passage contains perhaps the most powerful language of the story's first paragraph: "I had been that way for a long time, ever since I had been blown up at night and felt it go out of me and go off and then come back. I tried never to think about it, but it had started to go since, in the nights, just at the moment of going off to sleep and I could only stop it by a very great effort" (CSS) 276). This passage replicates verbatim the handwritten addition at the end of the ten-page typescript, and only the phrase "a very great effort" appears in earlier drafts than this typescript. Nick's narrative is set in two different levels of the past tense—first, the "had been" past perfect of his immediate fears after being blown up at night. Hemingway presents these fears, albeit distanced in the past, as an enduring trauma: lasting "for a long time" and persisting "since, in the nights" after the initial explosion (CSS 276). Even in the more immediate past, when Nick "tried never to think about it," he did not seem able to let go of the fear of losing his soul if his body lost consciousness. Thus, with this revision, Hemingway framed the entire sequence of memories—of catching grasshoppers and other insects for bait, of fishing the rivers, and of watching his father's possessions—with a powerful passage of a soldier's out-of-body experience. His pauses with commas around the phrase "in the nights" (commas placed after the handwritten addition preserved in folder 622) emphasize these out-of-body experiences as Nick's dark night of his soul. He retained this language in the last draft, a carbon copy of a typescript, titled in ink "Now I Lay Me" (folder 621). As Matt Nickel has argued, Nick's "wounding experience" leads to his "composition of place" in his recollection of fishing trout streams as reflective of his strenuous effort to stay awake in the dark night of both his body and his spirit (93, 96-7).

Central to Nick's "composition of place" are his remembering and imagining streams to envision himself fishing in a fictive past. Present for the first time in the initial typescript (folder 619) is Nick's thinking "of a trout stream I had fished along when I was a boy" (CSS) 276). Hemingway suggests the intensity of Nick's meditative exercise when he repeats the phrase "very carefully" to describe the meticulousness of his boyhood fishing—and, implicitly, of his present mental concentration. In this first typescript, Nick's exercise in meditation focuses on actual streams in which he had fished. Hemingway's first repetition of the phrase "very carefully" suggests the strenuous effort with which Nick concentrated on his "composition" of the places where he remembered fishing. That is, as firstperson narrator, Nick tells us that he would fish the entire length of the trout stream "very carefully in my mind" (CSS 276). This repetition points ahead to the second repetition of "very carefully" to describe his father's raking the charred remains of his collection from the embers. Although that second repetition comes later in the narrative, in Nick's fictional life his father's earlier carefulness taught Nick by example how to concentrate on self-control. The model for Nick's meditation on fishing was his father's focus on "very carefully" raking the ruins in the fire.

Only with his second typescript (folder 620) does Hemingway include Nick's explicitly inventing streams as fictions: "Some nights too I made up streams, and some of them were very exciting, and it was like being awake and dreaming" (CSS 277). With each revision of this passage, Hemingway accentuates the metafictional nature of Nick's imagined dreams. For instance, in the typescript he added by hand the simile comparing the excitement of imagining the streams to that experienced in waking dreams. This simile suggests that for Nick the imaginary streams helped him stay awake, a waking dream vision. Such an addition accentuates how Nick wills himself to stay awake by remembering both the actual streams he remembered and the imaginary ones he made up. Thus, Hemingway seems to portray the writing of "Big Two-Hearted River," the earlier story where he made up a fictional river, as a creative result of Nick's self-adminis-

tered therapy to hold back his fear of losing his soul in "Now I Lay Me."

Likewise, Hemingway's handwritten additions to this typescript underscore the importance of his imagined fishing. After Nick's reference to the imagined fishing as akin to "being awake and dreaming" (CSS 277), Hemingway's next (the third) typescript, titled "In Another Country-Two," includes the following sentence in the printed text: "Some of those streams I still remember and think that I have fished in them . . ." (CSS 277). Thus, in his later typescript Hemingway has Nick emphasize with his adverb "still" the permanence of his *imagined* memories as equally present in his thoughts as those rivers he actually fished. Furthermore, by hand in this third typescript, Hemingway added an additional comparison between fictive and actual streams, as he remembers the imagined streams so well that "they are confused with streams I really know" (CSS 277). With this additional note about the streams Nick invented as "confused" with the streams he "really" knows, Hemingway conveys the importance of Nick's fictional fishing.

Not in the latest typescripts, including the even later carbon typescript (folder 621), is a sentence Hemingway eventually added at some point for the print version of the story: "I gave them all names and went to them on the train and sometimes walked for miles to get to them" (CSS 277). This last addition seems unmistakably to connect the imagined streams of "Now I Lay Me" with "Big Two-Hearted River," a story about a river whose name Hemingway adapted, a story that begins with Nick's disembarking from a train and walking miles to reach the section of the river where he decides to fish. In his third typescript of "Now I Lay Me," Hemingway did name one of these rivers as "Wolf River" and then crossed out the name by hand (folder 622), leaving unnamed "all" the rivers to which Nick says he gave names. In leaving out the names of the rivers, Hemingway leaves the reader guessing at what those names might have been. With each of these revisions, Hemingway presents Nick's imaginary and remembered fishing as essential to his keeping at bay the fears of being blown up, and as foreshadowing his development into the writer he becomes.<sup>9</sup>

The most substantial addition to the story, from the first fragments with memories of the burning of Nick's father's artifacts, is the conversation between Nick and John that dominates the last half of the story. This conversation did not exist either in the manuscript fragments (folder 618) or in the untitled typescript (folder 619). Not until the typescript titled by hand "Now I Lay Me" did Hemingway include, for the first time, the extended conversation between Nick and John, his Italian orderly. The dialogue emerges almost fully formed in that typescript revision (folder 620). The revisions Hemingway made as he shaped their conversation suggest the importance of what might appear to be an idle conversation about writing. Not often discussed in the commentary on "Now I Lay Me" have been the references to Arthur Brisbane's columns in this exchange, from the first version of the dialogue to the print edition.<sup>10</sup> The references to writing in the conversation bring "Now I Lay Me" back to the importance of the bullfight critic's column for El Heraldo in "The Undefeated," the "very beautiful" writing with words like "fratellanza" and "abnegazione" on Nick's medals in "In Another Country," and the columns in *The Forum* that Hemingway mocks in "A Banal Story." An important thread tying together many stories in Men Without Women is the implied distinction between the commercial, patriotic writing in popular culture and the writing Hemingway offers in his stories. The exchange between John and Nick about Arthur Brisbane's writings ties that thread with sharp irony.

At first glance, Nick's and John's conversation about writing seems incidental to the story. However, the context is Nick's answering John's question as to what he will do when he returns to "the States." Nick's answer is the one definitive identification in this story of his planning on a career in writing: "I'll get a job on a paper." 11 John's response—"In Chicago?"—implies that he has reason to suspect that Nick will return to his home city. When Nick answers with an equivocal "maybe," John responds with a reference to "this fellow Brisbane," whose "editorials" his wife sends him. He asks Nick if he's ever read Brisbane. Nick's answer, "Sure," is rather noncommittal (CSS 280). This volleying back and forth is among the clearest of Hemingway's metafictional references to writing in the Nick Adams stories. In revising the almost complete version of this conversation, Hemingway added in the print version John's question, "Did you ever meet him?" and Nick's response, "No, but I've seen him." To that response, Hemingway also added John's statement: "I'd like to meet that fellow" (CSS 280). The brief exchange Hemingway added to the typescript draft elongates the conversation and implies that, while Nick has not met Arthur Brisbane, he has seen him in person, presumably during one of his speaking engagements.

Nick's lack of response to John's hope suggests his tacit skepticism about John's enthusiasm for Brisbane's writing.

With language present in the typescript titled by hand "Now I Lay Me," John resumes his praise: "He's a fine writer. My wife doesn't read English but she takes the paper just like when I was home and she cuts out the editorials and sports page and sends them to me" (CSS 280). John's praise of Brisbane's writing and his wife's thoughtfulness in serving his needs as a reader indicate quite clearly that, since his wife doesn't read English, she sends him Brisbane's columns because John must have enjoyed reading them before his becoming a conscript in the war. Ironically, in John's set of values as a reader, Brisbane's columns have the same weight as the sports pages, as suggested by the paratactic syntax of his brief monologue. In this exchange, Hemingway seems to set John's appreciation for Brisbane as "a fine writer" against Nick's plans to become a writer. Nick is more definite about his future plan than in the explanation he had just offered as to why he became involved in the war: "I wanted to, then." When John responds, "That's a hell of a reason," Nick asks John to speak lower—perhaps not simply to avoid waking the soldiers up, but rather to suggest that Nick does not need John to lecture him about what he has already thought for himself. It does not seem accidental that, after John tells Nick that his wife sends him Brisbane's editorials, Nick changes the subject by asking John about his children (CSS 280). Nick's lack of enthusiasm for Brisbane's writing suggests his lack of interest in writing in such a vein.

What Hemingway knew of Brisbane's columns is a matter of conjecture, but his prewar columns were collected and published by the Hearst organization (Brisbane 1906). In his column, "How Marriage Began," Brisbane wrote, "Marriage was brought about on this earth by the will and wisdom of God Almighty working through primitive babyhood" (Brisbane 1906, 99). Brisbane's glowing optimism about the biblical sanction of marriage would seem an ironic context for John's assurance to Nick that marriage "would fix up everything"—and for Nick's implied skepticism about such bromides (CSS 282). Given John's trying to persuade Nick to marry an Italian girl despite his limited knowledge of Italian, the fact that John's wife sends him editorial columns and sports news from the Chicago Examiner when she cannot read English seems doubly ironic. Likewise, Brisbane's column titled "The Vast Importance of Sleep" appears strikingly germane to Nick's struggle not to fall asleep in "Now I Lay Me."

First Brisbane compares insomnia to suicide: "He might better open a vein and lose a pint of blood than lose the sleep, which is life itself" (Hearst 339). Then Brisbane compares the insomniac to a "young spendthrift" who "squander[s] capital" and "throws away money." In this column, Brisbane's focus is squarely on conserving the body as akin to a financial savings account: "... just so surely you bring irreparable loss upon yourself when you go without sleep" (Brisbane 340). Brisbane concludes his column with a comfortless prediction of doom to the soul who cannot sleep: "The man who loses sleep will make a failure of his life . . ." (Hearst 341). Brisbane's pronouncements have the certitude of John's sweeping generalization that marriage "would fix up everything" for Nick (CSS 282). Nick appears to share neither John's confidence in marriage nor his enthusiasm for Brisbane's writing, as suggested by Hemingway's adding the understated line about Nick's having seen, but not met, the columnist—as if seeing him is enough.

In the context of the time frame of "Now I Lay Me," the allusion to Brisbane seems both intentional and ironic. The story apparently takes place during the summer of 1918 (Flora, 1982, 114). Nick and John are discussing columns that John's wife clipped and sent him from the Chicago newspapers, probably during the spring and early summer of 1918. Nick apparently participated in the "October offensive" from which John was spared in 1918; he was wounded in that offensive and was visited by John in a hospital in Milan "several months after" (CSS 282). Those months quite likely stretched past the Armistice of November 11, 1918, placing Nick as wounded in one of the final battles of the war. At the same time, in 1918 Arthur Brisbane was writing his "To-Day" columns for the editorial page of the Chicago Examiner. Most of Brisbane's columns in the spring of 1918 comment upon the war.<sup>13</sup> A striking change in both the headlines of the Chicago Examiner and Brisbane's columns comes towards the end of April 1918. On April 29, 1918, the headline was an alarm: "BRITISH RETIRE AT YPRES; TEUTONS WIN VITAL HILL 60; HOLLAND YIELDS TO GERMANY." Such a headline sounds like a prediction of defeat and surrender.<sup>14</sup> The title of Brisbane's "To-Day" column was "Charity and Horse Meat. An Ingenious World. Polygamy for Germany." That is, even as the front page headlines invoke a doomsday setback for the Allies, Brisbane's column suggests a patriotic slur about German disregard for monogamous marriage.

On April 30, 1918, the tide turned. The front page headline, in all caps, read: "GERMANS REPULSED IN ALL DAY BATTLE ON 15-MILE FRONT; U.S. TROOPS IN AMIENS FIGHT." The message in this headline seems clear: the American presence in the latter days of World War I was making a decisive difference. The final line in the headline of Brisbane's column caricatured Germany's Kaiser Wilhelm: "The Kaiser as Walrus." John may have found in Brisbane's columns a way of proclaiming the moral superiority of the American way over the polygamists and walruses on German soil. John may also have been enthusiastic about Brisbane's ascendancy as the editorial head of the combined Chicago Examiner and Herald on May 1, 1918. In the same issue that announced "To Our Readers" Brisbane's new position on the front page was the headline: "GREAT GERMAN DEFEAT." John's enthusiasm for Brisbane as columnist may have much to do with the patriotic celebration of American involvement in the Allies' fight against the Germans.

The exchange between Nick and John-in particular, their exchange about Arthur Brisbane's writing—concludes the sequence in Men Without Women of repeated references to writers, beginning with the bullfighting critic of "The Undefeated," whose slick journalism and jingoism seem antithetical to the kind of writing to which Nick, or Hemingway, would aspire. Together with his advice about marriage, John's role as counselor seems limited, as suggested by Nick's skeptical invocation in the story's final sentence of what John "knew" about America, marriage, and "everything" (CSS 282). In short, John's role as mentor in "Now I Lay Me" seems ironically to point readers back to the Major of "In Another Country," to whom Nick shows considerably more "profound empathy" and respect than he does to John (Flora 1982, 143; see also Beall 2016, 100). Thus, "Now I Lay Me" completes a pattern of writing references such as the bullfight critic's in "The Undefeated" through the columnists' clichés in *The Forum* that Hemingway mocked in "A Banal Story." In contrast, Nick's fictional imagination of rivers he had *not* fished evokes the redemptive power of writing and connects "Now I Lay Me" with "Big Two-Hearted River."

Hemingway's probably knowing about Arthur Brisbane's sympathetic profile of Mary Baker Eddy might suggest a critical view of religious faith in "Now I Lay Me." However, Hemingway's final revisions to "Now I Lay Me" signal the importance of prayer, from the children's prayer evoked by the title of the story to Nick's prayers for

John in the final paragraph. In the story's dark night, Nick's response to his father's comment about the arrowheads gone "all to pieces" is to "pray for them both" (CSS 278). In both the early fragment and the final version, Nick's response to his memory of his father's comment about the "best arrowheads" going "all to pieces" is to pray for both of his parents: "In remembering that, there were only two people, so I would pray for them both" (CSS 278). Hemingway's verb phrase, "would pray," implies that Nick prayed recurrently whenever he recollected the burning scenes. In his second draft, an untitled typescript (folder 619), Hemingway included for the first time Nick's references to specifically Catholic prayers, as he highlighted in this draft when he capitalized, by hand, "Hail Mary" and "Our Father" (CSS 277, see Flora 2008, 166). Nick refers to these prayers as efficacious in helping him stay awake all night by tracing his memories back to the attic of his grandfather's house. That is, by praying for all of the "great many people" he remembered, "it took a long time and finally it would be light, and then you could go to sleep, if you were in a place where you could sleep in the daylight" (CSS 277). This winding, forty-eightword sentence suggests Nick's prayers as therapeutic ways to focus on his past memories, starting with just before I went to the war" that is, blotting out the war, the sounds of which Nick can hear in the distance (Flora 2006, 188).

On the other hand, this typescript includes the first reference not only to the Hail Mary and Our Father prayers, but also to the Lord's Prayer that he often could not remember beyond "On earth as it is in heaven" (CSS 278). Nick's memory of his parents' truncated conversation seems connected to his being "absolutely unable" to complete the Lord's Prayer—language present as of the typescript titled by hand "Now I Lay Me" (folder 620, CSS 278). That is, when Nick cannot complete the Lord's Prayer, he does not reach the part of the prayer ("Forgive us our debts, as we forgive our debtors") that seems consistent with the spirit of forgiveness with which he prays for his parents ("them both") after the burning memories. Whether Hemingway includes the references to prayer as indicating Nick's "wavering religious faith" (Flora 2008,169), as intimating his inability to "reconcile the living hell of combat with the promise of a peaceful afterlife" (Florczyk 123), or as reflecting his "contemplation of the soul" (Nickel 101), the inward recitation of his prayers becomes an increasingly central part of the story with each revision. And, although he only quotes from the Lord's Prayer he cannot complete, his final references to prayer in the story are to those for his Italian orderly, John.

Hemingway's further revisions in the typescript titled by hand "Now I Lay Me" accompany and complete his extended conversation with that Italian orderly. After John has fallen asleep, Nick, responding to John's advice about marriage, tried thinking of all the girls he had known. In language present in the typescript, after trying to concentrate on retracing the girls in his past, Nick "gave up thinking about them almost altogether" when they became mixed up in his mind (CSS 282). Then he returned to praying, specifically for John: "But I kept on with my prayers and I prayed very often for John in the nights and his class was removed from active service before the October offensive" (CSS 282). Two changes that Hemingway made in the typescript to this sentence bear noting. First, by hand he added the words "kept on," stressing his continuing to pray, in contrast to his giving up on the memories of girls. Second, in the typescript Hemingway has Nick date John's release from the service as June before the Piave offensive, to which he refers by name. In revising the typescript, Hemingway removed Nick's reference to the Piave and simply referred more generally to John's class as removed before the October offensive, which could refer to a range of attacks in October 1918, the Battle of Vittorio Veneto, including attacks centered on the upper and middle Piave River (Thompson 364; see also Gilbert 482-3 and Banks 203). Nick was apparently wounded again during one of these attacks, and John came to visit him in the hospital in Milan "several months after"—presumably, well after the Armistice of November 11, 1918. In the present tense ("now") of the story, Nick seems to have healed sufficiently to be "fairly sure" that his soul would not leave his body if he fell asleep (CSS 276). In the final paragraph of the story, Nick's repeated reference to prayers implies that they played a role in his healing.

Nick's final reference to prayer in "Now I Lay Me"—a story that is, in effect, an extended set of prayers—implies their efficacy. With his paratactic syntax, he seems to connect his prayers with John's being spared the risks of being wounded or killed in the Battle of Vittorio Veneto: after referring to his praying "very often for John in the nights," Nick follows with "and his class was removed from active service . . ." (CSS 282). While not necessarily implying a causal relationship between Nick's prayers and John's demobilization, Hemingway suggests that Nick's final thoughts about prayer in

the story are positive: John missed the October offensive, and Nick is "now" relatively confident ("fairly sure") that he can fall asleep in the dark without losing his soul (CSS 276). Although Hemingway does not suggest that Nick believes his prayers for John were, in themselves, directly responsible for John's surviving the war, the syntax of the sentence does seem to suggest a connection between prayer and endurance.

Hemingway presents Nick's prayers in "Now I Lay Me" as more meditative and deliberative than either those of the soldier in chapter 7 of *In Our Time* or those of Frederick Henry in *A Farewell to Arms*. The anonymous soldier's prayers in chapter 7 are laced with direct addresses to "Dear jesus" with repeated pleas of "Christ please please please christ," even if the lack of punctuation follows Joyce's style in *Ulysses* of not placing quotation marks around spoken words (CSS) 109, Beall 2014). Frederick Henry's prayer to spare Catherine, placed in a context of terror at losing his beloved, is more personal and poignant than that of the anonymous soldier: "Please, please, please, dear God, don't let her die. God, please don't let her die" (AFTA 282). That Frederick repeats his plea—with five direct addresses to God-marks his prayer as desperate, yet authentic. And Hemingway does not undercut his prayer with an ironic comment as he did by mentioning at the end of chapter 7 the visit that the anonymous soldier made to the Villa Rossa, a brothel in Mestre. That said, both prayers are presented as if spoken. The anonymous soldier speaks directly to Jesus and Christ; Frederick Henry speaks directly to God. In neither case are the spoken words marked by quotation marks, but in both cases the words seem so intense as to be spoken aloud.

In contrast, Jake Barnes in chapter 10 of *The Sun Also Rises* prays silently and meditatively. He is in a church, a sanctuary for prayer—not in a battlefield or in a hospital ward. His prayer is marked not with quick, repeated addresses to Christ or God, with a desperate repetition of "please," but with Jake as narrator reflecting calmly on what he did—he "knelt and started to pray." Jake prayed for his beloved Brett and for Cohn, he prayed for the bullfighters he liked and those he did not like, and he prayed to make a lot of money—which reminds him of Count Mippipopolous (*SAR* 78). Indeed, Jake's reference to money may be a prayer to be like the Count—not so much in the baldly materialistic sense of praying for more wealth, but in the more figurative sense of praying that he may find more

"value" in his life. That figurative sense recurs later in the nocturnal interior monologue of chapter 14 of *The Sun Also Rises*, during which Jake seems to internalize and expand the Count's motto: "...get more value for my money ..." (*SAR* 51, 119). As retrospective narrator, Jake reports his prayers calmly—as if far away in distance and years from the fields of battle. The repetitions are a first-person journalist's ("I saw") and a memoirist's ("I felt"). The paragraph of Jake's praying begins with a simple declaration of approach, "walked up toward," and an elision over his exit, "... and then I was out ... "(*SAR* 78). His elision over the exact details of his exit suggests that Jake completes his prayer and then does not notice any details of the church's interior on his way outside. Hemingway presents Jake's prayer in the cathedral at Pamplona as retold from the calm distance of a narrator's recollection in tranquility.<sup>15</sup>

That distance seems to be the case with Hemingway's presentation of Nick's prayers in "Now I Lay Me," a story he wrote soon after revising *The Sun Also Rises*. It may seem odd to suggest that Nick's prayers in the story are calm, given the contexts of his father's artifacts being burned in a back yard and Nick's being wounded on the Italian front. However, each of Nick's references to prayer is presented in a calm tone. His first reference comes after three paragraphs of explanations about how he meditates on fishing in order to stay awake. Even when he admits that "[s]ome nights I could not fish," he refers to his prayers in a methodical, ritualistic tone: "... on those nights I was cold-awake and said my prayers over and over ..." (CSS 277). In this case, the repetitions are not those of a hysterical soldier, nor of a desperate lover, but those of a narrator explaining what he repeated in his nocturnal meditations. The prayers are explicitly recalled by Nick as his ritual adjustment when his waking dream of fishing trout streams did not work. Even when the narrator personalizes his references to prayer, addressing his reader as "you," repeated six times, his emphasis is on how prayer allowed "you," to "go to sleep" (CSS 277). Whereas in A Farewell to Arms, Frederick Henry is looking back on his prayers as if sharing their desperation, Nick seems relatively tranguil. Near the end of the story, he refers to his prayers for John with another series of simple phrases joined by conjunctions: "... kept on with my prayers and prayed very often ..." (CSS 282). There seems to be no irony here about Nick's prayers, as there is at the end of chapter 7 of *In Our Time*. Nor is there deep anguish, as in Frederick Henry's recollection of his prayers. Although Nick as narrator reflects ironically on how John was "sure" marriage would "fix up" his life, his relief that John was spared the dangers of the October offensive seems a genuinely hopeful comment on the possible efficacy of his prayers. Nick's prayers are effective in keeping him awake until daylight; they may also have helped, he implies, in keeping John safe.

Hemingway wrote about his composition of "Big Two-Hearted River" in his memoir A Movable Feast. Looking back over thirty years after composing the story, at times at the café Closerie des Lilas, Hemingway placed Paris in his creation of the story. In the story itself, he expunged all references to Paris. The geography is all upper Michigan. Likewise, even though Hemingway composed "Now I Lay Me" in Paris while in a tormented transition between his divorce from Hadley and his marriage to Pauline, the story itself bears no sign of the city where Hemingway composed it. Here, the geography is Oak Park, upper Michigan, and northern Italy on the Italian front. Although absorbed in the personal drama of his life in Paris, Hemingway kept out of his story any reference to that life. Indeed, the only city in the story is Chicago, from which Nick hails, and in which John has settled as an immigrant with his family. In Hemingway's late story, "The Last Good Country," Nick and his sister Littless speak of the woods behind their house as like "cathedrals." When Littless challenges whether Nick has actually "seen a cathedral," Nick replies, "No. But I've read about them and I can imagine them. This is the best one we have around here" (CSS 517). In "Now I Lay Me," Hemingway portrays Nick's composing in his night thoughts the rituals of fishing and praying that help him construct an imagined sanctuary, "the best" he can fashion during the war near the front. In her essay about "A Pursuit Race," Ann Putnam connects "Now I Lay Me" with "Big Two-Hearted River" as showing that Nick Adams creates "certain rituals" that help him remain steady against the "fast currents" of the river (188, see also Flora 2006, 189). Part of the beauty of "Now I Lay Me" is its blotting out of Paris and, instead, its juxtaposing the crackling family drama of Nick's childhood, the cannonades of war that he can hear behind the gnawing of silkworms on mulberry leaves, the fishing streams of his memory and imagination, and his prayers.

## **APPENDIX**

## Drafts of Hemingway's "Now I Lay Me"

<u>KL/EH 618</u> (Kennedy Library, Ernest Hemingway Collection, Folder 618)

- Two false starts: in the first, "Three of us lay on the floor . . . and listened to the silk worms. . ." (cited by Smith 172).
- In the second start: the two burning scenes, but with "Ernie" crossed out, instead of "Nicky" (only case of the Ernie/Nick substitution, cited by Smith 173). In this draft Ernie/Nicky helps his mother with the burning of the artifacts.

## KL/EH 619

- The first typescript, an untitled typescript with many corrections in pencil by hand.
- Deletes the two burning scenes—retains the silkworms but with "we" (not "Three of us").
- Dated by Paul Smith as late November 1926.

#### KL/EH 620

- The second typescript, titled in pencil "Now I Lay Me." Dated by Smith as shortly after KL/EH 619.
- Included the first instance of an out-of-body experience as "a red silk handkerchief being pulled out of your pocket if the pocket was your body" (cited by Smith 173). Later cut.
- Restored the two burning scenes.
- First draft to include conversation between Nick and John, his orderly.

#### KL/EH 622

- The third typescript, titled "In Another Country—Two." Hemingway used this title in tentative lists he drew up in January/February 1927 for a table of contents for his collection *Men Without Women* (see Smith 172 and Beall 2016).
- In this typescript, Hemingway adds by hand the description of Nick's being blown up present in the final draft: "I had been that way for a long time ever since I had been blown up at night and felt it go out of me and go off and then come back" (CSS 276).

## KL/EH 621

- Carbon copy of a professional typescript, titled in ink "Now I Lay Me," probably a copy of original sent to Scribner's for Men Without Women late spring 1927 (Smith 172).
- Retains the passage of Nick's being blown up, but does not include the following: "I gave them all names and went to them on the train and sometimes walked for miles to get to them" (CSS 277).

#### Men Without Women

- "Now I Lay Me" disappears from Hemingway's drafts of a table of contents from January-May 1927. In her recent biography, Mary Dearborn errs in claiming that the story was among those stories that "had been published before" *Men Without Women* and in asserting that the story first appeared in *Scribner's Magazine* (244). (See Smith 172-173; Beall 2016, 90-93).
- With Perkins's encouragement, after suppressing "Now I Lay Me" from his collection, Hemingway places "NILM" as the final story of *Men Without Women*, just as he had placed "Big Two-Hearted River" at the end of *In Our Time* (Beall 2016, 2017).
- "Now I Lay Me" concludes *Men Without Women* with its pointed references to Arthur Brisbane's Chicago columns as another form of commercial writing. Thus, "Now I Lay Me" completes a pattern of such references to writing, beginning with the bullfight critic of "The Undefeated."

#### **NOTES**

<sup>1</sup>I gave an earlier version of this essay at a panel on Hemingway at the 47th Annual Meeting of the Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature on June 3, 2017. I would like to thank my co-presenters, Donald A. Daiker and Michael Kim Roos, and our moderator, Katherine Palmer, for their support and feedback. Subsequent references to the contents of folders in the Hemingway Collection will list the folder number(s). To avoid copyright issues, I reproduce passages from manuscripts and typescripts only if they have previously appeared in print. References to both "Big Two-Hearted River" and to "Now I Lay Me" are to the Finca-Vigia edition of the *Collected Short Stories*, cited parenthetically as *CSS* with page numbers. I am grateful to Stacey Chandler for her help during my research in the Hemingway Collection at the Kennedy Library.

<sup>2</sup>From this point, I will abbreviate *A Farewell to Arms* as AFTA and *The Sun Also Rises* as SAR.

<sup>3</sup>James Mellow makes this connection between Hemingway's birthplace and Nick's memories of the attic of his birth home, an attic in "my grandfather's home" where his father's

collection of "snakes and other specimens" lay alongside "my mother's and father's wedding-cake in a tin box hanging from one of the rafters" (CSS 277-278, Mellow 10). Mellow raises the question as to whether these scenes of burning are purely fictional or based on memories of actual events (19-20). Scott Donaldson assumes that Hemingway witnessed his mother's gathering up his father's collection of artifacts and tossing them "into a back-yard bonfire" (171). Both Hemingway homes still exist in Oak Park, Illinois. His birthplace is a museum operated by the Ernest Hemingway Foundation of Oak Park (<a href="http://www.ehfop.org/">http://www.ehfop.org/</a>).

<sup>4</sup>In his piece for the *Toronto Star*, "A Veteran Visits the Old Front," Hemingway wrote about his revisiting Fossalta, the site of his wounding, where he remarked that the Austrians "were hunted down in" the same location and "had died in its rubble- and debris-strewn streets and been smoked out of its cellars with *flammenwerfers* during the house-to-house work" (*Dateline Toronto* 179).

<sup>5</sup>Unlike "The Doctor and the Doctor's Wife," set in the family's summer home on Walloon Lake (Daiker 45-47), Nick's memories of the burnings in "Now I Lay Me" place them near the homes where he was born and grew up. In her memoir, Hemingway's sister Marcelline recalls how their father assembled "a remarkable collection" of Indian artifacts along the Des Plaines River (Sanford 21, 28). The wisdom of Dr. Adams's advice to Nick suggests that he is not a failed guide, nor an "esmasculated or ineffectual father" (DeFalco 107, 110), nor a father who raises "the child's feared wound of emasculation" (Hovey 186), nor a husband whose wife has "emasculated" him (Bell 124; Donaldson 1999, 306) "without even a hint of protest" (Flora 2006, 196). In short, I believe that Nick remembers not a "symbolic castration" by his mother's destroying his father's artifacts (Sempreora 22-24), but rather his father's gathering himself in a measured, self-controlled masculinity.

<sup>6</sup>In the early manuscripts and typescripts (folders 618 and 619), there is no reference to a "made up" stream, nor any reference to a swamp. In the typescript contained in folder 620, Hemingway added the word "swamp" by hand in the phrase that eventually became "swamp meadows" (*CSS* 276). In the print version of "Now I Lay Me," Hemingway repeats the word "swamp," a word he used six times on the final page alone of "Big Two-Hearted River" (*CSS* 160, 276). In "Now I Lay Me," Nick does not remember or imagine himself fishing in a swamp, but merely gathering fish bait there.

<sup>7</sup>For a different discussion of the verb tenses and repetitions in "Now I Lay Me," see Lamb 128-133.

<sup>8</sup>Hemingway read about the "composition of place" as one of St. Ignatius of Loyola's "spiritual exercises" in Joyce's *Portrait of an Artist* (137). Matt Nickel connects Nick's nocturnal meditations with the medieval tradition of the "dark night that follows an illumination" (96-99). Later in his chapter "The Dark Night," Nickel discusses the possible influence of Dante on Hemingway's *A Farewell to Arms* (106-109). Hemingway's comparing Nick's meditation on imagined streams to waking dreams places "Now I Lay Me" in the tradition of the medieval dream-vision, of which Dante's *Commedia* is the pinnacle in presenting dreamlike fiction as visionary fact. In the edition of the *Commedia* that Hemingway owned, Longfellow follows his translation with notes about, and excerpts from, the dream-vision genre (Longfellow 181-2 and 417-446; Reynolds 1981, 115). In his first-edition copy of Pound's *Draft of XVI Cantos*, Hemingway would have read Pound's invoking both Dante and William Blake in the opening stanzas of canto 16, with its dream vision to follow.

<sup>9</sup>In a letter to Gertrude Stein and Alice B. Toklas dated 15 August 1924, Hemingway wrote, referring to his writing "Big Two-Hearted River," that "the country is swell" and that he "made it all up" (*Letters* Vol. 2, 141). Given Gertrude Stein's role in persuading Hemingway to give up his work as a journalist, his emphasis on the fictional nature of his fishing story in his letter to her probably reflects his regarding "River" as a part of that move. In a letter to his father dated 20 March 1925, Hemingway wrote that the story is "really the Fox above Seney" (*Letters* Vol. 2, 285). Hemingway's eldest son, Jack, recounted the anecdote of his trying to locate the Two Hearted River in upper Michigan. In his chapter, "A

Michigan Sojourn," Jack told of a trip he took with two friends to find "the Big Two-Hearted River in the Upper Peninsula of Michigan" (Jack Hemingway 32). Try as they might, Jack and his friends could find neither the fishing stream nor the swamp to which "River" refers (33). Jack reported telling his father "years later" about the trip; he recounted his father's response: "...he said the big Two-Hearted never was much of a year-round trout stream after the logging and the fires" (34). Steven Youra pointed out to me that the actual Two Hearted River in upper Michigan is, in the North Branch at its furthest point west, "probably within reasonable walking—certainly hiking—distance from the town of Seney" (email communication, 19 July 2017). Hemingway did not hyphenate "Two-Hearted" in the title of his initial manuscript draft. He did not hyphenate the title in a letter dated 7 January 1925 to Ernest Walsh and Ethel Morehead, who first published the story, nor did he include a hyphen when he cited the title in the May 1925 letter to his father (Letters Vol. 2, 202, 285). Nor is there a hyphen in the title where the story first appeared in Walsh and Morehead's first issue of This Quarter (Hemingway 1925). My fundamental argument here is that in "Now I Lay Me," Hemingway's reference to the streams that Nick "made up" echoes his letter to Gertrude Stein and Alice B. Toklas about having "made it all up" in referring to the setting of "Big Two-Hearted River."

<sup>10</sup>Flora discusses the conversation between John and Nick about Brisbane as a writer (2008, 173-4). In her extensive discussion of "the metafictional relevance of Nick the writer," Sempreora does not mention John and Nick's exchange about Brisbane.

<sup>11</sup>Nick's reference to newspaper writing here echoes Krebs in "Soldier's Home." When Krebs considers moving to Kansas City to get a job away from home in Oklahoma, he thinks of this plan to himself in a brief interior monologue at the end of the story. Krebs does not share that plan aloud in the conversation with his mother, even though earlier in the story she handed him the *Kansas City Star (CSS* 114, 116). In his conversation with John, Nick speaks aloud and explicitly identifies writing as his likely occupation when he returns to America (*CSS* 114, 116, 280).

<sup>12</sup>John's enthusiasm for Brisbane and for marriage as a panacea seems ironic, given that in his 1907 profile of the founder of the Christian Scientists, Mary Baker Eddy, first published in *Cosmopolitan Magazine*, Brisbane concludes by quoting from her 1897 "Miscellaneous Writings," where she wrote that marriage "sometimes presents the most wretched condition of human existence" (Brisbane, 1930, 63).

<sup>13</sup>I was able to read the issues of the *Chicago Examiner* from the spring of 1918 online at <a href="http://digital.chipublib.org/cdm/landingpage/collection/examiner">http://digital.chipublib.org/cdm/landingpage/collection/examiner</a>. I am grateful to AP (full name not given) of the Newspaper & Current Periodical Reading Room, Library of Congress, for guiding me to this link at the Chicago Public Library. Hemingway's guarded view of Brisbane's writing, as reflected in Nick's responses to John's laudations, may stem from Brisbane's sympathetic interview with Mary Baker Eddy, published in 1907 (Brisbane 1930). However, a discussion of that interview is beyond the scope of this essay, despite the probable connection with Hemingway's portrait of Mrs. Adams as a Christian Scientist in "The Doctor and the Doctor's Wife."

<sup>14</sup>In much smaller font is the headline and article titled "U.S. to rush 2 million abroad." Hemingway's allusions to Brisbane's columns seem more subtly ironic than Nick's mocking reference to himself in "A Way You'll Never Be" as "demonstrating the American uniform" (CSS 312). During the 1930s Hemingway repeatedly used the word "propaganda" to warn against efforts to involve the United States in another European war (By-line 205, 223, 282-3).

<sup>15</sup>For a discussion of Jake's praying in the cathedral, see Stoneback (173-7). In his nocturnal meditation, Jake's sense of monetary exchange as a metaphor for living expands from financial to experiential and back to financial: "Either you paid by learning about them, or by experience, or by taking chances, or by money" (*SAR* 119).

#### WORKS CITED

Alighieri, Dante. The Divine Comedy of Dante Alighieri. Trans. Henry Wadsworth Longfellow. NY: Houghton, Mifflin and Company, 1893.

Banks, Arthur. A Military Atlas of the First World War. 1975. Barnsley, South Yorkshire: Pen & Sword Books Ltd., 2013.

Beall, John. "Ernest Hemingway's Reading of James Joyce's Ulysses." *James Joyce Quarterly* 51.4 (Summer 2014): 661-72.

- —. "Hemingway's Formation of In Our Time." *The Hemingway Review* 35.1 (Fall 2015): 63-77.
- "Hemingway's and Perkins's Formation of Men Without Women." The Hemingway Review 36:1 (Fall 2016): 94-102.
- —. "Hemingway as Craftsman: Revising 'Big Two-Hearted River." The Hemingway Review 36:2 (Spring 2017): 79-94.

Bell, Millicent. "A Farewell to Arms: Pseudoautobiography and Personal Metaphor." Ernest Hemingway: The Writer in Context. Ed. James Nagel. Madision: U of Wisconsin P, 1984, 107-28.

Brisbane, Arthur. Editorials from the Hearst Newspapers. NY: Albertson, 1906.

-. What Mrs. Mary Baker Eddy Said to Arthur Brisbane. NY: M.E. Paige, 1930.

Daiker, Donald A. "Defending Hemingway's Doctor Adams: The Doctor, the Critics, and the Doctor's Son." Middle West Review 3.2 (Summer 2017): 45-65.

Dearborn, Mary V. Ernest Hemingway: A Biography. NY, Alfred A. Knopf, 2017.

DeFalco, Joseph. The Hero in Hemingway's Stories. U of Pittsburgh P, 1963.

Donaldson, Scott. *Hemingway Vs. Fitzgerald: The Rise and Fall of a Literary Friendship*. Woodstock, NY: Overlook Press, 1999.

 — By Force of Will: The Life and Art of Ernest Hemingway. Authors Guild Backinprint. com ed., Lincoln, IUniverse. com, 2001.

Flora, Joseph M. Hemingway's Nick Adams. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State UP, 1982.

- -. Ernest Hemingway: A Study of the Short Fiction. Boston: Twayne, 1989.
- "Nick Adams in Italy." Hemingway's Italy: New Perspectives. Ed. Rena Sanderson. Baton Rouge: Louisiana State UP, 2006: 185-200.
- Reading Hemingway's Men Without Women: Glossary and Commentary. Kent OH: Kent State UP, 2008.

Florczyk, Steven. Hemingway, the Red Cross, and the Great War. Kent OH: Kent State UP, 2014. Gilbert, Martin. The First World War: A Complete History. NY, Rosetta Books, 2014.

Hemingway, Ernest. "Big Two-Hearted River." This Quarter 1.1(1925):110-28.

- -. The Complete Short Stories of Ernest Hemingway. NY: Scribner's, 2003.
- -. A Farewell to Arms. 1929. 2014 ed., NY: Scribner's, 2014.
- -. A Movable Feast. Charles Scribner's Sons, 1964.

Hemingway, Jack. A Life Worth Living: The Adventures of a Passionate Sportsman. Ed. and Intro. Geoffrey Norman. Guilford, CT: Lyons Press, 2002.

Hovey, Richard B. "Hemingway's 'Now I Lay Me': A Psychological Interpretation." The Short Stories of Ernest Hemingway: Critical Essays. Ed. Jackson J. Benson. Durham, NC: Duke UP, 1975, pp. 180-87.

Joyce, James. A Portrait of the Artist as a Young Man. 1916. NY: Penguin, 2003.

Lamb, Robert Paul. Art Matters: Hemingway, Craft, and the Creation of the Modern Short Story. Baton Rouge, Louisiana State UP, 2010.

Mellow, James R. Hemingway: A Life without Consequences. Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1992.

Nickel, Matthew C. Hemingway's Dark Night: Catholic Influences and Intertextualities in the Work of Ernest Hemingway. Wickford RI: New Street Communications, 2013.

Putnam, Ann. "Waiting for the End in Hemingway's 'A Pursuit Race." Hemingway's Neglected Short Fiction. Ed. Susan F. Beegal. Tuskaloosa: U of Alabama P, 1992. 185-

- Reynolds, Michael S. Hemingway: The Homecoming. NY: W.W. Norton, 1999.
- -. Hemingway's Reading, 1910-1940: An Inventory. Princeton UP, 1981.
- Sanford, Marcelline Hemingway. At the Hemingways: With Fifty Years of Correspondence between Ernest and Marcelline Hemingway. Centennial ed. Moscow: U of Idaho P, 1999.
- Sempreora, Margot. "Nick at Night: Nocturnal Metafictions in Three Hemingway Stories." Hemingway Review 22.1 (Fall 2002): 19-33.
- Smith, Paul. A Reader's Guide to the Short Stories of Ernest Hemingway. Boston: G.K. Hall, 1989
- Spanier, Sandra, Albert J. DeFazio III, and Robert W. Trogden, eds. The Letters of Ernest Hemingway. Vol. 2 (1923-1925). NY: Cambridge UP, 2013.
- Sanderson, Rena, Sandra Spanier, and Robert W. Trogdon, eds. *The Letters of Ernest Hemingway:* Vol. 3 (1926-1929). NY: Cambridge UP, 2015.
- Stoneback, H. R. Reading Hemingway's the Sun Also Rises: Glossary and Commentary. Kent, OH: Kent State UP, 2007.
- Thompson, Mark. *The White War: Life and Death on the Italian Front, 1915-1919*. NY: Basic Books, 2010.
- Vaill, Amanda, et al. Everybody Was So Young: Gerald and Sara Murphy, a Lost Generation Love Story. NY: Broadway Books, 1999.
- White, William, ed. By-line, Ernest Hemingway: Selected Articles and Dispatches of Four Decades. NY: Simon & Schuster, 1998.
- Dateline: Toronto: Ernest Hemingway's Complete Toronto Star Dispatches, 1920-1924.
   NY: Charles A. Scribner's Sons, 1985.

# REINVIGORATING MIDWESTERN STUDIES: A REVIEW ESSAY

## Marcia Noe

Reimagining Environmental History: Ecological Memory in the Wake of Landscape Change, by Christian Knoeller. Reno and Las Vegas: U of Nevada P, 2017.

From Warm Center to Ragged Edge: The Erosion of Midwestern Literary and Historical Regionalism, 1920-1965, by Jon K. Lauck. Iowa City: U of Iowa P, 2017.

The Midwestern Moment: The Forgotten World of Early Twentieth-Century Midwestern Regionalism, 1880-1940, ed. Jon K. Lauck. Hastings, NE: Hastings College P, 2017.

The Stories We Tell: Modernism in the Tri-Cities, ed. Meg Gillette. Rock Island, IL: East Hall P of Augustana College, 2014.

In "The Future of the Middle West," published in the November 8, 1939, issue of the *New Republic*, Robert Morss Lovett called for a Midwestern renaissance to bring about the fulfillment of the region's potential: "The fact then that the Middle West for the time being has lost its forward impulse is of greater moment to this region than it would be elsewhere," he argued (56). The four books discussed here can be seen as a partial answer to Lovett's call; they perform important recovery work, calling our attention to Midwestern artists, naturalists, and writers who have been outshone by bigger names. They contribute as well to the recuperation of the Midwest as a vibrant matrix of cultural activity.

Christian Knoeller brings an impressive command of his subject grounded in an exhaustive job of research to give us a comprehensive and insightful survey of Midwestern nature writing in *Reimagining Environmental History*. Here he reviews the work of nine Midwestern literary naturalists: Gene Stratton-Porter, Paul Errington, Scott Russell Sanders, Theodore Roethke, William

Stafford, Louise Erdrich, Diane Glancy, Elizabeth Dodd, and Paul Gruchow, devoting a chapter to each author and examining how they represent landscape change in their work. Knoeller argues that "[e]ach of the authors examined engages place in direct and personal ways informed by a sense of environmental history, whether in their own bioregion or as they sojourned through less familiar terrain . . ." (xi). After an homage to the patron saint of environmentalism, Henry David Thoreau, Knoeller moves on to discuss a non-Midwesterner whose travels on the Upper Missouri and subsequent writings have established an "ecological baseline" against which the work of subsequent literary naturalists can be measured. Like Thoreau, John James Audubon was concerned about the decline in animal populations and the eradication of species, documenting these concerns in *Missouri River Journals* and *The Viviparous Quadrupeds of North America*.

The authors covered in the remaining chapters deal with restoration in tension with loss, abundance with depletion, and desecration with preservation as they examine environmental crises fueled by destructive agricultural practice and extractive activities, overhunting, settlement and development, invasive species and other damaging factors. Knoeller first turns his attention to two lesser-discussed literary naturalists: Gene Stratton-Porter and Paul Errington. In novels such as Girl of the Limberlost, Porter presciently popularized ecological concepts, such as a reverence for the restorative powers of nature, and taught readers to value indigenous species and deplore destructive practices that doom ecosystems and species. Of her commitment to environmental stewardship, Knoeller writes that "stemming the tide of destruction—and the prospect of extinction—had become an ethical imperative" (45). Like Stratton-Porter, Errington was prescient in his view that the abundance of species and biodiversity he reveled in while growing up in the Midwest was threatened, perhaps irrevocably, by twentieth-century destructive practices. In books such as Men and Marshes and Wilderness and Wolves, he deplores policies that facilitate the eradication of predators and promotes the interdependence of species in ecological systems. Also like Stratton-Porter, he demonstrates a spiritual approach to nature and emphasizes the ethical dimension of preservation.

Next Knoeller discusses a contemporary literary naturalist, Scott Russell Sanders, who advocates a conservationist ethic that extends Aldo Leopold's call for a land ethic in *A Sand County Almanac* by

emphasizing the global dimensions of the environmental crisis and the importance of valuing indigenous peoples and their cultures. In Writing from the Center, Sanders considers how Midwestern literature has been impacted by environmental degradation. "If the literature of the Midwest began as the story of arrivals and departures, it has evolved into a literature of loss," asserts Sanders (96). Like the literary naturalists discussed above, Sanders's ethical commitment to his conservationist ethic is rooted in a childhood engagement with and delight in nature and includes a spiritual element.

Knoeller then looks at two Midwestern poets of place. Theodore Roethke's Whitmanesque North American Sequence, comprising poems of self-discovery, focuses on the sublime in nature and its relation to our spirituality, a perspective shaped not only by his western travels but also by his Michigan childhood. In like manner, William Stafford's Kansas childhood informs his poetics, as does his connection with indigenous peoples and their mythic animals, such as the salmon and the bison. The next two chapters center on Native American novelists Louise Erdrich and Diane Glancy, who also write of the interdependence of biodiversity in nature and in American Indian cultures. Knoeller treats Erdrich's second memoir, Books and Islands in Oiibwe Country, as an ecocultural work that shows how Ojibwe language and cultural practices are linked to the landscape of the Lake of the Woods. Diane Glancy in Pushing the Bear: A Novel of the Trail of Tears and its sequel, Pushing the Bear: After the Trail of Tears, focuses on the removal of the Cherokee people from the Southeast to Oklahoma, emphasizing the toll it took on the Cherokees' place-based identity, "an amalgam of nature, place and narrative [that was] at times so visceral as to seem corporeal" (176).

Knoeller's last pair of Midwestern literary naturalists, Elizabeth Dodd and Paul Gruchow, brings the book to a close. Knoeller views poet and essayist Elizabeth Dodd's work as an extension of that of Loren Eiseley, with added emphasis on indigenous peoples, and stresses how impactful on her identity and writing were the land-scapes of her native Ohio. Of Paul Gruchow, Knoeller writes that by the end of his career, Gruchow "had begun to articulate a more nuanced and intricate appreciation than had been advanced by previous generations of pioneering ecologists for the complex interdependence governing succession through the coevolution of species," learning to think about ecological change and preservation in new ways (212). Another key emphasis of Gruchow is valuing the cul-

tural significance of our interdependence with nature, particularly with respect to the relationship between indigenous people and the bison (221-223).

In the personal narrative that informs his epilogue, Knoeller asserts that the common principle that unites all of the writers he discusses is "the sanctity and inviolability of habitat" and concludes with a series of questions that is, in fact, a prescription for dealing effectively with the current environmental crisis (239-40). The book concludes with a comprehensive bibliography, something that more academic books should offer. Knoeller's bibliography is a real boon to scholars, who won't have to pick through endless endnotes to locate complete citations for works they would like to explore further.

This book is so good that I can think of only one thing that would make it better. Two iconic Midwestern literary naturalists, Aldo Leopold and Loren Eiseley, are alluded to frequently in these chapters, as Knoeller emphasizes how the projects of many of the writers he discusses parallel or build on their work. A chapter on Leopold and Eiseley, following the Audubon chapter, that would have briefly outlined their major works, theories, emphases, and contributions to environmental writing would have provided a useful context for the subsequent discussion of the nine literary naturalists who owe an intellectual debt to these men. Overall, though, one of the book's chief strengths is its breadth of coverage, which makes it appealing to a number of audiences: Midwesternists, biologists, environmentalists, ecologists, historians of science, naturalists, and others. Moreover, it would be an extremely useful course text for classes in nature writing, environmental history, ecological theory, Midwestern history and literature, and possibly even a creative nonfiction course focused on nature writing.

For the better part of a decade, historian Jon K. Lauck has been engaged in an ambitious project to restore Midwestern history to the forefront of the discipline; two of his recent such efforts are discussed here. From Warm Center to Ragged Edge explores the question of why the Midwest failed to live up to predictions that it would one day become the dominant national region. Despite the promise of the Midwest articulated by Abraham Lincoln, Frederick Jackson Turner, Sherwood Anderson and others, by 1950 the region had been eclipsed by the cultural and political hegemony of the East and West coasts. "My primary purpose here is to analyze the forces that wilted Midwestern identity by mid-century, and, more generally, to bolster

the new and concerted search for the history and culture of the lost region at the heart of our nation by studying what went wrong, or examining how the Midwest as a region faded from our collective imagination, fell off the map, and became an object of derision," asserts Lauck (3).

Lauck largely succeeds in accomplishing these goals. His three chapters proceed more or less chronologically: he first examines the 1920 "revolt from the village" thesis that Carl Van Doren articulated in an October 1921 essay in the *Nation* and that Lauck believes to have instigated and sustained a decline of interest in and respect for Midwestern literature and culture, He then discusses those writers, scholars, politicians and intellectuals of the first half of the twentieth century who wrote in resistance to the revolt thesis, and concludes by analyzing how the study of Midwestern history became marginalized and nearly obliterated shortly after midcentury.

In "The Myth of the Midwestern 'Revolt from the Village," Lauck delineates some of the cultural forces that brought about and perpetuated the notion of a revolt from the village. Asserting that "[t]he village revolt interpretation is simplistic and flawed, and its 'institutionalization' within the annals of history clouds our vision of the midwestern past" (14), Lauck heavily emphasizes the efforts of Eastern elitists like Van Doren, Van Wyck Brooks, Alfred Kazin, H. L. Mencken, and Frederick Lewis Allen, as well as other leftist scholars and writers, to paint the Midwest as a soul-destroying backwater from which anyone with a modicum of artistic, literary, or intellectual talent would seek to escape. Lauck also looks at political and cultural forces that converged to undermine the myth of the idyllic, democratic Midwestern town and, by extension, the region itself: the rejection of Victorian values and Christian mores; the growing influence of social sciences such as anthropology, sociology and psychology; Marxist attacks on small-town values; historians who denigrated the Turner thesis as part of a zeitgeist that fostered debunking; the anti-village bias of Eastern publishing houses; and the privileging of expatriate narratives of rebellion. He concludes the chapter with his most persuasive argument, focusing on the work of the three writers best known as village rebels—Edgar Lee Masters, Sinclair Lewis, and Sherwood Anderson. Lauck emphasizes the ambivalence of these texts and their authors' commitment to Jeffersonian agrarianism; moreover, he quotes their own testimony: all three went on the record in denying that they were writing in any revolt-from-thevillage tradition.

In his second chapter, "The Failed Revolt against the Revolt," Lauck discusses a group of regionalists who persevered during the heyday of the revolt "movement" and the cultural trends, such as urbanism, internationalism, mass culture, Marxism, New Deal politics, and the US entry into World War II, that marginalized their work: the historian Stuart Pratt Sherman; John T. Frederick, who founded the regional journal, The Midland; novelists Ruth Suckow, Herbert Ouick, Bess Streeter Aldrich, and Dorothy Canfield Fisher; Iowa poet Jay Sigmund; Wisconsin writer August Derleth; Nebraska writer and activist Meridel Le Sueur; and the later work of Hamlin Garland. One of the virtues of this book is the attention it gives to these neglected Midwestern writers, thus helping to dispel the impression that Ronald Weber leaves in The Midwestern Ascendancy in American Writing (Indiana UP, 2003) that Midwestern literature came to an end in 1930. Lauck also might have discussed the work of Pulitzer Prize-winning novelists Margaret Ayer Barnes, Josephine Johnson, and Louis Bromfield, poets James Hearst and James Wright, farm novelists Herbert Krause and Phil Stong, Ohio fiction writer and dramatist Dawn Powell, Norwegian American novelist Ole Rolvaag, Wisconsin novelist Glenway Wescott, and New Yorker editor William Maxwell, who wrote stories and novels set in his native central Illinois. Indeed, these authors deserve a book of their own, one that perhaps will be Lauck's next project.

Lauck's third chapter, "The Decline of Midwestern History," traces the trajectory of this subfield, which hit its high-water mark shortly before mid-century with the founding of the Mississippi Valley Historical Association and its journal, the *Mississippi Valley Historical Review*, and then sank into near oblivion, overwhelmed by the effects of World War II and postwar cultural forces such as Cold War politics, '60s radicalism, a growing internationalist emphasis, the professionalization of the discipline, and the broadening of historical studies.

Lauck has written a book that every historian and Midwesternist will want to own, yet it could have been so much more. Loath to fall into the trap of reviewing the book the reviewer wishes the author had written, I still would like to have seen the material on the counterrevolt Midwestern writers expanded; there is so much more to say about them and their work, not to mention other such regionalist

efforts that Lauck touches on. Briefly mentioned in chapter two's discussion of the resistance movement are "[s]ome New Deal Programs" that promoted regionalism (50). These programs, such as the Midwest Play Bureau of the Federal Writers Project, headed by Iowan Susan Glaspell; the FWP's Folklore Project; the Illinois Writers' Project's landmark *The Negro in Illinois*, to which Richard Wright contributed; and the wonderful FWP-sponsored American Guides initiative, in which all twelve Midwestern states are represented with a volume, deserve a fuller treatment.

If only Lauck could envision a more complex and inclusive Midwest, one that is more than prairie, farmland, and small towns! While he cites "urbanization" as one of the social forces that led to the decline of Midwestern history, throughout the book, he seems not to acknowledge that there is an urban as well as a rural Midwest. Alongside the statement that the "proletarian novels of Jack Conroy, James T. Farrell, and Nelson Algren began to edge out the work of older regionalists. . . . " (53), I made the marginal note, "Aren't they, too, Midwestern?" Lauck writes that he hopes he "can elucidate how and why the Midwest's fortunes declined so dramatically in intellectual and cultural circles during the past half century and how we might find the Midwest once again" (8), but we will not find it only in cornfields and country towns. He seems to acknowledge this when he calls for the amplification of African American and Hispanic Midwestern voices and says that "the amalgam of old and new, forgotten and to-be-discovered, and the collisions between them could make a compelling scholarly enterprise . . ." (102). If only that sentiment could have been the guiding spirit of the book!

Lauck's edited collection, *The Midwestern Moment*, the first volume in the Rediscovering the Midwest series that Hastings College Press is publishing, is more inclusive, as would be expected of a compendium of the work of sixteen different authors. These chapters focus on the period of Midwestern ascendancy known as the Midwestern Moment when "Midwesterners began to forge a strong regional culture and find voices to speak for the region. . ." (ix). The chapters can be divided roughly into three categories: those that examine lesser-discussed Midwestern writers (Tarkington, Aldrich, Suckow, and Sigmund, as well as the more obscure Walt Mason and Frazier Hunt); those that discuss significant shapers of Midwestern literary and cultural history: (the Society of Midland Authors, the Minneapolis Symphony Orchestra, South Dakota artist Harvey

Dunn, radio pioneer Henry Field, the Midwestern Catholic agrarian movement, Jane Addams's Hull-House work, and the Chicago Renaissance); and those that take a more theoretical approach, focusing on the development of the region's identity. The latter essays examine how corn came to represent the heartland, how critics' misreadings of two major "revolt" novels contributed to the denigration of the Midwest, and how middlebrow Midwestern literature has helped shape the cultural construction of the region, respectively.

The most interesting chapters combine two or three of these emphases, such as Paul Emory Putz's "The Homer of Middle America," which not only examines the newspaper verse of nationally syndicated poet Walt Mason but also the ways in which Mason's work, shaped by the region, became a representative Midwestern voice. "Mason took the middle-class ideology of the nineteenth-century Midwest and repackaged it into new cultural forms fit for an age of mass consumption," writes Putz (124), arguing that we can better understand the cultural power of the Midwestern small-town ideal of the early twentieth century by examining Mason's role in helping to establish it.

Another such chapter, Jeremy Beer's "Midlander: Booth Tarkington's Defense of the Midwest," argues that Tarkington's embrace of his Midwestern identity and his defense of his region both helped to establish his national reputation and led to its decline as the cachet of the Midwest deteriorated and other modes of literature—naturalism, modernism—became dominant; subsequently, critics began to perceive him as a romanticizer of an idyllic heartland rather than the author of realist works that chronicled the downside of Midwestern industrialization and urbanization, as recorded in his Growth trilogy. While other explanations for Tarkington's eclipse can be found—the casual racism that is employed for comic effect in much of his work, the deliberately commercial thrust of some of his novels and many of his plays—Beer's argument complicates our understanding of Tarkington's rise and fall by showing how the changing view of the Midwest became entangled with his reputation.

Professor Meg Gillette of Augustana College in Rock Island, Illinois, inspired an ambitious and successful recovery project when she challenged her students to research and write about several early twentieth-century authors from the Iowa/Illinois Tri-Cities (now known as the Quad Cities). The resulting book, *The Stories We Tell: Modernism in the Tri-Cities*, covers eight such writers, most of whom

went on to achieve national notice: novelist Octave Thanet (Alice French); Masses editor Floyd Dell; poet Arthur Davison Ficke; George Cram Cook, founder of the Provincetown Players and his wife, Pulitzer Prize-winning dramatist Susan Glaspell; Newbery Award winner Cornelia Meigs; showman William "Buffalo Bill" Cody; and mystery writer Charlotte Murray Russell. While it's a bit of a stretch to include some of these writers in a volume with the word "modernism" in the title, the book makes a valuable and unique contribution to Midwestern recovery efforts, for each student's scholarly essay on his/her author is paired with at least one example of or excerpt from that author's oeuvre. A particularly insightful and wellfocused essay is Megan Boedecker's piece on Glaspell and Dell's radical journalism that is accompanied by six newspaper articles Glaspell published on the Hossack murder trial that furnished the material for her most famous play, Trifles, and two pieces of political critique by Dell from the Tri-City Worker and the Liberator, respectively. In addition to his journalism and criticism, Dell also wrote novels and plays, and he is especially well represented in this volume; his work is discussed in three essays and represented with excerpts from his novels Moon-Calf and Janet March in addition to the two leftist periodical pieces mentioned above. Another strong essay is Isaac Lauritsen's "Susan Glaspell, Existentialist," which traces the Nietzschean influences on Glaspell's modernist play, The Verge. The volume concludes with an essay about letters written by Native Americans who were interned at Fort McClellan in East Davenport after the Dakota Conflict of 1862.

While Robert Morss Lovett focused largely on economic concerns, he specifically recognized the value of literary pursuits in the Middle Western renaissance for which he was arguing. He noted that "[t]he Middle West had already become the home of regionalism in American literature" and that Chicago had attained "prominence in the literary world. . ." (54). The four books under review here validate Levett's argument and show the way forward to future recovery efforts.

The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga

## DYLAN'S DESTINY: LEGENDS AND TRUE LIES: A REVIEW ESSAY

## JAMES A. LEWIN

Bob Dylan: American Troubadour, by Donald Brown. NY: Rowman & Littlefield, 2014.

Bob Dylan: A Biography, by Bob Batchelor. Santa Barbara: Greenwood, 2014.

Another Side of Bob Dylan: A Personal History on the Road and off the Tracks, by Jacob Maymudes. NY: St. Martin's, 2014.

*Light Come Shining: The Transformations of Bob Dylan*, by Andrew McCarron. NY: Oxford, 2017.

Dylan: The Biography, by Dennis McDougal. NY: Wiley/Turner, 2014.

From day one, he defied definition. Now, however, the whole world has finally learned how to categorize Bob Dylan: he is a Nobel laureate, awarded the Prize in Literature in 2016 "for having created new poetic expressions within the great American song tradition." Yet, the question remains, how does a vagabond troubadour become a canonized poet? Increasing the bafflement, Dylan did not show up for the official ceremony in Oslo. True, in 1964, Jean-Paul Sartre established a precedent when he rejected the award on principle. Dylan, however, stiffed the Swedish Academy without explanation, except that he was too busy. Maybe, like Sartre, he did not wish to be anybody's puppet. Or perhaps he was blown away by the irony of being a rolling stone set into the foundation. In June 2017, right at the deadline, he produced the acceptance address, required to receive the big bucks that go with the award.

His essay turned out to be a brilliant, quirky piece of writing. He was accused of plagiarism. So what's new? When the young Dylan switched from acoustic guitar to electrified rock 'n roll, at the 1965 Newport Folk Festival, he played over booing audiences. He has

always mocked critics who called on him to be the spokesperson for his generation. While loyal fans received each new album as a cryptic message without a return address, he scoffed at their adulation. More recently, he has played concerts like a zombie, failing to introduce the members of his band. He seems, at times, to have made it his mission to confound everybody's expectations. Nevertheless, his songs remain, inscribed within the broken mailboxes of the heart—where they count most.

David Orr, in the *New York Times Book Review*, tried to undercut the news of Dylan's Nobel:

[W]hile most people have limited experience with poems, they do generally have ideas about what a poet should be like. Typically, this involves a figure who resembles—well, Bob Dylan: a countercultural, bookish wanderer who does something involving words, and who is eloquent yet mysterious, wise yet innocent, charismatic yet elusive (and also, perhaps not coincidentally, a white dude). When you join all of these factors—the wide metaphoric scope of "poetry," the lack of familiarity with actual poetry or poets, the role-playing involved in the popular conception of the poet—it's not hard to see how you might get a Nobel laureate in literature who doesn't actually write poems. ("After Dylan's Nobel, What Makes a Poet a Poet?" The *New York Times Book Review* 24 Mar. 2017. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/24/books/review/after-dylans-nobel-what-makes-a-poet-a-poet.html)

This pundit warns all poets and poetasters: Beware! It's a jungle out there! The *New York Times Book Review* article devotes scant attention, however, to Dylan's poetics, implying that, perhaps, he does deserve the Nobel Prize because his best lyrics, as he and others perform them, leave us speechless and amazed.

Dylan was blessed from the start with the kind of luck that others only dream of. A 1961 article in the *New York Times* helped boost him to Columbia Records. "Blowin' in the Wind" became an anthem of the Civil Rights Movement. He expanded his audience with acoustic albums that included complex love songs and traditional ballads with cutting edge imagery, as in "A Hard Rain's A-Gonna Fall." But when he grafted the electricity of rock 'n roll to his folk roots, his career took off like a rocket, hitting its height between March 22, 1965, the date that Columbia released *Bringing It All Back Home*, through August 30, 1965, with *Highway 61 Revisited*, to its culmination on May 16, 1966, and *Blonde on Blonde*. Ominously,

almost as if expected, there came reports of Dylan suffering a motor-cycle accident. Unreported, however, and on the down-low, he married a mystery woman and they began having babies. His music turned bland. In 1975 he seemed to regain his edge, with the breakup of his marriage and *Blood on the Tracks*. Next, as a result of a religious experience while on tour in 1978, Dylan emerged as some kind of a Bible thumper. Subsequently, his career sputtered into decline and devolution, with rare flashes of his unique talent. Yet again, he sparked a major comeback in 1997 with *Time Out of Mind* voted Grammy Album of the Year. After that, he continued to perform and record. He made movies. He painted. He published a volume of his memoirs. Thus, the legend has endured.

There are many valid questions about Dylan, but very few authoritative answers. How did an individual formerly known as Robert Zimmerman become Bob Dylan? What unfathomable secrets remain, as with anyone, concealed in his unconscious? What makes a genius? Destiny? Dumb Luck? Or just persistently Dogging It? It is doubtful whether any one biography of Dylan can articulate his artistic journey as well as his own songs, performances, and other creative endeavors. Yet the gap between the facts of Dylan's life and the myth he has created demands explanation. In his earliest interviews, he described a hardscrabble coming of age while living on the road. He was actually raised in a middle-class family with no great claims to fame. And the more famous he got and the more he had to lose, the more he concealed his private self. His life story raises a cautionary mirror for aspirants to celebrity. Be careful what you wish for.

Somehow, he evolved from an adolescent wannabe following the tragic muse of Buddy Holly to an acolyte of legendary folksinger Woody Guthrie to a nine-day phenomenon with a lucky break in the record business to a growing presence as a writer of songs for a new generation to a bust-out rock 'n roll Rimbaud to a Jesus freak to a has-been grinding out tunes long after the thrill has gone to a good Dad and humble guy who, according to sources, likes to take a sock at a punching bag and even go for a few rounds in the ring, as long as none of his sparring partners tries to knock him out (McDougal 422). Yet he needs to believe he is fighting for something metaphysical. The red thread that shines through the Dylan epic is his knack for putting into words and music the eternal quest for truth and redemption.

Most of us probably have an opinion on Dylan pretty well formed by now, and, unless we are willing to invest a fair amount of time and effort, we are not likely to change our views. So what can new biographies, especially those that were published before Dylan hit the Nobel jackpot, tell us that we don't already know? On the other hand, because of his kaleidoscopic multiplicity, how can we know what we might have missed about him and his accomplishments, unless we give any new volume about him a shot? Yes, but not all shots are created equal. If you were sentenced to solitary with all of Dylan's recordings and could choose one study-aid for further information, Donald Brown's Bob Dylan: American Troubadour might be your best bet. The author writes for both the aficionado and the neophyte as an expert guide to the highs and lows of the artist's life and times. Brown eschews speculative psychoanalysis and unsubstantiated gossip while marshalling a plethora of facts and credible sources to portray a cultural icon in the context of his family life, personal relationships, and individual development as a performer and a person. He fills in the historical context while focusing primarily on the literary and musical value of Dylan's long career.

Brown's book provides what we need to appreciate Dylan's greatest and least experiences and accomplishments. It includes close-readings of Dylan's lyrics, a concise chronology of the artist's career within the context of his times, and an annotated bibliography of Dylan's many albums as well as a summary analysis of the most important secondary sources about him. For example, Brown notes that Anthony Scaduto's early 1971 biography remains as "scrupulous and unsensational as one could be at that time" while Robert Shelton's revised 2011 magnum opus benefits from the author's personal closeness to his subject "though that vantage provides distortion as well." He describes the highly regarded Christopher Ricks as being "word-drunk" and skewers the superexpert Clinton Heylin for implying "that every Dylan album would be better, if only Dylan had consulted Heylin first." In contrast, he praises Howard Sounes's 2011 volume for unearthing new facts while avoiding opinions about Dylan's cultural influence, which he calls "actually refreshing" (Brown 240-242).

Brown is especially skillful in providing close literary analysis of Dylan's development as a writer. He not only interprets the songs line by line, but also helps the reader to comprehend each successive album as a more or less coherent statement. About "Like a Rolling

Stone," Brown observes: "Dylan aims his derision at those who live a life of cultural vampirism, sucking their sustenance from the buzz of stardom. And yet, the song is not simply contemptuous, for without 'the complete unknowns'—which every star was at some point—how could the stars be stars?" (40). And, giving serious analysis to an album that non-Dylanologists may find difficult to understand, Brown shows why the apparent simplicity of *John Wesley Harding* requires an allegorical approach to explain how its songs "offer twelve parts of a single statement," with an enigmatic and prophetic subtext that "might be too awful if stated outright" (68,72). Without getting too highbrow about it, Brown's attention to the coherent intertextuality of songs on a single album parallels the way William Butler Yeats composed each of his books around a central theme.

Most biographies of Dylan, understandably, focus less on his poetic acumen and more on the nitty-gritty details of his life story. The Dylan Industry, though not valued as highly as Shakespeare Incorporated, still plays a role in the economy, providing work for academics and journalists, because his Destiny fascinates us and entices us to explore how his unconscious inspired his work. For the ever-expanding library on Dylan, however, discrimination is required. We should not judge a book by its cover, but sometimes the title gives us a clue. Thus, Bob Batchelor's *Bob Dylan: A Biography* is a primer for student essays. The indefinite "a" connotes humility, but risks having the volume consigned to "a" slush pile. In contrast, Dennis McDougal's *Dylan: The Biography* attempts a no-holdsbarred compendium of all things Dylan, the good, the bad, and the nasty. A definite "the" promises to deliver the final word but risks seeming presumptuous.

Rather than attempting a comprehensive account of "Dylan's life or work," Batchelor focuses on the "creation of a cultural icon" (xiii-xiv). The author bases his approach on "symbolic interactionism," a methodology of philosophical pragmatism to explain "how people create" meaning and identity through "a constant negotiation, modification, and re-assemblage as they interact with others" (9). Batchelor's strongest insights stem from his exploring how "being commodified" created the legend of Dylan and how Dylan manipulated his iconic image for monetary profit and personal camouflage. Thus, Batchelor illustrates how the fiduciary relationship between "the singer and songwriter of the age" and the "money machine

developing around him" confirms that the music industry "is first and foremost a business" (39-41).

In this analysis, Dylan's decision in 2004 to participate in a television ad for Victoria's Secret lingerie does not signify that "Dylan simply sold out for cash and the opportunity to mess with people's image of him" but involves "how an aging rocker remains relevant in the 21st century" (85). In this view, Dylan adapted to a "converged society" of multi-media "information overload" and "a seemingly endless cloud of marketing, advertising, sales, and informational touch points demanding something from consumers" (105). By creating an indelible public persona, Dylan hid his private self. "Dylan did such a good job that the image replaced whatever became of the real person beneath it all" (122). Ultimately, then, it seems no more possible to define the real Dylan than the real Shakespeare.

Batchelor's purpose is to write a useful resource for "school assignments and student research" (ix). He follows the formula of the Greenwood series of biographies on a variety of subjects in popular culture, including Miley Cyrus, Lady Gaga, Bono, and Stephen Colbert, among others. Perhaps the intended young adult audience accounts for the book's stilted style and heavily expurgated content. On a deeper level, the author could have further pursued his logic to delve more into what Herbert Marcuse, using a Freudian-Marxist methodology, calls "repressive de-sublimation" that contains the energy of counter-cultural creativity into a one-dimensional commercial product, limiting the inspiration of the artist and diminishing the potential impact of the artist's work.

In contrast to Batchelor, Dennis McDougal writes in the style of a reporter for *Hollywood Confidential*, an omniscient hipster with insider details at his fingertips. He provides information and debunks misconceptions. But this volume does not necessarily have the final word, if only because Dylan refuses to play by the rules of literal verifiable facts. Moreover, even the most lively and fresh tell-all biography may slip into a then-this-happened-followed-by-that chronology without much of a reason or rhyme, beyond changing circumstances, for the various twists and turns, rises and falls, of which Dylan has had many.

To make the biographer's task more difficult, Dylan's penchant for misdirection and fabrication must be sorted through recollections by others who may have their own tendency to self-aggrandizement or an ax to grind for offenses of the past. McDougal helps to distinguish the verifiable facts of Dylan's life from counterfeit allegations, except that he tends to give more credence to negative information about Dylan's worst tendencies. He portrays Dylan as a put-on artist who teases and mocks journalists and academics to create his own sense of identity. Tracking back to when Dylan was a teenager named Bobby Zimmerman, McDougal finds that he was "the undisputed master of *glissendorf*, a cruel adolescent game in which school-yard pals conspire to confuse an innocent third party with nonsense and misdirection for no other purpose than to humiliate" (10). The derivation of *glissendorf* is unclear, but the term well describes how Dylan has responded to personal inquiries, turning away scrutiny of his behavior by redirecting the discussion to the alleged misunderstanding of others.

Early in his career, Dylan told interviewers that he grew up as an orphan spending "six years on South Dakota's Art B. Thomas carnival circuit running Ferris wheels, manning midway booths, reading palms, and befriending freaks" (McDougal 67). Even after he had achieved celebrity, Dylan, in *Chronicles Volume I*, under the guise of a memoir, writes of characters who influenced him—although their existence has not been independently verified. For example, the opium-smoking "eminence grise" Ray Gooch and his female companion, Chloe Kiel, are portrayed as living together in an East Village apartment with a private library of the great books of civilization from Thucydides to Jules Verne (50). Also, there is Sun Pie, the Chinese proprietor of the meticulously described "King Tut's Museum: a roadside trinket emporium" (368). According to McDougal, the fascinating truth of these Dylanesque encounters seems based on fiction rather than fact.

Dylan has lived an entangled life as a man. A lot of the deeper mystery lies in his intimate relationships with women. Many of his songs are about love, deception and redemption between the singer and his (sometimes ex-) beloved. The biographers help, providing in-depth background about Suze Rotollo, the blonde woman who jilted Dylan; Joan Baez, the brunette he jilted back. McDougal informs us that Suze Rotollo—known for her charismatic cover photos on Dylan's second album, *The Freewheelin' Bob Dylan*,—was a ""red diaper baby' of openly Communist parents" who educated Dylan about the poetry of Rimbaud and the poetics of Robert Graves and served as his guide to the Metropolitan Museum of Art (52-54). According to McDougal, Rotollo recalled "her first serious

boyfriend" as a self-promoter: "Every move he made was calculated" (471). But the singer of "Boots of Spanish Leather" and "Mama, You've Been on My Mind" does not seem quite so detached. A celebrity in her own right, Joan Baez was already a famous performer when she helped introduce the little-known Dylan to a wider audience at the Newport Folk Festival. For a season, they seemed like the uncrowned royalty of folk music. Dylan repaid her kindness on his 1965 tour of England by relegating Baez to "a corner of his hotel suite" and never inviting her to join him on stage (115). In recent years, they have reportedly renewed their friendship.

McDougal works overtime to verify the rumors and separate reality from the hype, putting the complexities of his subject's love life under a microscope: Yet, how much do the details of Dylan's private affairs, while intriguing as gossip, add to an understanding of his work? McDougal makes Dylan's marriages, long-term relationships, and brief infatuations a major element of his book, revealing many facts about Dylan's private world. He collates a comprehensive chronology of Dylan's "hookups and mistresses" (537), which he dismisses with moralistic condescension as "indiscriminate rutting" (256). But the real secrets, the quality of his relationships with his wives, mistresses, and children, and how Dylan integrates personal experience into his art, remain secret.

While McDougal writes dismissively of Dylan's splashy love affairs, he strives to show more sensitivity to Dylan's relationship with his wife Sara and their years living out of the spotlight as the parents of four children and a fifth, whom Dylan adopted, from Sara's first marriage. But aside from quoting Dylan as describing Sara as "saintly" (105), McDougal offers little evidence of what brought them together. Perhaps that is because the author had scant material to work with. He does provide more background on how the marriage ended, in a difficult divorce, noting that their settlement cost Dylan an estimated \$36 million and included a clause requiring Sara not to speak publicly about him (266).

Dylan married a second time, without publicity, to former backup singer Carolyn Dennis, who became the mother of his daughter in January 1986. McDougal raises the possibility that Dylan may have had other secret marriages, and other children, but the facts are not confirmed (349). He does catalog the names and backgrounds of several Dylan paramours, usually with a snide quip. Also, he focuses in depth on the \$5 million lawsuit for palimony filed in November 1994 by Ruth Tyrangiel. McDougal appears as a witness for the plaintiff:

The Bob Dylan she [Tyrangiel] described under oath was a far cry from the prophet of his generation. Here was the niggling effete who offered Ruth a 40 percent commission on his art if she could find a gallery to take it. Here was a profligate husband who blurbed the dust cover of a 1989 book on the need of orthodox Jews to exercise monogamy while he juggled multiple affairs, including ongoing trysts with Ruth. (415)

McDougal exposes Dylan's hypocrisy and polyamorous involvements across a wide spectrum of relationships, but he does not go behind the surface to question how Dylan's multiple loves relate to the multiplicity of perspectives in his songs. While acknowledging Dylan's seriousness about his responsibilities as a father, McDougal does not explain why Dylan has a different sense of himself as a husband and lover, or how the singer's deepest longings intertwine with his muse.

One of the strengths of this book lies in McDougal's filling in the details about a variety of secondary figures in Dylan's world. For example, he credits a trio of major backers who promoted Dylan to stardom. First in this triumvirate was John Hammond, the "independently wealthy great-grandson of Cornelius Vanderbilt," who was legendary in the music business for being the first to introduce Billie Holiday and a long list of jazz greats to "mainstream white America." Hammond would also be credited for "discovering" not only Aretha Franklin but also Bruce Springsteen (56-7). The second major proponent of Dylan's early success was Robert Shelton, music critic for the *New York Times*, whose rave review of one of Dylan's early live performance at Gerdes Folk City "piqued Hammond's interest":

Although only 20 years old, Bob Dylan is one of the most distinctive stylists to play in a Manhattan cabaret in months. Resembling a cross between a choir boy and a beatnik, Mr. Dylan has a cherubic look and a mop of tousled hair he partly covers up with a Huck Finn black corduroy cap. His clothes may need a bit of tailoring, but when he works his guitar, harmonica, or piano and composes new songs faster than he can remember them, there is no doubt that he is bursting with talent. . . . (Shelton qtd. in McDougal 57)

The third major player behind Dylan's ascension was Albert Grossman, Dylan's manager. While his other godfathers promoted

Dylan mainly for glory, Grossman collected twenty percent off the top (337). McDougal leaves the question open whether Dylan could have made it without him.

Later in his career, Dylan also came under the influence of a different sort of mentor, an artist and teacher named Norman Raeben, the seventy-three-year-old son of canonical Yiddish author Sholom Aleichem (224). Raeben knew nothing of Dylan as a pop star when he accepted him as one of his students. A stern taskmaster, Raeben responded to Dylan's attempts at painting with harsh criticism. For his part, "Bob left his ego at the door and suffered Raeben's dismissive scolds and abuse" as he evolved a new visual world view that, Dylan later testified, "allowed me to do consciously what I unconsciously felt" (225). This perspective evolved into an effort to become a "conscious artist" in contrast to the intuitive method Dylan had relied on for his early songs, which he has said "just came through me" with almost entirely spontaneous inspiration (264, 477).

Another character in the saga of Dylan was Alan Jules Weberman, self-defined as the "first full time Dylanologist" with an intense love-hate fascination for the most negative aspects of his hero's life and career. This obsession with all things Dylan manifested in conspiracy theories, built on unorthodox techniques such as playing Dylan songs backward, "to extricate hidden meaning" (182). Weberman has been most notorious for picking through the garbage left outside of the Dylan family's brownstone residence in Greenwich Village, searching for hypodermic needles to prove a heroin addiction or any other incriminating evidence of Dylan's perfidy. When the Dylans realized what was happening, they added extra dog excrement and soiled diapers to their daily trash bag, but that did not diminish Weberman's zeal. Ultimately, Dylan had to track Weberman down, grab him by the neck, and beat his head on the pavement to persuade him to cease and desist (193).

McDougal emphasizes Dylan's split personality of "two distinct Bobs. Bob Zimmerman played chess, jammed and joked with friends, and poked at punching bags, but Bob Dylan was a brandname enterprise" (433). He could also turn on a friend and sometime rival like Phil Ochs, who was "famously ejected" from Dylan's limo in a New York blink-of-the-eye (McDougal 241). His drug of choice was red wine. Did he take LSD? His fans did, and marijuana, though illegal, was prevalent. He must have taken a fair amount of amphetamines for the all-nighters he describes in song. Did he also use

cocaine, heroin, horse tranquilizer? Were you there when he did? Actually, except for "Rainy Day Women" and possibly "Mr. Tambourine Man," he pretty much eschewed direct drug references in his lyrics.

For a more intimate perspective from somebody who knew Dylan as well as anyone, it is worth the reader's curiosity to peruse *Another Side of Bob Dylan: A Personal History on the Road and off the Tracks*. This book packages a text within a text like Russian nesting dolls. Its rambling, hyperkinetic collage of interlocking vignettes comes thanks to some strange karma. Briefly, when his mother's hippy palace burned to the ground, Jacob Maymudes, the son of the central narrator, discovered a trove of audiotapes from his father, which he transcribed and compiled into the adventurous memoir of Dylan's on-again-off-again road manager, Victor Maymudes, providing provocative catnip for Dylanologists. According to McDougal, Victor Maymudes was "Dylan's best friend, roadie, and chief confidante" (76). He also served as unofficial bodyguard and chess partner.

First meeting Dylan when the future icon was living hand-tomouth, sleeping on people's couches, and hanging out in coffee shops hoping for somebody to buy him a meal, Maymudes says he found Dylan deeply indrawn. "During our time together I learned how to master the art of silence, and in this area he was my teacher" (43). Over their forty-year friendship, Victor also saw the fallible side of an artist seeking sparks of "compassion, understanding and sympathy from others," although these were the things he had "a hard time giving to anybody" (86). In February of 1964, he and Dylan and two other friends took off on a road trip in the manner of Jack Kerouac's On the Road. While the other voyagers bounced around in the back seat, Victor drove the van through the woods of North Carolina for a surprise visit to the poet Carl Sandburg. Victor is perhaps best known for first turning the Beatles on to marijuana, although he notes it "wasn't actually their first time trying it, like everyone believes. . . . But until that night, they never had the rush" (108). He also claims to have been present with Dylan on his first LSD trip in April of 1964 (101).

After Dylan became a star, Maymudes had to pull him through a mob of fans: "I opened the door and when the crowd noticed him they all went nuts screaming and trying to grab him. I pulled Bob between my arms, put both my hands on the wall and slid down the hallway

slowly pushing people out of the way. I could feel pressure on my entire body from people pushing into us. There wasn't an inch of space. I was afraid of Bob being crushed by the weight of the crowd!" (43). Eventually, Dylan also learned to use protective camouflage to hide in plain sight: "He hunches over, he softens his body, curls his shoulders, and walks so innocuously that you don't pay attention to him" (104). Leading him in lockstep, Maymudes says he could conceal Dylan entering and exiting his concerts.

A self-avowed "outlaw" (i.e., claiming to live by a moral rather than legal code), Victor recounts how he once (and only once) drove 100 kilos of weed from California to New York to earn about \$30,000 for his family (Maymudes 160). Victor Maymudes portrays himself as, above all, a devoted servant to his friend: "If I had an ego, I would have thought what I provided was worth more. When everybody else was posturing, I was carrying the baggage. When everyone was jumping in the spotlight, I was jumping out of it to make sure we didn't miss our ride or to make sure we didn't lose anything. And I was having more fun than anybody and doing the job right" (62). Years later, having gone his separate way, Maymudes called his old friend out of the blue and begged for a job, desperate to support himself and his family: "I was running out of money rapidly and needed income. I gave Bob a call in my desperation. He answered and I simply said, "Bob, I need a job." He instantly replied, "You're hired! Come out next week and we'll talk about the money" (Maymudes 191). When the times were good, they were great. But the end was not nice. They had a major dispute over the coffee house in Santa Monica owned by Dylan and managed by Maymudes's daughter. The final break came when Maymudes, accused of sexually propositioning a minor, was summarily kicked off the bus.

For further perspective on Dylan's pilgrimage, Andrew McCarron's *Light Come Shining: The Transformations of Bob Dylan* focuses on three turning points in Dylan's development: his motorcycle accident in 1966, his religious conversion in 1978, and his comeback since the late nineties. McCarron's analysis may not click for everyone, but the book is valuable for the questions it poses. McCarron declares that he will not "get hung up on the historical accuracy" of biography. Instead, he focuses on a recurring pattern of behavior that he calls "the destiny script" (34 italics in original). Essentially, McCarron says the three key turning points in Dylan's career involve "a loss of identity and purpose that leaves him vul-

nerable to death and destruction." The resolution of each crisis comes through Dylan's return to the "songs and artists of his youth" (71). McCarron describes how each turning point reconfigured, for Dylan, the meaning of life.

McCarron claims that these recurring scenarios in Dylan's experience signify "an increasingly religious form as time passes" (52). The motorcycle accident on July 29, 1966, however severe or slight in terms of physical injury, allowed Dylan the "means of figuring out who he was on a deeper level," a hiatus that began about half a year after the birth of his first son in January of 1966 and encompassed the death of his own father in the spring of 1968. This period of retreat from the public sphere enabled Dylan to pursue a deeper return to the "annals of American musical tradition to determine who he was and where he was destined to travel next" (70-71).

The second awakening Dylan experienced came about a little more than a year after his "messy and tabloid-exploited" divorce in July of 1977 (77). McCarron points out the similarity between Dylan's depiction of his mystical encounter and the experience of his motorcycle accident: "I felt my whole body tremble. The glory of the lord knocked me down and picked me up" (84-5). As a result of his conversion experience, Dylan became an avowedly born-again performer, adopting a fire-and-brimstone style that thrilled some Evangelical fans discovering Dylan for the first time while disappointing many long-time followers from his secular audience. Dylan has been fascinated, through much of his career, with the Book of Revelations and an apocalyptic sense of the End of Days. And even though his theological zeal gradually became less confrontational, McCarron argues, "Dylan has never entirely disavowed the change that began taking root in the Tucson hotel room" in November of 1978 (93).

What followed was a long decade of personal and professional stagnation, culminating in a third and final "reshuffled version of *the destiny script*" which inspired a rededication of himself as a conduit and creator of the American musical tradition. Citing an interview published in *Newsweek* a decade later, Dylan entered the third and final stage of his destiny script in 1987 with a realization from an inner voice: "I'm determined to stand, whether God will deliver me or not" (111-112). McCarron labels Dylan's "annihilation anxiety" as the key to his transformations. He traces this syndrome to Dylan's experience as a ten-year-old at the height of the Cold War when all

pupils had to crouch under their desks and cover their heads with their hands, a maneuver known as duck-and-cover, in a preparedness drill for the possibility of a nuclear conflagration. McCarron posits that this "terrifying experience" left a psychic scar on Dylan, further "strengthened by his knowledge of the Holocaust and its genocidal implications for Jews" (157). Yet, while dread of nuclear annihilation did obsess everyone during those years, in my recollection, these airraid drills seemed not so much horrifying as absurd. The notion that we could be saved from the Soviets by a game of hide-and-seek gave me the sense that the people in charge had no clue what they were doing. Maybe this technique would be effective at the outer radius of a nuclear explosion. But what I recall most was a worrying sense of the world being ruled by great powers with very questionable authority.

McCarron seems to grasp for a Rosebud-like objective correlative on which to hang his overall theory of Dylan as a Proteus-like "transfigured" individual whose life reconciles two "distinct and at times contradictory" narratives. One subplot of this "destiny script" leads through "a world gone horribly wrong" in which "the self wanders lost and threatened." Yet, "the second narrative involves a story of redemptive self-discovery. . . . driven by the drums of destiny to reinvent himself through song" (191).

Dylan was always a seeker of a deeper, basically mystical or quasi-religious awareness. But his faith, rather than directly informing his music, evolved out of the music he made and the musical tradition he built upon. He has refused to become a member of his own cult. On the other hand, in the long, drawn-out decades since his motorcycle accident, the quality of Dylan's creativity rarely, if ever, has risen to the level of his earlier work. If his personal life took center stage during the later years of his career, perhaps that is because the songs have not been as original or as riveting. Unable to return to glory days, the artist, shark-like, still must keep moving. In his own words, "He not busy being born is busy dying."

How important is it, finally, to make a decisive call on whether Dylan is ultimately a Christian Jew, or a Jewish Christian, or a Taoist follower of the *I Ching*, or all of the above wrapped in a tortilla with jalapeno peppers? Similarly, how crucial is it to calculate the number of women he slept with between shows or even how much alimony and child support he must pay? How much should his personal foibles matter when he turns out lines like: "The answer my

friend is blowin' in the wind," or "It is not he or she or them or it that you belong to," or "When your gravity fails and negativity can't pull you through," or "The ghost of electricity howls in the bones of her face," among a myriad of brilliant verses culled from a collective unconscious? Even if he is an exasperating partial poseur as a person, we can continue to draw inspiration from Dylan's poetics in "Mr. Tambourine Man," "Like a Rolling Stone," "Just Like Tom Thumb's Blues," "The Ballad of a Thin Man," and hymns of despair such as "Desolation Row" that could, metaphorically, indeed represent "T.S. Eliot and Ezra Pound fighting in the captain's tower." His songs are what signify. They represent the reason why he won the Nobel Prize.

Shepherd University

## COMPOSING WOMEN: WRITING, FEMALE IDEN-TITY AND FRONTIER LIFE IN THE NINETEENTH AND TWENTY-FIRST CENTURIES

## SUZANNE DAY BROWN

There are striking parallels between nineteenth-century writer Caroline Kirkland and twenty-first-century writer and blogger Ree Drummond (aka Pioneer Woman). The narrative qualities of the diary-style prose used by Kirkland in her book, *A New Home, Who'll Follow?*, and Drummond in her blog, *Pioneer Woman*, highlight the similarities of how women express themselves and their female experiences and also demonstrate how writing connects women across generations.

In Kirkland's autobiographical book, *A New Home, Who'll Follow?*, the female protagonist, Mary Clavers, is a pseudonym for Kirkland herself. Kirkland chronicles moving from New York to Detroit, Michigan, in the 1830s to homestead and settle the village of "Montacute" (now Pinckney, Michigan). Kirkland experiences first-hand the challenges associated with creating a whole new life in the untamed West of the Michigan frontier. Kirkland writes "letters" to friends and family that become the basis for her book and eventually reach a wider audience of readers throughout time (Kirkland 3).

Drummond, like Kirkland, chronicles her experiences leaving the comforts of a metropolitan lifestyle to live on a remote ranch on the prairie of the American West. She begins blogging as a way to keep in touch with her family and friends who live far away. Through her blogging discourse, she finds her identity as "Pioneer Woman" and documents the daily struggles of being a rancher's wife, mother, and community member and activist. Drummond's voice resonates with so many other isolated women in the twenty-first century, regardless of physical location, who crave connection and community in a space outside of their city limits—a new digital frontier. Drummond shows how isolation can come in the form of physical location (this is the

case for her, living on a remote ranch) or mental and emotional isolation (which applies to many of the women who participate in mommy blogging communities). In this way, Drummond lives up to her name as Pioneer Woman, not only in her real life, but also in her online life as she helps to pave the way for mommy bloggers to follow. The "mom-o-sphere" allows women of the twenty-first century to practice traditions passed on to them from their ancestral mothers, writers like Kirkland, for example, using the process of writing as self-expression and connection to community in a space that is created by them and for them: mommy blogs. Both Kirkland and Drummond use writing to create identity, process daily life, and build communities with other women, activities that demonstrate how composition links and empowers female writers across time, resulting in social reform in the time periods in which they write.

What these two women have in common is their use of writing to express themselves. Kirkland is a writer by profession and she uses her skills to write her autobiography. At first, she begins using the form of letter-writing not only to entertain herself, but to make connections with her family and friends in New York. Nathaniel Lewis says that Kirkland relied "on the letters she sent to her friends in the East, letters that served as a basis for her book" (63). She receives so much positive feedback that she decides to write her book based on her real-life experiences. In her book, A New Home, Who'll Follow?, Kirkland states, "I have been for some time contemplating the possibility of something like a detailed account of our experiences. And I have determined to give them to the world, in a form not very different from that in which they were originally recorded" (3). Her narrative speaks directly to the reader at times, which makes it feel like an intimate conversation. Lewis asserts that "[l]etter writing . . . sustained the quality of private communication . . . explain[ing] the popularity of the form with many women writers of the antebellum period" (64). Lewis goes on to say that "[m]any authors explained that they relied on their own letters (and diaries, notes, and journals) written soon after—or even during—the related experience" (64). Therefore, letters were often another form of diary style or journaling prose that was used to chronicle life events. Regardless of the medium that she chose, Kirkland's form of writing was an "inviting and empowering avenue for women writers" (Lewis 64). In her personal writings, she shares thoughts, anecdotes, and opinions that she normally wouldn't share, illuminating how the process of writing about one's experiences allows a writer to express self in a unique way.

Ree Drummond, twenty-first-century blogger and writer, began writing publicly for very similar reasons. Although not a writer by profession initially, Drummond uses her abilities to actively engage her audience as they read about her life as "Pioneer Woman." Drummond grew up "on the seventh fairway of a golf course," in the prairie state of Oklahoma ("About Pioneer Woman"). She left Oklahoma to attend college and work in California and, while there, she lived a fast-paced urban lifestyle that distanced her from the prairie state. When Drummond met and married Ladd Drummond, a cowboy and rancher, she returned to the heartland and forged a new life and identity for herself on a cattle ranch "on the frontier" in the middle of "nowhere" and began her "long transition from city girl to domestic country wife" ("About Pioneer Woman").

Drummond took the persona of "Pioneer Woman" as her blogging profile after becoming inspired by the stories of her husband's great-great-grandmother, Addie, who homesteaded on the family ranch with her husband Fred in the late nineteenth century ("A Slice . . . "). Drummond was inspired by their story, but especially by the pioneer fortitude she found in Addie. She writes in a post from November of 2006: "Then there was Addie . . . Addie was the bomb dot com; she really set the standard for future generations of Pioneer Women, present company included. She was so frugal, she used to save the blood from butchering her chickens and pour it over her vegetable garden as fertilizer. I buy Miracle Grow at Lowes." Drummond writes about having a mild obsession with "the original pioneer woman" in a blog post on November 30, 2006. "I go through periods of being quite consumed with Addie, The Original Pioneer Woman. I want to be her. I want to sell eggs to Indians and pour chicken blood over my asparagus plants" ("Me & Addie . . ."). As Drummond draws parallels (humorously and seriously) between herself and Addie, she finds an identity and place for herself in the frontier land of Oklahoma.

This metaphorical and regional identity of being the "Pioneer Woman" is important for Drummond for two reasons. First, Drummond's taking on the persona of "Pioneer Woman" links her to past generations and helps establish her own identity as a "country wife" living life on a remote cattle ranch in the Midwest, even if it is in the twenty-first century. Drummond sees herself sharing some

similar experiences with women like Addie and Kirkland from earlier generations and is able to connect to them despite time and distance. Despite the differences in technology and time, Drummond, like Kirkland, is a smart, willful woman making a living on the edge of civilization, simultaneously working an agrarian, labor-centric life that pits her and her family against the same snowstorms, droughts, and burning sun as any other pioneer while also making a life and an identity through the written word and establishing a relationship with her readers through that writing. She is a literal, physical pioneer making a life on the prairie as well as a feminist pioneer, carving new territory for herself in the digital world by growing a small, personal blog into a multimillion dollar multimedia empire based entirely around her pioneer woman persona.

Second, by identifying as a pioneer woman in the state of Oklahoma, Drummond is situating the region as a figurative frontier that she sees as emblematic of the great American dream. Although Oklahoma may not technically be considered "Midwestern" according to US Census standards in the twenty-first century, Drummond recognizes her experience is similar to those shared by her ancestors and sees this area of open land as the heartland of America where she is able to cultivate the land and herself. Oklahoma may not be strictly Midwestern, but it is certainly Midwest adjacent and shares both the agrarian heritage and, in many ways, the plainspoken common sense attitude for which the Midwestern states are known.

Although Drummond very much identifies with a nineteenth-century pioneer woman, Addie, she also acknowledges that she is a twenty-first-century woman. She says in a post written in November of 2006:

Soon, we'll compare and contrast Addie's Pioneer Woman to Ree's Pioneer Woman. Shoot, I bet you won't even be able to tell us apart. At all. Really. Yep. I don't see much difference between her and me. Nope. I'm practically a mirror image of the woman.

Keepin' it Real, Ree

I Have Direct TV
And High Speed Internet
And Air Conditioning
And Toilets
And Four Wheel Drive
And Advil. ("A Slice")

Drummond not only sees the cultural differences that separate her time periods from that of Addie, but also demonstrates her understanding of the technological differences, particularly when it comes to the medium with which she writes. She writes about her blog/website in her profile, "I love blogging. I love waking up, taking photos, and writing about what pops into my head as I continue [to] chronicle this bizarre, beautiful, and often very weird journey I'm on" ("About Pioneer Woman"). Blogs function very similarly to the "letters" (which by definition also include diaries, notes, and journals) used in the nineteenth century. According to Tracey Kennedy, "Weblogs evolved from early Web sites that functioned as early online journals or diaries" ("Personal Is Political"). In this way, Kirkland and Drummond use similar writing techniques and formats. Kennedy highlights blogs' unique capacity for self-expression, saying, "Many blogs are diary or journal style, serving to document events in everyday life. While seemingly mundane, this style of blog provides a useful way to express oneself, a place to unload and unpack feelings and situations" ("Personal Is Political").

Amanda Fortini gives a biographical sketch of Drummond in her article, "O Pioneer Woman!," featured in the New Yorker and says that Drummond's blog is a "chronicle of daily life on an Oklahoma cattle ranch" (27). She blogs about raising children, doing household chores, gardening, helping her husband work cattle, photography, homeschooling her children, and feeding her family. The specific experiences of life for Drummond and Kirkland may be quite different given the centuries they live in, but the ways in which they process their female experience through personal life writing can be viewed as quite stable. Both women write, using the technology or media of their time period to express self and the attendant issues of their lives as they establish homesteads on the frontier. From this we can observe how despite the evolving technology/media, the purpose for expression remains constant for both women. The means may change, but the end—women establishing identity through writing remains constant.

The components of both Kirkland's and Drummond's daily struggle expressed in letters, diaries, journals, or blogs are essentially the same: how to keep a house, how to raise and educate children, how to feed a family, and how to deal with interpersonal relationships with family and friends. However, they also comment on the larger social and cultural issues of their time. Kirkland comments specifically on

the complexities of homesteading customs and traditions, very much like Drummond, who comments on the challenges of ranching in the Midwest.

The real difference, then, is the medium with which they write. The process of writing, therefore, as a format to express self, is central to both Kirkland and Drummond and speaks to a larger social conversation. Kennedy states that diary-style blogs are "particularly valuable to women. An important lesson from the Second Wave movement, which emerged out of consciousness-raising groups, is encapsulated in the slogan 'The personal is the political'" ("Personal Is Political"). The "seemingly mundane" chronicle of daily life for women, whether in the nineteenth or twenty-first century, accomplishes the same purpose—giving voice to a population that is sometimes otherwise marginalized or diminished. Through better understanding women's discourse throughout time, readers can appreciate how these stories are essential to our cultural history.

Through her writing, Kirkland creates personal identity, indicating how a woman reacted to the new republic's basic rights of Individualism (Aliaga-Buchenau 65). Individualism is prevalent in the time period, which encourages expansion and movement, an early ideal of the "American Dream." While men strove to get ahead and discover the frontier, their women were forced to follow. This constant upheaval created more work, emotional trauma, and suffering for women such as Kirkland and, in spite of these circumstances, she (and others) learn to be self-reliant, thus empowering and liberating themselves (Aliaga-Buchenau 66). According to Kelli Larson, "women were little 'American Eves,' who created gardens to refine the wilderness, to regain a sense of home" (qtd. in Aliaga-Buchenau 65). Larson explains that because men were often outside the home and the community, either hunting or working, women were left alone for long periods of time (65). Women thus became more independent and self-sufficient in domestic duties and child-rearing. In the process, women discovered themselves.

Dawn E. Keetley notes how Kirkland manages to discover her identity outside of the "fixed space" ideal that was common among nineteenth-century women (17). As a result of her displacement and movement West, her ideals are "jarred out of the web of social relationships and familiar spaces that formed her distinct identity" (18). Therefore, she becomes a "mobile or 'liminal' subject, potentially able to slip between distinctly marked gendered and racial identity

categories" (Keetley 18). Kirkland is between two ideologies: "an interior, home-bound domesticity and an exterior, free-ranging frontier individualism" (18). As a result of these two ideologies present in her life, she is able to create a new identity. Aliaga-Buchenau says that Mary Clavers, "learns to be a little more independent than she ever thought she could be" (67). She discovers that she (and the other women in her community) are capable of so much more than what their home sphere dictates.

Kirkland's identity continues to develop in reaction to the situations she is confronted with during her transitional experiences in the frontier. According to Keetley, "Women not only made the home, in both a material and an emotional sense, they also defended it, shored up its walls against the incursion of "savagery" . . . [she was] not only the mistress of her cabin, but in most instances its defender" (19). John Frost talks about the "heroism of woman" that demonstrates how a woman is capable of heroic acts in order to protect and provide for her family (qtd. in Keetley 22). In needing to establish food for her family, Mary Clavers may not go out and shoot a bear (as Keetley and Frost rightfully imply that she very well could), but she does start a garden. She is pleased to discover that she has quite a hand at this, and says, "your incipient Eden will afford much of interest and comfort before this work is accomplished, and I sincerely pity those who lack a taste for this primitive source of pleasure" (79). Initially, out of necessity for her family, Mary discovers her own talents and abilities in a way she might not have without the homesteading experience. Through her writing, the reader is able to see her personal growth and how her identity on the Western frontier is being created.

Kirkland became a widow early in life and had to step outside her home to become the provider for herself and children. Zagarell states that "[i]n the fall of 1846 William Kirkland died unexpectedly . . . the devastation Caroline felt was overwhelming" (xix). In addition to feeling lost without him, she recognizes that she is also "economically stranded" and that she must work to produce her "earnings principally" (xix). Kirkland goes back to work as a teacher and later becomes a professional writer. The experiences of both Clavers and Kirkland illustrate the author's belief that women are capable not only of defending their homes, but also of purposefully creating and maintaining them in all facets—physically, emotionally, and financially if necessary. This belief in female competence contributes to

the author's strong sense of self and provides a positive female role model for her readers. The experiences from Kirkland's unpublished personal life, as well as from Clavers's public life, illustrate her belief in the tenets of the American Dream and prove that women are capable of achieving it.

Discovery of personal identity also occurs in Drummond's blog, Pioneer Woman. In contrast to Kirkland's experience of being left alone to establish home and family (customary in the nineteenth century), Drummond enjoys an equal partnership with her husband, Ladd. Drummond's mother, Gee, says of their marriage, "They've always been a team . . . And this coming from a Western culture in which the men have traditionally been the kings" (qtd. in Fortini 30). The Drummonds' marriage represents the ideal "egalitarianism" in a twenty-first-century marriage, which contrasts with the Clavers' nineteenth-century union. Ladd's insistence on taking the children to work the ranch with him during the day is what prompted Drummond's entry into the blogosphere—her own virtual frontier. "Drummond recalls, 'It was literally the first time I had been alone in the house for a several-hour period'...[and] she decided to 'start one of those blog things' . . . she thought it seemed like a fun, efficient method of keeping in touch with her mother" (Fortini 28).

Drummond's early blog posts allow her the freedom of expression to begin her "online diary" of "personal nothings" that she saw "as an enormous digital scrapbook" (Fortini 28-29). In the process of creating her identity, she discovers more about who she is, including her interests, talents, and an authentic voice that resonates with her audience. According to Fortini, "Her site includes sections for 'Confessions' (personal anecdotes and diary-style content), Cooking, Photography, Home & Garden, and Homeschooling, as well as an online recipe-sharing forum called Tasty Kitchen" (27-28). Some of these interests are born out of necessity, such as cooking, gardening, and educating her children, and are similar to those of Kirkland; others represent the interests and hobbies available to twenty-first-century women, such as photography. It is necessary for her to cook for her family, educate and care for her children, but Drummond also shows how it is important for women to continue to take time for themselves and cultivate interests and hobbies that offer identity to women outside of their motherhood, a stance which displays the third-wave feminist characteristic of being a woman who can have it all—the marriage, the kids, and the career. Through Drummond's

entrepreneurial spirit and feminist attitude, she shows how caring for self and not losing one's identity in the midst of motherhood are important.

In this way, she teaches a valuable lesson about self-reliance that is of particular importance to her twenty-first-century readers. She proves to her readers, like Kirkland, that achieving the American Dream is possible for women. This is evident in the ways that she begins her blog as a way to keep in touch with friends and family and, as a result, produces a brand and an empire in the process, all while continuing to cook for her family and homeschool her kids. Drummond discovers that women of the twenty-first century are capable of achieving so much more than what their home sphere dictates.

As a result of developing personal identity both in terms of caring for her family as well as herself, Drummond's identity is strengthened and this is evident to her readers. In a post written in May of 2010, Drummond relates to her readers by reminding them of "who she is," which she has already established through her personal narratives:

Hi! (Waving) It's me! / It's me. / It's me . . . Ree? / You know . . . your old pal Ree? Middle child? Lover of butter? Scratcher of Basset ears? Sniffer of babies' heads? Ignorer of laundry? Wearer of Spanx? Cooker of fatty meats? Drinker of Diet Dr. Pepper? Watcher of Real Housewives of Orange County, New York, and New Jersey but not Atlanta because my family staged an intervention before that season could start? Worshipper of yoga pants? Grower of pickling cucumbers? Destroyer of toothpaste tubes? Eater of cheese? Forsaker of exercise? Non-maker of beds because I don't feel like it? ("First Things First")

Her readers understand her textual allusions because they have read and understand who she "really" is. Both Drummond and Kirkland use their writing platforms to showcase their lives and selves to an audience of readers. In blogging communities, women use this medium to figure out who they are—what they are interested in and good at. Women are able to develop personally and, as a result, influence their communities to identify themselves and grow as well.

In her book, Kirkland processes and records her life experiences, commenting on the "truth" of how daily life really is for a woman of her time period undertaking the task of settling a village, establishing a community, and building a home in the frontier. Kirkland her-

self "expresses an awareness that materials reflecting everyday life contain important social and personal information" (Zagarell xxv). It is precisely this honesty that gives voice to other women's experiences and creates a tight-knit community of reciprocity and support. She journals about daily life—including the "common-place occurrences" and the 'gossip about every-day people" (3).

For her readers, this personal perspective of her thoughts and feelings creates intimacy because they can find parallels between her experiences and their own. Despite generations of time separating them, Kirkland's readers can identify with the struggles of daily life as a woman and/or as a mother. Kirkland's pseudonym, Mary Clavers, speaking about the amount of work to be done in the frontier, describes the many roles a woman must play: "Each woman is, at times at least, her own cook, chamber-maid and waiter; nurse, seamstress and school ma'am; not to mention various occasional callings to any one of which she must be able to turn her hand at a moment's notice" (73).

This is a timeless issue with which women from both the nine-teenth and twenty-first centuries struggle. For readers, being able to identify an empathetic voice giving them validation is affirming. Lori Merish points out that this technique used by Kirkland is a "rhetorical device to establish intimate, emotional engagement between reader and writer" (494). She explains that even though her intended audience is her family and friends (the recipients of her "letters"), she also "conceptualizes her narrative as an 'opportunity' to 'inspire' them [her frontier neighbors] with a 'levelling upwards'" (494). Because of her "engaging narrative," as well as her sometimes blunt openness and honesty, her readers identify with her in important ways (Merish 494).

Fortunately and unfortunately for Kirkland, this blunt openness and honesty result in positives and negatives. In some situations, Clavers and Kirkland experience cultivating special friendships with neighbors and the unique bonding that occurs in communities of likeminded struggling women on the frontier; however, in other situations Kirkland's satirical commentary on life in the frontier alienates herself from the community she strives to build. Not every reader happily joins the reciprocal circle. In fact, as in Kirkland's case, some readers not only don't want to join the author's circle, they don't want the author living within their city limits.

This writing of truth, or processing of life, can also be seen in Drummond's blog, *Pioneer Woman*, particularly in the section devoted to "Confessions." The title alone alludes to a certain vulnerability and candor inherent in her narratives that speak directly to the readers and create a public intimacy. According to Webb and Lee,

Women who feel isolated or alone in the mothering process often turn to blogging to acquire social support. One mommy blogger, Ayelet Waldman of *bad-mother.blogspot.com*, described blog support saying, "The blogosphere is the perfect place for women to find advice and support, especially mothers . . . [blogging is] a remarkable phenomenon to meet thousands of strangers who lend each other emotional support." (Qtd. in Webb and Lee 251)

Drummond cultivates a community of readers who feel strengthened as a result of reading about her life, which is much different from the experience of Kirkland.

This happens for Drummond for a couple of reasons. First, Drummond's subject matter is less focused on satirical commentary and never addresses in a negative way the behaviors of specific people who are part of her physical or online community, which shows the difference in their personalities because both writers come from similar backgrounds; both are born into educated, middle-to upperclass families who enjoy a certain level of privilege. What we learn about these writers' personalities through reading their narratives is that they are both very funny but find humor in different ways. Therefore, the choices they make in their subject matter are entirely individual. Second, Drummond is less directly affected by the reactions of her readers because of the distance between her and her audience, due to both her physical, remote location as well as her medium, writing in an online space where face-to-face contact is not the norm.

Kirkland is physically surrounded by her community, so she is unable to escape the social implications of her candor/criticism and this alienates her from her community and makes it very difficult to stay in her village long-term (Zagarell xvi). This is not to say that Kirkland's writing should be disqualified from women's discourse based on the reactions of her community. Her "innovative" writing of "truth and novelty" is what commentators have described as "pioneer realism"; Edgar Allan Poe admired "the complexity and 'lifelike' quality of her character sketches" (Zagarell (xi). Looking back,

Kirkland was one of the first to capture what life was really like for women homesteading in the nineteenth century, which positions her as a pioneer woman in her own right, creating a community of readers which moves beyond her physical neighbors to a different time and region.

Drummond has a unique writing style that creates empathy with her audience. For example, in a post from December of 2006 she talks about her feelings of isolation during a snowstorm and turns to her blogging community for support: "Frightful. It was a long, snowy day on the ranch yesterday. We've had a foot of the cold, fluffy stuff so far . . . and it's still snowing. And curiously? Yesterday was one of the few times I've ever actually wanted to leave my house. Figures. The one day I can't go anywhere is the one day I want desperately to flee. I'm a study" ("Trapped in a Blizzardy Hell . . . ."). In turn, they offer her support and feedback through blogging's unique ability to interact. One of her readers, a woman named Jackie, replies to her post with the following comment: "Thank you for the note. I know you're bored, but that snow is gorgeous. I've never seen snow like that, layered in thick white sheets. I'm from the Dallas area and the one time a year it snows an inch, the whole metroplex shuts down and it's all like STOCK UP ON CANNED GOODS THE APOC-OLYPSE IS APPROACHING" (comment "Trapped in a Blizzardy Hell . . . "). Webb and Lee talk about this interactivity:

The specialized content and the interactivity among fellow bloggers as they post on her blog creates a blogging community, where members give and receive support, and, in turn, form friendships. The interactivity of these factors comes full circle as a woman's identity is impacted by being a member of the blogging community and by having a space to share ideas and thoughts. As she blogs, she may discover additional things about herself that impact how she thinks about herself. (254)

The friendships and community that develop in online blogging spaces are unique and powerful, proving that writing has the ability to connect women regardless of place or time.

As evidenced in both Kirkland and Drummond's writing, women play an important role in the formation of a community, and it's the "community of women who creates the values and norms of society" (Aliaga-Buchenau 70). In nineteenth-century Montacute, "egalitarianism," or the idea that everyone is equal, plays a large role (Aliaga-

Buchenau 70). This belief provides a basis for the women in the community to reach out and support each other. In the book, there is an example of Mary Clavers and Mrs. Rivers taking a meal to the Titmouse family, who is ill and in need of assistance. Despite Mrs. Titmouse's constant refusal (more out of pride and propriety than necessity), the two women insist upon helping. At last, Mrs. Titmouse relents and accepts their assistance. "When we had done what little we could, and were about the depart, glad to escape her overwhelming protestation of eternal gratitude, her husband reminded her that the cow had not been milked since the evening before" (117). The ladies try their best to perform the duty (although not exactly successful) and promise to return tomorrow. This example highlights the close community support that exists in the frontier village and Aliaga-Buchenau agrees: "Helping those who suffer or need help is another aspect of Montacutean society which adds to the making of a close-knit community" (71). Zagarell states that Kirkland "is aware and involved with both civic movements, as well as plights of the household" (xxiii).

Formation of community as well as the development of friendship is central to Kirkland's subject matter. With so much work to do in their homes, the women turn to each other and find support and friendship within their community. Mrs. Danforth helping Mary to develop a home of her own is one such example. Even though these two women don't necessarily develop a kindred friendship, they come together to accomplish a task. At the same time, the possibility and need for kindred friendship occur when Mary meets Anna Rivers, who becomes her dear friend and neighbor. She identifies with Anna in a unique way and their friendship fills an emotional need for both of them. Both of these relationships strengthen Mary and enable her to handle the daily tasks that are required of her. These examples of tightly knit communities of support as well as reliable friendships are ways that Kirkland expresses the "egalitarian ideal" and the notion that "the core of the community [is] the community of women" (Aliaga-Buchenau 73). These are a few examples of how Mary Clavers builds community in A New Home, Who'll Follow?; however, Kirkland's mistreatment of her community by criticizing and gossiping about their affairs backfires in her personal life.

Unlike her *nom de plume*, Mary Clavers, Kirkland struggles in her personal life as a result of her satirical commentary on homesteading in a small village in the Midwest. While Kirkland writes

about Mary's experiences—building community delivering meals and helping to milk a neighbor's cow—she also satirizes the living conditions, financial situations and decisions of the people in neighboring Tinkerville, and the "indigenous" customs of her Midwestern neighbors. She goes so far as to use a distinct dialect when writing dialogue between herself, Mary Clavers, and women who are native to the village of Montacute or Pinckney. This narrative strategy proves problematic for Kirkland; after her book is published, her community discovers her true feelings about them and as a result she is estranged and alienated from them (Zagarell xl-xlii). This estrangement is quite difficult for Kirkland, who initially chronicled her experiences to narrate an authentic homesteading experience for a woman of the time period. Even though she accomplishes this goal by literary standards, in terms of building community, Kirkland experiences disappointment personally.

This is one way that Kirkland and Drummond diverge. Kirkland uses writing as a way of documenting and clarifying the community she builds, although to disappointing and destructive ends, while her twenty-first-century counterpart uses her writing in a different way: to establish relationships physically and figuratively. Pioneer Woman's actual, physical involvement in her local community is well documented. Pioneer Woman figuratively and literally participates in her community, both the town that she lives in, as well as her online blogging community. Drummond is heavily involved in civic duties and regularly visits with friends, neighbors, and family in her community outside of Pawhuska, Oklahoma (Osage County). In a post from December of 2011, she documents how she and her family spend the day baking cinnamon rolls to take to loved ones for Christmas, which demonstrates her participation in her community ("Decorating Cinnamon Rolls . . .").

Another example of her community involvement can be seen in how she and her husband are devoted to giving back to the community in which they live. Many blog posts written in 2016 documented the purchasing of a structure for a historic building in Pawhuska and the laborious restoring of it to a beautiful artifact for the town to enjoy and use as a community relic. These are a few of the ways that Drummond participates in and builds community in her actual physical location in the interior state of Oklahoma, which supports what Aliaga-Buchenau says about Kirkland and other frontier women of the nineteenth century "creating the values and norms of society"

(70); however, more importantly, what sets Drummond apart from her nineteenth-century counterpart is how she builds her community as "Pioneer Woman" in the digital frontier of the twenty-first century.

Drummond uses her writing to establish communities that wouldn't otherwise exist in her online community by regularly interacting with fellow bloggers as well as her readers. She offers links and "shout-outs" to fellow bloggers, sometimes featuring "guest bloggers" who write on subjects related to the topics her blog contains. Like Kirkland, Drummond goes on virtual "visits"—referencing other bloggers on her page and showing her support of other women in the digital frontier. For her readers, she holds contests and awards prizes: "Drummond gives away products she likes—iPads, KitchenAid mixers, and Nikon digital cameras . . . [she says] 'Ladd and I joke that it's like tithing" (Fortini 29). She also conducts surveys and polls, and offers a place for homeschooling moms to have a forum of ideas/questions/concerns. She provides recipes in "Tasty Kitchen." When she writes the first draft of her novel, "Black Heels to Tractor Wheels," she uses her blogging community as her first editors. Fortini says of Drummond, "she closes the gap by interacting with her audience" (31). This interaction is truly what makes blogging communities unique and powerful.

For women blogging in the early days of the Internet, Drummond truly lives up to her persona of "Pioneer Woman" in the ways in which she forges strong communities of fellow bloggers, mothers, writers, and like-minded women craving connection and validation in a space that isn't entirely egalitarian, even by twenty-first-century standards. Drummond shows how "mommy bloggers" (a term that is sometimes used as a marginalized pejorative) are capable of so much more than simply writing about mundane, quotidian facts of everyday life. Because of this, many blogging critics disregard and scrutinize their capabilities as well as their life choices. Drummond shows how women can empower themselves through using the technology of the period to develop themselves into whomever they aspire to be—in her case, an entrepreneur. Drummond paves the way for other mommy bloggers to pursue their passion and do what they want to do, whether it be writing, photography, cooking, or homeschooling children-all while continuing to blog-expressing self, sharing experiences, and supporting one another in the process. Drummond, like Kirkland, shows that women are the core of this online blogging community and pioneers of a new digital frontier where women support and empower each other.

The striking parallels between Kirkland and Drummond do not just begin and end with two women discovering their personal identities through writing or sharing those experiences with communities of women. The implications of their actions are what is noteworthy, especially when seen through the lenses of feminist theory and consciousness-raising movements. Zagarell states that Kirkland "began her literary life as an innovator"; truly this description applies to her protofeminist leanings throughout her discourse, both in her writing and in her personal life (xi). Kirkland pushes beyond the simple expectations for women of the time period, proves that there is more important work for women to do, and invites them to join the cause to discover what they can achieve.

Aliaga-Buchenau comments on how Kirkland writes "from a woman's perspective and focuses to a large extent on the actions and thoughts of women on the frontier . . . provid[ing] another side that is the feminine point of view of American expansionism and that of those women writers who question issues of class and gender" (64). This is evident in Mary Clavers's world as she takes control of homesteading responsibilities and makes decisions regardless (or possibly in spite) of her husband or having a "man's" blessing. Another protofeminist character is introduced with Cleory Jenkins, "the eccentric schoolteacher who comes to see Mary Clavers, smoking her customary pipe" (67). Cleory Jenkins, who has purposefully never married, works to support herself and rejects traditional expectations for her appearance or behavior. Certainly, the emphasis on these details could be interpreted as a stylistic decision intentionally made by Kirkland to support protofeminist ideologies. Aliaga-Buchenau asserts that Kirkland's New Home is "a significant contribution to an emerging feminism in the nineteenth century" (76). Not only does Kirkland debunk and reject myths about life in the Midwest, she does so using a uniquely valid and authoritative female perspective, positioning herself as a contributor to the early stages of feminism.

Similarly, Drummond positions herself through her writing as a defender of feminist ideologies, and believes in the potential for women to take control of their domestic, community, and business spheres. Drummond's discourse may not represent second-wave feminist ideals; she labels herself a "country wife" and devotes the

majority of her time to raising her children and caring for the domestic duties of the household. However, Drummond does demonstrate third-wave feminist ideals in that she shows that women can have it all—the marriage, the kids, and the career.

Moreover, Drummond's discourse also demonstrates that writing not only has the capability to express self and create identity, it also has the power to unite communities and garner support and validation to an otherwise marginalized population of stay-at-home mothers both online and offline. This is evident in her popular blog, Pioneer Woman. Drummond's story as a stay-at-home housewife and mother speaks to this marginalized population because this is who she is at her core. What Drummond accomplishes throughout the history of her blog is to show how a stay-at-home mother can do something she loves and build an empire. Drummond's blog touches on her struggles with the daily rigors of domesticity and the ways in which she takes whatever circumstances she finds herself in and turns them around in an almost exhausting display of optimism. The subtle power of her discourse shows women how to channel passion and commitment into a "thriving business" (Fortini 29). Fortini describes Drummond as "a very savvy businesswoman . . . who's quietly, insanely ambitious" (29). No one knows this better than her audience, her community of readers as well as her consumers.

Drummond's entrepreneurial talents extend from her personal blog to published books—several cookbooks, a book, children's books—to a popular cooking show, *The Pioneer Woman*, picked up by the Food Network-to branded merchandise available at Wal-Mart stores nationwide, to a magazine publication. Drummond's example shows how women have the capacity to be whomever they aspire to be, and it's her friendly, approachable attitude that inspires her audience to believe her. Fortini quotes Drummond in an interview reflecting on her popularity saying that "maybe I inspire women because I'm an example that you should never assume that where you are in life or what you're doing is going to remain exactly as it is forever. If this can happen to me, who knows what you might be capable of doing?" (qtd. in Fortini 31). This is precisely what inspires her readers and raises consciousnesses about stay-at-home mothers' capabilities of contributing to their communities as well as society. Drummond is an apt example of third-wave feminism because she shows how a woman is capable of so much more than society or second-wave feminists dictate or impose. Through her discourse and example, she gives voice to the disenfranchised few and validates the woman's cause.

What these two female writers accomplish together is to unite communities, particularly female communities, and help them to understand female roles in domestic and societal spheres. Kirkland expresses this in the preface to *New Home* as she presents her "cloudy crayon-sketches of life . . . a veritable history; an unimpeachable transcript of reality; a rough picture, in detached parts, but pentagraphed from the life" (1). Zagarell asserts that Kirkland "expresses an awareness that materials reflecting everyday life contain important social and personal information—an approach that, though it would have been unthinkable to such political historians . . . has become fundamental to twentieth-century social history" (xxv).

Similarly, Drummond expresses her awareness of women's issues and concerns in her blogging discourse. According to Fortini, Drummond "closes the gap by interacting with her audience" (31). She reaches her readers in ways that nineteenth-century writers could not imagine because she participates with them in online communities. According to Tracey Kennedy, blogs are particularly suited to this kind of activism. She explains how early feminists recognized that telling stories was often only the beginning of a larger feminist process of engaging collectively to pursue social reform. She helps to illustrate how blogs can raise consciousnesses for feminist purposes by comparing them to town hall meetings.

When compared in this way, one can understand how blogs allow the expression of everyone to "get the experience of as many people as possible in the common pool of knowledge, and getting closer to the truth. It was to hear what she had to say. The importance of listening to a woman's feelings was collectively to analyze the situation of women, not to analyze her" (21). Kennedy points out how blogs also raise awareness of larger social inequalities including those pertaining to race, class, ethnicities, sexuality, new forms of feminism, ethnocentrism . . . etc. Kennedy believes that blogs offer feminist advocates a more convenient venue to enact social change; some might say this is "third wave" or "cyber" feminism, but regardless of the name, using virtual spaces to transcend physical borders with the goal of inciting collective action and social change can build bridges between women globally. "From our homes, offices, or schools, the Internet permits us to do what feminist consciousness-raising groups

did in the 1960s and 1970s—cross boundaries and make connections among and between diverse feminists, diverse women." (21).

Ree Drummond uses a tool developed through twenty-first-century technology, the blog, to accomplish social reform in her online communities which expand to affect those who become aware of her in popular culture. She is essentially practicing traditions passed on to her from women writers in earlier time periods such as Caroline Kirkland, who pursued similar goals of social reform with pen and ink. Despite the differences in technology and time periods, the ways in which these women use their writing and public platforms help to raise awareness of women's issues and prove that the personal is political.

The repeated image of a circle is an interesting symbol that connects these women and their mutual cause. Aliaga-Buchenau believes this is true of Kirkland in her article, "The Magic Circle": Women and Community Formation of a Frontier Village in Caroline Kirkland's New Home—Who'll Follow?" The "magic circle" she is referring to is described by Kirkland herself in the following passage from A New Home: "[it] is the prime dissipation of our village, the magic circle within which lies all our cherished exclusiveness, the strong hold of caste, the test of gentility, the temple of emulation, the hive of industry, the mart of fashion, and . . . the fountain of village scandal, the hot-bed from which springs every root of bitterness among the petticoated denizens of Montacute" (172). In the village of Montacute, the magic circle is the female community because this is the place where women come together—to socialize, to work, to gossip, to support and lift one another in their trials and hardships: "it is proof of the tightness of the female community in Montacute" (Aliaga-Buchenau 75). Understanding how this nineteenth-century community functions helps to raise consciousness about woman's place in society, no matter the century.

These communities still exist and continue to serve the same function of creating "magic circles" where women's voices are heard, validated, and raised to inform and affect the societies to which they belong. Their stories need to be heard through generations of time. Drummond continues to carry this torch through her blogging discourse. The story continues, as does the symbolic circle. Drummond's voice gives validation through a twenty-first-century "magic circle"—that of the "mom-o-sphere." The Momosphere refers to a specific group of blogs related specifically to motherhood

that are centered on families (Husbands 71-72). They are part of the larger "blogosphere" which originates from "webrings" that "began to create the community and dialogism that characterize blogs and social networking sites on today's Internet, but it took some time before they shared a common name" (Friedman 7). Morrison continues to extend the symbol of the circle in her article, "Suffused by Feeling and Affect': The Intimate Public of Personal Mommy Blogging," explaining how the Momosphere works through networks to connect its readers. Morrison says that "networks work on reciprocity participation: reading and writing, not triangular, but circular" (43). All of these insights lead to the interesting conclusion that nineteenth-century author Caroline Kirkland and twenty-firstcentury author Ree Drummond are not just part of a long, straight line with distinct beginnings and endings that trace historical women's discourse, but instead function circuitously—connecting and perpetuating female stories across generations of time in an act of reciprocity that continually refreshes and reminds readers of where they've been and where they're going.

About her writing, Kirkland says, "I shall try to do some good with my pen" (xxiii). Zagarell comments on her unique style, saying that "[m]uch of her writing adapts popular forms—the essay, the sketch—to promote liberal social reform . . . her work promotes greater social responsibility and a more communal culture" (xxiii). So how does Kirkland's writing extend itself to women writers today? According to Lori Lopez, in order to answer this question, it is important "to look at the history of women's diaries and journals, as the modern phenomenon of blogging can be seen as an extension of women's earlier forms of narrativizing personal experience," (735).

Drummond's writing on her popular blog, *Pioneer Woman*, also appeals to a greater social responsibility and starts conversations about current issues facing women and mothers today. Jill Walker-Rettberg quotes Viviane Serfaty:

... blogs are also a part of a larger context. They are part of the history of communication and literacy, and emblematic of a shift from uni-directional mass media to participatory media, where viewers and readers become creators of media. Blogs are also part of the history of literature and writing. A path can be traced from early autobiographical writing through diary writing and memoirs up to the

confessional and personal diary-style blogs of today. (qtd. in Walker-Rettberg)

Mommy bloggers write commentaries on what is happening in society and the world at large. Their opinions can be published globally. These blogs focus on inherently female issues, as well as politics, domestic issues, and current events. Their opinions attract scrutiny and criticism, as well as create a dedicated readership that supports and networks the issues at hand. Like diary-style narratives from the nineteenth century that contain the voice of an individual woman's plight, mommy blogs contain vital cultural understanding for this demographic of women. Lopez writes,

This connection between blogs and other forms of women's writing cements the necessity of examining the contributions of women to the blogosphere, as their exclusion must be noted and remedied. Also, it is important to continue to ask how this exclusion manifests itself in unexpected ways, as it is critical to assess the ways that women express themselves and make their voices heard. If the internet provides both a forum for the broadcasting of women's voices and the community to support that voice, then we should be paying much more attention to the work that is happening on these websites. (735-36)

Kirkland and Drummond write self-expressive narratives that create identity, process their life experiences, create communities of support, and make political statements about woman and mother-hood empowering women and encouraging female writers to continue this legacy. These efforts result in social reform in the time periods in which they write. The narrative-style prose written by these women confirms identity and validates experience, not only for the writers, but also for the audience of women reading about their experiences. They are able to connect their own experiences with those of women who are currently living through similar things, or with those of women from the past. This interconnectivity helps them to process the difficulties as well as the triumphs of daily life.

Central Michigan University

#### WORKS CITED

Aliaga-Buchenau, Ana-Isabel. "'The Magic Circle': Women and Community Formation of a Frontier Village in Caroline Kirkland's *New Home—Who'll Follow?*" *Critical Survey* 16.3 (2004): 62-77. *Jstor*. Web. 9 Oct. 2016.

- Drummond, Ree. "About Pioneer Woman." *The Pioneer Woman*. The Pioneer Woman.com, 26 July 2010. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017.
- —. "A Slice of Ranching History, Part 1." The Pioneer Woman. The Pioneer Woman.com, 29 Nov. 2006. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017.
- "Decorating Cinnamon Rolls as Gifts." The Pioneer Woman. The Pioneer Woman.com, 17 Dec. 2011. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017.
- "First Things First." The Pioneer Woman. The Pioneer Woman.com, 24 May 2010. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017
- "Me & Addie/Addie & Me...We're Exactly Alike, As You Can See." The Pioneer Woman. The Pioneer Woman.com, 30 Nov. 2006. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017.
- —. "Trapped in a Blizzardy Hell with Only My Camera to Save Me." The Pioneer Woman. The Pioneer Woman.com, 1 Dec. 2006. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017.
- Fortini, Amanda. "O Pioneer Woman!: The Creation of a Domestic Idyll." *New Yorker* 9 May 2011: 26-31. Web. 29 Sept. 2016.
- Friedman, May. Mommyblogs and the Changing Face of Motherhood. U of Toronto P, 2013. Husbands, Lesley. "Blogging the Maternal: Self-Representations of the Pregnant and Postpartum Body." Atlantis 32.2 (2008): 68-79. Proquest. Web. 28 Sept. 2015.
- Jackie. Weblog comment. The Pioneer Woman. The Pioneer Woman.com, 1 Dec. 2006. Wordpress.com VIP. 27 July 2017
- Keetley, Dawn E. "Unsettling the Frontier: Gender and Racial Identity in Caroline Kirkland's A New Home, Who'll Follow? and Forest Life." Legacy 12.1 (1995): 17-37. Jstor. Web. 29 Sept. 2016.
- Kennedy, Tracy L. M. "The Personal is Political: Feminist Blogging and Virtual Consciousness-Raising." Scholar and Feminist Online 5.2 (2007) ProQuest. Web. 28 Sept. 2015.
- Kirkland, Caroline. A New Home, Who'll Follow? Ed. Sandra A. Zagarell. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1990.
- Lewis, Nathaniel. "Penetrating the Interior: Recontextualizing Caroline Kirkland's *A New Home, Who'll Follow?*" *American Literary Realism* 31.2 (Winter 1999): 63-71. *Jstor.* Web. 29 Sept. 2016.
- Lopez, Lori Kido. "The Radical Act of 'Mommy Blogging': Redefining Motherhood through the Blogosphere." New Media & Society 11.5 (2009): 729-747. Proquest. Web. 28 Sept. 2015.
- Merish, Lori. "The Hand of Refined Taste' in the Frontier Landscape: Caroline Kirkland's A New Home, Who'll Follow? and the Feminization of American Consumerism." American Quarterly 45.4 (Dec.1993): 485-523. Jstor. 29 Sept. 2016.
- Morrison, Aimee. "Suffused by Feeling and Affect': The Intimate Public of Personal Mommy Blogging." Biography 34. (Winter 2011): 37-55. Project Muse. Web. 28 Sep. 2015.
- Walker-Rettberg, Jill. Blogging. Polity, 2013. Web. 14 Oct. 2015.
- Webb, Lynne M. and Brittney S. Lee. Chapter 15. "Mommy Blogs: The Centrality of Community in the Performance of Online Maternity." *Motherhood Online*. Michelle Moravec. Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2011. Web. 244-257. E-book.
- Zagarell, Sandra A. Introduction. A New Home, Who'll Follow? By Caroline Kirkland. New Brunswick: Rutgers UP, 1990. xi-xliii.

## BECOMING JAMES PURDY: THE "NEW" STORIES IN THE COMPLETE SHORT STORIES OF JAMES PURDY

MICHAEL SNYDER

The seven stories that appeared for the first time in *The Complete* Short Stories of James Purdy (2013), spanning the breadth of his career, are invaluable gifts. Even the pieces that were neither accepted by editors nor chosen by Purdy himself to submit for publication make for rewarding reading. A carefully sequenced analysis of these stories interwoven with biographical detail allows us to fashion a narrative illuminating Purdy's path toward becoming an acclaimed author. James Otis Purdy (1914-2009) was reticent about his biography, even deceptive, tossing out red herrings concerning even the most basic details of his life, such as his birthdate and birthplace. Enough is now known about Purdy's trajectory, however, to allow us to espy how these seven "new" stories elucidate his development as a writer. A biographical approach to this trove of newly published work reinforces and builds upon research by Paul W. Miller, Frank Baldanza, Parker Sams, and myself showing how crucial are Purdy's Midwestern roots and life experiences to his literary development. Purdy drew heavily from the people and places he knew throughout his life, but especially those of his youth, in three Midwestern locales: the northwestern Ohio soil of his upbringing, Chicago, and Lawrence College in Appleton, Wisconsin. Although Purdy lived in Brooklyn Heights, New York, for nearly fifty years, it was primarily these rich Midwestern experiences, beginning in his childhood and ending with his departure from his teaching position at Lawrence College in 1956, that shaped him as an artist and gave him material that sustained his lengthy and remarkable career.

One shared principle guiding the creation of these stories is Purdy's literary pursuit of "the impossible." During the 1940s and 1950s, James Purdy grew increasingly frustrated with the difficulty he experienced in getting his short stories published ("James Purdy" Contemporary 300). He therefore began to write not so much for publication but rather just for himself and a small circle of his friends and admirers, including the first draft of his breakthrough novel, Malcolm (Sjoblom). As a result, he began to take far more risks with his work. Early on, therefore, Purdy was drawn to subjects that, as he said in 1971, "bristle with all kinds of impossibilities" (qtd. in "Out with James Purdy" 73). The only subjects he could approach authentically were "impossible" because of their emotional difficulty or outrageous nature. Any easy subject would not be worth his trouble because writing about it would seem trivial to him (Lane 73). In a 1958 letter to Welsh novelist and critic John Cowper Powys, Purdy wrote that "the only things I seem to be able to do are the impossible things! I never could do any of the things that seemed the possible things. But if I didn't try the impossible things, my life comes to an end."

### NORTHWESTERN OHIO: "A CHANCE TO SAY NO," AND THE NEPHEW

Hints of such impossibilities bristle amid the previously unpublished story, "A Chance to Say No." Buddy and Hilda are a recently engaged young college couple, seniors on the verge of graduating, who had planned a postcollege trip to Europe back in their freshman year. Buddy balks, however, upon learning that Hilda has capriciously ripped her hated photograph out of her passport and plans to use her lookalike sister Corinne's passport instead. The title of "A Chance to Say No" suggests rippling connotations of Buddy's refusal. Thrown into question upon Buddy's repeated insistence that he "CAN'T" go are not only the trip itself, but also Buddy's entire relationship with his fiancé (Purdy 641). Buddy has found his "chance to say no," to the trip, "no to everything" (646), which raises questions not only about the integrity of this relationship in particular, but also even about his own presumed heterosexuality more generally. Perhaps this ambiguity reflected Purdy's own emerging understanding of his same-sex preference.

This collegiate story reads as if it were composed very early, possibly as early as the mid-1930s, the work of a budding writer. Purdy wrote stories while still a student at Findlay High School, including the first draft of his first published story, "A Good Woman," and throughout college. He began submitting manuscripts soon after he

graduated from college in the spring of 1935 ("James Purdy," *Contemporary* 300; Link 62). Purdy informed interviewer Richard Canning that most of the stories collected in *Color of Darkness*, his first commercial book published in 1957, were written when he was in his twenties, "but no one would publish them. They said they were terrible" ("Following" 21). Purdy placed only two stories from 1935 to 1954. In this light, the title of "A Chance to Say No" becomes a reflexive in-joke, as though the story itself represents a chance, offered to some slick editor, to say no to Purdy's offering. Although "A Chance to Say No" may be a youthful work, it reveals that a hallmark of Purdy's early style, his heavy use of nuanced dialogue reverberating with significance, is already in place. Purdian touches of the outrageous appear, such as the purple hair and fingernails and the name of Hilda's blasé mother, Mrs. Wormley (644).

Like Purdy's evocative story, "Encore," which was published in March of 1959 in Commentary and collected in Children Is All (1962), "A Chance to Say No" draws from Purdy's three undergraduate years at Bowling Green State Normal College. Today called Bowling Green State University, it sits in his father William Purdy's hometown of Bowling Green in northwestern Ohio. Purdy rarely if ever mentioned Bowling Green, which is consistent with his silence on his birthplace, the idyllic hamlet of Hicksville; and the small city in which he was raised, Findlay. Living with his father William, his Aunt Cora Purdy, and, at first, his grandmother, Catherine Mason Purdy, James attended Bowling Green from 1932 to 1935 and earned a teaching degree in French. He lived in the white house on 135 Ridge Street on the northwest corner of Ridge and Prospect (Baldanza to Moore), at first intermittently, after William and Vera Otis Purdy's painful divorce in 1930 ("James Purdy," Contemporary 299). Purdy's parents were divorced while he was still in high school; he dramatized the separation in the semi-autobiographical novel Jeremy's Version (1970) and in the play Brice from Selected Plays (2009). Not long after James commenced his studies at Bowling Green, in October 1932, Catherine Mason Purdy died; her funeral was held in the Ridge Street home, where she had lived with James's grandfather, Boyd Wallace Purdy ("Mrs. B. W. Purdy").

Purdy's classic novel *The Nephew* (1960) is in some ways a roman à clef, reflecting his experiences in Bowling Green. Purdy fictionalized the lives of several real people and places there. Yet while *The Nephew* may at first appear to be familiar Midwestern realism, it

becomes quite odd and funny, bursting unexpectedly into moments of Purdian outrageousness, extending his Ohio predecessor Sherwood Anderson's deployment of the grotesque. One example is the deranged Mrs. Laird's racist, xenophobic rant ("shoot to kill!") as she watches television, winding down with her patriotic salute to the flag (96-99). Novelist and screenwriter Terry Southern, in his positive review of the novel, referred to another such scene as "a genuine surprise" exemplifying "the difference between the creative and the merely literary" (381). Purdy borrowed a few names drawn from real life and invented names similar to those of their models. For example, using the scenario of William and Cora Purdy, an elderly brother and sister living together on Ridge Street, Purdy wrote of sibling characters Boyd and Alma Mason, who live on Crest Ridge Road (1). James's father William, a well-known realtor in Bowling Green, was given the first name of Boyd like his own father, but he always used his middle name. Even the setting of *The Nephew*, the fictional college town of Rainbow Center, suggests Bowling Green, since a rainbow's center is literally green. In the novel, Alma Mason attempts to write a memoir of her nephew Cliff, who is missing in action in the Korean War; she finds, to use the idiom of the book, she has bitten off more than she can chew. Alma runs up against the problem of how little she actually knew Cliff and even the epistemological question of to what degree can we truly know another person (173). One of Alma's discoveries is Cliff had "homosexual" friends, intimating he may have been gay himself, though Purdy leaves this issue ambiguous (Purdy 158-59, 171-72). The topic of same-sex love and desire was edgy for a novel published nine years before the Stonewall Inn protest.

The absent and self-exiled gay author James Purdy was himself then the nephew, who in the novel is missing in action and presumed gone for good. After Purdy left for Chicago in mid-1935 for graduate work, he very rarely returned to Ohio. Thus, following Purdy's departure to Chicago and every place thereafter, to his family members he must have seemed to be MIA. James was, of course, literally nephew to his Aunt Cora, who, like her fictional counterpart Alma, had been an educator in another state and run a small gift shop (Baldanza to Moore). Cora Purdy, however, earned a Master's degree from Columbia University—as another nephew, James Purdy's younger brother, Robert Purdy, of Berea, Ohio, would also go on to do—and she was an instructor and theorist of physical education at

the University of Indiana in Bloomington ("Mrs. B.W. Purdy" 2). Cora was the model for Bess Byall, the teacher in *Moe's Villa*, and Aunt Winifred Fergus in *Jeremy's Version*. While Purdy's departure for Chicago was not truly made "at an early age," as Purdy repeatedly claimed and the dust jacket copy of *The Complete Short Stories* iterates, it is possible that James "lit out" to Chicago as a teenager during a summer between school years.

Characters in *The Nephew*, neighbors and professors, were based in part on real people, who were sometimes upset by their presumed portrayal. The publication of the novel in October of 1960 caused commotion in Bowling Green about which fictional character was based on which local resident (Baldanza to Moore). Dr. Bernard Frederick Nordmann, history professor emeritus who taught at Bowling Green from 1931 through the mid-1950s, was said to be the real-life model of the character Professor Mannheim, the focus of chapter four, "The Professor." In the novel, Professor Mannheim is the subject of enduring small-town scandal and rumor (51-56). Mrs. Van Tassel tells Alma Mason in detail about how she accidentally discovered Mannheim and a coed in *flagrante delicto* in a dark cemetery long ago. After Mannheim's first wife died, he married a former student and lived quietly (52-54). Dr. Nordmann also remarried a younger woman after his first wife died. In July of 1961, nine months after the publication of The Nephew, sadly, Nordmann committed suicide by hanging ("Dr. Nordmann"). Eerily, in the novel, Alma tells Mrs. Van Tassel, "Professor Mannheim doesn't look very strong or well," and if "he doesn't take care of himself, he won't be with us much longer, I fear" (54). Dr. Nordmann's obituary stated he had been ailing from heart trouble for several months and had been increasingly ill and despondent ("Dr. Nordmann"). Professor Mannheim had at least one staunch defender in Faye Laird, who tells Alma that Mrs. Barrington tried to get him fired long ago for charges of "moral turpitude" that were never proven because "he wrote all those articles on Marx" (92). Faye concludes that "nobody in Rainbow Center has treated him as he deserves to be treated, as a scholar deserves to be treated. Certainly the college never had the decency to promote him, despite his achievements" (93).

Prior to his college years, Purdy received his public schooling in the small city of Findlay, Ohio, the county seat of Hancock County, where his family moved from Hicksville when James was about five, later graduating from Findlay High School in 1932. Three months shy of eighteen, senior James Purdy won first prize in the annual Justamere Club party contest with his poem, "Expose." The verdict was made by a committee of six that included James's favorite teacher, "Miss Mildred Dietsch, sponsor" of the club ("Poetry Contest"). "I really loved her," Purdy told Findlay journalist Parker Sams in a letter of August 24, 1984. "It was not until high school that I met a teacher who thought I was doing something creditable. She predicted, rather worriedly, that I would become a writer" ("James Purdy," Contemporary 300). Findlay is most prominently the model for the town of Fonthill in the 1984 novel, On Glory's Course (Sams). Findlay, however, was almost entirely absent from Purdy's biographical record. Part of the reason he concealed data and misled inquirers about his upbringing and prewriting career was to prevent scholars from making concrete links between his biography and his fiction, and thus obviating nosy inquiries and lawsuits. Probably Findlay also went nearly unmentioned because James felt that he and his family were looked down upon by his more privileged contemporaries, whose families had benefited from the local oil and gas industry of the early twentieth century. James's brother Richard worked in the Ohio Oil Company office as a "Bill Stop" before moving to New York City in 1941 to pursue his acting career ("Lights Out"). James felt humiliation about his parents' divorce and the fact that his mother turned their home into a boarding house to make ends meet (Purdy to Sams, August 24, 1984). Purdy's youthful sense of economic inferiority plus his emerging sense of his gay sexuality caused him to identify with outsiders and the marginalized in his life and work. These outsiders included the working class, the elderly, Native Americans, and African Americans.

### CHICAGO: "TALK ABOUT YESTERDAY" AND "EVENTIDE"

An involving tale with a shocking conclusion, "Talk About Yesterday" lifts us out of Purdy's "own postage stamp of native soil," to borrow Faulkner's phrase, of Ohio small towns, lush forests, tall cornfields, and rolling hills, and sets us down in a Chicago jazz bar. Fairfield is an African American barkeep at the Music Box jazz club who tells a favorite story to regulars of a job he had, an unpaid one, fighting spiders in the posh yet infested South Side residence of the wealthy and predacious Madame Sobey. "Talk About Yesterday," with its dark humor, its symbolic white spiders, and its surprising

explosion of violence, moves us closer to the quintessentially Purdian in its expression of the outrageous and "impossible." It also evidences the importance of jazz and African American culture to the development of Purdy's work. Although it is narrated in a bartender's colloquial voice that uses phrases like "her TV machine" (664), it does not read as an attempt to create a Black vernacular voice. Purdy's experiences as a young adult in the South Side of Chicago provided him with copious material. Chicago looms large in Purdy's early work as the setting of *Malcolm* (1959) and *Eustace Chisholm and the Works* (1967). Sixty-third Street of 63: Dream Palace (1956) was known to be a hotspot of jazz improvisation (Miller, "James Purdy's *Gertrude*" 28). Purdy had arrived in Chicago by late summer 1935 and begun graduate studies in English at the University of Chicago. He earned his master's degree in 1937, writing a thesis on the English high-camp novelist Ronald Firbank (Luchetti 1).

Soon after his arrival in Chicago, Purdy met and befriended two creative types whose inspiration was enduring. First, James met the surrealist painter and jazz aficionado Gertrude Abercrombie, who introduced James to the writer Wendell Wilcox (Miller, "Chicago" 151). Abercrombie and Wilcox socialized with Chicago novelist and playwright Thornton Wilder and met modernist icon Gertrude Stein, who was crucial to everyone in this Chicago scene (Burns and Dydo 100, 103, 293; Miller, "Chicago" 153). Wendell Wilcox, a successful short story writer who in the 1940s published in the *New Yorker* and other prominent magazines, was a bee in Purdy's bonnet, becoming the model for Parkhurst Cratty in the novella 63: Dream Palace, the astrologer Mr. Cox in *Malcolm*, the writer Curt Bickle in *Cabot* Wright Begins (1964), and "Ace" Chisholm himself in Eustace Chisholm and the Works (Purdy to Baldanza). Wilcox became a longtime correspondent with Gertrude Stein, who helped him to find a publisher for his only published novel, Everything Is Quite All Right (1945), set in Chicago (Miller, "Chicago" 153).

The jazz milieu of "Talk About Yesterday" became familiar to Purdy through his friend, the bohemian artist Gertrude Abercrombie. She regularly held jam sessions at her Hyde Park home, turning it into a salon for painters, writers, and jazz musicians. She hung out with African American musical luminaries such as her good friend, Dizzy Gillespie, Erroll Garner, Charlie Parker, Miles Davis, Max Roach, Sarah Vaughan, the Modern Jazz Quartet, and Sonny Rollins (Weininger 15), and Purdy soaked it all in. "Purdy lived here for quite

a long time," Abercrombie stated in 1976. "He used me as a model in several of his works" ("Gertrude Abercrombie"). Purdy evokes his lively milieu in multiple scenes from Malcolm and Gertrude was the model for the painter Eloisa Brace. Pianist George Lewis of the Modern Jazz Quartet is likely the model for George Leeds, who, after sharing a bed with Malcolm, poetically says, "You see, Malcolm, I just stick to the piano. And the rest of the world and the people, too, even nice people like you, well, I just let them go, if you don't mind me saying so" (104). In Chicago, Purdy once accepted the invitation of the legendary singer Billie Holiday to sit upon her lap. Holiday was a mutual friend of the watercolorist and department store heir, Norman MacLeish, who is the model for Reuben Masterson in Eustace Chisholm and the Works, and the brother of poet Archibald MacLeish. Billie, who is said to have influenced the characterization of the singer Melba in *Malcolm*, remarked to Norman: "You brought me a *nice* boy this time" (Uecker). A few decades later, tenor saxophonist Rollins wrote Purdy a letter, prompting Purdy to reply with an inscribed copy of his novel I am Elijah Thrush, which uses an African American narrator (Purdy to Abercrombie). Abercrombie was also the model for the artist Maureen O'Dell in Eustace Chisholm and the Works, and, decades later, similar to Cliff in *The Nephew*, she became the absent center of Purdy's late novel Gertrude of Stony Island Avenue (1998), the subject of a perceptive essay by Paul W. Miller. Through the influence of Abercrombie and her circle of Midwestern Magic Realist painters such as Karl Priebe and the bebop hepcats who held jam sessions and stayed at her Hyde Park home, James Purdy received profound lessons in creating art by making use of one's own native materials.

The model for Madame Sobey in "Talk About Yesterday" is surely the wealthy divorcee, Marian Bomberger Bard Andreas, who used the sobriquet "Miriam." Paul W. Miller called Miriam Andreas a "high-flying, heavy drinking, occasional painter, literary connoisseur, and amateur musician" ("Chicago" 151). Miriam was the model for multiple Purdy characters such as Grainger, the Greatwoman in 63: Dream Palace, and Madame Girard in Malcolm (Miller, "Chicago" 151). Miriam introduced James to her future ex-husband, the businessman and literary critic, Osborn Andreas, who had published books on the novels of Henry James and Joseph Conrad ("James Purdy" Contemporary 300). Because Purdy struggled with publishing his short fiction, in 1956 Don't Call Me by My Right Name

and Other Stories was printed with the financial assistance of Osborn Andreas, who became a model for the character Girard Girard in Purdy's signature novel, *Malcolm* (1959). "Talk About Yesterday" is an intriguing tale of race, class, gender, and power, and its two main characters serve as precursors to Albert Peggs and Millicent De Frayne in Purdy's glittering camp allegory, *I am Elijah Thrush* (1972).

Remarkably, the Music Box also figures in "Eventide," an early story using dialogue in Black vernacular between two sisters. "Eventide," which helped bring Purdy success, was completed by 1946. The next year, the New Yorker rejected "Eventide" with a discouraging comment: "You don't even know how to write." Yet by 1959 "Eventide" was so highly regarded that it was selected for the classic anthology, *Understanding Fiction*. In "Eventide," Mahala laments to her sister Plumy that she has "lost" her son, Teeboy, who has left home and is not coming back. It is revealed that Teeboy has left to pursue playing the tenor saxophone in his jazz band, which performs at the Music Box club where Fairfield tends bar, and travels to other cities for gigs (Purdy 55). This loss allows her to empathize with her sister Plumy's final loss of her own son, George Watson, at the age of four, seventeen years earlier. Purdy also shows, however, that Mahala is turning her still living son into a frozen memory, as though he were dead. The late critic Joseph Skerrett, Jr. argues that in so doing, Mahala closes herself off to "any further experience of the reality of her loss," or any future reunion with her son, because she "converts herself into an ikon, the Madonna of sorrows" (83).

Skerrett, who was African American, found "Eventide" convincing. In his landmark 1979 essay, "James Purdy and the Black Mask of Humanity," Skerrett concluded that it is "not a story about white experience done up in blackface. It is fully imagined in terms of a black situation" (83). Skerrett deftly surmised that the "powerful and unusual images" of African American characters found across Purdy's oeuvre had their origin in his "intense emotional identification with the powerless, the stigmatized, and the frustrated. For Purdy's most successful black characterizations are not effective because of sociological or even psychological accuracy as much as because they are emotionally convincing" (81). Skerrett's title riffed on Ralph Ellison's famous essay, "Twentieth Century Fiction and the Black Mask of Humanity," which was written in 1946 and published in 1953. Ellison, Purdy's exact contemporary, wrote that "it is unfor-

tunate for the Negro that the most powerful formulations of modern American fictional words have been so slanted against him that when he approaches for a glimpse of himself he discovers an image drained of humanity" (3). Writing of Purdy, however, Skerrett states: "I do not know of another white American author who has created so satisfying a gallery of black portraits without resorting to history or sociology" (88).

Purdy was given the courage to recreate African American voices that he had heard growing up through the artistic success of Gertrude Stein's breakthrough novella, "Melanctha," from *Three Lives* (1909), which centers on a young woman who is a domestic worker (Purdy, "Following" 19). Young James originally listened to the voices of two African American sisters in Findlay but placed them in Chicago (Purdy to Sams, 9 Aug. 1984). In The Dialect of Modernism, Michael North criticizes Stein for focusing on the sensuality of Melanctha, which he finds stereotypical (76); likewise, Sieglinde Lemke labels "Melanctha" a primitivist fiction by a white author romanticizing Blacks as "uninhibited, dynamic and free" (25). North claims Stein's dialect is "so clearly inauthentic" (North 25), but despite this, North argues that Stein, like several of her white modernist peers, succeeded in projecting a compelling "black" voice that was constitutive of modernism itself. "Melanctha" evidences North's larger thesis that modernists such as Conrad, Stein, T. S. Eliot, and Van Vechten appropriated Black speech to innovate and energize language, freeing themselves from literary orthodoxy and notions of "pure English," with the goal of creating a fresh twentieth-century style (North 61; Lemke 11-12). Stein's novella earned high praise from Nella Larsen and James Weldon Johnson, authors of the Harlem Renaissance movement (Pavlovska 34). Moreover, "Melanctha" directly influenced Chicago novelist Richard Wright to create sentences approximating the speech of Negroes he heard around him in his daily life (Karem 18). Gertrude Stein, whose Parisian salon was a spiritual antecedent of Gertrude Abercrombie's jazzier salon, cleared a path for Purdy and so many other writers.

Purdy was a member of the next generation inspired by modernists such as Stein, Sherwood Anderson, the young Hemingway, and John Cowper Powys, and in 1957 he was taken under the wing of novelist, critic, photographer, and Harlem Renaissance patron Carl Van Vechten himself in New York. Thus Purdy can arguably be placed into a late modernist group that shares motivations and atti-

tudes similar to the high modernists that North analyzes, all of them inspired by Black speech and music. Purdy, however, differed from them in the degree to which he took freedom of expression and artistic license in his pursuit of the outrageous and impossible.

"Eventide" was singled out for praise by several readers who had been sent a copy of Purdy's independently published story collection, Don't Call Me By My Right Name (1956), including no less than Elizabeth Bishop, Thornton Wilder, and Alice B. Toklas. Several well-known literary figures, those who had read Purdy but had not met him, found Purdy's use of Black vernacular authentic, most importantly his early patrons. Purdy claimed that English poet Dame Edith Sitwell, British novelist Angus Wilson, and Van Vechten at first believed Purdy to have been African American. Not only Van Vechten but also his friend Langston Hughes initially thought that James Purdy was Black, Purdy believed, because of Purdy's use of vernacular in "Eventide" and even because of the title "Color of Darkness" ("James Purdy," Conversations 199, "Audio Interview"), which is corroborated by a letter Van Vechten wrote to Purdy on November 9, 1956: "I wish you would read Giovanni's Room by another Negro friend of mine, James Baldwin." Before meeting Purdy. Van Vechten had solicited more information and a photograph from him. In a letter of December 6, 1956, the older man wrote: "I don't mind TOO MUCH your NOT being a Negro. The reasons your Washington friends think you ARE is doubtless because you make frequent references to matters like 'passing' but doubtless you do it to tease or terrify." As a gay man during the homophobic Cold War period, Purdy may have been referring to "passing" as straight. In an undated 1957 letter, Van Vechten jocosely writes, "Whether you are white or colored doesn't make too much difference to me, but I am a little prejudiced in favor of COLOR!" When James arrived at Carl's Manhattan apartment for the first time, Van Vechten apparently held out hope that Purdy had at least a little African American "blood," because when Purdy walked in the door, "Carlo" looked him up and down and quipped, "I don't think you have a drop," as Purdy told radio interviewer Don Swaim in 1987. ("Audio Interview")

APPLETON, WISCONSIN: "DR. DIECK AND COMPANY" AND "THAT'S ABOUT ENOUGH OUT OF YOU"

The setting of "Dr. Dieck and Company" represents a jump forward to James Purdy's Wisconsin years (fall 1946-spring 1956), although it was not composed until 1986. After the Second World War, James Purdy found employment teaching Spanish at Lawrence College (later University) in Appleton, called Stapleton in the story. Although Purdy studied French at Bowling Green, he traveled to Spain in 1937, and in the 1940s, he was trained in Spanish during his spell working for the United States government as an educationist in inter-American relations from 1943 to 1944, at the University of Chicago, again from 1944 to 1945, and at the Universidad de las Américas Puebla in Mexico in summer 1945 (Auer C12, Morrow 105). Uncle Sam placed him with a job teaching English at the Ruston Academy in Havana, Cuba, from 1945 to 1946. Known for his collection of large bullfighting posters that he hung in his classrooms, Purdy taught at Lawrence for nine and one-half years and became an assistant professor of Spanish (Auer).

As for our hapless hero, Dr. Dieck, the novelist-professor is a victim of campus gossip who never had a mistress, even though everyone else in town, including his wife, thought otherwise. Dr. Dieck is based upon author and critic Warren Beck (1928-2000), a respected professor of English and Faulkner scholar at Lawrence College for over forty years who published several novels and short story collections during the 1940s and 1950s. Beck was born and educated in Richmond, Indiana, not far from Purdy's homelands. In 1964, Purdy responded to a letter from critic Webster Schott, who was preparing an article on Purdy for the Nation and had inquired about Warren Beck and Purdy's career at Lawrence College. Back in spring 1956 Purdy left Lawrence, and by September of that year he had moved to Allentown, Pennsylvania, joining his partner, Jorma Jules Sjoblom. Jorma, who died in 2015, was a Lawrence colleague, a chemistry professor who became an intimate friend. He found a better job in Pennsylvania. Then in August 1957, Purdy moved to New York City with Sjoblom, who landed a research job at New York University (Sjoblom). By March 1959 Purdy had settled into his permanent home, a walkup at 236 Henry Street in Brooklyn Heights. Purdy told Schott that at Lawrence, he had read his stories to Warren Beck and the latter had encouraged his writing. Beck, however, had advised him against having his stories privately published and against leaving teaching to devote himself to his writing.

Had Purdy taken Warren Beck's advice to remain at Lawrence College and not to publish independently, Purdy's prose surely would not have reached the hands of Dame Edith Sitwell, who dubbed Purdy a genius and declared that Purdy would "come to be recognized as one of the greatest living writers of fiction in our language" (Sitwell). Hailed as a masterpiece by Sitwell, Purdy's second private publication, the novella 63: Dream Palace, was financed by Sjoblom. James and Jorma lived together for extended periods in Appleton, Allentown, and New York City, where the couple socialized with Van Vechten and had dinner with James Baldwin more than once (Sjoblom). In a note of March 9, 1960, Baldwin, having returned to New York, wrote Purdy to tell him that he was "back in the zoo and feeling very strange." He said they should get in touch; he was "looking forward to seeing" Purdy. After the stories in *Don't* Call Me By My Right Name and 63: Dream Palace prompted Edith Sitwell to help Purdy become published in England, they were collected as Color of Darkness (1957) by New Directions Press in America, which added two new stories. Purdy told Schott that he had mailed Beck copies of three early books, but Beck's response was "polite but cold"—absent, or lacking understanding at best. In his 1962 review of Purdy's story and play collection, *Children Is All*, for the Chicago *Tribune*, Beck offers some praise but reveals his lack of perception of Purdy's treatment of broad American themes, insisting that Purdy's world is highly personal.

Given the narrator's cruel remarks about Dr. Dieck's novels, perhaps the story remained unpublished due to its title character being too recognizably modeled on Warren Beck. "Dr. Dieck and Company," like *The Nephew*, dramatizes the effects of gossip in a small college town. It also satirizes a type of academic realist writer that Purdy derided as overly safe and conservative in his aesthetics, which is the opposite of the Purdy principle. Purdy parodies Beck as a strict formalist who fails to take risks, a rule follower. The president of the college in the story reputedly quipped that no one ever finished a novel by Professor Dieck, except for the students to whom he assigns them. But often, the narrator adds, not even them. This president, called Dorsey in the story, is modeled on Nathan M. Pusey, who had studied literature at Yale. As President of Lawrence during the early 1950s, Pusey was a staunch opponent of the anti-communist scare tactics of Senator Joseph McCarthy, battling the Wisconsin senator from the latter's hometown of Appleton. Despite his liberal

politics and his embrace of the Civil Rights movement, after Pusey took a position as President of Harvard College, he unfortunately later became better known for his opposition to late 1960s student radical protestors.

Purdy seems to have written "That's About Enough Out of You" while in Wisconsin in the early-to-mid 1950s. The style and the subject matter, however, seem derived from earlier experiences, perhaps dating back to Findlay, Ohio. Like his early published stories, this story is driven by tense dialogue, but the speeches of George and Pete are more effusive than those of most of the characters found in his earliest published stories. Concerned with masculinity and sexual norms, "That's About Enough Out of You" reads like the work of a young man. Purdy seems to have updated an older draft with a contemporary reference to the Korean War. Manuscript evidence strongly suggests that Purdy took the subtext of an older story draft, hand-labeled "Fumigator Story," that hinted at the desire of a young man for a much older woman, and developed it into the focus of "That's About Enough Out of You" (Uecker). This story, like Eustace Chisholm and the Works, deals with the pain and strife we experience in accepting our desires as they are suddenly revealed to us and our desperate need for acceptance from our peers. George offers counsel to his wound-up friend in urging him not to see himself when he thinks, which taken too far is defined as narcissism, but to see life in all its chaotic beauty (Purdy 662).

### TRANSGRESSIVE PORTRAITS: "THE PUPIL" AND "ADELINE"

Circa 1956, Purdy penned "The Pupil," a startling, frankly homoerotic story. Set in a boys' preparatory school, it is a story of fascination between a young male teacher and coach at his first teaching position and a teenaged Cuban student named Gonzalez. The son of a deceased Cuban consul, Gonzalez is a budding artist who gazes at his Adonis-like teacher reverently as he sketches him during class. This mutual staring suggests that "The Pupil" also refers to the organ of sight. This sketching leads to the teacher posing nude for Gonzalez and the playing out of gay locker room fantasies, plus a shocking conclusion. "The Pupil" stands apart from anything else from this period in its explicitness, foreshadowing the climax of *Eustace Chisholm and the Works*. Long before Purdy, Henry James also published a story called "The Pupil" (1891). It told of the affectionate relation-

ship between Pemberton, a tutor, and Morgan, his eleven-year-old student. Suffice to say, the latent queer desire and sadomasochism that some modern readers have detected in James's story beneath the teacher-pupil dynamic are manifest in James Purdy's "The Pupil." The stark and frank portrayal of taboo desire, especially in a mid-1950s Cold War cultural context, is subversive and surprising. In 1957, Purdy submitted the story to Rudolph Burkhardt, editor of the Swiss homophile publication, *Der Kreis*, but it was apparently not published (Guide).

Given the subject matter, one cannot help but wonder whether "The Pupil" was inspired by Purdy's experience at his first brief teaching position from 1942 to 1943, teaching French at the all-male Greenbrier Military School in West Virginia. Also, the Cuban student, Gonzalez, may have been drawn from Purdy's experience from 1945 to 1946 teaching English at the bilingual Ruston Academy in pre-Castro Havana, where he taught both American and Cuban students. In addition, consider that, like the fictional teacher, James's younger brother, Robert Purdy, was a coach and teacher who in his youth had curly hair (Purdy 675). Bob Purdy became an athletic administrator in Berea, Ohio, not far from Cleveland. The recipient of many community honors and awards, Robert Purdy authored a book, The Successful High School Athletic Program (1973), which was dedicated to his wife Dorothy. In 2006 the gymnasium at Berea High School was named in his honor and his photograph is prominently displayed. Robert, the youngest of three brothers, was a Christian and a conservative family man. He led a life different from those of his actor brother Richard and writer brother James, who were both gay men. Bob and James were not close and Bob did not follow his brother's literary career closely. It is odd but possible that James might have perversely drawn from his straight-arrow brother's early career, along with his own queer life, for "The Pupil."

Late into his long career, Purdy continued to produce handsome stories exploring new genres and tonalities, evidenced by *Moe's Villa and Other Stories* (2000 UK, 2004 US). Fittingly, the two late stories included here, "Vera's Story" and "Adeline," are most welcome. Not only does each story create its own unique world, but together they produce a sense of closure and resolution, forming the capstone of a stunning career. The two later stories are gemstones, showing that Purdy was still writing enchanting and, in the case of "Vera's Story," very personal stories late in his life.

Written in 2003, "Adeline" is a glimmering piece that resembles "The Pupil" in its use of the romantic trope of the artistic portrait and its limning of the theme of strange desire. In its exploration of gender fluidity, "Adeline" was ahead of its time. In this story, a teenage character is the subject rather than the executor of a portrait. Master Bruno is a very old artist who becomes enraptured with Adeline, a beautiful and mysterious fourteen-year-old. Like "The Pupil," "Adeline" is a typically Purdian story in the way that its protagonist grapples with unexpected desire. In its lighter tone and happy ending, it would have fit in with the appealing *Moe's Villa and Other Stories* collection, the final book issued during Purdy's lifetime. A satisfying resolution is achieved in "Adeline," with its implicit message of categorically accepting beauty in all of its unexpected forms. Radiating a gemlike purity, "Adeline" is fabulous, as in both fable-like and wonderful.

#### FULL CIRCLE: "VERA'S STORY"

"Vera's Story," composed during late 1999 and early 2000, is a very long and personal family story that draws deeply from a well of memory of the Purdy and Otis families. Purdy mythologizes and memorializes family members and others that he knew, loved, and fought during his Ohio youth. The story is set after Vera's sons have moved away from home or, in Richard's case, died. We have already met James's mother, Vera Otis Purdy; his father, William Purdy; and Vera's antagonist in her story, Aunt Cora Purdy. The surname Patterson replaces Purdy, but otherwise, the Christian names of James's family members are left intact. Although the older brother, Richard, is deceased in the present of the story, he and his memoirs are the center of the dénouement.

Richard Purdy (1909-1967), the eldest of three Purdy brothers, was an actor who appeared on early television drama programs such as the prestigious *Studio One*, and upon major New York stages in his heyday. Richard made an auspicious debut as Zametoff in the New York production of *Crime and Punishment*, and trod the boards alongside legends John Gielgud and Lillian Gish during 1947 and 1948. Richard was versatile enough to appear in productions as diverse as a transcontinental *Hamlet* and the touring musical *Can-Can*, working alongside major midcentury stars such as Walter Matthau, Maurice Evans, David Niven, and Roddy McDowall

("Lights Out"; "Richard Purdy"). Sadly, just like Richard in "Vera's Story," James's brother allowed alcohol to ruin his professional career, sending him packing back to Findlay and, ultimately, to a Toledo flophouse. Differing from the Richard in "Vera's Story," Richard Purdy, who died in 1967, outlived Vera, William, and Cora, who all "joined the choir invisible" between 1962 and 1966.

Along with Richard, we learn of Minnie, who is based on James's maternal grandmother, Minnie Mabel Cowhick Otis (1866-1947). Minnie and her own mother, Nettie Cowhick, were wellsprings of story and inspired James's Midwestern novels in the Sleepers in Moon-Crowned Valley series. Minnie was the second wife of the Civil War hero and prosperous businessman George K. Otis (1844-1908), who owned a grand showplace home in Hicksville that lingered in Purdy's memory and fired his imagination ("James Purdy," Contemporary 299). That impressive manse was a model for Vera's grand boardinghouse in the short story, which differs greatly from the relatively modest two-story real house on 115 Lima Street in Findlay that Vera Purdy operated as a rooming house. Dr. Ray of Gilboa is modeled on family friend Dr. Charles J. Ray of Gilboa, Ohio, whom Vera Purdy used to see and referred to fondly as "Doctie Ray." The model for several of Purdy's physicians, Dr. Ray, who prescribed special herbal remedies, lived for decades with "his companion Ed Scanland," a man over thirty years his junior (Barton 1). Fond of the Purdys, Dr. C. J. Ray possessed a library that James found enchanting, borrowing such eye-opening titles as Krafft-Ebing's Psychopathia Sexualis. Dr. C. J. Ray was an important intellectual mentor and friend to James and his mother Vera.

In "Vera's Story" James Purdy enacts a familial fantasy of bringing his parents back together. This, of course, never happened in reality. This reunion is hinted at by the conclusion of the play *Brice*, which suggests a possibility for reconciliation of the grief-stricken parents in the wake of Brice's lighting out for freedom like his beloved wild horses. Always affected by his parents' 1930 divorce, Purdy time and again dramatized broken families coping with alienation and displacement. Contrastingly, at the close of this final story, to our surprise, James Purdy finally reunites his parents with a simile of the sun piercing thunderclouds (715). In doing so he clears himself with his family, his long-departed "sleepers in moon-crowned valleys," and resolves something within himself that had occupied him over the course of nearly seventy years. Lending a sense of clo-

sure to a long literary career that often drew from his early years and his family history, "Vera's Story" suggests a motto of Mary, Queen of Scots quoted by T.S. Eliot: "In my end is my beginning." It is touching and poignant. Upon finishing it, I feel as poet James Merrill did upon finishing *The Nephew*: "as though I held a prism in my hands."

## Oklahoma City Community College

#### NOTE

<sup>1</sup>Special thanks to John Uecker, executor of the James Purdy estate, who shared Purdy's manuscripts, letters, and documents with me; to retired Findlay journalist Parker Sams, who shared many letters, photographs, and much knowledge about Findlay and the Purdy family; and to the family of the late Robert Purdy, including his wife, Dorothy, and their children, David and Christine Purdy, for sharing time, documents, and photographs with me in 2009.

#### WORKS CITED

- Auer, James. "Ex-Fox Cities Author Wins Acclaim for Book: J. O. Purdy's Stories, Plays Probe Love." Appleton [Wisconsin] *Post-Crescent* 2 Dec. 1962: C12.
- Baldanza, Frank. "James Purdy's Half-Orphans." *The Centennial Review* 18.3 (Summer 1974): 255-72.
- Letter to Dr. Hollis A. Moore, Jr. 19 Oct. 1970. Bowling Green State University Center for Archival Collections, Bowling Green, OH.
- -. "Northern Gothic." Southern Review 10.3 (July 1974): 566-582.
- Baldwin, James. Letter to James Purdy. 9 Mar.1960. YCAL MSS 44, Series I, Box 1, folder 4. James Purdy Papers. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., New Haven, CT.
- Barton, Connie. "Gilboa Physician Still on the Job Some 65 Years and 1,5000 Babies After Starting." *Republican Courier* [Findlay, OH] [date unknown], 1961: 1.
- Beck, Warren. "An Absorbed Commitment to a Restricted Vision." Rev. of *Children Is All*, by James Purdy. Chicago *Tribune* 18 Nov. 1962: 151.
- Burns, Edward M. and Ulla E. Dydo with William Rice, eds. *The Letters of Gertrude Stein & Thornton Wilder*. New Haven: Yale UP, 1996.
- "Dr. Nordheim, 74, Dead; Was Professor Emeritus." Daily Sentinel-Tribune [Bowling Green, OH] 24 July 1961: 2.
- Ellison, Ralph. "Twentieth Century Fiction and the Black Mask of Humanity." *Confluence* 2.3 (Dec.1953): 3-21.
- Faulkner, William. "The Art of Fiction," Interview by Jean Stein. *The Paris Review* 12 (Spring 1956): 28-52.
- "Gertrude Abercrombie." [biography]. Gertrude Abercrombie Papers, 1888-1977, 1. 3 Feb. 1976. Archives of American Art. Smithsonian Institution, Washington, D.C.
- "Guide to the James Purdy Papers." YCAL MSS 44. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., New Haven, CT. http://drs.library.yale.edu/HLTransformer/HLTransServlet?stylename=yul.ead2002.xhtml.xsl&pid=beinecke:purdy&clear-stylesheet-cache=yes. Accessed 2017.
- Karem, Jeff. "'I Could Never Really Leave the South': Regionalism and the Transformation of Richard Wright's American Hunger." Richard Wright. New Edition. Ed. and Intro. Harold Bloom, NY: Infobase, 2009. 15-34.
- Lemke, Sieglinde. Primitivist Modernism. NY: Oxford UP, 1998.
- "Lights out for Richard Purdy" [obituary]. Republican-Courier [Findlay OH] 23 Dec. 1967.

Link, James. "James Purdy." Andy Warhol's Interview 11.6-7 (June/July 1981): 62.

Luchetti, Marjorie Lange. "Fabulation and Realism in James Purdy's Novels: A Response to the Problem of Form." Diss. U of Chicago, 1974.

Merrill, James. Letter to James Purdy. 17 Feb. 1961. James Purdy Papers. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., New Haven, CT.

Miller, Paul W. "James (Otis) Purdy." Dictionary of Midwestern Literature. Ed. Philip Greasley.. Vol.1. Bloomington: Indiana UP, 2001. 421-23.

- —. "James Purdy's Early Years in Ohio and His Early Short Stories." MidAmerica 11 (1984): 108-16.
- "James Purdy's Fiction as Shaped by the American Midwest. The Chicago Novels."
   American Literature in Belgium. Ed. Gilbert Debusscher. Amsterdam: Rodopi, 1988.
   [Costerus, new series: 66.] 149-61.
- "James Purdy's Gertrude (1997): A Visit to Chicago Painter Gertrude Abercrombie (1907-1977) in Hades." Midwestern Miscellany 27.2 (Fall 1999): 26-35.
- "Mrs. B.W. Purdy Was a Pioneer" [obituary of Catherine Mason Purdy]. Sentinel-Tribune [Bowling Green, OH] 15 Oct. 1932: 1+.

Pavloska, Susanna, Modern Primitives: Race and Language in Gertrude Stein, Ernest Hemingway, and Zora Neale Hurston. NY: Routledge, 2014.

"Poetry Contest Winners Named." Republican-Courier [Findlay, OH] 25 Apr. 1932.

Purdy, James. 63: Dream Palace. NY: William-Frederick, 1956.

- —. "Audio Intervies with James Purdy." Interview by Don Swaim. Wired for Books 25 June 1987. www.wiredforbooks.org/swaim/JamesPurdy.ram. Accessed 2015.
- -. Cabot Wright Begins. NY: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 1964.
- -. Children Is All. NY: New Directions, 1962
- -. Color of Darkness. NY: New Directions, 1957.
- The Complete Short Stories of James Purdy. Intro. John Waters. NY: Norton/Liveright, 2013.
- -. Don't Call Me by My Right Name and Other Stories. NY: William-Frederick, 1956.
- -. Eustace Chisholm and the Works. NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1967.
- —. "Following the Unconscious: An Interview with James Purdy." Interview by Richard Canning. The James White Review 17.1 (Jan. 2000): 13-24.
- -. Gertrude of Stony Island Avenue. NY: William Morrow, 1997.
- —. I am Elijah Thrush. NY: Doubleday, 1972.
- "An Interview with James Purdy." Interview by Bradford Morrow. Conjunctions 3 (Fall 1982): 97-111.
- "James Purdy." Contemporary Authors, Autobiography Series, Volume 1. Detroit: Gale Research Company, 1984. 299-305.
- "James Purdy." Interview by Cameron Northouse. Conversations with Writers II. Vol. 3.
   Detroit: Gale Research, 1978. 183-211.
- -. Jeremy's Version. Garden City: Doubleday, 1970.
- Letter to Frank Baldanza. 25 Aug. 1971. MMS 1225. James Purdy Correspondence Frank Baldanza 1970-1975. Bowling Green State University Center for Archival Collections, Bowling Green, OH.
- Letter to Gertrude Abercrombie. 24 May 1972.. Gertrude Abercrombie Papers, 1888-1977, 5.d. Microfilm roll #1432. "James Purdy Undated and 1953-1977." Archives of American Art. Smithsonian Institution, Washington, D. C.
- Letter to John Cowper Powys. 29 Mar. 1958. YCAL MSS 44, Series 1, Box 58, folder 3.
   James Purdy Papers. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., New Haven, CT.
- Letters to Parker Sams. 9 Aug. 1984; 24 August 1984. Collection of Parker Sams, Findlay, OH.
- —. Letter to Webster Schott. 6 Feb. 1964. Courtesy of the James Purdy Estate.
- Malcolm. NY: Farrar, Straus. 1959.

- -. Moe's Villa & Other Stories. NY: Carroll & Graf, 2004.
- —. The Nephew. NY: Farrar, Straus & Cudahy, 1960.
- -. On Glory's Course. NY: Viking, 1984.
- —. "Out with James Purdy: An Interview by Christopher Lane. Critique: Studies in Contemporary Fiction 40.1 (Fall 1998): 71-89.
- -. Selected Plays. Intro. by John Uecker. Chicago: Ivan R. Dee, 2009.
- "Richard Purdy Draws Praise of New York Drama Critics," *Republican-Courier* [Findlay, OH] Sept. [date unknown] 1945.
- Sams, Parker. "Purdy's Latest Novel Set in His Hometown Findlay." Findlay Courier [Findlay OH] 12 Sept. 1984: A4.
- Sitwell, Edith. "Purdy: The Marrow of Form." Rev. of *Children is All*, by James Purdy. New York *Herald Tribune* 18 Nov. 1962.
- Sjoblom, Jorma Jules. Personal Interview. 17 July 2009. Ashtabula, OH.
- Skerrett, Joseph T., Jr. "James Purdy and the Black Mask of Humanity." *MELUS* 6.2, (Summer 1979): 79-89.
- Snyder, Michael. Mixedblood Metaphors: Allegories of Native America in the Fiction of James Purdy. Diss. U of Oklahoma, 2009.
- Southern, Terry. "New Trends and Old Hats." Rev. of *The Nephew*, by James Purdy. *Nation* 19 Nov.1960: 380-82.
- Uecker, John. Telephone interviews, 2008, 2011.
- Van Vechten, Carl. Letters to James Purdy. 9 Nov. 1956; 6 Dec. 1956. YCAL MSS 44, Series I, Box 5, folder 133. James Purdy Papers. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., New Haven CT
- Letter to James Purdy. Undated 1957. YCAL MSS 44, Series I, Box 58, folder 3. James Purdy Papers. Beinecke Rare Book and Manuscript Lib., New Haven, CT.
- Weininger, Susan. "Gertrude Abercrombie (with Bibliography)." Gertrude Abercrombie: An Exhibition. Susan Weininger and Kent Smith, Co-curators. Springfield: Illinois State Museum, 1991.

## CATHERINE BARKLEY'S RELIGIOUS CRISIS AND A FAREWELL TO ARMS

## JOHN FENSTERMAKER

The Sea of Faith,
Was once, too, at the full . . . .
But now I only hear
Its melancholy, long, withdrawing roar . . . .

Ah, love, let us be true
To one another! For the world . . .
Hath really neither joy, nor love, nor light,
Nor certitude, nor peace, nor help for pain;
And we are here as on a darkling plain
Swept with confused alarms of struggle and
flight,

Where ignorant armies clash by night.

—Matthew Arnold, "Dover Beach"

But the effect of her being on those around her was incalculably diffusive: for the growing good of the world is partly dependent on unhistoric acts . . . .

-George Eliot, Middlemarch

...the men of the First World War were heroes as great as the cast of the Iliad, yet their words destroyed the concept of themselves, of all warriors, and of war itself, as heroic.

-New Yorker blurb for Paul Fussell's The Great War and Modern Memory

The American Library Association ranks *The Sun Also Rises* (#18), *A Farewell to Arms* (#20), and *For Whom the Bell Tolls* (#30) among the top one hundred banned and challenged American classics. Objections have collected across rubrics: linguistic, political, religious, sexual, sociocultural. In Hemingway's lifetime, challenges to *A Farewell to Arms* centered on ethical/religious beliefs: "un-American acts" (e.g., desertion); brutality and violent deaths; debauchery; a universe godless or indifferent to human suffering.<sup>1</sup>

Following Hemingway's death in 1961, through the 1980s, the focus of nay-saying narrowed but continued among many professionals—critics, scholars—and, importantly, teachers. Their voices

increasingly decried hurtful female portraits throughout Hemingway's fiction, not least in A Farewell to Arms. Asserts Leslie Fiedler, "[Hemingway cannot] quite succeed in making his females human . . . . Only the dead woman becomes neither a bore nor a mother . . . . Catherine must die, killed . . . by childbirth!" (316). Judith Fetterley and Millicent Bell concur, the latter finding Catherine "a sort of inflated rubber woman available at will to the onanistic dreamer" (114). Wayne Booth specifically addressed the classroom: ". . . any teacher who teaches A Farewell to Arms without inviting . . . consideration of Hemingway's heroes as human ideals, and of his portraits of women as reflecting a peculiarly maimed creative vision, and of his vision of the good life as a singularly immature one—is doing only half the job" (301). Despite such critiques, other voices have continually highlighted Hemingway's female characters thinking, feeling, doing (see Beegel, Kale, Moddlemog, Sanderson, Spanier), their clarifying lenses producing sensitive portraits of women—even Brett Ashley and Margot Macomber— sympathetic in their humanity.

Today, while depiction of women continues to be a staple subject among Hemingway commentators, intertextual overlays and newly published manuscript materials—allusions and literary parallels, manuscript variations and deletions—have reintroduced religion into *A Farewell to Arms* criticism (Nickel; Hemingway Library Edition). Notwithstanding recent readings drawing upon such materials, Hemingway's text, published September 27, 1929, and never edited or revised later by the author, centers specifically on Frederic's seeking coherence—contextualizing events, clarifying meanings—among the shards of Catherine's existence scattered across his memories. Albeit unintentionally, Frederic certainly participated in Catherine's religious crisis, making the centrality of religion in his narrative both indisputable and crucial. Purposefully, he shaped critical action; unwittingly, he prompted spiritual growth.

Guilt-ridden after her fiancé's death, Catherine abandoned traditional religion. Gradually at first, then more steadily, she becomes again whole by redefining the spiritual in human terms: "to do for, to sacrifice for, to serve." She discovers both self and purpose committing to the emotionally stunted Frederic—spiritually, the two becoming one. Moreover, understood broadly, Catherine's spiritual crisis in *A Farewell to Arms* directly addresses a (the?) central Hemingway

question: How does one discover in a world of discredited or otherwise destabilized values the way to live now?

## RELIGION IN A FAREWELL TO ARMS

Religion appears early. A jaded Frederic, introduced among irreligious, amoral fellow officers, recognizes a young priest as both an officer and a gentleman. This cleric also appreciates the American, inviting Frederic to take his leave in Abruzzi, the priest's homeland, among crisp winter scenes offering fine hunting, the young man's distinguished father hosting. Although genuinely attracted, Frederic opts, instead, to spend his time among urban whores.

Religion also centers Catherine's introduction. Distinctly unlike Frederic, she, nevertheless, shares with him an emotional stunting. Catherine's childhood religious teachings—ensuring "an explanation for everything" (15), underpinning an eight-years' engagement (16), and inspiring patriotic wartime commitments—now have been, with her betrothed, "blown all to bits" (17).<sup>2</sup>

Two years at war, nearly a year since her fiancé's death in the ghastly Somme offensive, Catherine has begun to re-establish equilibrium. In their first meeting, Frederic, some years her senior, appreciates Catherine's forthrightness. Soon her words become personal, coalescing into a singular visual image: her hair. British, born in the 1890s, Catherine is "tall," "tawny-skinned," "beautiful," "blonde" (16), and *Victorian*, a culture fetishizing hair—from locks of dear ones, living and dead, to women's luxuriant hairstyles (in America, realized in the "Gibson Girl"). Crushed by her fiancé's death, she planned "to cut [hers] all off," essentially self-mutilation, "to do something for him . . . . I didn't care about the other thing . . . he could have had it all" (16).

Catherine's vulnerability entices Frederic. During a second visit, an explosive slap abruptly thwarts his advances. Catherine's apology immediately following, however, encourages his rough embrace and kiss, her tears, and the surprising, "Oh, darling . . . You will be good to me, won't you . . . ? Because we're going to have a strange life" (23). At Frederic's next visit, Catherine follows up unexpectedly: "You did say you loved me . . . ?" (26).

Tentatively exploring commitment with Frederic, like her deceased fiancé a "nice boy," Catherine directs him: "Say, 'I've come back to Catherine in the night" (26). Observing, "You don't pro-

nounce it very much alike," she presses on: "You have come back . . You won't go away again?" (26). Agreeing, thinking her "crazy," Frederic plays along. Then, the mood collapsing, "not mad," not "gone off" (27), Catherine characterizes these moves "a rotten game." Frederic must return, she directs, but need no longer claim to love. Inviting a simple handshake, she breaks from his kiss (27).

Unsurprisingly, while not in love with Catherine, Frederic nevertheless gives her play in his erotic imagination. Going to a hotel, "she would pretend that I was her boy that was killed. . . . we would not wear any clothes . . . we would drink the capri and the door locked and it hot and only a sheet and the whole night and we would both love each other. . ." (32). Linda Wagner-Martin perceptively characterizes this fantasy scenario, without a trace of genuine affection, as merely "random sexuality, a . . . male sexual experience that exists quite separate from its ostensible love object" (61).

Absent a valid emotional bond, Catherine continues distancing. Frederic appears; she does not, sending apologist Ferguson (35). The next day Frederic must deploy. Catherine "sheds" another religious trapping, giving him a St. Anthony medal that "Catholics" consider "very useful" (37). (Later, Frederic, too, effectively "sheds" this religious artifact when St. Anthony, an intercessor regarding things "lost," even causes, ironically disappears amid the chaos surrounding Frederic's wounding.) Now, faced with his deployment, Catherine responds ambiguously: "No, not good-by . . . . Be a good boy . . . . No, you can't kiss me here" (37). Encouraged, denied, Frederic departs.

Separation prompts reflection. A virginal, twenty-something Catherine now painfully judges her abstinence with her fiancé as blameworthy: "...he could have had it all." Committed to the "here and now" of treating wounded soldiers—but a volunteer only, a V.A.D. lacking nurse's training—she craves purpose. Her wait for direction proves brief.

Catherine's childhood religious background failed to "explain/justify" her betrothed's being "blown all to bits." Now Frederic, too, is blown up, producing a brief out-of-body experience. Momentarily, before "sliding back," he believes that he dies—his unfocused consciousness rushing from him, briefly, before floating back (47). Avoiding further analysis, he folds this event into the larger horror of war violence he witnesses this day, underscoring his personal role as insignificant, certainly unheroic, initiated quite fortu-

itously when "blown up while we were eating cheese" (55). St. Anthony disappears (37), and for Frederic, as for Catherine, war's woundings neither express nor shape positive religious import. Frederic's plea, "Oh, God...get me out of here" (48), his admission to the priest that he does "not love God" but... "is afraid of Him in the night sometimes" (62), even his desperate prayer later, "Don't let her die" (282) merely reflect his childhood religious training, now neither belief nor fear, simply very human moments illuminating war's universal truism: "There are no atheists in foxholes."

The wounded Frederic, essentially unchanged, admits to the priest, "I don't love much." Now his hospital reunion with Catherine confirms that statement and justifies the priest's concerns: absent religion, the traditional spiritual, Frederic also misunderstands the spiritual potential in genuine human love, conflating Catherine's developing affection with his own base "passion and lust" (62). Amid her emotional unsteadiness, the injured Frederic—at hand, medically needy, the first man ever to touch her—overwhelms.

Predisposed toward Frederic but now a woman neither naïve nor innocent, Catherine initially embraces him more rationally than emotionally. Repeatedly demanding, "You do love me?" she purposely shapes meaning with this second "good boy." Determined not to fail as earlier, she pledges to outperform Frederic's prostitutes (even as he lies about them), consciously liberating her previously latent libido (91-92). Regardless, Catherine's commitment, albeit physical and increasingly emotional, is unquestionably self-aware.

A quick study, Catherine has learned that death "is the end of it" (16); "anybody may crack" (17); "nobody can help themselves" (110). She avers, "life isn't hard to manage when you've nothing to lose" (119); then, broadening that truth, she corrects Frederic. He: "Cowards die a thousand deaths." She: "The brave dies perhaps two thousand deaths if he's intelligent. He simply doesn't mention them." Frederic reassures, "Nothing ever happens to the brave"; prescient here, Catherine delivers the perfect squelch: "they die, of course" (121-22).

Soon pregnant, Catherine accepts godlessness, re-centering personal meaning, her "now," in Frederic: "There isn't any me anymore ...." "You're my religion ...." "You're all I've got" (92, 100). She remains faithful to this pledge, except twice, briefly, when taken aback by traditional religious judgments: early, with Frederic in a Milan hotel, reflected in multiple mirrors, she imagines herself a

whore (133). Later, dying, momentarily frightened, she recoils from Frederic's touch (282).

#### LOVE AND WAR

A Farewell to Arms tracks love in war, love and war. Frederic, formerly an architecture student and fluent in Italian language and culture, commands an ambulance unit. He knows Milan hotels, San Siro horse tracks, wartime issues/probabilities. He effects the lovers' escape to Switzerland. He is respected by his drivers, fellow officers, and knowledgeable others: Dr. Valentini; Emilio in Stresa; Simmons the opera singer; even intelligent, sensitive women—Miss Gage, Ferguson. Rinaldi, the priest, and Count Greffi offer positive character witness.

Early, Frederic's war parallels Catherine's—bringing loss, confusion, a center that will not hold: "... we did not do the things we wanted to do; we never did such things" (11). Later, combat experienced, his vision darkens: "abstract words such as glory, honor, courage, or hallow were obscene beside the concrete names of villages ... the numbers of regiments. ..." (161). Finally, homely metaphors, baseball and campfire ants, image his despair: "caught off base" and destroyed, cast into the fire and burned, what difference whether the deity is malignant or indifferent (280)?

How, finally, to grasp Frederic: first-person narrator / lover / warrior? Characterizing Frederic, critics have sometimes emphasized dark hues. Robin Gajdusek describe him as "a callow young man . . . [variously] a fraudulent lover, an unconvincing liar, a bad officer, a deserter" (South Atlantic Modern Language Association Conference, 2002). From a certain perspective, arguably most accurate among Gajdusek's descriptors is "bad officer." Albeit capable, Frederic can and does act badly. Unthinking: helps a soldier fake a wound to avoid returning to the front (30). Uninvolved: believes he will "not be killed"; the war "did not have anything to do with me" (31). Unpatriotic: routinely ignores his men's treasonous anti-war rants (42-44). Unprofessional: falsely claims to have killed "plenty" of Austrians (82); wears unearned medals (144); ignores Bonello's desertion (188). Unaware: allows Aymo's sexual overtures to frighten the displaced teen sisters (170-71). Undisciplined: shoots an unarmed sergeant unattached to his command who refuses work and

then runs away (177). Unconscionable: explicitly directs Bonello's killing the sergeant and looting his belongings (177).

Notwithstanding these questionable (even in war) judgments and actions, broadly speaking, Frederic strives to produce his ambulances on scene, to protect his men, to perform his defined duties. (More, he will ignore Bonello's desertion in order to shield the young man's family.) Finally, Frederic, too, deserts. His ambulances lost, he flees imminent, unjust execution by the Battle Police.

Ironically, amid the chaos of the Caporetto retreat, Frederic's new best self has emerged. Earlier, discussing love, the priest had rejected Frederi's "passion, lust," hopeful that Frederic would come to know love as the selfless impulse (like his own love for God) "to do things for . . . to sacrifice for . . . to serve" (62). Now, asleep in the driving rain, Frederic, dreaming, speaks: "Good-night, Catherine . . . . If it's too uncomfortable, darling, lie on the other side. I'll get you some cold water . . . . I'm sorry he makes you so uncomfortable. Try . . . to sleep, sweet" (172). Henceforward, Frederic commits to Catherine selflessly, in effect accepting the priest's exhortations—"doing for, sacrificing for, serving."

Soon, fleeing execution by the Battle Police, Frederic joins Catherine in Stresa. Praising her courage in controlling the challenges of her pregnancy, Frederic comprehends, nevertheless, that within their lover's reality ("... never lonely and never afraid when we were together") lurks a dark truth: "The world breaks everyone and afterward many are strong at the broken places . . . . But those that will not break it kills" (216). Another perspective, worldly-wise Count Greffi's, also captures Frederic's attention. Discussing disappointments, the ninety-four-year-old Count (formerly in the diplomatic service of both Austria and Italy and renowned for his birthday parties) reports his failure to become devout. Frederic, also without religion, when queried by the Count about what he values most, responds, "Someone I love." Later, returning to their shared agnosticism, Greffi reminds Frederic: "... you are in love. Do not forget that is a religious feeling" (226-27).

Soon, warned by barman Emilio of imminent arrest, Frederic initiates the lovers' dramatic nighttime "voyage" to Switzerland. This treacherous journey to safety involves rowing nearly thirty-eight kilometers through Italian waters in rain, wind, and darkness. Certain details centered in Frederic—particularly his blistered hands (mentioned five times) and, with these damaged hands outstretched,

his using an umbrella for a sail—have suggested to some commentators religious images, especially those of Christ crucified. The couple's ruse before Swiss authorities—he an architecture student, she an art student, they seeking "winter sport"—prompts Frederic's mention of Mantegna. Catherine objects to so "bitter" a figure. Frederic accepts "bitter," but stresses Mantegna's deceased Christ: "Lots of nail holes" (241). Later, Catherine examining his hurt hands, Frederic alludes to Mantegna: "There's no hole in my side." She responds dismissively: "Don't be sacrilegious" (245). Earlier, the umbrella "crucifixion" image finds Frederic, arms widespread, holding an oversize umbrella at its outer edges, briefly effecting a sail. Catherine, again dismissive of religious import, laughs. "You looked so funny holding that thing . . . . It was awfully funny" (235).

Safely lodged outside Montreux in a "cold," "clear," "dry" land-scape suggesting the priest's beloved Abruzzi (251), the couple's idyll begins. Emphasizing oneness, Catherine seeks spiritual union—serving, merging. She: "I want you so much I want to be you too." He: "You are. We're the same one" (257). "[N]early crazy" when they met, she is "not crazy now" (258). Frederic becomes her religion early; importantly, in extremis later, she requires no traditional religious elements—marriage, church, priest— "just you" (282).

Some holistic frame seems necessary to contextualize the narrative's concluding details, particularly the unexpected deaths of Catherine and the baby. James Phelan understands doom in this novel to be "a condition of existence, not the responsibility of any human agent" (178). Within that larger darkness, Robert Martin interjects chance: a blindly directed mortar wounds Frederic but kills Passini; friendly fire fells Aymo; the Battle Police execute haphazardly; the child is stillborn . . . or, more positively, a stray timber saves Frederic; wind secures the Switzerland landfall. Certainly Catherine's death makes no religious, moral, rational case, nor is it affected by Frederic's panicked petition: "Please, please, dear God, don't let her die" (282). Martin adds that Catherine "does not die from disease," nor from "sexual promiscuity," nor from "traveling with a deserter during wartime," nor from "small hips," nor from "the caesarian".... but from "a spontaneous hemorrhage occurring randomly in women" (173). At novel's close, must Catherine, a lifeless "statue" (284), and Frederic, walking alone in the rain, be the reader's final, iconic visuals? At Catherine's hour of death, Frederic's touch

triggers her, "Don't touch me!" (282)—moral judgment regarding unsacralized love surfacing as in the hotel earlier. Catherine balks only a second, however. Neither deathbed repentance nor return to traditional religion follows. Rather, she reaffirms human love—not in her repeated, earlier queries, "Do you love me?"—but now in the command to embrace, to merge: "Poor Darling. You touch me all you want." Dying, "not a bit afraid," her personal last judgment: death is "just a dirty trick" (283).

#### FREDERIC'S SPIRITUAL GROWTH

A Farewell to Arms traces Catherine's expiation for leaving her eight-years' marriage promise unfulfilled and unconsummated. After her betrothed is "blown all to bits," Catherine's atonement produces salvation and new life: her commitment to Frederic develops his emotional and spiritual humanity; it enhances in each partner the capacity to love fully—saving both during their time together. Following Catherine's death, what of Frederic? Did a devastated Frederic backslide, resurrecting the opportunistic liar who whored nightly, wore unearned medals, shot the sergeant?

Fortunately, Frederic comprehends much—subconsciously. Thus, unsurprisingly, the exhortation to seize life epitomized in Catherine continues for him—initially, perhaps unutterable because inchoate, but finally accessible, increasingly articulable: "I never think and yet when I begin to talk I say the things I have found out in my mind without thinking" (157). In Frederic's retelling (retellings?) of their story, Catherine's death potentially allows him, as her fiancé's passing had allowed her, to move forward—for Frederic, amid meanings still unfolding: life-affirming, *spiritual*, grounded in *human* love. For the reader, Catherines death completes a secular parable addressing that central Hemingway conundrum: How does one discover in a world of discredited or otherwise destabilized values the way to live now?

## Florida State University

#### **NOTES**

<sup>1</sup>Scribner's Magazine serialized A Farewell to Arms from May to October 1929. For the publisher's contemporary response to general censorship issues of the day (Scribner's Magazine, April and May 1930), see below: Bates ("Comstock dead is a more powerful enemy of freedom and liberal thought than he was when alive": takes up Federal Customs Service and police censors in Boston); Anonymous (a female girls' high school teacher

opposes censorship, advocating for supervised classroom discussion of unexpurgated classic and contemporary texts deemed worthy overall, despite objectionable passages—one of her examples, *A Farewell to Arms*); and Redman (censorship of pornography, obscenity—"sexcensorship"—is essentially impossible). For initial challenges specific to *A Farewell to Arms*, particularly the banning in Boston of the second installment, June 1929, affecting the novel's final text as published, September 1929, *see below*, Donaldson and Trogdon. For broader contemporary assessments of the published novel by major critical voices—e.g., Davidson, Dos Passos, Ford, Mencken, Priestley—*see below*, Meyers.

<sup>2</sup>A conservative Protestantism also shaped the childhood of Catherine's creator. Fearing youthful immorality, Oak Park's (and the Hemingway family's) renowned Congregational pastor William E. Barton opposed dancing, swearing, smoking, and drinking while continually exalting the patriotic "male hero." During Hemingway's high school years, Oak Leaves newspaper editorials (e.g., "The Sex Dance Rampant," October 1913) blasted contemporary music, dancing, youthful attire—even singling out by way of dramatic example words of popular songs: "... everybody's 'doing it, doing it'" (Reynolds 8). Similarly, a typical evening lecture at the Nineteenth-Century Club (March 20, 1915) bemoaned contemporary girls' clothing: "worn by girls fourteen, fifteen...cut excessively low and slit high... [that] encourages advances." Hemingway's sister Marcelline recalled paterfamilias Clarence's corporal Christian disciplining of his children often including a strop: "spanked hard," then "told to kneel down and ask God to forgive us." Her personal spanking experiences included being "compelled to pull down her undergarments" even into her teens (Burwell 192, n. 10). Growing up in this strict, explicitly religious environment, Ernest mastered Pilgrim's Progress at eleven. He joined the vested choir at thirteen, the Christian Endeavor Society at fourteen (with Marcelline, reading the entire King James Bible), and the Plymouth League at sixteen (recruiting Christian speakers for the Boys High School Club). Despite different nationalities and sects, even allowing that "social" impulses undoubtedly prompted young Ernest's undertaking of certain church roles, adult Hemingway clearly understood how a latenineteenth century religious culture could nurture years of purely virginal intimacy between young "lovers"—like Catherine Barkley and her intended.

<sup>3</sup>Perhaps the most succinct denial of the religious in these images: "Henry's stigmata are just blisters. There is no hole in his side, he's given cold water to slake his thirst, not vinegar, and he climbs an umbrella, not a cross" (Peter Hays, HemList, 18 Feb. 1999).

#### WORKS CITED

Anonymous. "Youth Serves Itself." *Scribner's Magazine*. 87.5 (May 1930): 507-14. Bates, Ernest Southerland. "Comstock Stalks." *Scribner's Magazine*. 87.4 (Apr. 1930): 355-66

Beegel, Susan F. "The Critical Reputation of Ernest Hemingway." *The Cambridge Companion to Ernest Hemingway*. Ed. Scott Donaldson. NY: Cambridge UP, 1996.

Bell, Millicent. "A Farewell to Arms: Pseudoautobiography and Personal Metaphor. Hemingway: The Writer in Context. Ed. James Nagel. Madison: U of Wisconsin P, 1984. 107-28

Booth, Wayne C. *The Vocation of a Teacher: Rhetorical Winner Take Nothing Occasions*, 1967-1968. U of Chicago P. 1989.

Burwell, Rose Marie. *The Postwar Years and the Posthumous Novels*. NY: Cambridge UP, 1996. Donaldson, Scott. "Censorship and *A Farewell to Arms*." *Studies in American Fiction*. 19.1 (Spring 1991): 85-93.

Fetterley, Judith. The Resisting Reader: A Feminist Approach to American Fiction. Bloomington, IN: Indiana UP, 1978.

Fiedler, Leslie. Love and Death in the American Novel. NY: Stein and Day, 1960.

Gajdusek, Robin. Untitled and unpublished paper. Hemingway Society Session. South Atlantic Modern Language Association, 2002. Baltimore, MD.

Hemingway, Ernest. A Farewell to Arms. The Hemingway Library Edition. NY: Scribner, 2014.

Kale, Verna. Teaching Hemingway and Gender. Kent, OH: Kent State UP, 2016.

Martin, Robert A. "Hemingway's A Farewell to Arms: The World Beyond Oak Park and Idealism." Hemingway: Up in Michigan Perspectives. Ed. Frederic J. Svoboda and Joseph J. Waldmeir. East Lansing: Michigan State UP, 1995. 167-75.

Meyers, Jeffrey, ed. Hemingway: The Critical Heritage. London and Boston: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1982.

Moddlemog, Debra. "We Live in a Country Where Nothing Makes Any Difference;': The Queer Sensibility of *A Farewell to Arms*." *The Hemingway Review* 28.2 (Spring 2009):7-24.

Nickel, Matthew. Hemingway's Dark Night: Catholic Influences and Intertextualities in the Work of Ernest Hemingway. Wickford, RI: New Street Communications, 2013.03-27.

Phelan, James. Reading People, Reading Plots: Character, Progression, and the Interpretation of Narrative. U of Chicago P, 1989. 165-88.

Redman, Ben Ray. "Is Censorship Possible?" *Scribner's Magazine* 87.5 (May 1930): 515-17. Reynolds, Michael. *The Young Hemingway*. NY: Blackwell, 1987.

Sanderson, Rena. "Hemingway and Gender History." The Cambridge Companion to Ernest Hemingway. Ed. Scott Donaldson. NY: Cambridge UP, 1996. 170-96.

Spanier, Sandra Whipple. "Hemingway's Unknown Soldier: Catherine Barkley, the Critics, and the Great War." New Essays on A Farewell to Arms." Ed. Scott Donaldson. Cambridge: Cambridge UP, 1990. 75-107.

Trogdon, Robert W. The Lousy Racket: Hemingway, Scribners, and the Business of Literature. Kent, OH: Kent State UP, 2007. 60-95.

Wagner-Martin, Linda. "The Romance of Desire in Hemingway's Fiction." *Hemingway and Women: Female Critics and the Female Voice*. Ed. Lawrence R. Broer and Gloria Holland. Tuscaloosa, AL: U of Alabama P, 2002. 54-69.

# ANNUAL BIBLIOGRAPHY OF MIDWESTERN LITERATURE, 2015

ROBERT BEASECKER, EDITOR

GRAND VALLEY STATE UNIVERSITY

This bibliography includes primary and secondary sources of Midwestern literary genres published, for the most part, during 2015. Criteria for inclusion of authors are birth or residence within the twelve-state area that defines the Midwest. Fiction and poetry using Midwestern locales are included irrespective of their authors' ties with this region. Primary sources are listed alphabetically by author, including (if applicable) designations of locale within square brackets at the end of each citation. However, because of space constraints, primary source materials are limited to separately-published works; those appearing in literary journals and magazines are generally not included. Secondary sources, usually journal articles, books, or doctoral dissertations, are listed by subject; critical editions of Midwestern authors will be found here as well.

The third section lists *Library of America* editions of Midwestern authors issued in 2015; and periodicals published for the first time in 2015 that relate in some way to Midwestern literature, either in subject, content, or locale, are listed alphabetically by title in the fourth and final section of this bibliography.

Not included in this bibliography are the following types of material: works only published in electronic format; reprints or reissues of earlier works, except for some new or revised editions; baccalaureate or masters theses; entries in reference books; separate contents of collected essays or Festschriften; audio or video recordings; electronic databases; and internet websites which have the tendency to be unstable or ephemeral.

Abbreviations used in the citations denoting genre and publication types are as follows:

A Anthology jrnl Journalism

bibl	Bibliography	juv	Juvenile fiction
biog	Biography	lang	Language; linguistics
corr	Correspondence	M	Memoir
crit	Criticism	N	Novel
D	Drama	P	Poetry
gen	General studies	pub	Publishing; printing
hist	History	rev	Review essay
I	Interview(s)	S	Short fiction

Citations for novels, poetry, short stories, memoirs, and other types of literature about the Midwest, as well as those written by Midwestern authors, are continually sought by the editor for inclusion in this annual bibliography. Please send them to Robert Beasecker, Director of Special Collections, Grand Valley State University Libraries, 1 Campus Drive, Allendale, Michigan 49401.

# ANNUAL BIBLIOGRAPHY OF MIDWESTERN LITERATURE, 2015

## **PRIMARY SOURCES**

Aames, Avery. *As Gouda as Dead* (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Ohio] Aamidor, Abraham. *Monastery of Writers* (N). Abbeville, S.C.: Moonshine Cove Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]

Abbott, Allyson K. *In the Drink* (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.] Abbott, Michael D. *Colorado Wind* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Lawrence, Kan.]

Abraham-Watne, John. Last Man on Campus (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]

Abrahams, Tom. Allegiance Burned (N). NY: Post Hill Press, 2015. [S.D.]

Adamov, Bob. *Missing* (N). Wooster, Ohio: Packard Island, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.; Put-in-Bay, Ohio]

Adams, B.D. *The Spider Sat beside Her* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Columbus, Ohio]

Addis, John K. *The Eaton* (N). Lansing, Mich.: A.E. Press, 2015. [Eaton Rapids, Mich.]

Adkins, Jim. *Indiana Stories* (S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]

Adler, Dahlia. Just Visiting (juv). Marlborough, Conn.: Spencer Hill Press, 2015. [Kan.]
Ahmed, Abdirahman. Roble and the Robot (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
[Minn.]

Aker, Don. *Delusion Road* (juv). Toronto: HarperTrophy Canada, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Alberts, Heath D., ed. *Rockford Writes* (A). Rockford, Ill.: Digital Ninja Media, 2015. [Rockford, Ill.]

Alan, Isabella. *Murder, Plainly Read* (N). NY: New American Library, 2015. [Ohio] Alexander, Hannah. *Collateral Damage* (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2014. [Mo.] Allan, Barbara. *Antiques Swap* (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2015. [Iowa]

Allen, Lawrence Edward. *Toadshade and Jack* (juv). Anderson, Ind.: Larren Books, 2015. [Ind.]

Allen, Nancy. A Killing at the Creek (N). NY: Witness Impulse, 2015. [Mo.]

Ames, Dan. Dead Wood (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Grosse Pointe, Mich.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Hard Rock (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Grosse Pointe, Mich.]

Amos, Kim. And Then He Kissed Me (N). NY: Forever, 2015. [Minn.]

. A Kiss to Build a Dream On (N). NY: Forever, 2015. [Minn.]

Andersen, D.L. *Papa's Portrait* (N). Randleman, N.C.: D&D Enterprise Publishing, 2015. [III.]

Anderson, Brenda S. *Chain of Mercy* (N). Coon Rapids, Minn.: Vivant Press, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Hungry for Home (N). Coon Rapids, Minn.: Vivant Press, 2015. [Minn.]

Anderson, Gerald D. *Death of a Viking* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

\_\_\_\_\_. *Portrait of the Artist as a Young Corpse* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

Anderson, Harry M., Jr. Sandra's Saga, Matthew's World (N). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Anderson, Paul Dale. *Abandoned* (N). San Antonio, Tex.: Eldritch Press, 2015. [Rockford, Ill.]

Anderson, Stephen. *Navigating in the Sun* (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2015. [Wis.]

Andrews, Keira. A Way Home (N). S.1.: KA Books, 2015. [Minn.]

Applewhite, Claire. *The Doctor's Tale* (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Smoking Gun Publishing, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Arbeiter, Jean S. *The Lie They Told* (juv). Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Full Court Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Arden, Sara. Finding Glory (N). Don Mills, Ont.: HQN Books, 2015. [Kan.]

\_\_\_\_. Unfaded Glory (N). Don Mills, Ont.: HQN Books, 2015. [Kan.]

Ario, Bruce. *City Boy* (N). Edina, Minn.: Beaver's Pond Press, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.] Armour, Violetta. *I'll Always Be with You* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Ind.] Armstrong, Kelley. *Deceptions* (N). NY: Dutton, 2015. [III.]

Arnold, David. Mosquitoland (juv). NY: Viking Press, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Arntson, Steven. The Trap (juv). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015. [Iowa]

Aschenbrenner, John A. Some Things Shouldn't Be Sold.. As the Mind Collects Those Things It Needs (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015. [Wis.]

Ashford, Rachel. Santa Claus Is on His Way to Minnesota! (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Minn.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Claus Is on His Way to Ohio! (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ohio]

Asim, Jabari. Only the Strong (N). Chicago: Bolden, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Austin, Winter. Atonement (N). Blue Ash, Ohio: Crimson Romance, 2015. [Iowa]

B., Tay. What Would You Do for Love? (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
\_\_\_\_. What Would You Do for Love 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Baart, Nicole. The Beautiful Daughters (N). NY: Atria Books, 2015. [Iowa]

Babcock, Derinda. Dodging Destiny (N). Atlanta, Ga.: Elk Lake Publishing, 2015. [Kan.]

Backderf, Derf. Trashed (N). NY: Abrams ComicArts, 2015. [Ohio]

Bacus, Kathleen. Calamity Jayne and the Sisterhood of the Traveling Lawn Gnome (N). Los Gatos, Calif.: Gemma Halliday Publishing, 2015. [Iowa]

Badgett, Peggy. The Rooster in the Drive Thru: Tales of Life in the Rural Midwest (M). Orangeville, Ill.: P. Badgett, 2015. [Ill.]

Baganz, Susan M. Pesto & Potholes (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]

```
Baker, Bethany. A Light in Bailey's Harbor (N). Benton, Ky.: Mantle Rock Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
Baker, Matthew. If You Find This (juv). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Midwest]
Bakopoulos, Dean. Summerlong (N). NY: Ecco Press, 2015. [Grinnell, Iowa; Minn.]
Bailey, Shawn. Thanks for Everything (N). Cincinnati: Phaze, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Bailey, Tessa. Up in Smoke (N). Ft. Collins, Colo.: Entangled Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Baldwin, Richard L. Made a Killing in Copper (N). Haslett, Mich.: Buttonwood Press, 2015.
   [Copper Harbor, Mich.]
Ball, Marietta. Which of a Wind (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Xenia, Ohio]
Balliett, Blue. Pieces and Players (juv). NY: Scholastic Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Ballis, Stacey. Recipe for Disaster (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Bancks, Bob. Iowa Exposed (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]
Barnett, LaShonda Katrice. Jam on the Vine (N). NY: Grove Press, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
Barnhart, Aaron. Firebrand (juv). Kansas City, Mo.: Quindaro Press, 2015. [Kan.]
Barry, Quan. Loose Strife (P). Pittsburgh: U Pittsburgh P, 2015. Barton, Noel. Watch for the
   Whirlwinds (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]
Barzak, Christopher. Wonders of the Invisible World (juv). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2015.
   [Ohio]
Bates, Jeremy. Helltown (N). S.1.: Ghillinnein Books, 2015. [Ohio]
Baxter, Charles. There's Something I Want You to Do (S). NY: Pantheon Books, 2015.
   [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Bear, Laura J. Where the Heart Lands (N). Portland, Or.: Unsolicited Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Beauchamp, Sally. The Word of a Liar (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Beaudot, William J.K. A Kid to the Corps (N). S.1.: II Gemini Rising, 2015. [Milwaukee,
Beckstrand, Jennifer. Huckleberry Harvest (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Wis.]
    _. Huckleberry Hearts (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Wis.]
    __. Huckleberry Spring (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Bedeker, D.N. Dark Hearts, White City (N). West Conshohocken, Pa.: Infinity Publishing,
   2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Bedford, Paul. The Iron Horse (N). London: Robert Hale, 2015. [Neb.]
Behn, Brea. Wolves in the City (N). Castroville, Tex.: Black Rose Writing, 2015. [Wis.]
Behre, Mary. Energized (N). NY: Berkley Sensation, 2015. [Ohio]
Bell, David. Somebody I Used to Know (N). NY: New American Library, 2015. [Ohio]
Bell, Lori. Lockdown (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Bell, Matt. Scrapper (N). NY: Soho Press, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Bell-Pearson, Edna. Charlie (N). Farmington, Mo.: Solstice Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Beller, G.A. Not Black and White (N). Chicago: Anton Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Bellow, Saul. There Is Simply Too Much to Think About: Collected Nonfiction (A). Ed.
   Benjamin Taylor. NY: Viking Press, 2015.
Benick, Gail. The Girl Who Was Born That Way (N). Toronto: Inanna Publications, 2015.
   [St. Louis, Mo.]
Benson, Tyler. The Adventures of Onyx and the Battle of the Bay Class Dogs (juv).
   Gloucester, Va.: Ensing Benson Books, 2015. [Mich.]
Berg-Raftakis, Karen. A Killing Too Close to Home (N). Charleston, S.C.: Create Space,
   2015. [III.]
Bergles, Matt. Larry Saves the Prairie (juv). S.l.: Merry Dissonance Press, 2015. [Kan.]
Bignell, David M. Rebuilding Home (N). Oxford, Wis.: DM Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
Binfet, Eric, ed. Twin Cities Speculations: An Anthology of Sci-Fi and Fantasy (S).
   Minneapolis: Twin Cities Speculations, 2015. [Minn.]
Bissonette, Aimée. North Woods Girl (juv). St. Paul: Minnesota Historical Society Press,
   2015. [Minn.]
```

Bjorklund, Stephen Leonard. Chippewa Suns (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2015.

```
Bjorlie, Carol Pearce. Perfect Harmony (N). Kernersville, N.C.: Cut Above Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Black, Nicole. Chi-Town Hood Affairs (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.]
_____. Chi-Town Hood Affairs 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.]
  ____. Chi-Town Hood Affairs 3 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. I Can't Keep Loving You (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Blakeley, Sherry. The Case of the Angry Auctioneer (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace,
   2015. [Wis.]
Bodin, John C. and Ron Collins. Five Days in May (S). Lexington, Ky.: Skyfox, 2015.
   [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Bogard, Denise Pattiz. The Middle Step (N). S.I.: High Hill Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Bombenon, Desiree. The Congregation (N). Austin, Tex.: River Grove Books, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Boneham, Sheila Webster. Shepherd's Crook (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2015. [Ind.]
Boren, Karen Lee. Mother Tongue (S). Moorhead, Minn.: New Rivers Press, 2015. [Midwest]
Borzutzky, Daniel. In the Murmurs of the Rotten Carcass Economy (P). NY: Nightboat
   Books, 2015.
Bostwick, Marie. The Second Sister (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Box, C.J. Badlands (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2015. [N.D.]
Boyd, Tracee. Beautifully Damaged: Lost in Detroit (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace,
   2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Boyer, Dale. The Dandelion Cloud (N). Chicago: OhBoy Books, 2015. [Ill.]
Boyle, T. Coraghessan. The Harder They Come (N). NY: Ecco Press, 2015.
Bradley, Diane. Wilder's Ghost (juv). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Brafman, Michelle. Washing the Dead (N). Altadena, Calif.: Prospect Park Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Brakken, James A. The Moose and Wilbur P. Dilby (S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]
Brand, Axel. The Homicidal Saint (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Brand, Marlais Olmstead. Hungry Coast (S). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Brant, Kylie. Chasing Evil (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Iowa]
     . Facing Evil (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Iowa]
     . Touching Evil (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Iowa]
Braun, Melinda. Stranded (juv). NY: Simon Pulse, 2015. [Minn.]
Breckenridge, Mary. True Selves (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
Brennan-Nelson, Denise. Tallulah: Mermaid of the Great Lakes (juv). Ann Arbor, Mich.:
   Sleeping Bear Press, 2015. [Midwest]
Brent, Quentin. The Reason (N). Edina, Minn.: Beaver's Pond Press, 2015. [Minneapolis,
Brettholtz, Russell. Side-Kicked (N). Chicago: Darby Pop Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Brewer, Heather. The Cemetery Boys (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2015. [Mich.]
Brickey, Kristine E. They Said She Was Crazy (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2015.
Briney, Stan. Thunder at River Station (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2015. [Kan.;
Brink, Barbara Ellen. Roadkill (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Brogan, Tracy. Love Me Sweet (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Mich.]
```

Brorby, Taylor. Ruin: Elegies from the Bakken (P). St. Paul, Minn.: Red Bird Chapbooks, 2015. [N.D.]

Brookins, Carl. The Case of the Yellow Diamond (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press,

2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Brown, Joyce Ann. Furtive Investigation (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]

Brown, Randy. Welcome to FOB Haiku (P). Johnston, Iowa: Middle West Press, 2015. [Iowa] Bruce, Judy. Voices in the Wind (N). Portland, Or.: Editions Dedicaces, 2015. [Neb.]

```
Brüggemeyer, Maik. Catfish (N). Berlin: Walde + Graf bei Metrolit, 2015. [Dylan, Bob]
Bruning, Marcus. Relentless (N). Bemidji, Minn.: Riverfleet Press, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.]
Brunstetter, Wanda E. The Decision (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2015. [Ill.]
     . The Gift (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2015. [Ill.]
     . The Lopsided Christmas Cake (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2015. [Ind.]
Brystal, Cadee. Settling Down (N). S.I.: Two Ponies Publishing, 2015. [S.D.]
      . Taking Care (N). S.1.: Two Ponies Publishing, 2015. [S.D.]
Bubany, Midge. Silver's Bones (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Buckwalter, R. Daniel. East Davenport (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ill.; Iowa]
Bujold, Lois McMaster. Gentleman Jole and the Red Queen (N). Riverdale, N.Y.: Baen,
Bunker, Michael. Brother, Frank (N). Santa Anna, Tex.: M. Bunker, 2015. [Ohio]
Burch, Heather. Along the Broken Road (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Mo.]
       Down the Hidden Path (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Mo.]
Burton, Jeffrey B. The Lynchpin (N). Isle of Man: MP Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]
Butcher, Jim. Working for Bigfoot (S). Burton, Mich.: Subterranean Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Butler, Halle. Jillian (N). Chicago: Curbside Splendor Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Butler, Nickolas. Beneath the Bonfire (S). NY: Thomas Dunne Books, 2015. [Minn.; Wis.]
Butzen, Catherine. Fell the Angels (N). Eureka, Calif.: Stark House Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Butzow, Ralph. Some Poems by Ralph (P). Carthagena, Ohio: Messenger Press, 2015. [Ill.]
Call, Bruce. Death and Taxes (N). S.I.: Battlecreek Media, 2015. [Richmond, Mo.]
Camalliere, Pat. The Mystery at Sag Bridge (N). Chicago: Amika Press, 2015. [Lemont, Ill.]
Campbell, Bonnie Jo. Mothers, Tell Your Daughters (S). NY: W.W. Norton, 2015.
Campbell, Nicole. How One Attempts to Chase Gravity (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace,
   2015. [Ohio]
       What Comes of Eating Doughnuts with a Boy Who Plays Guitar (N). Charleston,
   S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ohio]
Cantrell, Janet. Fat Cat Spreads Out (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Cardwell, John I. The Good Road Home (P; S). Indianapolis: J.I. Cardwell, 2015. [Ind.]
Carl, JoAnna. The Chocolate Falcon Fraud (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [Mich.]
Carley, Ross. Dead Drive (N). S.I.: R. Carley, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Carlinville Writers Guild. The Write Stuff (A). Carlinville, Ill.: Carlinville Writers Guild,
   2015.
Carlson, James Harold. Fred's Destiny (N). Charleston, S.C.: Create Space, 2015. [Wis.]
Carlson, Melody. Love Gently Falling (N). NY: Center Street, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Carpenter, Dan. The Art He'd Sell for Love (P). Cincinnati: Cherry Grove Collections, 2015. [Ind.]
Carroll, Eileen, et al. The Gifts of Indiana (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2015. [Ind.]
Carson, Sarah. Buick City (P). Woodstock, N.Y.: Mayapple Press, 2015. [Flint, Mich.]
Carstens, Dennis L. Certain Justice (N). Charleston, S.C.: Create Space, 2015. [Minneapolis,
   Minn.l
Case, Mairead. See You in the Morning (N). Chicago: Featherproof Books, 2015. [Midwest]
Cass, Laurie. Borrowed Crime (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [Mich.]
      . Pouncing on Murder (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [Mich.]
Castaneda, Kay. Emmie of Indianapolis (juv). Charleston, S.C.: Create Space, 2015.
   [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Castillo, Linda. After the Storm (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2015. [Ohio]
Celi, Sara. Prince Charming (N). Seattle, Wash.: Booktrope Editions, 2015. [Cincinnati,
Celt, Adrienne. The Daughters (N). NY: Liveright Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Cesar, Jan. A Very Special Spring (juv). Indianapolis: Dog Ear Publishing, 2015. [III.]
```

- Chandler, Jessie. *Operation Stop Hate* (N). Minneapolis: Train Wreck Xpress, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
- Chapman, Vannetta. *Murder Freshly Baked* (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Zondervan, 2015. [Middlebury, Ind.]
- Charbonneau, Joelle. Need (juv). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015. [Wis.]
- Charles, Ann. Meanwhile, Back in Deadwood (N). Ariz.: A. Charles, 2015. [Deadwood, S.D.]
- Charles, Nicolas D. *The Twelve Days of Christmas* (N). Boulder, Colo.: Trails Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Cherry, Brittainy C. Art & Soul (juv). Charleston, S.C.: Create Space, 2015. [Wis.]
- Cherryh, C.J. *Tracker* (N). NY: DAW Books, 2015. Child, Lee. Make Me (N). NY: Delacorte Press, 2015. [Midwest]
- Christiansen, Ryan C. Boy Wanted (N). Fargo, N.D.: Institute for Regional Studies Press, North Dakota State U, 2015. [N.D.]
- Cielec, Greg. A Poem on a Bar Room Wall (N). Cleveland: Pink Flamingo Press, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
- Ciotta, Beth. Obsessed (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ill.]
- Clark, Henry. The Book That Proves Time Travel Happens (juv). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Ohio]
- Claypool, William. *The House beneath the Damen Off-Ramp* (N). King of Prussia, Pa.: Meadow Lane Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Cleveland, Marie. *The Dandelion Conspiracy* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Aberdeen, S.D.]
- Cochran, Peg. Berried Secrets (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Mich.]
- Coco, Nancy. Oh Say Can You Fudge (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2015. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]
- Cohen, Lane. Protection (N). Lakewood, Colo.: TWB Press, 2015. [Protection, Kan.]
- Coker, M.K. Dead Quiet (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [S.D.]
- Collins, David Jay. Gaybash (N). Chicago: D.J. Collins, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Collins, Dennis. *Fool's Gold* (N). Lexington, Ky.: D. Collins, 2015. [Poverty Island, Mich.] Collins, Ron *see* Bodin, John C.
- Comstock, Tracy D. School's out for Murder (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]
- Conger, Trace. Scar Tissue (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
- Conley, Verena A. *Cree: To Believe in the World* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Minn.]
- Cook, E.A. Taconite (N). Hamilton, N.Z.: Rogue House Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]
- Cools, Joseph. The Building Killer (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Connell, John A. Ruins of War (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Cortright, Connie. *Guide Me Home* (N). Wauwatosa, Wis.: Milk Door Publications, 2015. [Racine, Wis.]
- Cote, Lyn. *Blessing* (N). Carol Stream, Ill.: Tyndale House, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio] \_\_\_\_\_. *Winter Homecoming* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]
- Cowdin, Gail Lee. *Deception and Redemption* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2015. [Minn.]
- Coyne, Rachel. The Patron Saint of Lost Comfort Lake (N). Moorhead, Minn.: New Rivers Press, 2015. [Minn.]
- Crandall, Susan. The Flying Circus (N). NY: Gallery Books, 2015. [Midwest]
- Craven, Melissa A. *Emerge* (N). Atlanta, Ga.: Midnight Hour Studio, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohiol
- Crook, Angela. Fat Chance (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
- Cruikshank, Sharon. "Come on Sam" (juv). Chicago: Heavenly Enterprises Midwest, 2015.

Culver, Chris. *Measureless Night* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.] Cupp, Alan. *Scheduled to Die* (N). Plano, Tex.: Henery Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

. When Lies Crumble (N). Plano, Tex.: Henery Press, 2015. [Chicago, III.]

Curtright, Eileen. *The Burned Bridges of Ward*, *Nebraska*(N). Seattle, Wash.: Little A, 2015. [Neb.] Cutter, Charles. *The Pink Pony* (N). Traverse City, Mich.: Arbutus Press, 2015. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Czaia, Zach. Saint Paul Lives Here (in Minnesota) (P). Eugene, Or.: Resource Publications, 2015. [Minn.]

Czerwiec, Heidi, ed. North Dakota Is Everywhere: An Anthology of Contemporary North Dakota Poets (A; P). Fargo: Institute for Regional Studies Press, North Dakota State U, 2015. [N.D.]

D-Track. Détroit: Carnet (P). Gatineau, Québec: Neige-Galerie, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
 Dabney, M.B. and Barbara Swander Miller, eds. Decades of Dirt: Murder, Mystery, and Mayhem from the Crossroads of Crime (A; S). Indianapolis: Speed City, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

Dalton, Corey Michael, ed. Mythic Indy: New Legends, Fairytales, and Myths about Indianapolis (S). Indianapolis: Punchnel's Publishing, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

Daniels, Jim. Apology to the Moon (P). Midland, Pa.: BatCat Press, 2015.

Dauphin, M. Bang: Challenge Accepted (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Crazy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Just Go (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Davis, Aric. Weavers (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Mich.]

Davis, Coco. *Honor Thy Bitch!* (N). Savage, Md.: La' Femme Fatale' Productions, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Davis, Luke H. The Broken Cross (N). S.I.: Dunrobin Publishing, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Davis, Patrick G. Skeets (N). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2015. [Wis.]

Dawson, Jennifer. The Name of the Game (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Day, Maddie. Flipped for Murder (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]

Day, Robert. Let Us Imagine Lost Love (N). NY: Thane & Prose, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]

DeCamp, Alison. My Near-Death Adventures (juv). NY: Crown Books, 2015. [Mich.]

DeGrazia, Monica and Emilio DeGrazia, eds. *Nodin Poetry Anthology* (P). Minneapolis: Nodin Press, 2015. [Minn.]

Dehdashti, Catherine. *Roseheart* (N). St. Paul, Minn.: Causy Taylor Literary Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]

Delbanco, Nicholas. *The Years* (N). NY: Little A, 2015.Deluca, Darlene. *Second Wind* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kan.]

De Luca, Sara. *The Crops Look Good: News from a Midwestern Farm Family* (M). St. Paul, Minn.: Minnesota Historical Society Press, 2015. [Wis.]

DeRome, Ryan. *Airplane Lady* (N). Los Angeles: CA Times Publishing, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.] DeRousse, Edmond P. *The Mighty Spartan!* (N). S.l.: LitFire Publishing, 2015. [Sparta, Ill.] DeSmet, Christine. *Five-Alarm Fudge* (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [Wis.]

Dev, Sonali. The Bollywood Bride (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

DeVita, James. A Winsome Murder (N). Madison: U Wisconsin P, 2015. [Wis.]

Devon, Cat. *Tall, Dark, and Immortal* (N). NY: St. Martin's Paperbacks, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] DeWeese, Christopher. *The Father of the Arrow is the Thought* (P). Portland, Or.: Octopus Books, 2015.

DeWitt, Karen. Threads of Friendship (N). Matteson, Ill.: Frame Masters, 2015. [Ill.]

```
Dicharry, Cate. The Fine Art of Fucking Up (N). Los Angeles: Unnamed Press, 2015. [Midwest]
```

Dick, Diane. Journey of the Heart (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

Dickens, Juan. Hands up, Don't Shoot (P). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015. [Ferguson, Mo.]

Disabato, Catie. *The Ghost Network* (N). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Melville House, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Diskin, E.C. Broken Grace (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Mich.]

Dittmar, Chase. Zoe's Downtown Galena Adventure (juv). S.l.: C. Dittmar, 2015. [Galena, Ill.]

Doaks, Celeste. Cornrows and Cornfields (P). Hull, Yorks.: Wrecking Ball Press, 2015. [Midwest]

Doering, Marjorie Swift. Targeted (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

Doerr, Lisa. Eureka Valley (N). S.1.: Northern Lakes Farm, 2015. [Wis.]

Donelan, Brenda. Murder to Go (N). Sioux Falls, S.D.: B. Donelan, 2015. [S.D.]

Dorries, Nadine. The Ballymara Road (N). London: Head of Zeus, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Douglas, Penelope. Falling Away (N). NY: New American Library, 2014. [Ill.]

Drake, Jocelynn. Shiver (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]

Draper, Norman. Front Yard (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Midwest]

Dreis, Sandra. The Bluffs of Baraboo (juv). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Baraboo, Wis.]

Drexler, Jan. A Home for His Family (N). NY: Love Inspired Books, 2015. [Dak.]

Driver, Lee. Nightfall (N). Schererville, Ind.: Full Moon Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]

Driver-Thiel, Mary. *Twelve Thousand Mornings* (N). Lake Forest, Ill.: Pine Lake Press, 2015. [Mich.]

Du Brul, Jack. The Lightning Stones (N). NY: Doubleday, 2015. [Minn.]

Dufresne, Jerilyn. Any Meat in That Soup? (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
[Quincy, Ill.]

Dugan, Ellen. Legacy of Magick (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Message of the Crow (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Secret of the Rose (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]

Duke. Gangsta City (N). Pine Lake, Ga.: Lock Down Publications, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]Dunham, Montrew. Blazing Flambeaux (N). Martinsville, Ind.: Fideli Publishing, 2015.[Greenville, Ind.]

Eastman, Dawn. A Fright to the Death (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Mich.]

Eckels, K.C. A Dark Mind (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Midwest]

Edwards, David W. *Cynopolis* (N). Portland, Or.: Imperiad Entertainment, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Edwards, Zev Lawson. The New Punk (N). S.I.: Z. Edwards, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Ehemann, Beth. Room for More (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Minn.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Room for You (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Minn.]

Eisenberg, Deby. *Protecting Paige* (N). Riverwoods, Ill.: Studio House Literary, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.; Wis.]

Elkeles, Simone. Wild Crush (N). Denver, Colo.: NLA Digital, 2015. [Ill.]

Elliott, Ray. With the Silent Knowledge (N). Urbana, Ill.: Tales Press, 2015. [Ill.]

Ellis, Konnie. *The Dharma of Duluth* (N). College Station, Tex.: Vitualbookworm.com Publishing, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.]

Equi, Elaine. Sentences and Rain (P). Minneapolis: Coffee House Press, 2015.

Erfurth, Suzanne. The Secret Life of Hodge, the Bookstore Cat (N). S.l.: Custom Universal, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ernst, Kathleen. Death on the Prairie (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2015. [Midwest]

```
Eskens, Allen. The Guise of Another (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2015.
   [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Estleman, Loren D. Detroit Is Our Beat (S). Blue Ash, Ohio: Tyrus Books, 2015. [Detroit,
   Mich.]
       The Long High Noon (N). NY: Forge Books, 2015.
     _. The Sundown Speech (N). NY: Forge Books, 2015. [Ann Arbor, Mich.; Detroit,
   Mich.]
Evans, Elizabeth. As Good as Dead (N). NY: Bloomsbury, 2015. [Iowa City, Iowa]
Evans, Georgia A. Believe Me (N). Beecher City, Ill.: G.A. Evans, 2015. [Ind.]
     _. Counting on It (N). Beecher City, Ill.: G.A. Evans, 2015. [Ind.]
     _. Just Practicing (N). Beecher City, Ill.: G.A. Evans, 2015. [Ind.]
Evans, Katy. Manwhore (N). NY: Gallery Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. Manwhore +1 (N). NY: Gallery Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
       Ms. Manwhore (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Evans, Venus. Caught up in the Midst of Pain (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015. [Kansas
   City, Mo.1
An Evening in Chicago (S). Chicago: University Club of Chicago Writing Society, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Everson, Eva Marie. Five Brides (N). Carol Stream, Ill.: Tyndale House, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Fackler-Sinkóvitz, Elizabeth. Grand River Highway (N). Santa Fe, N.M.: Sunstone Press,
   2015. [Mich.]
Fargo, Ford. Night of the Assassins (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2013. [Kan.]
     . Showdown at Demon's Drop (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kan.]
Favan, Claire. Miettes de Sang (N). Paris: Éditions du Toucan, 2015. [Midwest]
Fawkes, Ray. Intersect: Metamorph (N). Berkeley, Calif.: Image Comics, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Ferguson, Stuart William. As I Recall; and Other Fiction (S). Newton, Iowa: S. Ferguson,
   2015. [Iowa]
Ferris, Monica. Darned If You Do (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Minn.]
Fertig, Judith M. The Cake Therapist (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Ohio]
Fichepain, Cedric S. Fowl to the Bone (N). Omaha, Neb.: C. Fichepain, 2015. [Omaha, Neb.]
Field, Melissa Falcon. What Burns Away (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Landmark, 2015.
   [Madison, Wis.]
Finch, Ava. Fishing with RayAnne (N). Seattle, Wash.: Lake Union Publishing, 2015
   [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Fink, Jonathan. The Crossing (P). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Dzanc Books, 2015.
Finley, Mike see Klecko, Danny
Fischer, Janelle Rahl. Once upon a Prairie (N). ). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Neb.]
Fishman, Lisa. 24 Pages and Other Poems (P). Seattle, Wash.: Wave Books, 2015.
Fitzpatrick, Becca. Dangerous Lies (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster Books for Young Readers,
   2015. [Neb.]
Floan, Karen. Pemberton Mackey (N). NY: Page Publishing, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Flournoy, Angela. The Turner House (N). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015.
   [Detroit, Mich.]
Flower, Amanda. The Final Reveille (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2015. [Ohio]
Floyd, Jacie. Meant for Me (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
Fluke, Joanne. Double Fudge Brownie Murder (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2015.
   [Minn.]
Ford, George F. Mapleton (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Abbott Press, 2015. [Ind.]
Fordon, Kelly. Garden for the Blind (S). Detroit: Wayne State U P, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
```

Forsythe, Judith. *The Accidental Mother* (S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Foster, Elliott. *Whispering Pines* (N). Minneapolis: Wise Ink Creative Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]

Four Pops. The Next Notre Dame Mascot (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2015. [South Bend, Ind.]

Foust, Graham. Time down to Mind (P). Chicago: Flood Editions, 2015.

Fox, Mae. Threads of Deceit (N). Berne, Ind.: Annie's, 2015. [Mo.]

Francis, Linda. Bitsy, the Busy Biker (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

Frank-Stupnik, Cynthia. Scruples & Drams (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Clearwater, Minn.]

Franzen, Jonathan. Purity (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015.

Fraser, Nicole Eva. I Don't Think It's That Simple (N). Kernersville, N.C.: Second Wind, 2015. [Ind.]

Fredrickson, Jack. *The Confessors' Club* (N). Sutton, Surrey: Severn House, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Freeman, Brian. *Goodbye to the Dead* (N). London: Quercus Books, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.] Fulk, David. *Raising Rufus* (juv). NY: Delacorte Press, 2015. [Wis.]

Fuller, Kathleen. A Faith of Her Own (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Thomas Nelson, 2015. [Ohio]
\_\_\_\_\_. A Reluctant Bride (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Thomas Nelson, 2015. [Ohio]
Furness, Bryan see Martone, Michael

Gabriel, Jerry. *The Let Go* (S). Plano, Tex.: Queen's Ferry Press, 2015. [Ohio] Gaiman, Neil. *Neverwhere: The Author's Preferred Edition* (N). NY: William Morrow, 2015. \_\_\_\_\_. *The Sandman: Overture* (N). Burbank, Calif.: DC Comics, 2015. \_\_\_\_\_. *Trigger Warning: Short Fictions and Disturbances* (S). NY: William Morrow, 2015. Galloway, Marcus. *Sathow's Sinners* (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Mo.] Galyan, Sheyna. *Strength to Stand* (N). St. Paul, Minn.: Yotzeret Publishing, 2015.

[Minneapolis, Minn. Gamble, Adam. *Good Night, Twin Cities* (juv). Sandwich, Mass.: Good Night Books, 2015.

Gard, Julie. Home Studies (P). Moorhead, Minn.: New Rivers Press, 2015.

Garlock, Dorothy. Twice in a Lifetime (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2015. [Mo.]

Garvis-Graves, Tracey. *Heart-Shaped Hack* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Gaspard, John. The Miser's Dream (N). Plano, Tex.: Henery Press, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Gass, William H. Eyes (S). NY: Knopf, 2015.

Gault, Cinda. *This Godforsaken Place* (N). Surrey, B.C.: Brindle & Glass, 2015. [Minn.] Gaus, Paul L. *Whiskers of the Lion* (N). NY: Plume, 2015. [Ohio]

Gay, William. *Little Sister Death* (N). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Dzanc Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Gaylord, Joshua A. *When We Were Animals* (N). NY: Mulholland Books, 2015. [Midwest] Geary, Rick. *Louise Brooks, Detective* (N). NY: NBM Publishing, 2015. [Wichita, Kan.]

Gericke, Shane. The Fury (N). Old Saybrook, Conn.: Tantor Media, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Gibson, David J. A Short Dog on a Tall Snowdrift (S). Cedar Falls, Iowa: Rancho el Mecca News Press, 2015. [Iowa]

Gildzen, Alex. *Ohio Triangle* (P). Cleveland, Ohio: Crisis Chronicle Press, 2015. [Ohio]
Gilroy, M.K. *Cold As Ice* (N). Franklin, Tenn.: Sydney Lane Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Giordano, Adrienne. *The Detective* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin Intrigue, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

. The Rebel (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin Intrigue, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Giorgio, Kathie. Rise from the River (N). Charlotte, N.C.: Mint Hill Books, 2015. [Wis.] Gist, Deeanne. Fair Play (N). NY: Howard Books, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.]

Tiffany Girl (N). NY: Howard Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

```
Glaz, Linda S. Fear Is Louder than Words (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lighthouse Publishing of the
   Carolinas, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Glines, Abbi. When You're Back (N). NY: Atria Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Godfrey, George. Road to Uncertainty (N). Athens, Ill.: Nishnabek Publications, 2015. [Ill.]
Goldbarth, Albert. Selfish (P). Minneapolis: Graywolf Press, 2015.
Golden, Karen Anne. The Cats Stalked a Ghost (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
González, Ray. Beautiful Wall (P). Rochester, N.Y.: BOA Editions, 2015.
Goodman, Gabriel. The Confessional (juv). Minneapolis: Darby Creek, 2015. [Wis.]
Goodspeed, Patricia and Diana Orem. Murder on Persimmon Lane (N). Milton, Ind.: Kids
   at Heart Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]
Göransson, Johannes. The Sugar Book (P; S). Grafton, Vt.: Tarpaulin Sky, 2015.
Gordon, Alex. Gideon (N). NY: Harper Voyager, 2015. [III.]
Gorman, Ed. Elimination (N). Sutton: Severn House, 2015. [Ill.]
Gottfred, B.T. Forever for a Year (juv). NY: Holt, 2015. [Ill.]
Gove, Richard C. Double Exposure (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Montgomery, Ill.]
Graves, Michael D. To Leave a Shadow (N). Emporia, Kan.: Meadowlark, 2015. [Wichita, Kan.]
Gray, Shelley S. Deception on Sable Hill (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Zondervan, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. A Wedding at the Orange Blossom Inn (N). NY: Avon Inspire, 2015. [Ohio]
     _. Whispers in the Reading Room (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Zondervan, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Grayson, K.L. Pretty Pink Ribbons (N). S.I.: K.L. Grayson, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Green, Peter H. Fatal Designs (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Greenskills Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Green, Sherelle. Enticing Winter (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin Kimani, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Gregerson, Linda. Prodigal: New and Selected Poems, 1976-2014 (P). Boston: Mariner
   Books, 2015.
Gregory, Jannifer. Windigos Howling (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Isle
   Royale, Mich.]
Greiman, Lois. Hearth Stone (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [S.D.]
Griffin, Neal C. Benefit of the Doubt (N). NY: Forge Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Gruen, Fran. Just Left of Center (M). S.I.: M & B Global Solutions, 2015. [Green Bay, Wis.]
Guerra, Jeanne S. Overalls, Oatmeal & Dreams (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]
Gulley, Philip. A Lesson in Hope (N). NY: Center Street, 2015. [Ind.]
Gunn, Elizabeth. Noontime Follies (N). Sutton, Surrey: Severn House, 2015. [Minn.]
Guzlowski, John Z. Suitcase Charlie (N). Raeford, N.C.: White Stag, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Ha, Gene. Mae (N). Berwyn, Ill.: G. Ha, 2015. [Ind.]
Hader, Matt. Two-Seven Remainder (N). Chicago: Amika Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Hagerty, David. They Tell Me You Are Wicked (N). Cartersville, Ga.: Evolved Publishing,
   2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Halbrook, Kristin. Every Last Promise (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2015. [Mo.]
Hale, Robert. Honeymoon Parish (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [N.D.]
Haley, Patricia. Unforgiving (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Hall, Donald. Selected Poems of Donald Hall (P). Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2015.
Hamer, Eileen Robertson. At the Heart of Chicago (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Hamilton, Laurell K. Dead Ice (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Hamilton, Victoria. White Colander Crime (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Mich.]
Hampton, Brenda. How Can I Be Down? (N). Wyandach, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [St.
   Louis, Mo.]
```

```
Hand, Cynthia. The Last Time We Say Goodbye (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2015. [Neb.]
Handeland, Lori. Heat of the Moment (N). NY: St. Martin, Äôs Paperbacks, 2015. [Wis.]
      . In the Air Tonight (N). NY: St. Martin's Paperbacks, 2015. [Wis.]
Hankins, James. Shady Cross (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Ind.]
Hannaham, James. Delicious Foods (N). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Minn.] Hannigan, Kate.
   The Detective's Assistant (juv). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
      . Summer Showers (juv). Los Angeles: Disney/Hyperion Books, 2014. [Saugatuck, Mich.]
Hannon, Irene. Buried Secrets (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Revell, 2015. [Mo.]
Hansen, Laura L. Writing from the Milkhouse (P). Little Falls, Minn.: Bookin, Äô It, 2015. [Wis.]
Hanson, Merle. Portraits (N). Winona, Minn.: Book Shelf Editions, 2015. [Winona, Minn.]
Hanssen, Dave. My Metamorphosis at Ecology Camp (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace,
   2015. [Wis.]
Harlow, Melanie. Some Sort of Happy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Harnishfeger, Lloyd. Tom Bluefoot, Wyandot Scout, General "Mad Anthony" Wayne, and the
   Battle of the Fallen Timbers (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Trafford Publishing, 2015. [Ohio]
Harper, Jordan. Love and Other Wounds (S). NY: Ecco Press, 2015. [Mo.]
Harper, Julia. Once and Always (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]
Harper, Karen. Broken Bonds (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Mira Books, 2015. [Ohio]
Harris, Barry, ed. Mapping the Muse: A Bicentennial Look at Indiana Poetry (A; P).
   Zionsville, Ind.: Brick Street Poetry, 2015. [Ind.]
Harrison, Jim. The Big Seven (N). NY: Grove Press, 2015. [Mich.]
      . Dead Man's Float (P). Port Townsend, Wash.: Copper Canyon Press, 2015.
Harrison, Kim. The Drafter (N). NY: Gallery Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Hart, Ellen. The Grave Soul (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Hart, Hazel. Cordelia's Journey (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kan.]
Hart, Regina. Mystic Park (N). NY: Dafina Books, 2015. [Ohio]
Hartig, Elizabeth Katherine. Humbug Marsh (juv). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Hartzler, Aaron. What We Saw (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2015. [Iowa]
Harvey, Michael T. The Governor's Wife (N). NY: Knopf, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Hasselstrom, Linda M. The Wheel of the Year (M). Princeton, N.J.: Red Dashboard, 2015.
Hatinen, Linda A. Eve's Way (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Esko, Minn.]
Hauschild, Richard Curtis. The Rabbit Path (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
       Sand Hill Radio (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [S.D.]
Hauser, Mike. Red and White Balloons (P). Milwaukee: Adjunct Press, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Haut, Martha Forsyth. Left (N). S.1.: Mattie Dee Publishing, 2015. [Mo.]
Hautman, Pete. The Flinkwater Factor (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2015. [Iowa]
Hayes, Christine. Mothman's Curse (juv). NY: Roaring Brook Press, 2015. [Ohio]
Hayes, Laurie Williams see Jones, Joanna
Hazelgrove, William Elliott. The Bad Author (N). Castroville, Tex.: Black Rose Writing,
   2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
      . Jack Pine (N). Virginia Beach, Va.: Köehler Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Hazelwood, Ann. A Colebridge Quilted Christmas (N). Paducah, Ky.: American Quilter's
   Society, 2015. [Mo.]
       Quilted Lilies (N). Paducah, Ky.: American Quilter's Society, 2015. [Mo.]
Heal, Deborah. How Sweet the Sound (N). S.I.: Write Brain Books, 2015. [Cave-in-Rock, Ill.]
     . A Matter of Time (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Lebanon, Ill.]
     . Only One Way Home (N). S.l.: Write Brain Books, 2015. [Golconda, Ill.]
Hedlund, Jody. Hearts Made Whole (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2015. [Mich.]
Hegger, Sarah. Nobodys Angel (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Ill.]
     . Nobody's Fool (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Helget, Nicole. Wonder at the Edge of the World (juv). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Kan.]
Heller, Janet Ruth. The Passover Surprise (juv). Gabriola Island, B.C.: Fictive Press, 2015.
```

```
Heller, Jean. The Someday File (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Hellmann, Libby Fischer. Easy Innocence (N). Chicago: Red Herrings Press, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
       The Incidental Spy (N). Chicago: Red Herrings Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Helm, Nicole. Falling for the New Guy (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Iowa]
Hemon, Aleksandar. The Making of Zombie Wars (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Hemstrom, Greta. Anchor in the Wind (N). Montrose, Colo.: G. Hemstrom, 2015. [Kan.]
Henry, Lisa and J.A. Rock. The Merchant of Death (N). Hillsborough, N.J.: Riptide, 2015. [Ind.]
Herrick, John. Between These Walls (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Segue Blue, 2015. [Ohio]
Herschbach, Dennis. Preying in Two Harbors (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015.
   [Minn.]
Heywood, Joseph. Harder Ground (S). Guilford, Conn.: Lyons Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Hiebert, Julane. Robin (N). Hutchinson, Kan.: Wings of Hope Publishing, 2015. [Kan.]
Higginbotham, Collin. Wabash (N). Pennsauken, N.J.: BookBaby, 2015. [Ind.]
Higgins, Tamicka. The Wrath of a Side Chick (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Hijuelos, Oscar. Twain & Stanley Enter Paradise (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2015.
   [Clemens, Samuel L.]
Hilborn, Neil. Our Numbered Days (P). Minneapolis: Button Poetry/Exploding Pinecone
   Press, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.]
Hill, Asia. My Besties: The Come Up (N). Laveen, Ariz.: Good 2 Go, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. My Besties 2: The Take Over (N). Laveen, Ariz.: Good 2 Go, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     . My Besties 3: The Downfall (N). Laveen, Ariz.: Good 2 Go, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Hill, Denise. Scandalous: With Greed Comes Deception (N). Indianapolis: DH Publishing,
   2015. [Ind.]
Hill, Frank. The Mackinac Bridge Wrote Me a Letter (P). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse,
   2015. [Mich.]
Hill, Jamie. Pieces of the Past (N). Chestermere, Alta.: Books We Love, 2014. [Kan.]
Hills, Jaimee. How to Avoid Speaking (P). Baltimore, Md.: Waywiser Press, 2015.
Hilton, Laura V. The Postcard (N). New Kensington, Pa.: Whitaker House, 2015. [Jamesport,
   Mo.1
Hinds, Jan. Scales of Darkness (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Ind.]
       Shadows before Dawn (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
     _. Sneaking Suspicions (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Ind.]
Hinkemeyer, Richard J. Snow Cover (N). Hampstead, Md.: Maple Creek Media, 2015.
   [Minn.]
       When Waters Wept (N). Hampstead, Md.: Maple Creek Media, 2015. [Minn.]
Hirst, Stephen. Chasing Antigone (N). Flagstaff, Ariz.: Muuso Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Hirst, Teresa. Flowers of Grace (N). S.I.: Little Forest Big Spring Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Hoag, Tami. Cold Cold Heart (N). NY: Dutton, 2015. [Ind.]
Hoagland, William. Strawberries (P). Hemet, Calif.: Kelsay Books, 2015. [Ill.]
Hodges, Michael. The Puller (N). Hobart, Tasmania: Severed Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Hoffer, Roberta. The Ghosts of Stony Manor (juv). S.l.: Dragonfly Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]
Hoffman, Julia C. Enemy Within (N). S.l.: J. Hoffman, 2015. [Wis.]
Holland, Daniel Solomon see Meek, Caroline D
```

Holmes, Katherine L. Two One-Act Plays: The Lawn Auction & Would You Like to Go out Shoveling Tonight? (D). Duluth, Minn.: Couchgrass Books, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.]

[Wis.]

Hollenbeck, Yvonne. Rhyming the Range: Poetry about My Life on a South Dakota Cattle Ranch (P). Waterloo, Neb.: Publication Printing of Nebraska, 2015. [S.D.]
Holly, Deborah. Grave Trouble in Athelstane (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.

```
Holst, Mike. Three Days in August (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Iowa]
Horn, Steven W. When Good Men Die (N). Cheyenne, Wyo.: Granite Peak Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Houghton, Keith. No Coming Back (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Minn.]
Housewright, David. Unidentified Woman #15 (N). NY: Minotaur Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Houston, Virginia. Dead Rapunzel (N). Blue Ash, Ohio: Tyrus Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Hovey, Dean L. The Deacon's Demise (N). S.1.: Moose Town Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Howard, Ben. Firewood and Ashes (P). Cliffs of Moher, Ireland: Salmon Poetry, 2015. [Iowa]
Howell, Shannon Walch. Skrappy Skrapperson and His North Woods Friends (juv).
   Indianapolis: Dog Ear Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
Howerton, Phillip. The History of Tree Roots (P). Kirksville, Mo.: Golden Antelope Press,
   2015. [Mo.]
Hubalek, Linda K. Rania Ropes a Rancher (N). Lindsborg, Kan.: Butterfield Books, 2014. [Kan.]
Hubbard, Charlotte. The Christmas Cradle (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Mo.]
       Harvest of Blessings (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Mo.]
Hubert, Belinda L. Shrink Wrapped (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Decatur, Ill.]
Hudson, C.J. The Shakedown (N). S.1.: C. Hudson, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Hughes, Babette. The Necklace (N). NY: Post Hill Press, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
     . The Red Scarf (N). NY: Post Hill Press, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Hughes, Maurice. King of the Streets (N). St. Ann, Mo.: Lethal Pen Publishing, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Hunter, Denise. Married 'til Monday (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Thomas Nelson, 2015. [Ind.]
Husom, Christine. The Iced Princess (N). NY: Berkley Books, 2015. [Minn.]
```

Iceberg Slim III. *Triangle of Love* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.] Ifkovic, Ed. *Café Europa* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2015. [Ferber, Edna] Ingram, Kyle K. *Debris of Dreams* (P). Mount Vernon, III.: Hamilton Hills Media, 2015. Irelan, Patrick. *The Big Drugstore* (N). North Liberty, Iowa: Ice Cube Press, 2015. [III.; Iowa] Iromuanya, Julie. *Mr. and Mrs. Doctor* (N). Minneapolis: Coffee House Press, 2015. [Neb.] Isbell, Tom. *The Prey* (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2015. Ivy, Alexandra. *Kill without Mercy* (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Newton, Iowa]

\_\_\_\_\_. Secret in Whitetail Lake (N). Winston-Salem, N.C.: Stiletto Books, 2015. [Minn.]

J., Chanique. No Love Given (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Columbus, Ohio]
\_\_\_\_\_. No Love Given 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Columbus, Ohio]
Jackson, Angela. It Seems Like a Mighty Long Time (P). Evanston, Ill.: TriQuarterly Books, 2015.

Jackson, Dave see Jackson, Neta

Jackson, Neta and Dave Jackson. Snowmageddon (N). Evanston, Ill.: Castle Rock Creative, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Jackson, Oneita. Nappy-Headed Negro Syndrome (P). Detroit: Dakota Avenue West, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Jacobs, Lily. The Littlest Bunny in Chicago (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

- \_\_\_\_\_. The Littlest Bunny in Cincinnati (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio.]
- \_\_\_\_\_. The Littlest Bunny in Cleveland (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio.]
- \_\_\_\_\_. The Littlest Bunny in Indiana (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ind.]
  \_\_\_\_\_. The Littlest Bunny in Illinois (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ill.]
  \_\_\_\_\_. The Littlest Bunny in Love (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ill.]
- . The Littlest Bunny in Iowa (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Iowa]

```
The Littlest Bunny in Kansas City (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
       The Littlest Bunny in Michigan (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Mich.]
     . The Littlest Bunny in Minnesota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Minn.]
      . The Littlest Bunny in Missouri (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Mo.]
     . The Littlest Bunny in South Dakota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [S.D.]
     . The Littlest Bunny in St. Louis (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
       The Littlest Bunny in Wisconsin (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Wis.]
Jacobs, Mara. Worth the Price (N). S.1.: M. Jacobs, 2015. [Mich.]
Jacobson, L.D. Goose Lake (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Jagears, Melissa. A Bride at Last (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2015. [Kan.]
James, Eric. A Halloween Scare in Cincinnati (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
    . A Halloween Scare in Illinois (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ill.]
   ___. A Halloween Scare in Kansas (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Kan.]
      . A Halloween Scare in Kansas City (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
     . A Halloween Scare in North Dakota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [N.D.]
     . A Halloween Scare in South Dakota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [S.D.]
     _. A Halloween Scare in St. Louis (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
      . Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Illinois (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ill.]
     . Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Indiana (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [Ind.]
     . Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Iowa (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Iowa]
     . Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Minnesota (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [Minn.]
       Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Missouri (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [Mo.]
     _. Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Ohio (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
   2015. [Ohio]
     _. Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to St. Louis (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
       Santa's Sleigh Is on Its Way to Wisconsin (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks
   Jabberwocky, 2015. [Wis.]
James, Steven. Fury (juv). NY: Skyscape, 2015. [Wis.]
James, Stewert. Writing with Hemingway at City Park Grill (S). Petoskey, Mich.: Mitchell
   Street Press, 2015. [Mich.]
```

James, Tierney. *Rescued Heart* (N). Parkdale, Or.: Black Opal Books, 2015. [Mo.] Jamieson, Kelly. *One Man Advantage* (N). S.l.: K. Jamieson, 2015. [Minn.] Janae Marie. *Daddy's Home* (N). S.l.: JMPublishings, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Janssen, Leon P. 100 Tough (juv). Waukesha, Wis.: Meadows Brook Farm Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]

```
Januska, Michael. Maiden Lane (N). Toronto: Dundurn, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Jarvela, Theresa M. Bring Home the Murder (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Jebber, Molly. Change of Heart (N). NY: Zebra Books, 2015. [Massillon, Ohio]
Jeffire, John. River Rouge (N). Detroit: WriteOnDetroit, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Jenkins, Beverly. For Your Love (N). NY: William Morrow, 2015. [Kan.]
Jennerjohn, Cory. Hail Titans (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2015. [Oshkosh, Wis.]
Jennings, Regina. At Love's Bidding (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2015. [Mo.]
Johns, Madison. Birds of a Feather (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [East Tawas, Mich.]
     . High Seas Honeymoon (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [East Tawas, Mich.]
Johnson, Allan G. Not from Here (M). Philadelphia: Temple U P, 2015. [Midwest]
Johnson, Christine. Love by Design (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2015. [Mich.]
Johnson, Emsley W. Deep Forest (N). Carmel, Ind.: Hawthorne Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]
Johnson, Joy. Ten Little Puritans (N). Omaha, Neb.: Grief Illustrated Press, 2015. [Neb.]
Johnson, Kristin Lee. Unattached (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Johnson, Missy. Code of Honor (N). NY: Loveswept, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Johnston, Devin. Far-Fetched (P). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015. Johnston, Patrick.
   The Why (N). Zanesville, Ohio: Right Remedy Publishing, 2015. [Zanesville, Ohio]
Johnstone, William W. Smoke Jensen, the Beginning (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Mo.]
Jollymore, Tim. Observation Hill (N), Oakland, Calif.: Finns Way Books, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.]
Jones, Gary. Doc's Codicil (N). S.l.: Boutique of Quality Book Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
Jones, Janice. Lindsay's Legacy (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [Westland, Mich.]
Jones, Joanna and Laurie Williams Hayes. Shakespeare and the Crown Jewel (juv).
   Spearfish, S.D.: Seaton Publishing, 2015. [S.D.]
Jones, Patrick. Doing Right (juv). Minneapolis: Darby Creek, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.]
      . Taking Sides (juv). Minneapolis: Darby Creek, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Jones, Parneshia. Vessel (P). Minneapolis: Milkweed Editions, 2015.
Jones, T. Dale. Hunter of Giants (N). S.l.: The Educational Publisher, 2015. [Ohio]
Jordan, J. Mark. Morgan County Midnight (N). S.l.: Our Written Lives of Hope, 2015. [Ohio]
Jorgensen, Dan. And the Wind Whispered (N). Denver, Colo.: Bygone Era Books, 2015. [S.D.]
Jorgensen, Kermit W. Jennifer Ann's Destiny (S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Waupaca, Wis.]
Joy, Kirsten. The Passion and Perils of the Insatiably Hungry (N). Charleston, S.C.:
   CreateSpace, 2015. [Kan.]
```

K, Naomi. Can This Be Love (N). S.l.: Leo Sullivan Presents, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Kahn, Michael A. The Sirena Quest (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Kalkowski, John. The Betrayal (juv). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Kane, James Robert. The Accidental Salvation of Mai Vanh (N). Charleston, S.C.:
CreateSpace, 2014. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Kanne, Stephen L. The Lynching Waltz (N). Oxford, Fla.: Fireside Publications, 2015.
[Glencoe, Ill.]

Karnowski, William J. The Sod House Green (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kan.] Kauffman, Scott. Revenants—The Odyssey Home (N). Abbeville, S.C.: Moonshine Cove, 2015. [Ohio]

Kaveney, Roz. *Tiny Pieces of Skull* (N). London: Team Angelica, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Keating, Kevin P. *The Captive Condition* (N). NY: Pantheon, 2015. [Midwest] Keeland, Vi *see* Ward, Penelope

Keenan-Bolger, Andrew and Kate Wetherhead. *Jack & Louisa: Act 1* (juv). NY: Grosset & Dunlap, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]

Kelley, Joseph see Rokicki, Nick

Kelly, David A. Tiger Troubles (juv). NY: Random House, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Kelly, Mary Pat. Of Irish Blood (N). NY: Forge, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

```
Kelly, Sofie. Faux Paw: A Magical Cats Mystery (N). NY: Penguin Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Kemerer, Jill. Unexpected Family (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2015. [Mich.]
Kemper, Brian. Everything Can Change (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
Kent, Julia. Merry Random Christmas (N). NY: EverAfter Romance, 2015. [Ohio]
      . Random Acts of Love (N). NY: EverAfter Romance, 2015. [Ohio]
Kijinski, Paul. A Young Man Is Gone (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Grand
   Forks, N.D.]
King, Joy Deja. Ride wit' Me 2 (N). Collierville, Tenn.: King Production, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
King, Stephen. Finders Keepers. NY: Scribner, 2015. [Midwest]
Kinsella, W.P. The Essential W.P. Kinsella (S). San Francisco, Calif.: Tachyon Publications, 2015.
Kinsey, Madalyn S. The Mystery of Gatewood Airport (N). Indianapolis: Dog Ear
   Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]
Kirk, Cindy. Christmas in Good Hope (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Wis.]
Kirkpatrick, Paisley. Christmas Surprise (N). Castaic, Calif.: Desert Breeze Publishing,
   2015. [Wis.]
Klecko, Danny and Mike Finley. Robert Bly and the Monk in His Cell; and Last Trip to
   Cleveland (S). St. Paul, Minn.: Kraken Press, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio; Bly, Robert]
Klein, Karen C. Torin's Legacy (N). Vancouver, B.C.: Dancing Dragon Press, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Klick, James Henry. Roseberries (N). S.l.: s.n., 2015. [Chicago, Ill.; Wis.]
Knapp, Norma Thorstad. Scoria Roads (M). Alexandria, Minn.: SpringJoy Press, 2015. [N.D.]
Knickerbocker, Chris. Aurora (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Aurora, Ill.]
Knoepfle, John. The Aloe of Evening (P). Fort Collins, Colo.: Indian Paintbrush Poets, 2015.
         Tuesday Mornings at the Trout Lily Café (M). Springfield, Ill.: Christmas
   Publications, 2015.
Knox, Annie. Collared for Murder (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [Minn.]
Knox, Jennifer L. Days of Shame & Failure (P). NY: Bloof Books, 2015.
Kolaya, Chrissy. Charmed Particles (N). Ann Arbor, Mich.: Dzanc Books, 2015. [Ill.]
Kolin, Philip C. Pilsen Snow (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2015. [Ill.]
Koryta, Michael. Last Words (N). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Ind.]
Kottaras, E. Katherine. How to Be Brave (juv). NY: St. Martin's Griffin, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Kozan, Stephen. The Journal of a Lifetime (juv). Harrisburg, Pa.: Ready Aim Write
   Publishing, 2015. [Mitchell, S.D.]
Kraus, Daniel. The Death and Life of Zebulon Finch: At the Edge of Empire (juv). NY: Simon
   & Schuster Books for Young Readers, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Kramer, George. Arcadis: Decimation! (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
    _. Arcadis: Emperor of All, Emperor of None (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
   ___. Arcadis: Prophecy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Ind.]
     _. Arcadis: War! (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
Kremer, Kevin. Angel of the Prairie (juv). Osprey, Fla.: Snow in Sarasota Publishing, 2015. [N.D.]
Kruschke, Brent. Dusk (N). Chicago: B. Kruschke, 2015. [Mich.]
Kryselmire, Wendie. Willow Creek (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Mo.]
Kubica, Mary. Pretty Baby (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Mira Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Kushner, Gordon. Let's Go, North Dakota! (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2015. [Grand
   Forks, N.D.]
Kveton, Steven. How Fredbird Became a Redbird (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2015.
   [St. Louis, Mo.]
```

Lachman, Becca J.R. *Other Acreage* (P). Boston: Gold Wake Press, 2015. [Ohio] LaCoursiere, Lyn Miller. *Almighty* (N). S.I.: Gabriel's Horn, 2015. [Minn.]

```
Lagan, Paul. The Amazing Journey of the Kickapoo Kids (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]
Laird, Thomas. The Ruin of Souls (N). Ramsgate, Kent: Ecanus Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Lake, James Carlson. Held Goes Forth (N). Victoria, B.C.: Friesen Press, 2015. [Bloomington, Ind.]
```

Lake, Keri. *Ricochet* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

LaManna, Gina. *Teased to Death* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

Lancaster, Jen. *The Best of Enemies* (N). NY: New American Library, 2015. [Ill.]

Landwehr, Jim. *Written Life* (P). Little Elm, Tex.: eLectio Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]

Lansdale, Joe R. *Paradise Sky* (N). NY: Mulholland Books, 2015. [Deadwood, S.D.]

Larsen, K.J. *Bye, Bye Love* (N). Scottsdale, Ariz.: Poisoned Pen Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Larson, Mike. *Murder in Mundelein* (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Mundelein, Ill.]

Lashner, William. *Guaranteed Heroes* (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Midwest]

Lauchlan, Michael. *Trumbull Ave.* (P). Detroit: Wayne State U P, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.] Laukkanen, Owen. *The Stolen Ones* (N). NY: G.P. Putnam, Äôs Sons, 2015. [Minn.] Lauren, Christina. *The House* (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster Books for Young Readers, 2015. [Kan.] Lawson, Mike. *House Rivals* (N). NY: Atlantic Monthly Press, 2015. [N.D.] Lawton, Dan. *Deception* (N). Middletown, Del.: Dan Lawton Fiction, 2015. [Topeka, Kan.] Leary, Jan English. *Thicker Than Blood* (N). Burlington, Vt.: Fomite, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Leavell, Peter. *West for the Black Hills* (N). Hopeland, Pa.: Mountainview Books, 2015. [Dak.] Leavitt, Martine. *Calvin* (juv). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio] Lebedoff, David. *Buzz* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.; Wis.] Lederer, Paul Joseph. *On Cimarron* (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2015. [Kan.] Lee, Amanda M. *Headlines & Deadlines* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]

\_\_\_\_\_. *Misquoted & Demoted* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Lee, Caroline. *Maxzyne Meets the Mannequins* (juv). Chicago: Pendant Press, 2015.

[Chicago, Ill.]
Lee, Ivy. Juicy Deception 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Lee, Nancy. The Island (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Cloquet, Minn.]
Lee, Tirzah. Coffee and Cream (N). S.l.: True Glory Publications, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
Legan, Anne-Marie. Escape to Elizabethtown (N). Herrin, Ill.: A-M Legan, 2015.
[Elizabethtown, Ill.]

Leigh, V. Precocious (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015. [Gary, Ind.]
Lemcke, Doris M. Legacy of Lies (N). White Bear Lake, Minn.: Satin Romance, 2015.
[Mich.]

Lemmon, Jessica. *A Bad Boy for Christmas* (N). NY: Grand Central Publishing, 2015. [Ohio] Leonard, Elmore. *Charlie Martz and Other Stories* (S). NY: William Morrow, 2015. Leotta, Allison. *A Good Killing* (N). NY: Touchstone, 2015. [Mich.]

Lerner, Scott A. *The Fraternity of the Soul Eater* (N). Seattle: Camel Press, 2015. [Champaign, Ill.]

Levien, David. Signature Kill (N). NY: Doubleday, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

Levine, Philip. History: Prose Poems (P). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Miramar Editions, 2015.

Levithan, David. Hold Me Closer (juv). NY: Dutton Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Levy, Marilyn. *Chicago: August 28, 1968* (N). Montpelier, Vt.: Montemayor Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Lewis, Anne Margaret. *The Runaway Mitten* (juv). NY: Sky Pony Press, 2015. [Mich.] Lewis, Charae. *Keece and Paris* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.] \_\_\_\_\_. *Keece and Paris* 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Keece and Paris 3 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

Lewis, Susan. No Place to Hide (N). NY: Ballantine Books, 2015. [Ind.]

Lickteig, Joshua David. Ten Control Mills (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.

```
Liggett, Kim. Blood and Salt (juv). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2015. [Kan.]
Lin, P.H. Zelda at the Oasis (D). NY: Samuel French, 2015. [Fitzgerald, Zelda]
Lind, Vernal. Beyond Tomorrow (N). Enumclaw, Wash.: Redemption Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Lindsey, Samuel E. S. Lin. Zek's Inspirational Words (P). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015.
   [Akron, Ohio]
Linse, Tamara. Earth's Imagined Corners (N). Minneapolis: Willow Words, 2015. [Iowa;
   Kansas City, Mo.]
Loan-Wilsey, Anna. A Deceptive Homecoming (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2015. [St.
   Joseph, Mo.]
Lochen, Andrea. Imaginary Things (N). NY: Astor + Blue Editions, 2015. [Wis.]
Loebbaka, Charles. Darlin (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. Lula (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
      . Sparrow: The Lost Baby (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Loeffler, Tracie and Patrick O'Donnell, eds. The Harp and the Loon Anthology: Literary
   Bridges between Ireland and Minnesota (A). St. Paul, Minn.: Celtic Collaborative Press,
   2015. [Minn.]
Lohr, Josie. Guiding Grayson (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Lord, Emery. The Start of Me and You (juv). NY: Bloomsbury, 2015. [Ind.]
Louise, Tia. One to Chase (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Lourey, Jessica. The Catalain Book of Secrets (N). S.I.: Toadhouse Books, 2015. [Minn.]
      . Seven Daughters (N). S.l.: Toadhouse Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Lovell, Susan B. Behold a Rainbow (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: KrissCross Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Lovely, Linda. Lies: Secrets Can Kill (N). Hillsboro, Or.: Windtree Press, 2015. [Keokuk, Iowa]
Lowery, Darrin. The First Lady (N). Chicago: Weekend Books Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Lucille, Sherry. Love Promises (N). Madison, Wis.: Inspiring Destiny Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Ludwig, Elisa. Pretty Wanted (juv). NY: Katherine Tegen Books, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Ludwig, Elizabeth. Where Hope Dwells (N). NY: Guideposts, 2015. [Ohio]
Lundquist, Steve. Bossy and Bernerd's Stillman Valley Farm (juv). Bloomington, Ind.:
   WestBow Press, 2015. [Stillman Valley, Ill.]
Lundy, J.T. Saving Grapes (N). Austin, Tex.: Emerald Book Co., 2015. [III.]
Lunsen, M.J. Dead End Road (N). Oxford: Oxbow Books, 2015. [Mo.]
Luthens, John. Taconite Creek (N). Brule, Wis.: Cable Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
Luzar, Candy. The Heist (N). S.I.: s.n., 2014. [Fox Lake, III.]
Lyon, Tamara. Post-Traumatic Brazilian Wax Syndrome (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace,
   2015. [Lake Geneva, Wis.]
Lyons, Stefanie. Dating Down (juv). Woodbury, Minn.: Flux, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Mabry, Donna. Jessica (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Manhattan, Kan.]
       Pillsbury Crossing (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Manhattan, Kan.]
Macallister, Greer. The Magician's Lie (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Landmark, 2015. [Iowa]
Macaluso, Lou. Déjà Vu, Italian Style (N). San Jose, Calif.: Pegasus Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
```

MacColl, Michaela. Freedom's Price (juv). Honesdale, Pa.: Calkins Creek, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
McCrae, Shane. The Animal Too Big to Kill (P). NY: Persea Books, 2015.
McCulloch, Bill. A Dandy Little Game (N). S.l.: Open Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
McDevitt, Jack. Thunderbird (N). NY: Ace Books, 2015. [N.D.]
McGauley, Pat. The Sacred Seal (N). Hibbing, Minn.: JPM Publishing, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.]

McAvoy, J.J. *American Savages* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] McClintock, Norah. *My Life before Me* (juv). Victoria, B.C.: Orca Book Publishers, 2015. [Ind.] McClure, Wendy. *Escape to the World's Fair* (juv). NY: Razorbill, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

```
McGillis, Vickie. Detours to the Good Stuff (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2015.
```

McGinnis, Mindy. A Madness So Discreet (juv). NY: Katherine Tegen Books, 2015. [Ohio]

McGrath, Paula. Generation (N). London: JM Originals, 2015. [Ill.]

McGuane, Thomas. Crow Fair (S). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2015.

McGuine, Ambrose. Snowplow Polka (N). St. Paul, Minn.: Romanesque Press, 2015. [Wis.]

Mack, Janey. Time's Up (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

McKee, Robert. Dakota Trails (N). Fayetteville, Ark.: Pen-L Publishing, 2015. [Dak.]

McKenzie, Grant. Speak the Dead (N). Hoboken, N.J.: Polis Books, 2015. [N.D.]

MacLean, Harry N. The Joy of Killing (N). Berkeley, Calif.: Counterpoint, 2015. [Minn.]

McNary, Rick. Voices on the Prairie (N). Castroville, Tex.: Black Rose Writing, 2015. [Kan.]

McNeal, Zia. Number Eleven (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Archway Publishing, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]

McNear, Mary. Moonlight on Butternut Lake (N). NY: William Morrow, 2015. [Minn.]

McNiece, Ray. Love Song for Cleveland (P). S.1.: Red Giant Books, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]

McRae, Frank. Vengeance (N). Streamwood, Ill.: Infinity Books Publishing, 2015. [Ill.]

McVicker, Wendy. The Dancer's Notes (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2015. [Ohio] Maddox, Jake. Slap-Shot Slump (juv). North Mankato, Minn.: Stone Arch Books, 2015. [Minn.]

Magrady, Geralyn Hesslau. Lines — (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Mahoney, Tim. Dead Like Lazarus (N). St. Paul, Minn.: T. Mahoney, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.] Dead Messenger (N). St. Paul, Minn.: T. Mahoney, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.]

Makkai, Rebecca. Music for Wartime (S). NY: Viking, 2015.

Magoon, Kekla see Shabazz, Ilyasah.

Maley, Dennis. Three Links of Chain (N). Oklahoma City, Okla.: Jublio, 2015. [Kan.]

Marabell, Peter. Murder on Lake Street (N). Cheboygan, Mich.: Kendall Sheepman Co., 2015. [Petoskey, Mich.]

March, Kerstin. Branching Out (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.; Wis.] . Family Trees (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Wis.]

Marcs, Robyn. Out of Left Field (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio] Marie, Shelli. King of Chicago (N). S.l.: Leo Sullivan Presents, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Mariotte, Jeffrey J. Empty Rooms (N). Monument, Colo.: WordFire Press, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Markovits, Benjamin. You Don't Have to Live Like This (N). NY: Harper, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.] Marks, Patrice Williams. The Abduction of Nelly Don (N). S.l.: Circa Publishing, 2015.

[Kansas City, Mo.] Marmell, Ari. Hallow Point (N). London: Titan Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Marshall, Nate. Wild Hundreds (P). Pittsburgh: U Pittsburgh P, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Martin, Gail Gaymer. A Husband for Christmas (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2015. [Mich.]

Martin, Jamie. Chicago's Famous Cow (juv). S.l.: Blythe Martin Productions, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Martone, Michael. Memoranda (P). Durham, N.C.: Bull City Press, 2015.

and Bryan Furness, eds. Winesburg, Indiana: A Fork River Anthology (A). Bloomington: Indiana U P, 2015. [Ind.]

Masek Linda Lehmann. Intrigue on Kellys Island (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ohio] Mast, Steven J. My Servant Daniel (N). Crockett, Ky.: Rod and Staff Publishers, 2015. [Ohio]

Masterton, Graham. Plague of the Manitou (N). Surrey: Severn House, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.] Mathys, Ted. Null Set (P). Minneapolis: Coffee House Press, 2015.

Matthiessen, Mark. Shelby's Creek (N). Aurora, Colo.: WaveCloud Corp., 2015. [Iowa]

Meader, Kate. Flirting with Fire (N). Pocket Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

\_. Playing with Fire (N). NY: Pocket Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Meaker, Pearl. The Devil's Hook (N). Victoria, B.C.: Promontory Press, 2015. [III.]

```
Anthology by Young Writers of Kansas City (P; S). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Kansas City, Mo.]
Meeker, Steven F. One Man Escaped (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015. [Danville, Ill.]
Mehl, Nancy. Blessings in Disguise (N). NY: Guideposts, 2015. [Ohio]
Meno, Joe. Marvel and a Wonder (N). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Akashic Books, 2015. [Ind.]
      , ed. Chicago Noir: The Classics (A; S). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Akashic Books, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Mertes, Jack. The Springfield Experiment (N). Peoria, Ill.: Setrem Press, 2015. [Springfield,
   III.]
Merullo, Roland. Dinner with Buddha (N). Chapel Hill, N.C.: Algonquin Books, 2015.
   [N.D.]
Mesmer, Sharon. Greetings from My Girlie Leisure Place (P). N.J.: Bloof Books, 2015.
Mesrobian, Carrie. Cut Both Ways (juv). NY: HarperCollins, 2015. [Minn.]
Messinger, Holly. The Curse of Jacob Tracy (N). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2015. [St. Louis,
   Mo.]
Meyer, Carolyn. Diary of a Waitress (juv). Honesdale, Pa.: Calkins Creek, 2015. [Kan.]
Meyer, Franklyn E. Me & Caleb (juv). Brattleboro, Vt.: Echo Point Books, 2015. [Mo.]
Meyer, Karen. North to Freedom (juv). Glendale, Ariz.: Sable Creek Press, 2015. [Ohio]
Meyer, Lindabelle. Heaven's Glory (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Shipshewana, Ind.]
     . Heaven's Rain (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Shipshewana, Ind.]
     . Heaven's Shadow (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Shipshewana, Ind.]
Meyerhoff, Jenny. Green Thumbs-Up! (juv). NY: Aladdin, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
       Pumpkin Spice (juv). NY: Aladdin, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Michaels, Kenneth D. The Gay Detective (N). S.I.: La Mancha Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Michaels, Megan. More Than She Bargained For (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Neb.]
Mickey, Linda. Test Scores (N). Vernon Hills, Ill.: Finish Off Press, 2015. [Ill.]
Mikolowski, Ken. That That (P). Detroit: Wayne State U P, 2015.
Miller, Barbara Swander see Dabney, M.B.
Miller, Jason. Down Don't Bother Me (N). NY: HarperCollins, 2015. [Ill.]
Miller, Jim. Nightingale Murders (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Miller, Jon Michael. Love and War at Kent State (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Kent, Ohio]
Miller, Julie. Kansas City Confessions (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
    _. Kansas City Cover-Up (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
     . Kansas City Secrets (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
Miller, Laura. When Cicadas Cry (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]
Miller, Peter D. Differential Housing (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Milward, Andrew Malan. I Was a Revolutionary (S). NY: HarperCollins, 2015. [Kan.]
Mindel, Jenna. Falling for the Mom-to-Be (N). NY: Love Inspired, 2015. [Mich.]
Miss Candice. Us against Everybody (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
     _. Us against Everybody 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
_____. Us against Everybody 3 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
    __. Us against Everybody 4 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Moncado, Carol. Along Came a Prince (N). S.l.: Candid Publications, 2015. [Mo.]
Monroe, Debra. My Unsentimental Education (M). Athens: U Georgia P, 2015. [Wis.]
Monroe, Steve. Pursuit (N). Newburyport, Mass.: Open Road Distribution, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Monson, Stacy. Shattered Image (N). Plymouth, Minn.: His Image Publications, 2015. [Minn.]
Montgomery, S.H. Whisper in the Blood (N). Las Vegas, Nev.: Mammoth Star, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
```

Meek, Caroline D., Daniel Solomon Holland, and Olivia Rogers, eds. Silhouettes: An

```
Mooney, Bryan. Once We Were Friends (N). S.1.: BME, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Moore, Marston. Plain Geometry (N). Cannon Falls, Minn.: Beavers Pond Press, 2015. [N.D.]
Moore, Michael Kiesow. What to Pray For (P). Minneapolis: Nodin Press, 2015.
Moore, Michel. Coldhearted & Crazy (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
     . No Home Training (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
    _. Ruthless and Rotten (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Moose, M. Ricky's Chicago (juv). S.l.: Moose Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Morales, Jennifer. Meet Me Halfway (S). Madison, Wis.: Terrace Books, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Morgan, Anita. Chirag Boss Chicks (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Morgan, Diana. His Will (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
    __. Shattered Dreams (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
Morganstein, Linda. Girls in Ice Houses (N). Belton, Tex.: Regal Crest Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Morris, Mary. The Jazz Palace (N). NY: Nan A. Talese, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Morrison, Toni. God Help the Child (N). NY: Knopf, 2015.
Moskowitz, Hannah. Not Otherwise Specified (juv). NY: Simon Pulse, 2015. [Neb.]
Mueller, Carolyn E. Saint Louis Boo! (juv). St. Louis, Mo.: Reedy Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Muir, Diane Greenwood. Look Always Forward (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]
     _. Out of the Shadows (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]
_____. Pages of the Past (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowal
_____. The River Rolls On (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]
     _. Through the Storm (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Iowa]
Mulhern, Julie. Guaranteed to Bleed (N). Plano, Tex.: Henery Press, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
Mullen, Diane C. Tagged (juv). Watertown, Mass.: Charlesbridge, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Mulvaugh, Thomas S. Blood Necklace (N). Monett, Mo.: Golden Roads, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
Munroe, Fatima. Chi'town's Queen (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
  . Chi'town's Queen 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
_____. Chi'town's Queen 3 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
    _. Married to a King Pin (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Murphy, Audrey. Bird's Flight (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Mo.]
Myers, M. Ruth. Shamus in a Skirt (N). S.l.: Tuesday House, 2015. [Dayton, Ohio]
Nailor, Bob. The Secret Voice (N). S.l.: Shadow Street Press, 2015. [Ohio]
Neill, Chloe. Dark Debt (N). NY: New American Library, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Neitzel, Richard. Ernst and Tillie (N). St. Louis, Mo.: PenUltimate Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Neitzert, Larry. Walk in Light (N). S.I.: L. Neitzert, 2015. [Lansing, Mich.]
Nelson, David. Building Bridges (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Nelson, Rodney. The Western Wide (P). Eau Claire, Wis.: ThrewLine Books, 2015.
   [Midwest]
Nelson, Theresa. The Year We Sailed the Sun (juv). NY: Atheneum Books, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Netolicky, Jan. We Dare Not Whisper (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Brick Mantel, 2015.
   [Waukesha, Wis.]
Netzel, Stacey Joy. Spring Fling (N). S.1.: S. Netzel, 2015. [Wis.]
Newman, Jim. Habit of Mind (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Newport, Olivia. Brightest and Best (N). Uhrichsville, Ohio: Shiloh Run Press, 2015. [Ohio]
Newsome, C.A. Sneak Thief (N). Cincinnati: Two Pup Press, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
Nicastro, Nicholas. Hell's Half-Acre (N). NY: Witness Impulse, 2015. [Kan.]
Nicety. After Everything I've Done for You (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Nicholas, Erin. Getting in the Mood (N). S.l.: E. Nicholas, 2015. [Neb.]
_____. Getting It All (N). S.1.: E. Nicholas, 2015. [Neb.]
_____. Getting Lucky (N). S.1.: E. Nicholas, 2015. [Neb.]
  ____. Getting over It (N). S.l.: E. Nicholas, 2015. [Neb.]
```

Nichols, Nikita Lynnette. *The Ugly Side of Me* (N). Wyandanch, N.Y.: Urban Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Niehoff, Buck. *Jammu Mail* (N). Wilmington, Ohio: Orange Frazer Press, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio] Niven, Jennifer. *All the Bright Places* (juv). NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2015. [Ind.]

Nixon-John, Gloria. Learning from Lady Chatterley (N). Miami, Fla.: Hippocrene Society, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Nolan, Alexander V. *Moonlight Melodies of Copper & Pine* (N). S.l.: A. Nolan, 2015. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]

Nolan, Terry J. Cold Plate Justice (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]

Nordstrom, Robert. The Sacred Monotony of Breath (P). Harborton, Va.: Prolific Press, 2015.

Norman, Len. Finding 52 (N). Bay City, Mich.: Sag-a-Bay Square Press, 2015. [Riverside, Mich.]

Novosel, Scott. Fieldhouse (juv). Lawrence, Kan.: Fieldhouse, 2015. [Lawrence, Kan.] Nunki, Hope Russell. Release (N). Schaumberg, Ill.: Noon Key Productions, 2015.

[Chicago, III.] Nucleickal Prog. The St. Levis 12 Prog. of Christman (inv.) Charleston S. C. Carata Sanca

Nusbickel, Ryan. *The St. Louis 12 Days of Christmas* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Oates, Joyce Carol. Jack of Spades (N). NY: Grove Press, 2015.

\_\_\_\_. Lost Landscape (M). NY: Ecco, 2015.

\_\_\_. The Sacrifice (N). NY: Ecco, 2015.

Oatman, R.S. On the Banks of the River (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Eau Claire, Wis.]

O'Donnell, Patrick see Loeffler, Tracie

Oestreich, Chuck. *Sylvan Slough* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Rock Island, Ill.] Oleszek, Julie. *The Fifth Floor* (N). Batavia, Ill.: Mockingbird Publishing, 2015. [Ill.]

Oliver, Mary. Felicity (P). NY: Penguin Press, 2015.

Olsen, Henry J. *Desolation's Wake* (N). Black Earth, Wis.: Unbound Adventure Press, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]

Olson, Rolf. Riot at the Poet's Cafe (P). Mystic, Conn.: MusicToEars Press, 2015. [Wis.]

O'Nan, Stewart. West of Sunset (N). NY: Viking, 2015. [Fitzgerald, F. Scott]

Oness, Elizabeth. Leaving Milan (N). Omaha, Neb.: Brighthorse Books, 2015. [Ohio]

Oppenlander, Annette. A Different Truth (N). Birmingham, Mich.: Grey Wolfe Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]

Orem, Diana see Goodspeed, Patricia

Ormord, J.L. Airborn (N). Singapore: Kingdom Books, 2015. [Kan.]

Orr, Elaine L. From Newsprint to Footprints (N). Silver Spring, Md.: Annie Acorn, 2015. [Iowa]

Osmund, Florence. Regarding Anna (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Ostlund, Lori. After the Parade (N). NY: Scribner, 2015. [Minn.]

Otto, Lon. A Man in Trouble (S). Omaha, Neb.: Brighthorse Books, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.]

P., Diamond. Pulling back the Covers (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]

Pagels, Carrie F. *Lilacs for Juliana* (N). Lavergne, Tenn.: Hearts Overcoming Press, 2015. [Mich.]

. *The Lumberjacks' Ball* (N). Lavergne, Tenn.: Hearts Overcoming Press, 2015. [Mich.]

Palmer, Alyssa. *Midnight at the Orpheus* (N). Valley Falls, N.Y.: Bold Strokes Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Palmer, J.H., ed. The View from Here: Stories about Chicago Neighborhoods (A). Chicago: Chicago Center for Literature and Photography, 2015.

Paretsky, Sara. Brush Back (N). NY: G.P. Putnam, Äôs Sons, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Parra, Nancy J. Bodice of Evidence (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

\_\_\_\_. Flourless to Stop Him (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Kan.]

Pasen, Adam. *Tea with Edie and Fitz* (D). Chicago: Chicago Dramaworks, 2015. [Fitzgerald, F. Scott]

Pastis, Stephan. *Timmy Failure: Sanitized for Your Protection* (juv). Somerville, Mass.: Candlewick Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Pate, Alexs, ed. Blues Vision: African American Writing from Minnesota (A). St. Paul: Minnesota Historical Society Press, 2015. [Minn.]

Paulsen, Gary. This Side of Wild: Mutts, Mares, and Laughing Dinosaurs (M). NY: Simon & Schuster Books for Young Readers, 2015.

\_\_\_\_\_, and Jim Paulsen. Field Trip (juv). NY: Wendy Lamb Books, 2015.

Paulsen, Jim see Paulsen, Gary

Pendley, Trent D. Toys in the Closet (N). NY: Page Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]

Percy, Benjamin. The Dead Lands (N). NY: Grad Central Publishing, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Perkins-Valdez, Dolen. Balm (N). NY: Amistad, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Perry, Michael. The Jesus Cow (N). NY: HarperCollins, 2015. [Wis.]

Peterbakk, Ali Mar. The Sapphire Scarf (N). NY: Page Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]

Peterson, Joseph G. Twilight of the Idiots (S). Chicago: Chicago Center for Literature and Photography, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Peterson, Kathleen Anne. Summer for the Taking (N). Winona, Minn.: Book Shelf Editions, 2015. [Minn.]

Petoletti, Robert. Dark Underbelly (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]

Petrone, Susan. *Throw Like a Woman* (N). Stamford, Conn.: Story Plant, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio] Phillips, Carl. *Reconnaissance* (P). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015. Phillips, W. Louis. More Hill Country Poetry (P). Logan, Ohio: W. Phillips, 2015. [Ohio]

Phipps, Shane. The Carter Journals (juv). Indianapolis: Indiana Historical Society Press, 2015. [Ind.]

Pichaske, David R. Here I Stand (M). Granite Falls, Minn.: Ellis Press, 2015.

Piercy, Marge. Made in Detroit (P). NY: Knopf, 2015. Pike, Christopher. Strange Girl (juv). NY: Simon Pulse, 2015. [S.D.]

Pinsky, Larry. Saving the Province: The Symbol (juv). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015.

Piotrowski, Ed. A Life Well Fished (M). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Pirrone, D.M. For You Were Strangers (N). Forest Park, Ill.: Allium Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Pitts, Leonard. Grant Park (N). Chicago: Bolden, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Polacco, Patricia. An A from Miss Keller (juv). NY: G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2015.

\_\_\_\_\_. Tucky Jo and Little Heart (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster Books for Young Readers, 2015.

Polito, Frank Anthony. Another Day on Willow St. (N). Detroit: Woodward Avenue Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

. Bf &! (N). Detroit: Woodward Avenue Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Polys, Jackie. Ralston the Rally Squirrel (juv). Herndon, Va.: Mascot Books, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

Popovich, C.A. *The Courage to Try* (N). Valley Falls, N.Y.: Bold Strokes Books, 2015. [Novi, Mich.]

Potter, Katie Andrews. *Going over Jordan* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.] Powell, Larry. *Pathway of Departed Souls* (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015. [Midwest] Powell, Syndi. *Two-Part Harmony* (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Mich.]

Preciado Genell, Sean. All the Help You Need (N). Iowa City, Iowa: Slow Collision Press, 2015. [Iowa City, Iowa]

Preus, Margi. Enchantment Lake (juv). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015. [Minn.]

Pribish, Steve. Slogans: Our Children, Our Future (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [III.]

Price, D.L. *The Three Dreams* (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Nashville, Mich.] Price, Melynda. *Win by Submission* (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [Wis.]

Pridgen, Sandra S. A Matter of Time (N). Columbus, Ind.: Sue Breeding Creating-Design, 2015. [Ind.]

```
Press, 2015. [Midwest]
Pulley, D.M. The Dead Key (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Putrius, Birute. Lost Birds (N). S.l.: Birchwood Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Pyper, Andrew. The Damned (N). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Rac, Helena. Sweet Bliss (N). Toronto: Tryst Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Radcliffe, Rose. 21 C: The Lynn Tower (N). S.I.: s.n., 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Radcliffe, Wil. The Whisper King (N). Sandford, Fla.: Necro Publications, 2015. [Mich.]
Rader-Day, Lori. Little Pretty Things (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2015. [Ind.]
Raimondo, Lynne. Dante's Dilemma (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Raleigh, Michael. Peerless Detective (N). NY: Diversion Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Ranes, P.J. When I Get Home (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Lisbon, N.D.]
Raney, Deborah. Another Way Home (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Abingdon Press, 2014. [Mo.]
     . Home to Chicory Lane (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Abingdon Press, 2014. [Mo.]
     _. Two Roads Home (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Abingdon Press, 2015. [Mo.]
Rapp, Adam. Know Your Beholder (N). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Ill.]
Rapp, Doris Gaines. News at Eleven (N). Huntington, Ind.: Daniel's House, 2015. [Ft.
   Wayne, Ind.]
Rawlings, Naomi. Love's Every Whisper (N). S.1.: Cedar Lake Press, 2015. [Mich.]
     _. Love's Sure Dawn (N). S.1.: Cedar Lake Press, 2015. [Mich.]
     _. Love's Unfading Light (N). S.1.: Cedar Lake Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Ray, Delia. Finding Fortune [juv]. NY: Margaret Ferguson Books, 2015. [Iowa]
Read, Morgan. Mikey Lane and the Haunting of McGuire Farm (juv). Charleston, S.C.:
   CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]
Reaves, Sam. Cold Black Earth (N). Seattle, Wash.: Thomas & Mercer, 2015. [III.]
Reed, Kathi. Banking on Trouble (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
Reed, Rick R. Dinner at Fiorello's (N). Tallahassee, Fla.: Dreamspinner Press, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Reichert, Amy E. The Coincidence of Coconut Cake (N). NY: Gallery Books, 2015.
   [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Reid, Terri. Haunted Tales (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Polo, Ill.]
Reidy, Dave. The Voiceover Artist (N). Chicago: Curbside Splendor Publishing, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Rendahl, Kristi and Danielle Skjelver, eds. Voices from the Prairie: A Collection of Writing
   by the Prairie People (A). West Conshohocken, Pa.: Infinity Publishing, 2015. [N.D.]
Rendon, Marcie and Diego Vázquez, Jr., eds. From Thorns to Lilies (P). Minneapolis:
   Horizon Press, 2015.
Rennebohm, Peter. Shepherd Lake (N). S.1.: P. Rennebohm, 2015. [Minn.]
Renner, James. The Great Forgetting (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015. [Ohio]
Retzer, Mary Jo. A Streetcar Named Pearl (juv). Storm Lake, Iowa: Culanco Publications,
   2015. [Sioux City, Iowa]
Reverdy, Thomas B. Il Était une Ville (N). Paris: Flammarion, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Rhamey, Ray. Hiding Magic (N). S.l.: Platypus, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Rich, Juliann. Taking the Stand (juv). Valley Falls, N.Y.: BSB Soliloquy, 2015. [Wis.]
Richardson, Bill. The Street Musician (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Ridley, Elizabeth. Dear Mr. Carson (juv). Sag Harbor, N.Y.: Permanent Press, 2015.
   [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Riekki, Ronald, ed. Here: Women Writing on Michigan's Upper Peninsula (A). East Lansing:
   Michigan State U P, 2015. [Mich.]
Riepe, Bob. Rough on Rats (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015. [Minn.]
```

Prochaska, Georgann. The Case of the Girl Who Didn't Smile (N). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts

```
Ries, Charles P. The Fathers We Find (N). S.I.: Bad Monk Productions, 2015. [Sheboygan, Wis.]
Riggle, Kristina. Hope out Loud (N). Denver, Colo.: NLA Digital, 2015. [Mich.]
Riggs, Jim. Freedom Run (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Des Moines, Iowa]
Riker, Becky. A Heart Revealed (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
Rio. The Ring: A Chicago Love Story (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
        The Ring 2: A Chicago Love Story (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
        The Ring 3: A Chicago Love Story (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Ripley, W. L. Storme Warning (N). Leawood, Kan.: Brash Books, 2015. [Mo.]
Ritter, Dwight. Growin' up White (N). NY: Iron Press, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Rizzo, Theresa. The Lives between Us (N). S.l.: T. Rizzo, 2015. [Mich.]
Robert, J.R. Let It Bleed (N). NY: Jove Books, 2015. [Abilene, Kan.]
Roberts, Les. The Ashtabula Hat Trick (N). Cleveland, Ohio: Gray & Co., 2015. [Ashtabula, Ohio]
Robinson, Lauri. The Bootlegger's Daughter (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Minn.]
      The Forgotten Daughter (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [White Bear Lake, Minn.]
     . The Rebel Daughter (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Minn.]
Robotham, R.C. In Sight of Freedom (N). S.l.: R. Robotham, 2015. [Mich.]
Robsman, Mary Timpe. Julia's Spirit (N). Medford, Or.: Mike, Äôs Copies & Printing, 2015.
   [Galena, Ill.]
Rock, J.A. see Henry, Lisa
Rodgers, Austen. The Book of a Few (N). S.l.: A. Rodgers, 2015. [Cedar Falls, Iowa]
Roeder, Mark A. Bloomington Boys: Marc & Tim (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Bloomington, Ind.]
        Bloomington Boys: Scotty & Casper (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Bloomington, Ind.]
Rogers, Olivia see Meek, Caroline D.
Rokicki, Nick and Joseph Kelley. Murdick's Mackinaw Mystery (juv). Charleston, S.C.:
   CreateSpace, 2015. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]
Romano, Jean. Over the Rhine (N). Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
Rose, Elizabeth. Doubting Thomas (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Rose, Karen. Alone in the Dark (N). London: Headline, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
       Closer Than You Think (N). NY: Signet Books, 2015. [Cincinnati, Ohio]
Rosen, Renée. White Collar Girl (N). NY: New American Library, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Ross, Loretta. Death & the Redheaded Woman (N). Woodbury, Minn.: Midnight Ink, 2015. [Mo.]
Ross, William M. Echoes Screaming in the Night (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015.
   [Monroe, Wis.]
Rowlands, C.P. Hardwired (N). Valley Falls, N.Y.: Bold Strokes Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Roy, Sandip. Don't Let Him Know (N). NY: Bloomsbury, 2015. [Ill.]
Rozga, Margaret. Justice Freedom Herbs (P). Cincinnati: WordTech Editions, 2015. [Wis.]
Rubino, Ann. Emmet's Storm (juv). Evanston, Ill.: Catree.com, 2015. [Iowa]
Ruby, Laura. Bone Gap (juv). NY: Balzer & Bray, 2015. [Ill.]
Ruchti, Cynthia. As Waters Gone By (N). Nashville, Tenn.: Abingdon, 2015. [Madeline
   Island, Wis.]
Ruder, Rudolf. The Long Journey to Cleveland (N). Clinton Township, Mich.: Phoenix
   Bookworks, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Rudolph, Wally. Mighty, Mighty (N). Berkeley, Calif.: Soft Skull Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Russo, Luigi C. Zombie Land Poetics (P). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Ryan, Annelise. Stiff Penalty (N). NY: Kensington Books, 2015. [Wis.]
Ryan, Diana. The Carrier (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]
Ryan, John Joseph. A Bullet Apiece (N). NY: Blank Slate Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Ryan, Jonathan. Dark Bride (N). NY: Open Road Integrated Media, 2015. [Ohio]
```

```
Ryan, Kendall. The Gentleman Mentor (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     . Sinfully Mine (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Rylander, Chris. Countdown Zero (juv). NY: Walden Pond Press, 2015. [N.D.; S.D.]
S., CeCe. Freaky's World (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
      Freaky's World 2: The Root of All Evil (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Saint, Inés. Flipped! (N). NY: Lyrical Press, 2015. [Ohio]
     . Needs a Little TLC (N). NY: Lyrical Shine Books, 2015. [Ohio]
Salzer, Susan K. Thunder at Dawn (N). NY: Kensington Publishing, 2015. [Mo.]
Samardzija, Tanja. A Clueless Heart (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Sandford, John. Gathering Prey (N). NY: G.P. Putnam, Äôs Sons, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
Sanna, Lucy. The Cherry Harvest (N). NY: William Morrow, 2015. [Wis.]
Sartori, Glenn. Union of Friends (N). South Sutton, N.H.: Enigma Books, 2015. [Mo.]
Sawyer, Kim Vogel. When Grace Sings (N). Colorado Springs, Colo.: Waterbrook Press,
   2015. [Kan.]
Scaer, David O. Speakeasy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mich.]
Scarano, Caitlin O'Neill. The White Dog Year (P). Chicago: Dancing Girl Press, 2015. [Wis.]
Schaefer, Craig. A Plain-Dealing Villain (N). New Lenox, Ill.: Demimonde Books, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Schanilec, Ernest Francis. Revenge (N). Gwinner, N.D.: J&M Printing, 2015. [Minn.]
Schantz, Sarah Elizabeth. Fig (juv). NY: Margaret K. McElderry Books, 2015. [Kan.]
Scheibe, Amy. A Fireproof Home for the Bride (N). NY: St. Martin's, 2015. [Minn.; N.D.]
Schmaltz, William H. The Williston Experience (N). Stillwater, Minn.: River's Bend Press,
Schroeder, Shannyn. Hold Me Close (N). NY: Lyrical Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Schuck, Gayle Larson. By the Banks of Cottonwood Creek (N). Charleston, S.C.:
   CreateSpace, 2015. [N.D.]
Schuermann, Katie. The Choir Immortal (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Concordia Publishing House,
   2015. [III.]
Schuitema, Adam. Haymaker (N). DeKalb, Ill.: Switchgrass Books, 2015. [Mich.]
Schultz, Matthew. On Coventry (N). NY: Harvard Square Editions, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio]
Schwartz, Joe. Ladies and Gentlemen (N). Raeford, N.C.: Enigma Press, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Seedorf, Julie. Granny Forks a Fugitive (N). Aurora, Ill.: Cozy Cat Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Seilstad, Lorna. As Love Blooms (N). Grand Rapids, Mich.: Revell, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.]
Self, Gordon. Drowning in Iowa (N). Victoria, B.C.: Friesen Press, 2015. [Iowa]
SeRine, Kate. Stop at Nothing (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Casablanca, 2015. [Ind.]
Seuss, Diane. Four-Legged Girl (P). Minneapolis: Graywolf Press, 2015.Severn, Liz
   Kisacky. Luce Women (N). Anoka, Minn.: 40 Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Shabazz, Ilyasah and Kekla Magoon. X(juv). Somerville, Mass.: Candlewick Press, 2015. [Mich.]
Shade, Robert J. The Camp Follower Affair (N). Reva, Va.: Sunshine Hill Press, 2015. [Ohio]
Shaffer, Dale F. Street Justice (N). Indianapolis: Dog Ear Publishing, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Shannon, Patsy. Mr. Wigglebottom (juv). Morris, Minn.: P. Fagan Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]
Shapson, Michael X. Can't Take It Back (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Emporia, Kan.]
Sharp, Michelle. Dream Caller (N). S.l.: CJS Productions, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
      . Protecting the Dream (N). S.1.: CJS Productions, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Shelton, Paige. If Onions Could Spring Leeks (N). NY: Berkley Prime Crime, 2015. [Mo.]
Shock, David B. The Dragon and the Rose (juv). Grand Haven, Mich.: PenUlitmate Ltd.,
   2015. [Mich.]
Sholar, Monica R. Esoteric Truth (N). Canton, Mich.: Eden Life Publishing, 2015. [Mich.]
Shonkwiler, Eric. Moon up, Past Full (S). Palo Alto, Calif.: Alternating Current, 2015.
```

[Midwest]

```
Shoop, Kathleen. The Road Home (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Dak; Des Moines, Iowa]
Sibley, John H. The Color of My Blood (N). Chicago: Sibartstudio, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Sierra, Jude. Hush (N). S.I.: Interlude Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Silvano, Wendi. Love Is All around Iowa (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky,
```

Silvano, Wendi. Love Is All around Iowa (juv). Naperville, III.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Iowa]
\_\_\_\_\_. Love Is All around Wisconsin (juv). Naperville, III.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Wis.]

Silvers, Shayne. *Obsidian Son* (N). S.l.: Argento Publishing, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.] Simar, Candace. *Shelterbelts* (N). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]

Simic, Charles. The Lunatic (P). NY: Ecco Press, 2015.

Simmons, Pat. A Noelle for Nathan (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.] Sims, Jessica. Between a Vamp and a Hard Place (M). NY: Pocket Books, 2015. [Lincoln, Neb.] Singletary, Nancy. It's a Sin to Be Boring (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015. [Ohio]

Sirowy, Alexandra. *The Creeping* (juv). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2015. [Minn.] Sitomer, Alan Lawrence. *Noble Warrior* (juv). Los Angeles: Disney-Hyperion, 2015. [Mich.; Neb.]

Stomer, Alan Lawrence. *Noble Warrior* (Juv). Los Angeles: Disney-Hyperion, 2015. [Mich.; Neb.] Skalka, Patricia. *Death at Gills Rock* (N). Madison: U Wisconsin P, 2015. [Wis.]

Skinner, David. *The Antichrist of Kokomo County* (N). Golden, Colo.: Conundrum Press, 2015. [Ind.]

Slan, Joanna Campbell. *Ink, Red, Dead* (N). Hobe Sound, Fla.: Spot On Publishing, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Killer Paper Cut (N). Hobe Sound, Fla.: Spot On Publishing, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.] Slater, Calvin. Game On (juv). NY: Dafina Books, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Slattery, Jennifer. *Intertwined* (N). Birmingham, Ala.: New Hope Publishers, 2015. [Mo.] Smallman, Steve. *Santa Is Coming to Des Moines* (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Des Moines, Iowa]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Is Coming to Indianapolis (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Is Coming to Rapid City (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Rapid City, S.D.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Is Coming to Sioux Falls (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Sioux Falls, S.D.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Is Coming to the Twin Cities (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Minn.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Is Coming to the Wisconsin Dells (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Wis.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Santa Is Coming to Toledo (juv). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Jabberwocky, 2015. [Toledo, Ohio]

Smeltz, David M. Missouri Yankees (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]

Smiley, Jane. Early Warning (N). NY: Knopf, 2015. [Iowa]

\_\_\_\_\_. Golden Age (N). NY: Knopf, 2015. [Iowa]

Smirl, Dennis E. Justified (N). Charleston, S.C.: Create Space, 2015. [Kan.]

Smith, Deborah Williams. Settling (S). S.I.: Lost Lake Folk Opera, 2015. [III.; Iowa; Wis.]

Smith, Kay W. Lotus (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Smith, Olivia. Shadow: Darkness (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.]

\_\_\_\_\_. Shadow: Dawn (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.] . Shadow: Sunlight (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]

Smith, Patti. M Train (M). NY: Knopf, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]

Smith, Rachel. Unwanted Love (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Iowa]

Smits, Michael. The Quest for the Hidden Medallion (N). Bloomington, Ind.: WestBow Press, 2015. [Wis.]

Snelling, Lauraine. A Harvest of Hope (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2015. [N.D.]

```
Someday Home (N). NY: Faith Words, 2015. [Minn.]
Snow, Tiffany. Playing Dirty (N). NY: Forever, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. Power Play (N). NY: Forever, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
      . Shadow of a Doubt (N). Seattle, Wash.: Montlake Romance, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Sole, Mz. About a Week Ago (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.]
Solem, Philip. Owlstones (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. Sommers, Jackie Lea.
   Truest (juv). NY: Katherine Tegen Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Soule, Jennifer. Hiawatha Asylum (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2015. [S.D.]
Soule, Maris. Eat Crow and Die (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2015. [Mich.]
       A Killer Past (N). London: Robert Hale, 2015. [Mich.]
Spaid, Mark. Silent Screams (N). Shelbyville, Ky.: Wasteland Press, 2015. [Bloomington, Ind.]
Springstubb, Tricia. Moonpenny Island (juv). NY: Balzer + Bray, 2015. [Ohio].
Squiers, J. Arthur. Criminal Utopia (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
St. Anthony, Jane. Isabelle Day Refuses to Die of a Broken Heart (juv). Minneapolis: U
   Minnesota P, 2015. [Minneapolis, Minn.]
St. John, Cheryl. Sequins and Spurs (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin Enterprises, 2015. [Neb.]
Stage, William. Creatures on Display (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Floppinfish Publishing, 2015. [St.
   Louis, Mo.]
Stagg, Lanea. Little Dog about Town (juv). Evansville, Ind.: Recipe Records, 2015.
   [Evansville, Ind.]
Stai, Linda Ruth. The Primrose Papers (N). Buffalo, Minn.: Dokka Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]
Standafer, Margaret. The Inn at Misty Lake (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
     . Misty Lake (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
Stander, Aaron. Murder in the Merlot (N). Interlochen, Mich.: Writers & Editors, 2015. [Mich.]
Stanton, Angie. Under the Spotlight (juv). NY: HarperTeen, 2015. [Wis.]
Steele, A. Hakim. Gwendolyn E. Brooks: A Poetic Play (D). Lexington, Ky.: s.n., 2015.
   [Brooks, Gwendolyn]
Steffes, Jon. 45 Days (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Winona, Minn.]
Stein, Carelle. The Sixth Spoon (N). St. Paul, Minn.: C. Stein, 2015. [Minn.]
Stewart, Jo. Amber Knows Best (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Wis.]
Stewart, R.J. Then Comes a Wind (N). Boulder, Colo.: R. Stewart, 2015. [Neb.]
Stradal, J. Ryan. Kitchens of the Great Midwest (N). NY: Viking Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Striefel, Brian. Behind the Storm (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015. [N.D.]
Stull, Lloyd George. The Souls of Quaking Pond (N). Meadville, Pa.: Fulton Books, 2015. [Ind.]
Sturgeon, John. The Wrath of Moses (N). Castroville, Tex.: Black Rose Writing, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Sullivan, Faith. Good Night, Mr. Wodehouse (N). Minneapolis: Milkweed Editions, 2015.
Sundstøl, Vidar. The Ravens (N). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015. [Minn.]
Sutton, Laurie. The Secret of the Flying Saucer (juv). N. Mankato, Minn.: Stone Arch Books,
   2015. [Kan.]
Swank, Denise Grover. The Player (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kansas City,
     . The Substitute (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Kansas City, Mo.]
Swanson, Cara J. When Demons Dance (N). Denver, Colo.: Nighthawk/Raven Publishing,
   2015. [Grand Forks, N.D.]
Swanson, Dale A. Mystery of the Hanging Tower (juv). S.L.: Rainy River Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Swanson, Denise. Dying for a Cupcake (N). NY: Obsidian, 2015. [Mo.]
Sweazy, Larry D. See Also Murder (N). Amherst, N.Y.: Seventh Street Books, 2015. [N.D.]
Swenson, Wallace J. Pine Marten (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2015. [Mo.]
Symmonds, Gene. Pinky and the Green Bean Can Do Club (juv). Indianapolis: G.
   Symmonds, 2015. [Ind.]
```

```
Tagg, Melissa. From the Start (N). Minneapolis: Bethany House, 2015. [Iowa]
Tarshis, Lauren. I Survived the Great Chicago Fire, 1871 (juv). NY: Scholastic, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
      . I Survived the Joplin Tornado, 2011 (juv). NY: Scholastic, 2015. [Joplin, Mo.]
Taylor, Lori. Questpedition for da Yooper Stone! (juv). Pinckney, Mich.: Bear Track Press,
Taylor, Theodora. Her Viking Wolves (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
Tedrowe, Emily Gray. Blue Stars (N). NY: St. Martin, Äôs, 2015. [Madison, Wis.]
Tennent, Cynthia. A Wedding in Truhart (N). NY: Lyrical Shine, 2015. [Mich.]
Terrell, Brandon. Fearless (juv). North Mankato, Minn.: Stone Arch Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Thackrey, Don. Making a Prairie (P). S.1.: Blurb, 2015. [Neb.]
Thiele, Lonny. My Life with Harry—the Mule (N). St. Louis, Mo.: Sotina Publishing, 2015. [Mo.]
Thomas, Leah. Because You'll Never Meet Me (juv). NY: Bloomsbury, 2015. [Mich.]
Thompson, Craig. Space Dumplins (juv). NY: Graphix, 2015. Thornton, Marshall.
   Bloodlines (N). Los Angeles: Kenmore Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. From the Ashes (N). Albion, N.Y.: MLR Press, 2014. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. Murder Book (N). Los Angeles: Kenmore Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Tierney, Ronald. Killing Frost (N). Surrey: Severn House, 2015. [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Tincknell, Marion Frahm. Sunstars in the Meltswamp (P). Saginaw, Mich.: Five Rivers
    Press, 2015.
Tipper, James. Demons in the Tall Grass (N). Los Angeles, Calif.: Waxlight Press, 2015. [Neb.]
Tobin, Betsy. Things We Couldn't Explain (N). Abercynon, Wales: Accent Press, 2014. [Ohio]
Tolf, Francine Marie. Joliet in My Blood (M). Shellsburg, Iowa: Port Yonder Press, 2015.
   [Joliet, Ill.]
Toohey, Jodie. Taming the Twisted (N). Davenport, Iowa: Wordsy Woman Press, 2015. [Iowa]
Tougas, Shelley. Finders Keepers (juv). NY: Roaring Brook Press, 2015. [Wis.]
Townsdin, Linda. Close up on Murder (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
Treuer, David. Prudence (N). NY: Riverhead Books, 2015. [Minn.]
Triggs, Kevin. Ready Fire Aim (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Trolenberg, Karen. Flight of Megizzewas (juv). Northport, Mich.: Grand Bird Books, 2015. [Mich.]
Tromblay, David. The Ramblings of a Revenant: An Oral History of the Vampires (N).
   Duluth, Minn.: Twisted Tree Books, 2015. [Duluth, Minn.]
Tuberty, Mary Kay. Keeper of Coin (N). Benton, Ky.: Mantle Rock Publishing, 2015. [St.
   Louis, Mo.]
Tucker, Kathleen A. In Her Wake (juv). NY: Atria Paperback, 2014. [Mich.]
Turpin, John Clayton. Eli, Sometimes (N). NY: Anna Olswanger Publisher, 2015. [Kan.]
Tweed, Ruth Jesness. Euncie's World (N). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Tweedt, Jewell. A Lady for the Lawman (N). CreateSpace, 2015. [Omaha, Neb.]
Tyesha. Love in the Lou (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
Urrea, Luis Alberto. The Water Museum (S). NY: Little, Brown, 2015.
Valen, Christopher. The Darkness Hunter (N). St. Paul, Minn.: Conquill Press, 2015. [St.
    Paul, Minn.]
Valentin, Barbara. Help Wanted (N). Los Gatos, Calif.: Gemma Halliday, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
```

```
Van Risseghem, Kristin D. The Guardian, a Sword, & Stilettos (juv). Eagan, Minn.: Kasian Press, 2015. [Minn.]
. The Masquerade, an Altar & a Fairy (juv). Eagan, Minn.: Kasian Press, 2015. [Minn.]
```

\_\_\_\_\_. Key Change (N). Los Gatos, Calif.: Gemma Halliday, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.] Van den Berg, Laura. Find Me (N). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015. [Kan.] Vangh, H.H. Third West (N). S.I.: Clairvoyant Publishing, 2015. [Minn.]

```
Vartanoff, Irene. Temporary Superheroine (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Vastine, Amy. The Hardest Fight (N). Don Mills, Ont.: Harlequin, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Vázquez, Diego, Jr. see Rendon, Marcie
Verner, Dan. On the Wings of Angels (N). Little Elm, Tex.: eLectio Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
       On the Wings of Grace (N). Little Elm, Tex.: eLectio Publishing, 2015. [Wis.]
Vilendrer, Nikki. Power Play (N). Edina, Minn.: Beaver's Pond Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Villarreal, Rebecca. The Amazing Adventures of Selma Calderón (juv). Carpinteria, Calif.:
   Mama Chelo Press, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Villegas, Robert. The Raven Haired Girl (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Indianapolis, Ind.]
Vincent, Gary Lee. Belly Timber (N). Bridgeport, W.V.: Burning Bulb Publishing, 2015. [Ind.]
Vizard, Dave. A Grand Murder (N). Caseville, Mich.: D. Vizard, 2015. [Mackinac Island, Mich.]
Vizenor, Gerald. Favor of Crows (P). Middletown, Conn.: Wesleyan U P, 2015. Vohs, J.W.
   Winter Apocalypse (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ind.]
Vossler, Ron. Dinosaur Café (S). Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2015. [N.D.]
Vruno, Joanne. Autumn of Elves (juv). St. Cloud, Minn.: North Star Press, 2015. [Minn.]
Vyvyan, James R. A Badger Tale (N). Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2015. [Wis.]
Walker, Julie Ann. Too Hard to Handle (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Casablanca, 2015.
   [Chicago, Ill.]
Wallace, Ronald. You Can't Be Serious (P). Madison, Wis.: Chowder Chapbooks, 2015.
Walsh, Brighton. Paige in Progress (N). Pleasant Prairie, Wis.: Bright Publishing, 2015. [Mich.]
Walters, Jack H. Toyland (N). Bradenton, Fla.: BookLocker.com, 2015. [Madison, S.D.]
Walz, Jeffrey. Walking Bridge (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Neb.]
Wangard, Robert. Stalked (N). Chicago: Ampersand, 2015. [Crystal Lake, Mich.]
Ward, Penelope and Vi Keeland. Cocky Bastard (N). S.l.: EverAfter Romance, 2015. [Neb.]
Wargel, Claudine C. Hattie Mae's Halloween (juv). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015.
   [Midwest]
Warren, Christine. Hard As a Rock (N). NY: St. Martin, Äôs Paperbacks, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Warren, Skye. Dirty (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
    __. Fierce (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
  ____. Hard (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
  ____. Rough (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
 _____. Secret (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
_____. Sweet (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
     _. Wild (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Warren, Susan May. The Wonder of You (N). Carol Stream, Ill.: Tyndale House, 2015. [Minn.]
Watkins, Jessica N. Capone & Capri (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
Watterson, Kate. Fractured (N). NY: Forge, 2015. [Milwaukee, Wis.]
Weeks, Sarah. Honey (juv). NY: Scholastic Books, 2015. [Ind.]
Weesner, Theodore. Carrying (N). NY: Astor + Blue Editions, 2015.
Wells, Dan. The Devil's Only Friend (N). NY: Tor, 2015. [Midwest]
Welsch, Ken. Forever Since an Apple (N). Trenton, Mich.: K. Welsch, 2915. [Mich.]
Welsh-Huggins, Andrew. Slow Burn (N). Athens, Ohio: Swallow Press, 2015. [Columbus, Ohio]
Wensink, Patrick. Fake Fruit Factory (N). Chicago: Curbside Splendor, 2015. [Ohio]
Westring, Hollie. Cinnamon & Sunshine (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Mo.]
Wetherhead, Kate see Keenan-Bolger, Andrew
```

Wheeler, Joyce. His Eye Is on the Sparrow (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2015.

[S.D.]

- Wheeler, Theodore. On the River, Down Where They Found Willy Brown (N). S.l.: Edition Solitude, Reihe Projektiv, 2015. [Omaha, Neb.]
- Whipple, Dorothy Dora. *Chi-Mewinzha: Ojibwe Stories from Leech Lake* (M). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015. [Leech Lake, Minn.]
- White, G. Lewis. *Young Hustler* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Cleveland, Ohio] White, George. *Grubbing Hoes, Bibles, and Gavels* (N). Shelbyville, Ky.: Wasteland Press, 2015. [III.]
- Whitsett, Claudia. *Between the Lines* (juv). Ann Arbor, Mich.: C. Whitsett, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.] Whitson, Stephanie Grace. *Daughter of the Regiment* (N). NY: FaithWords, 2015. [Mo.]
- Wiemer, Liza M. Hello? (juv). NY: Spencer Hill Contemporary, 2015. [Wis.]
- Wilbanks, Scott. The Lemoncholy Life of Annie Aster (N). Naperville, Ill.: Sourcebooks Landmark, 2015. [Kan.]
- Wilks, Eileen. Mind Magic (N). NY: Berkley Sensation, 2015. [Ohio]
- Willard, Nancy. The Three Mouths of Little Tom Drum (juv). Somerville, Mass.: Candlewick Press, 2015.
- Williams, Abbie. The First Law of Love (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
- \_\_\_\_\_. A Notion of Love (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
- \_\_\_\_\_. Second Chances (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.] \_\_\_\_\_. Summer at the Shore Leave Café (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
- . Until Tomorrow (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
- \_\_\_\_\_. Wild Flower (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.]
- \_\_\_\_\_. Winter at the White Oaks Lodge (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Minn.] Williams, Michael. The Other Side of the Story (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2015.
- Williams, Michael. *The Other Side of the Story* (N). Mustang, Okla.: Tate Publishing, 2015 [Chicago, Ill.]
- Williams, Phoenix. *Money, Power, Respect* (N). S.I.: Mahogany Red Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
  \_\_\_\_\_. *To Love a No Good Nigga* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- \_\_\_\_. To Love a No Good Nigga 2 (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Williamz, M.J. Speakeasy (N). Valley Falls, N.Y.: Bold Strokes Books, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
  Willis, Elizabeth. Alive (P). NY: New York Review of Books, 2015. Willoughby, Jennifer. Beautiful Zero (P). Minneapolis: Milkweed Editions, 2015.
- Wilson, Marne. The Bovine Daycare Center (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2015. [N.D.]
- Winston, Sherri. President of the Whole Sixth Grade (juv). NY: Little, Brown, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
- Winter-Hodgson, Linda. A Food and a Perfect Gift (N). Fargo, N.D.: Knight Printing, 2015. [Minn.]
- Winternheimer, Alida. The Murder in Skoghall (N). Minneapolis: 28.5Press, 2015. [Wis.]
- Winters, Cat. The Uninvited (N). NY: William Morrow, 2015. [Ill.]
- Winters, Donna. *Trail Ride by the Yadkin River* (N). Garden, Mich.: Bigwater Publishing, 2015. [Mich.]
- Wirestone, Max. *The Unfortunate Decisions of Dahlia Moss* (N). NY: Redhook Books/Orbit, 2015. [St. Louis, Mo.]
- Wolfe, Laura. Trail of Secrets (juv). White Bear Lake, Minn.: Fire and Ice, 2015. [Mich.]
- Woods, Scott E. *Urban Contemporary History Month* (P). Mesa, Ariz.: Brick Cave Media, 2015. [Columbus, Ohio]
- Woolford, Marquis L. Demon Boy (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]Wooten, Terry. The Stone Circle Poems (P). Marion, Mich.: Parkhurst Brothers Publishers,2015
- Wright, Kevin. *The Knight of Cups* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
  \_\_\_\_\_. *The Queen of Pentacles* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Wright, Scott. Carrying the Mummy (N). St. Paul, Minn.: SW Mindfulness Press, 2015. [St. Paul, Minn.]
- Wuest, Barbara Ann. Among Others (P). Georgetown, Ky.: Finishing Line Press, 2015.

Yansky, Brian. *Utopia, Iowa* (juv). Somerville, Mass.: Candlewick Press, 2015. [Iowa] Yocum, David. *Finders Seekers* (N). S.I.: BookCrafters, 2015. [Kan.; Mo.]

Yost, Ann. A Stitch in Crime (N). Waterville, Me.: Five Star, 2015. [Red Jacket, Mich.]

Young, Dean. Shock by Shock (P). Port Townsend, Wash.: Copper Canyon Press, 2015.

Young Bear, Ray A. Manifestation Wolverine (P). NY: Open Road Media, 2015.

Zachary, Anita. *Connection* (N). Lady Lake, Fla.: Oak Ridge Publishing, 2015. [Ind.] Zahren, Bill. *Officer Involved* (N). Minneapolis: Mill City Press, 2015. [Sioux City, Iowa] Ziems, Kendra A. *Luminous* (N). Charleston, S.C.: CreateSpace, 2015. [Ill.]

Zimmer, Evelyn M., ed. Reflections: Michigan 2015: An Anthology Celebrating Michigan (S). Union Lake, Mich.: Zimbell House Publishing, 2015. [Mich.]

Zimmer, Paul. The Mysteries of Soldiers Grove (N). Sag Harbor, N.Y.: Permanent Press, 2015. [Wis.]

Zlabek, Katherine. Let the Rivers Clap Their Hands (S). Los Angeles: Ricochet Editions, 2015. [Midwest]

#### SECONDARY SOURCES

#### General

- Abdurrahman, Muhammad ibn Abdullah. Sociophonetic Perception of African American English in Minnesota (lang). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Minnesota, 2014. [Minn.]
- Aguilar, Rodolfo. Tambien Bailamos en el Norte: Sonidero, Transnational Lives, and Mexican Migrants in the Midwest (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Minnesota, 2014. [Midwest]
- Altman, Toby. Chicago's Red Rover and Absinthe and Zygote: Urban Space and the Politics of the Reading Series (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 114-30. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Beasecker, Robert, ed. Annual Bibliography of Midwestern Literature, 2013 (bibl). MidAmerica, 42 (2015), 139-208.
- Birk, Megan. Fostering on the Farm: Child Placement in the Rural Midwest (hist). Urbana: U Illinois P, 2015. [Midwest]
- Blackhawk, Terry and Peter Markus. To Light a Fire: 20 Years with the InsideOut Literary Arts Project (crit). Detroit: Wayne State U P, 2015. [Detroit, Mich.]
- Bunge, Nancy L. *The Midwestern Novel: Literary Populism from* Huckleberry Finn to the *Present* (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015. [Midwest]
- Clampitt, Cynthia. Midwest Maize: How Corn Shaped the U.S. Heartland (hist). Urbana: U Illinois P, 2015.
- Clark, Anna. Michigan Literary Luminaries: From Elmore Leonard to Robert Hayden (biog; crit). Charleston, S.C.: History Press, 2015. [Mich.]
- Cowell, Margaret. Dealing with Deindustrialization: Adaptive Resilience in American Midwestern Regions (gen). Abingdon: Routledge, Taylor & Francis, 2015.
- Dáil, Paula vW. Hard Living in America's Heartland: Rural Poverty in the 21st Century Midwest (gen). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015.
- Dieterlen, Susan L. Immigrant Pastoral: Midwestern Landscapes and Mexican-American Neighborhoods (gen). London: Routledge, 2015.
- Friedman, Lauren. The St. Louis Corridor: Mixing, Competing, and Retreating Dialects (lang). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Pennsylvania, 2014. [Mo.]
- Griffin, Brent Garrett. Geographies of (In)Justice: Radical Regionalism in the American Midwest, 1930-1950 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2015.
- Hassert, Joseph Alan. The Collaborative Performance of Open Mic Poetry and the Art of Making Do (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Southern Illinois U, 2014. [III.]

- Krueger, David M. Myths of the Rune Stone: Viking Martyrs and the Birthplace of America (crit). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015. [Minn.]
- Leary, James P. Folksongs of Another America: Field Recordings from the Upper Midwest, 1937-1946 (lang). Madison: U Wisconsin P. [Midwest]
- Literary Map of Indiana, 1816-2016: 200 Years, 200 Writers (map). Indianapolis: Indiana Center for the Book, 2015. [Ind.]
- March, Richard. Polka Heartland: Why the Midwest Loves to Polka (gen). Madison: Wisconsin Historical Society, 2015.
- Morrissey, Robert Michael. Bison Algonquians: Cycles of Violence and Exploitation in the Mississippi Valley Borderlands (crit). Early American Studies, 13 (Spr. 2015), 309-40. [Midwest]
- Noe, Marcia. Reconceptualizing the Midwest: A Review Essay (rev). MidAmerica, 42 (2015), 132-38.
- Ochonicky, Adam. The Millennial Midwest: Nostalgic Violence in the Twenty-First Century (crit). *Quarterly Review of Film and Video*, 32 (Jan.-Mar. 2015), 124-40. [Midwest]
- Okigbo, Austin C. Ahiajioku in Chicago: Festival, Music, and the Performance of Nigerian Igbo Identity in a North American City (crit). World of Music, 4 (1) 2015, 99-118. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Pady, Donald Stuart. History of the Kansas Authors Club, 1904-2014 (crit). Topeka, Kan.: OfficeMax, 2015. [Kan.]
- Rankinen, Will A. The Sociophonetic and Acoustic Vowel Dynamics of Michigan's Upper Peninsula English (lang). Ph.D. Dissertation, Indiana U, 2014. [Mich.]
- Servaes, Anna. Franco-American Identity, Community, and La Guiannée (crit). Jackson: U P Mississippi, 2015. [Ill.; Mo.]
- Shefchik, Rick. Everybody's Heard about the Bird: The True Story of 1960s Rock 'n Roll in Minnesota (crit). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015. [Minn.]
- Szuberla, Guy. *The Chicagoan* in the 1920s, or, What's So Funny About Crime and Corruption? (crit; jrnl). *MidAmerica*, 42 (2015), 79-92. [Chicago, Ill.]
- Thompson, Maris. Stories of Trouble and Troubled Stories: Narratives of Anti-German Sentiment from the Midwestern United States (crit). *Narrative Works*, 5 (1) 2015, 92-109. [Midwest]
- Thomsen, Carly. The Politics of Narrative, Narrative as Politic: Rethinking Reproductive Justice Frameworks through the South Dakota Abortion Story (crit). *Feminist Formations*, 27 (Sum. 2015), 1-26. [S.D.]
- Totten, Gary. Wharton's Wild West: Undine Spragg and Dakota Divorce Culture: Beinecke Research Report (crit). *Edith Wharton Review*, 31 (Spr.-Fall 2015), 93-96. [N.D.]
- Van de Logt, Mark. "The Whirlwind Is Coming to Destroy My People!": Symbolic Representations of Epidemics in Arikara Oral Tradition (crit). *American Indian Quarterly*, 39 (Win. 2015), 52-72. [S.D.]
- Webkamigad, Howard, trans. and ed. Ottawa Stories from the Springs: Anishinaabe Dibaadjimowinan wodi gaa Binjibaamigak wodi Mookodjiwong e Zhinikaadek (crit; S). East Lansing: Michigan State U P, 2015. [Mich.]
- Weems, Jason. Barnstorming the Prairies: How Aerial Vision Shaped the Midwest (hist). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015. [Midwest]
- Wright, David and Katie Mediatore Stover. He Reads, She Reads: Chicago (crit). *Booklist*, 111 (1 and 15 Jan. 2015), 40-41. [Chicago, Ill.]

#### Adamic, Louis (1899-1951)

Potocnik, Jasna. Louis Adamic: One of the Beginners of Literary Journalism in the United States of America (crit). *European Conference on Languages*, *Literature and Linguistics*, 7 (2015), 66-70.

# Addams, Jane (1860-1935)

Bobick, Ruth. Six Remarkable Hull-House Women (biog). Portsmouth, N.H.: Peter E. Randall Publisher, 2015.

Jostedt, Mike, Jr. Learning to Listen to the Other: Jane Addams and Hans-George Gadamer (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Southern Illinois U, 2015.

Kittelstrom, Amy. The Religion of Democracy: Seven Liberals and the American Moral Tradition (crit). NY: Penguin Press, 2015.

Schneiderhan, Erik. The Size of Others' Burdens: Barack Obama, Jane Addams, and the Politics of Helping Others (crit). Stanford, Calif.: Stanford U P, 2015.

# Algren, Nelson (1909-1981)

Fondation, Larry. Fiction and Anger (crit). American Book Review, 37 (Nov.-Dec. 2015), 10-11.
Griffin, Brent Garrett. Geographies of (In)Justice: Radical Regionalism in the American Midwest, 1930-1950 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2015.

Lewin, James A. Algren's Chicago: City of the Rusted Heart (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 52-65.

# Anderson, Margaret (1886-1973)

La Casse, Christopher J. From the Historical Avant-Garde to Highbrow Coterie Modernism: The Little Review's Wartime Advances and Retreats (crit). Criticism, 57 (Fall 2015), 581-608

# Anderson, Sherwood (1876-1941)

Jamil, S. Selina. Two Restless Grotesques in Winesburg, Ohio (crit). ANQ, 28 (3-4) 2015, 186-91.

# Arroyo, Fred (b. 1966)

Moreno, Marisel. The Untold Midwestern Puerto Rican Story: Fred Arroyo's Western Avenue and Other Fictions (crit). Studies in American Fiction, 42 (Fall 2015), 269-89.

Writing the Puerto Rican Rural Experience in the Midwest: An Interview with Fred Arroyo (I). Centro: Journal of the Center for Puerto Rican Studies, 27 (Spr. 2015), 186-205.

#### **Audubon, John James** (1785-1851)

Plain, Nancy. This Strange Wilderness: The Life and Art of John James Audubon (biog). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2015.

#### Austin, Mary Hunter (1868-1934)

Morales, Maribel. Women and Nature in Willa Cather and Her Contemporaries (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 33-40.

Smiley, Kathryn. Daughter of the Earth: Collecting Mary Austin (biog; crit). Firsts: The Book Collector's Magazine, 25 (May-June 2015), 10-19.

\_\_\_\_\_. Mary Austin: A Selected Checklist (bibl). Firsts: The Book Collector's Magazine, 25 (May-June 2015), 20-21.

### Baum, L. Frank (1856-1919)

Benjamin, Alyse Rall. *Rereading The Scarecrow of Oz* (crit). *Baum Bugle*, 59 (Win. 2015), 13-16.

Berezin, Marc and Craig Noble, eds. Oz Under Scrutiny: Contemporary Reviews of *The Scarecrow of Oz* (crit). *Baum Bugle*, 59 (Win. 2015), 17-21.

Berman, Ruth. Baum's Spectrum of Pearls (crit). Baum Bugle, 59 (Aut. 2015), 6-10.

- Bienvenue, Paul R. and Robert E. Schmidt. The Library Bindings of Oz (bibl). *Baum Bugle*, 59 (Win. 2015), 22-30.
- Bunch, Ryan. Oz and the Musical: The American Art Form and the Reinvention of the American Fairy Tale (crit). *Studies in Musical Theatre*, 9 (Mar. 2015), 53-69.
- Morena, Dorothy Gita. The Baum Legacy: Dorothy's Journey as a Metaphor for Spiritual Awakening (crit). *Baum Bugle*, 59 (Aut. 2015), 17-18.
- Pugh, Tison. John R. Neill: Illustrator (and Author) of L. Frank Baum's Queer Oz (crit). Marvels & Tales, 29 (1) 2015, 64-86.
- Riley, Michael O. Bibliographia Oziana: More on the Hill Edition of *The Wonderful Wizard of Oz*: How to Distinguish Between the First and Second States of the Text (bibl). *Baum Bugle*, 59 (Win. 2015), 40-48.
- Shanower, Eric. The Five Origins of the Scarecrow (crit). Baum Bugle, 59 (Win. 2015), 6-12.

#### Baxter, Charles (b. 1947)

Lurie, Alison. In the Air of Baxter's Bridge (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (5 Mar. 2015), 51-53.

### Beck, Robert (1918-1992)

Gifford, Justin. Street Poison: The Biography of Iceberg Slim (biog; crit). NY: Doubleday, 2015.

### Bellow, Saul (1915-2005)

- Adbullah, Md Abu Shahid. Tommy Wilhelm: The Untraditional Hero of Saul Bellow's Seize the Day (crit). International Journal of Comparative Literature and Translation Studies, 3 (4) 2015. 38-42.
- Azzopardi, Mark. Saul Bellow and Kurt Vonnegut: History, Politics, and American Fiction in the Cold War, 1944-1970 (crit). Ph.D. Disseration, U Sydney, 2015.
- Boyers, Robert. Moving Quickly: An Interview with Saul Bellow (I). *Salmagundi*, 185-186 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 531-52.
- Bunge, Nancy. Chicago as Salvation in Theodore Dreiser, Willa Cather, and Saul Bellow (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 21-33.
- Deng, Wensheng. The Quest Motif of Jewish Culture and Saul Bellow's Model of Novels (crit). *Theory and Practice in Language Studies*, 5 (2) 2015, 350-55.
- Fuchs, Daniel. Writers & Thinkers: Selected Literary Criticism (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Transaction Publishers, 2015.
- Gordan, Rachel. Nathan Glazer's American Judaism: Evaluating Post-World War II American Jewish Religion (crit). Jewish Quarterly Review, 105 (Fall 2015), 482-506.
- Greif, Mark. The Age of the Crisis of Man: Thought and Fiction in America, 1933-1973 (crit). Princeton: Princeton U P, 2015.
- Kalay, Farul. A Complicated Personality in Seize the Day by Saul Bellow (crit). Advances in Language and Literary Studies, 6 (1) 2015, 1-6.
- Kamionowski, Jerzy. "Seks Czarnuchów dla Kazdego": Czarny Intruz w Przestrzeni Bialego Dyskursu w Pow ié sci Amerykanskiego Mainstreamu przelomu lat 60. i 70 (crit). Bialostockie Studia Literaturoznawcze, 6 (2015), 155-73.
- Leader, Zachary. The Life of Saul Bellow: To Fame and Fortune, 1915-1964 (biog; crit). NY: Knopf, 2015.
- McKinley, Maggie. Masculinity and the Paradox of Violence in American Fiction, 1950-1975 (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2015.
- Michaels, Leonard. Bellow's Gift (crit). *Salmagundi*, 188-189 (Fall 2015-Win. 2016), 607-12.

- Nardini, Nicholas. A Fresh-Start Doctrine: The Marshall Plan, *The Adventures of Augie March*, and the Bildungsroman after Nationalism (crit). *Arizona Quarterly*, 71 (Sum. 2015), 149-74.
- Naughton, Yulia Pushkarevskaya and Gerald David Naughton. Animal Moments in Vladimir Nabokov's Pnin and Saul Bellow's Herzog (crit). Symplokfë: A Journal for the Intermingling of Literary, Cultural and Theoretical Scholarship, 23 (1-2) 2015, 119-35.
- O'Hagan, Andrew. Bad Character (rev). London Review of Books, 37 (21 May 2015), 13-14, 16.
- Popa, Anca. The Construction of Identity in Saul Bellow's and Philip Roth's Major Novels (crit). Bacfäu, Romania: Editura Cadrelor Didactice, 2015.
- Rich, Nathaniel. Bellow: The "Defiant, Irascible Mind" (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (4 June 2015), 10, 12, 14, 16.
- Singh, Sukhbir. Kant, Schopenhauer, Saul Bellow: Evil in Mr. Sammler's Planet (crit). Philosophy and Literature, 39 (Sept. 2015), A280-A316.

### Berryman, John (1914-1972)

- Frye, Elizabeth Bradford. In Different Voices: Form, Identity, and the Twentieth-Century American Persona Poem (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Austin, 2015.
- Gross, Andrew S. The Pound Reaction: Liberalism and Lyricism in Midcentury American Literature (crit). Heidelberg: Universitätsverlag Winter, 2015.
- Kleinzahler, August. All the Girls Said So (rev). London Review of Books, 37 (2 July 2015), 9-12.
- McLaughlin, Thomas Jennings. We Are the Stuff Dreams Are Made on: Notes on John Berryman's Broken Humor (crit). *Sewanee Review*, 123 (Win. 2015), 159-67.
- McRae, Calista. "Thinking You Over": Elegies for Robert Frost in 77 Dream Songs (crit). Robert Frost Review, 25 (Fall 2015), 70-86.
- Meyers, Jeffrey. Bruegel and John Berryman (crit). Style: A Quarterly Journal of Aesthetics, Poetics, Stylistics, and Literary Criticism, 49 (Dec. 2015), 470-76.
- Vancu, Radu. Confessional Poetry and Music: John Berryman and Mircea Ivanescu (crit). Primerjalna Knjizevnost, 38 (Aug. 2015), 129-44.
- Vendler, Helen. Berryman: Tragedy & Comedy Together (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (4 June 2015), 40-42.

# Bierce, Ambrose (1842-1914?)

- Dobson, James E. Bits of Autobiography: Radical Deindividualization and Everydayness (crit). Arizona Quarterly, 71 (Spr. 2015), 83-99.
- Elmer, Jonathan. American Idiot: Ambrose Bierce's Warrior (crit). American Literary History, 27 (Fall 2015), 446-60.
- Maleska, Kalina. Time Distortion in Bierce's "One of the Missing" and Uroshevic's "Rakopisot od Kitab-An" ("The Manuscript from Kitab-An") (crit). *CLCWeb: Comparative Literature and Culture*, 17 (Dec. 2015), unpaginated.
- Miecznikowski, Tomasz. Transmigracje Ambrose'a Bierce'a (crit). Nowa Fantastyka, no.4 (2015), 7-9.
- Sasaki, Toru. Back to Owl Creek Bridge (crit). Style: A Quarterly Journal of Aesthetics, Poetics, Stylistics, and Literary Criticism, 49 (Sum. 2015), 181-95.
- Smith, Cole. Space Age Conceptions of Time in Alfred Hitchcock's Vertigo (crit). Interdisciplinary Humanities, 32 (Spr. 2015), 79-89.

# Black Hawk (1767-1838)

Brown, Nicholas A. Re-Collecting Black Hawk: Landscape, Memory, and Power in the American Midwest (crit). Pittsburgh, Pa.: U Pittsburgh P, 2015.

Suppan, Heinz-Dietrich. Remember Indian Creek!: In the Shadow of the Black Hawk War (biog; hist). Denver, Colo.: Outskirts Press, 2015.

#### Bly, Robert (b. 1926)

Gustafson, Mark, comp. The Odin House Harvest: An Analytical Bibliography of the Publications of Robert Bly's Fifties, Sixties, Seventies, Eighties, Nineties, and Thousands Press (bibl). Northfield, Minn.: Red Dragonfly Press, 2015.

# Boyle, Kay (1902-1992)

Spanier, Sandra, ed. Kay Boyle: A Twentieth-Century Life in Letters (biog; corr; crit). Urbana: U Illinois P, 2015.

#### Bradbury, Malcolm (1932-2000)

Bran, Elena. Malcolm Bradbury: From the Language of Criticism to the Language of Fiction (crit). Iasi: Institutul European, 2015.

Dix, Hywel. On Balkanism and Orientalism: Undifferentiated Patterns of Perception in Literary and Critical Representations of Eastern Europe (crit). *Textual Practice*, 29 (Aug. 2015), 973-91.

# Bradbury, Ray (1920-2012)

Beaumont, Matthew. Stumbling in the Dark: "Pedestrian" and the Politics of the Night (crit). *Critical Quarterly*, 57 (Dec. 2015), 71-88.

Enns, Anthony. The Poet of the Pulps: Ray Bradbury and the Struggle for Prestige in Postwar Science Fiction (crit). Belphégor: Littérature Populaire et Culture Médiatique,13 (1) 2015, unpaginated.

Gheran, Niculae Liviu. Ruinele Utopiei Romantice: Influenta Spatialitătii Secolului XIX in Constructia Utopiilor Negative Anglo-Americane ale Secolului XX. Ph.D. Dissertation, Universitatea Cluj-Napoca, 2015.

Seed, David. Ray Bradbury (crit). Urbana: U Illinois P, 2015.

Ylagan , Christian. Why Do the Heavens Beckon Us? Revisiting Constructions of Home and Identity in Ray Bradbury's The Martian Chronicles (crit). Fafnir: Nordic Journal of Science Fiction and Fantasy Research, 2 (4) 2015, 29-41.

#### Brink, Carol Ryrie (1895-1981)

Hicks, Amy. Playing at Crusoe: Domestic Imperatives and Models of Motherhood in Robinson Crusoe-Inspired Toys and Novels for Girls (crit). Children's Literature in Education, 46 (June 2015), 110-26.

#### Brooks, Gwendolyn (1917-2000)

Frye, Elizabeth Bradford. In Different Voices: Form, Identity, and the Twentieth-Century American Persona Poem (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Austin, 2015.

Grieve, Sarah. Environmental Justice Witnessing in the Modernist Poetry of Lola Ridge, Muriel Rukeyser, Gwendolyn Brooks, and Elizabeth Bishop (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Arizona State U, 2015.

Leitner, David. Harlem in Shakespeare and Shakespeare in Harlem: The Sonnets of Claude McKay, Countee Cullen, Langston Hughes, and Gwendolyn Brooks (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Southern Illinois U, 2015.

Luo, Lianggong. A Cosmopolitan Utopia on Poetic Form: A Reading of Gwendolyn Brooks's "The Anniad" (crit). Journal of English Language and Literature/Yongo Yongmunhak, 61 (Sept. 2015, 519-29.

- Rinner, Jenifer R. From Bronzeville to the Mecca and After: Gwendolyn Brooks and the Location of Black Identity (crit). *MELUS*, 40 (Win. 2015), 150-72.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Midcentury American Poetry and the Identity of Place (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2014.
- Scott, Lynn Orilla. At Home on the South Side: Chicago in Gwendolyn Brooks's Maud Martha and Report from Part One (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 34-51.
- Thorsson, Courtney. Gwendolyn Brooks's Black Aesthetic of the Domestic (crit). MELUS, 40 (Spr. 2015), 149-76.

# Bujold, Lois McMaster (b. 1949)

Herington, Caitlin. Would You Like to Violate Rule Nine with Me? (crit). Foundation: The International Review of Science Fiction, 44 (3) 2015, 44-57.

James, Edward. Lois McMaster Bujold (biog; crit). Urbana: U Illinois P, 2015.

# Burroughs, William S. (1914-1997)

- Ardoin, Paul. "The Courage to Be a Writer": Theorizing Writerly Courage in Burroughs's Blade Runner: A Movie (crit). Papers of the Bibliographical Society of America, 109 (Mar. 2015), 63-81.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Versions, Cut Ups, and Bladerunners: Critique and Revision in Nourse and Burroughs (crit). Critique, 56 (1) 2015, 108-20.
- Bilinski, Pawel. Narkotykowy Lunch. Prolegomena do Filmografii (nie)Znanej Williama S. Burroughsa (crit). Studia Filmoznawcze—Acta Universitatis Wratislaviensis, 36 (2015), 229-48.
- Clerc, Adrien. William S. Burroughs et le Cinéma: Expérimentations, Présences, Contaminations (crit). Thése de Doctorat, Université Aix-Marseille, 2015.
- Fernández Diaz, José Javier. La Otra América: Influencia de la Literatura estaDounidense en Roberto Bolaño (crit). Tesi Doctoral, Universitat de Barcelona, 2014.
- Herman, Jan. My Adventures in Fugitive Literature: or, How I Got to San Francisco, Clerked at City Lights, Started a Little Magazine, Published William Burroughs, and Landed in Vermont as Editor of Something Else Press (M). NY: Granary Books, 2015.
- Portilla Karolis, César Augusto. L'Artiste en tant que Sujet Politique: Deux Exemples: William Burroughs et Cildo Meireles; Trois Œuvres: Last Words, Insertions Dans les Circuits Idéologiques et Le Sermon Sur La Montagne: Fiat Lux (crit). Thése de Doctorat, Université Paris 8 Vincennes-Saint-Denis, 2015.
- Prowse, Nycole. World of Possibilities: Agency in Female Drug Literature (crit). *Journal of Language, Literature and Culture*, 62 (Apr. 2015), 48-54.
- Walsh, Sue. Nature Faking and the Problem of the "Real" (crit). Isle: Interdisciplinary Studies in Literature and Environment, 22 (Win. 2015), 132-53.
- Weber, Steven J. A Transnational Postmodernism: North Africa as a Locus for Postmodern Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, State U New York, Albany, 2015.
- Weiss, William. Orbiting William S. Burroughs (crit; I). S.l.: EspressoPress, 2015.

#### Castillo, Ana (b. 1953)

- Abitz, Daniel. Female on Female Violence: A Look into *The Mixquiahuala Letters* (crit). *Women's Studies*, 44 (Jan.-Feb. 2015), 84-98.
- Andres, Julia. !Cuéntame Algo! Chicana Narrative Beyond the Borderlands (crit). Trier: WVT Wissenschaftlicher Verlag, 2015.
- Halperin, Laura. Intersections of Harm: Narratives of Latina Deviance and Defiance (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers U P, 2015.
- Herrera, Olga L. Geographies of Latinidad in Ana Castillo's *Sapogonia* (crit). *Confluencia: Revista Hispánica de Cultura y Literatura*, 31 (Fall 2015), 159-69.

- Smith, Cristina Rose. An Altar to "Integrative Solidarity": A Mestiza (Xicana, Filipina, and Euroamerican) Approach to Creative Texts (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, California Institute of Integral Studies, 2014.
- Zajdel, Melody M. Their Kind of Town: The Chicago of Ana Castillo and Sandra Cisneros (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 99-106.

#### Cather, Willa (1873-1947)

- Bhushan, Nalini. Becoming Cosmopolitan: The European Encounter with the New World in Death Comes for the Archbishop (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 18-22.
- Boykin, Mallory. More Than Beautiful Little Fools: Fitzgerald's Daisy, Cather's Rosamond, and Postwar Images of American Women (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Sum.-Fall 2015), 17-23.
- Bunge, Nancy. Chicago as Salvation in Theodore Dreiser, Willa Cather, and Saul Bellow (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 21-33.
- Cather, Willa. Lucy Gayheart (scholarly ed.). Historical Essay by David Porter; Explanatory Notes by Kari A. Ronning and David Porter; Textual Essay and Editing by Frederick M. Link and Kari A. Ronning. Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2015.
- Clinton, Greg. Willa Cather and Westward Expansion (crit). NY: Cavendish Square Publishing, 2015.
- Deffenbaugh, Daniel G. In Red Cloud, We Dance (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 6-7.
- Delany, Samuel R. A Lost Lady and Modernism, a Novelist's Overview (crit). Critical Inquiry, 41 (Spr. 2015), 573-95.
- Dooley, Patrick K. Snakes and the Sacred in Cather's Southwest Stories: Understanding Religiosity in Other Cultures (crit). Cithara: Essays in the Judaeo-Christian Tradition, 55 (Nov. 2015), 16-25.
- Durrans, Stéphanie. The Translation in the Closet: Willa Cather and Marguerite Yourcenar (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 50-55.
- Dyck, Reginald. Making Distinctions: Economic and Cultural Capital in Willa Cather's *The Professor's House* (crit). *College Literature*, 42 (Sum. 2015), 365-84.
- Facknitz, Mark. Nature, Second Nature, and One of Ours (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 12-16.
- Fard, Maryam Heydari and Hossein Pirnajmuddin. Hybridity in Willa Cather's Death Comes for the Archbishop and Shadows on the Rock (crit). Advances in Language and Literary Studies, 6 (1) 2015, 81-86.
- Giorcelli, Cristina. Latin Perspectives and Special Friendships in the *Aeneid* and *The Professor's House* (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 58 (Win. 2015), 23-28.
- Harris, Richard C. Willa Cather and the Art of "Recoverable Contexts": Source Materials for One of Ours (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 12-17.
- Hudek, Barry. "That Obliterating Strangeness": The Prairie as Sublime Landscape in Willa Cather's My Ántonia (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 28-32.
- Kaufman, Anne L. and Richard H. Millington, eds. Willa Cather and the Nineteenth Century (biog; crit). Lincoln: U Nebraska P, 2015.
- Ku, Chung-Hao. "A Boy under the Ban of Suspension": Renouncing Maturity in Willa Cather's "Paul's Case" (crit). Modern Fiction Studies, 61 (Spr. 2015), 69-89.
- Lynch, Tom. The Virtues of Native Flora (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 10-11.
- McParland, Robert. Beyond Gatsby: How Fitzgerald, Hemingway, and Writers of the 1920s Shaped American Culture (crit). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2015.
- Malia, Jennifer. Willa Cather's Nutty Professor (crit). Women's Studies, 44 (Sept. 2015), 798-814.

- Millington, Richard H. An Elegy for the Reader: Europe and the Narrative of Self-Formation in *Lucy Gayheart* (N). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 29-34.
- Mohr, Amy Doherty. Meanings of Mobility in Willa Cather's *The Song of the Lark* and Nella Larsen's *Quicksand* (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 58 (Sum.-Fall 2015), 9-16.
- Morales, Maribel. Women and Nature in Willa Cather and Her Contemporaries (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 33-40.
- Murphy, John J. The Haunting Continent: Europe in Cather (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 56-64.
- O'Brien, Sharon, ed. My Ántonia: Authoritative Text, Contexts and Backgrounds, Criticism (crit; scholarly ed.). NY: W.W. Norton, 2015.
- Olin-Ammentorp, Julie. Willa Cather's "Individual Map" of Paris (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 4-11.
- Oman, Patricia. Living in the Holes with Badgers: Nostalgia, Children's Literature and *O Pioneers!* (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 17-22.
- Palleau-Papin, Françoise. Pierre Loti and Willa Cather's Journey Home: So Near, So Far (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 35-38.
- Park, Hajeong. [Paul and James Gatz: "Paul's Case" as a Prequel to *The Great Gatsby*] *British and American Fiction*, 22 (Spr. 2015), 49-74.
- Peek, Charles A. We Were the Land's before the Land Was Ours (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 3-5.
- Prenatt, Diane. "What Is There about Us Always": The Archbishop and Willa Cather's [Roman] Catholic Imagination (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 39-44.
- Price, John T. A Religion of Grass (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 8-10.
- Romines, Ann. Writing Her First Home Pasture: Willa Cather on Her Virginia Environment (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 23-27.
- Salmeri, Claudio. The Importance of the Midwestern Setting in Willa Cather's *The Song of the Lark* and Her Other Novels (crit). *Interactions: Ege Journal of British and American Studies*, 24 (Spr.-Fall 2015), 135-42.
- Schulthies, Michela. "Never at an End": The Search for Sources of Cather's Wolves Story (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Sum.-Fall 2015), 2-8.
- Smith, Christine Hill. Upwardly Mobile: Teaching "The Enchanted Bluff" to Contemporary Students (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 57 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 24-29.
- Stoffer, Heidi Marie. Nostalgia and Materialism: Negotiating Modernity through Houses in Wharton, Fitzgerald, and Cather (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Kent State U, 2015.
- Stout, Janis P. Modernist by Association: Willa Cather's New York/New Mexico Circle (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 47 (Win. 2015), 117-35.
- Sullivan, Peter M. Fair Rosamond and Fierce Rosamund: European Modelsfor the Older Daughter in *The Professor's House* (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Win. 2015), 45-49.
- Wagers, Kelley. Against the American Grain: Willa Cather's History Troubles (crit). Texas Studies in Literature and Language, 58 (Sum.-Fall 2015), 106-27.

# Chesnutt, Charles W. (1858-1932)

- Clough, Edward. In Search of Sunken Graves: Between Postslavery and Postplantation in Charles Chesnutt's Fiction (crit). Southern Quarterly, 53 (Fall 2015), 87-104.
- Sussman, Mark. Charles W. Chesnutt's Stenographic Realism (crit). MELUS, 40 (Win. 2015), 48-68.
- Zogas, Peter. Writing Contingent Histories: Temporality and the Construction of Progress in Nineteenth-Century American Literature. Ph.D. Dissertation, U Rochester, 2013.

#### Chopin, Kate (1850-1904)

- Bonner, Thomas. *Edna*, Cyrille Arnavon's Translation of Kate Chopin's *The Awakening*: Publication Dates and History (bibl; crit). *ANQ*, 28 (1) 2015, 56-57.
- Crowley, John William. Kate Chopin, Frédéric Chopin, and the Music of the Future (crit). American Literary Realism, 47 (Win. 2015), 95-116.
- Fox, Heather. Mapping Spatial Consciousness in Kate Chopin's Bayou Folk Stories (crit). Southern Literary Journal, 48 (Fall 2015), 108-28.
- George, Sarah Forest. A Vanishing Act: The Invisible Quadroons of Chopin's The Awakening (crit). Ethos: A Digital Review of Arts, Humanities and Public Ethics, 2 (Apr. 2015), 38-47.
- Jung, Anne S. Threads of Truth: Aesthetics of a Sacrificed Self in the Nineteenth-Century American Romance of Susanna Rowson, Nathaniel Hawthorne, Henry James and Kate Chopin (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, State U New York, Albany, 2015.
- Ostman, Heather and Kate O'Donoghue, eds. *Kate Chopin in Context: New Approaches* (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015.
- Pflueger, Pennie. The Piano and Female Subjectivity: Kate Chopin's *The Awakening* (1899) and Jane Campion's *The Piano* (1993). *Women's Studies*, 44 (June 2015), 468-98.
- Rajakumar, Mohanalakshmi. Kate Chopin and the Non-American Reader (crit). *Teaching American Literature*, 7 (Fall-Win. 2015), 49-57.
- Sedehi, Kamelia Telebian, Nur Fatin Syuhada Ahmad Jafni, and Wan Roselezam Wan Yahya. Subjectivity, Individuality and Abjection in Kate Chopin's *The Awakening* (crit). International Journal of Comparative Literature and Translation Studies, 3 (4) 2015, 14-19.
- Thorndike, Colleen F. Constructing Womanhood: The Influence of Conduct Books on Gender Performance and Ideology of Womanhood in American Women's Novels, 1865-1914 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Kent State U, 2015.

#### Cisneros, Sandra (b. 1954)

- Andres, Julia. !Cuéntame Algo! Chicana Narrative Beyond the Borderlands (crit). Trier: WVT Wissenschaftlicher Verlag, 2015.
- Cisneros, Sandra. A House of My Own: Stories from My Life (M). NY: Knopf, 2015.
- Cristian, Réka M. Home(s) on Borderlands and Inter-American Identity in Sandra Cisneros' Works (crit). *Americana: E-Journal of American Studies in Hungary*, 11 (Spr. 2015), unpaginated.
- Grum, Spela. The Analysis of Sandra Cisneros' House on Mango Street Based on Social Criticism of Gloria Anzaldúa's Borderlands: La Frontera (crit). Acta Neophilologica, 48 (1-2) 2015, 39-48.
- Joysmith, Claire, ed. Nepantla: Liminalidad y Transición: Escritura Chicana de Mujeres (crit). México, D.F.: Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, 2015.
- Zajdel, Melody M. Their Kind of Town: The Chicago of Ana Castillo and Sandra Cisneros (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 99-106.

# Clemens, Samuel L. (1835-1910)

- Akins Warfield, Adrienne. Sunday School Books and Twain's Joan of Arc (crit). *Renascence: Essays on Values in Literature*, 67 (Fall 2015), 261-77.
- Bloom, Harold. *The Daemon Knows: Literary Greatness and the American Sublime* (crit). Oxford: Oxford U P, 2015.
- Boyd, Joshua T. Labor and Revolt in Mark Twain and William Morris (crit). *Nineteenth-Century Prose*, 42 (Spr. 2015), 73-94.
- Bucci, Richard. Mark Twain and Bret Harte: A Mysterious Early Piracy in Context (bibl; crit). *Studies in Bibliography*, 59 (2015), 281-317.
- Bush, Harold K. Life at Quarry Farm Today: Guests and "Ghosts": Another "True Story" about Quarry Farm (biog; crit). *Mark Twain Annual*, 13 (2015), 176-83.

- Calhoun, Jeff, et al. Deaf West Theatre and the Broadway Musical: *Big River* and Beyond (crit). *Studies in Musical Theatre*, 9 (Mar. 2015), 85-104.
- Cochran, Debra. Imagining Boundaries: Visualizing Space in Mark Twain's *Following the Equator* (crit). *Mark Twain Annual*, 13 (2015), 91-114.
- Conselvan, Elisa Francesca. *La Fortuna Editoriale di Mark Twain in Italia* (crit). Cargeghe: Editoriale Documenta, 2015.
- Dawidziak, Mark. Mark Twain in Ohio (biog). S.1.: Rod Serling Books, 2015.
- De Prospo, R.C. "Lighting Out for the Territory ahead of the Rest": The Future of/in *The Adventures of Huckleberry Finn* (crit). *ASEBL Journal*, 11 (Jan. 2015), 29-36.
- Do, Haeja. [Mark Twain's Appropriations of Shakespeare] (crit). Studies in British and American Language and Literature, 118 (Sept. 2015), 19-38.
- Driscoll, Kerry. Privacy and Society in a Manner Conjoined (biog; crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 195-97.
- Dumas, Frédéric. Mark Twain: Tourisme et Vanité (crit). Grenoble: Ellug, 2015.
- Effgen, Alex Brink. "Young" Walter F. Brown: Before, During, and After A Tramp Abroad (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 63-77.
- Felgar, Robert, comp. American Slavery: A Historical Exploration of Literature (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood Press, 2015.
- Fishkin, Shelley Fisher. Writing America: Literary Landmarks from Walden Pond to Wounded Knee, a Reader's Companion (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers U P, 2015.
- Fletcher, James. Mark Twain's 88 Days in the Mother Lode: & Stories of the Gold Rush (biog). San Andreas, Calif.: Manzanita Writers Press, 2015.
- Ford, Robert D. The Humor in Joseph Conrad's *Heart of Darkness* (crit). *Explicator*, 73 (Jan.-Mar. 2015), 19-19.
- Foster, David. On the Theme of Mark Twain's Personal Recollections of Joan of Arc (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 43-62.
- Gagel, Amanda. Letters as Critical Texts: A Consideration of Mark Twain's "Ashcroft-Lyon Manuscript" (crit). Scholarly Editing, 36 (2015), unpaginated.
- Guzman, Matthew. Dog's Best Friend? Vivisecting the "Animal" in Mark Twain's "A Dog's Tale" (crit). *Mark Twain Annual*, 13 (2015), 29-42.
- Hsu, Hsuan L. Sitting in Darkness: Mark Twain's Asia and Comparative Racialization (crit). NY: New York U P, 2015.
- Isip, Jomar Daniel. The Franklin Stereotype: The Spiritual-Secular Gospels of Four Nineteenth-Century American Authors (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Texas A & M U, Commerce, 2015.
- Kaplan, Fred. An Interview with Mark Twain (biog; crit). NY: Cavendish Square, 2015.
- Killmeier, Matthew A. The (Radio) Adventures of Mark Twain: Arch Oboler's Adaptations of Warners' Picture (crit). Journal of Adaptation in Film and Performance, 8 (1) 2015, 5-21.
- Knapp, Raymond. Disabling Privilege: Further Reflections on Deaf West's Big River (crit). Studies in Musical Theatre, 9 (Mar. 2015), 105-09.
- Kolb, Harold H. Mark Twain: *The Gift of Humor* (crit). Lanham, Md.: U P of America, 2015. Lai-Henderson, Selina. *Mark Twain in China* (crit). Stanford, Calif.: Stanford U P, 2015.
- Levy, Andrew. Huck Finn's America: Mark Twain and the Era That Shaped His Masterpiece (crit). NY: Simon & Schuster, 2015.
- Li, Hsin-Ying. The Power of the Comic: Humoring the Humorless in Huckleberry Finn (crit). NTU Studies in Language and Literature, 33 (June 2015), 33-51.
- Liu, Xialin. Going down the Flow of Life: A Transcultural, Ecocritical Approach to Joyce's Ulysses and Twain's Huckleberry Finn (crit). D.Phil. Dissertation, Universität Augsburg, 2015.
- Lorentzen, Jamie. Becoming Human: Kierkegaardian Reflections on Ethical Models in Literature (crit). Macon, Ga.: Mercer U P, 2015.

- Machor, James L. Reading for Humor or Realism: W.D. Howells and Mark Twain's Early Reception in the U.S. Public Sphere (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 47 (Win. 2015), 136-50.
- \_\_\_\_\_. A Trying Five Years: The 1870s Reception of *Roughing It, The Gilded Age*, and *Sketches Old and New* (crit). *Mark Twain Annual*, 13 (2015), 10-28.
- Martin, Gretchen. Dancing on the Color Line: African American Tricksters in Nineteenth-Century American Literature (crit). Jackson: U P Mississippi, 2015.
- Martinez, Leonard. Concentric Failures: Melville, Twain, and Shifting Centers (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 115-29.
- Messent, Peter. Mark Twain, White Elephants, and Siamese Twins: Humor and Liminality (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 1-9.
- Morris, Roy, Jr. American Vandal: Mark Twain Abroad (biog; crit). Cambridge: Harvard U P. 2015.
- Nelson, Heather. "You Could Be Judas": Pudd'nhead Wilson's Black Slaveowner (crit). *Southern Studies*, 22 (Spr.-Sum. 2015), 16-44.
- Newman, Andrew. "It Couldn't Be Robbery to Steal That": Artistic Appropriation and Twain's "Jumping Frog" (crit). *College Literature*, 42 (Sum. 2015), 396-419.
- Parra, Jamie. How to Have Style in an Emergency: *Huckleberry Finn* and the Ethics of Fictionality (crit). J19: *The Journal of Nineteenth-Century Americanists*, 3 (Fall 2015), 337-61.
- Ryan, Ann M. (Not) Wanted Dead or Alive: Mark Twain's Literary Autopsy of "Jim's Ghost Story" (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 149-66.
- Salvant, Shawn. Blood Work: Imagining Race in American Literature, 1890-1940 (crit). Baton Rouge: Louisiana State U P, 2015.
- Scharnhorst, Gary. Mark Twain Reports the Hornet Disaster (crit). American Literary Realism, 47 (Spr. 2015), 272-76.
- Sevik, Greg. Poetry, Prosody, Parody: Mark Twain's Rhythmic Thought (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 130-48.
- Seybold, Matt. The Neoclassical Twain: The Zombie Economics of Col. Sellers (crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 78-90.
- Smith, Harriet E., et al., eds. *Autobiography of Mark Twain: The Complete and Authoritative Edition*. Volume 3 (biog; crit ed; M) Berkeley: U California P, 2015.
- Trupej, Janko. Recepcija Stirih Ameriskih Romanov in Njihovih Slovenskih Prevodov v Luci Ideologije Rasizma (crit). *Primerjalna Knjizevnost*, 38 (Aug. 2015), 213-35.
- Webb, Steve. Quarry Farm and the Afterlife (biog; crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 184-90.
- Wonham, Henry B. The Art of Arbitrage: Reimagining Mark Twain, Business Man (crit). *ELH*, 82 (Win. 2015), 1239-66.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Shooting Fish in a Barrel: My Visit to Quarry Farm (biog; crit). Mark Twain Annual, 13 (2015), 191-94.
- Zabeen, Saara. The Introduction of *The Adventures of Tom Sawyer* to the Students of Independent University, Bangladesh, to Develop Their Reading Habit (crit). *Mark Twain Annual*, 13 (2015), 167-75.

# Coleman, Ashley Antoinette (b. ca. 1985)

Rosen, Jody. Arts & Letters: Kiss Kiss Bang Bang (biog; crit). T: The New York Times Style Magazine, 17 May 2015, 104, 106, 108, 110.

# Coleman, JaQuavis (b. ca. 1985)

Rosen, Jody. Arts & Letters: Kiss Kiss Bang Bang (biog; crit). T: The New York Times Style Magazine, 17 May 2015, 104, 106, 108, 110.

# Conroy, Jack (1899-1990)

Griffin, Brent Garrett. Geographies of (In)Justice: Radical Regionalism in the American Midwest, 1930-1950 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2015.

#### Coover, Robert (b. 1932)

Carey, Ben. The Reader-Assembled Narrative: Representing the Random in Print Fiction (crit). TEXT: Journal of Writing and Writing Courses, 19 (Oct. 2015), unpaginated.

Gruic-Grmusa, Lovorka. Alternate Space-Times in Robert Coover's Texts: Some Ontological Questions (crit). Neohelicon: Acta Comparationis Litterarum Universarum, 42 (June 2015), 255-82.

Ladyga, Zuzanna, ed. Barth, Barthelme, Coover (crit). Warsaw: Wydawnictwa Uniwersytetu Warszawskiego, 2015.

#### Crane, Hart (1899-1932)

Bellew, Paul Bradley. Ephemeral Arrangements: Materiality, Queerness, and Coalition in U.S. Modernist Poetry (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2014.

Bloom, Harold. *The Daemon Knows: Literary Greatness and the American Sublime* (crit). Oxford: Oxford U P, 2015.

Feinsod, Harris. Vehicular Networks and the Modernist Seaways: Crane, Lorca, Novo, Hughes (crit). *American Literary History*, 27 (Win. 2015), 683-716.

Munro, Niall. Hart Crane's Queer Modernist Aesthetic (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015.

#### Cunningham, Michael (b. 1952)

Berlina, Alexandra. Fantastic Polyvalence beyond Dichotomies: *The Snow Queen* and *The Snow Child* (crit). *Journal of the Fantastic in the Arts*, 26 (2) 2015, 236-50.

Chase, David Michael. Homing Desires/Desiring Homes: The Construction of Queer Domestic Space in Contemporary American Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Los Angeles, 2014.

Kaiser, Birgit Mara, ed. Singularity and Transnational Poetics (crit). NY: Routledge, 2015.
Magome, Kiyoko. Expand and Revise the History of Western Literature: Michael Cunningham's By Nightfall (crit). Notes on Contemporary Literature, 45 (Jan.-Mar. 2015), 7-9.

#### Davis, Frank Marshall (1905-1987)

Zeigler, James. Red Scare Racism and Cold War Black Radicalism (crit). Jackson: U P of Mississippi, 2015.

# De Vries, Peter (1910-1993)

Aycock, Anthony. How to Appreciate an Exploding Cigar: A Look2 Essay on Peter De Vries (biog; crit). *Ploughshares*, 41 (Sum. 2015), 187-97.

#### Dos Passos, John (1896-1970)

Beal, Wesley. Networks of Modernism: Reorganizing American Narrative (crit). Iowa City: U Iowa P, 2015.

Béja, Alice. *Des Mots pour se Battre: John Dos Passos, la Littérature et la Politique* (biog; crit). Paris: Honore Champion Editions, 2015.

De Sa Pereira, Moacir Pranas. The Site of the Novel: Objects in American Realism, 1930-1940 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Chicago, 2014.

Gerds, Jenna F. Sex, Labor, and the American Way: Detroit Aesthetic in Mid-Twentieth-Century Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Wayne State U, 2015.

- Pizer, Donald. Hemingway in Action: a Dos Passos Painting from the 1924 Pamplona Festival (crit). Hemingway Review, 35 (Fall 2015), 97-101.
- \_\_\_\_\_. John Dos Passos and Harlan: Three Variations on a Theme (crit). *Arizona Quarterly*, 71 (Spr. 2015), 1-23.
- Ryan, Katherine Lynn. Modernism's Suicidal Impulse: Psychic Contamination and the Crowd (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Irvine, 2014.
- Ryan, Kathleen. "Walking Round Downtown Chicago": The Politics of Midwestern Women in John Dos Passos's U.S.A. (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 9-20.
- Shaheen, Aaron. Spencerian Theory and Modern Rites of Passage in John Dos Passos's *Three Soldiers* (crit). *Texas Studies in Literature and Language*, 57 (Sum. 2015), 162-81.

# Dreiser, Theodore (1871-1945)

- Bunge, Nancy. Chicago as Salvation in Theodore Dreiser, Willa Cather, and Saul Bellow (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (*Spr/Fall* 2015), 21-33.
- Gifford, Don. Popular and Critical Taste (crit). Hungarian Journal of English and American Studies, 21 (Spr. 2015), 37-56.
- Houten, Christina van. Jennie Gerhardt, Domestic Narrative, and Democratic Architecture: Mapping Nineteenth-Century Women's Labor Culture (crit). Women's Studies, 44 (Apr.-May 2015), 301-20.
- Jellenik, Glenn. The Task of the Adaptation Critic (crit). South Atlantic Review, 80 (3-4) 2015, 254-68.
- Lelekis, Debbie. American Literature, Lynching, and the Spectator in the Crowd: Spectacular Violence (crit). Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books, 2015.
- Navarro, Lauren Christie. Foodways and Gender Relations in the American Naturalist Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Fordham U, 2014.
- Pizer, Donald. Another Part of the Forest: Thomas H. McKee and the Suppression of Sister Carrie (crit). Studies in American Naturalism, 10 (Sum. 2015), 60-77.
- Stoehr, Liz. Time-Tables, Visual Culture, and the Reconfiguration of Subjectivity in Theodore Dreiser's Sister Carrie and An American Tragedy. Lit: Literature Interpretation Theory, 26 (July-Sept. 2015), 235-54.
- Swami, Baburam. Dreiser's Fictional World: Epitome of American Values (crit). Delhi: Akansha Publishing House, 2015.
- Weinstein, Cindy. *Time*, *Tense*, and American Literature: When Is Now? (crit). NY: Cambridge U P, 2015.

# Dunbar, Paul Laurence (1872-1906)

- Fishkin, Shelley Fisher. Writing America: Literary Landmarks from Walden Pond to Wounded Knee, a Readers Companion (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers U P, 2015.
- Frye, Elizabeth Bradford. In Different Voices: Form, Identity, and the Twentieth-Century American Persona Poem (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Austin, 2015.
- Lelekis, Debbie. American Literature, Lynching, and the Spectator in the Crowd: Spectacular Violence (crit). Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books, 2015.
- Nicholas, Xavier, ed. Paul and Alice (corr; crit). Callaloo, 38 (Sum. 2015), 440-80.
- Taylor, Timothy and J.D. Eident, eds. On Prairie Winds: The Letters of James Newton Matthews & James Whitcomb Riley, Including Letters from Paul Lawrence Dunbar & Others (corr). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015.

# Dylan, Bob (b. 1941)

- Associated Press. Bob Dylan: Private Man, Music Legend (crit; I). Miami, Fla.: Mango Media. 2015.
- Banauch, Eugen, ed. Refractions of Bob Dylan: Cultural Appropriations of an American Icon (crit). Manchester: Manchester U P, 2015.

Black, Taylor. Time out of Mind: Style and the Art of Becoming (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Rutgers U, 2015.

Bradford, A.T. Yonder Comes Sin: The Dylan Approved View of His Own Musical and Spiritual Reality (crit). London: Templehouse Publishing, 2015.

Bream, Jon. Dylan: Disc by Disc (bibl). Minneapolis: Voyageur Press, 2015.

Carpenter, Damian. Long Ways from Home: The Rhetoric and Performance of the American Folk Outlaw (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Texas A & M U, 2014.

Detering, Heinrich. Bob Dylans Shakespeare (crit). *Shakespeare Jahrbuch*, 151 (2015), 149-66. Hartman, Charles O. Dylan's Bridges (crit). *New Literary History*, 46 (Aut. 2015), 737-57.

Lewin, James A. Bob Dylan's Midwestern Roots (crit). MidAmerica, 42 (2015), 117-31.

Marcus, Greil. Three Songs, Three Singers, Three Nations: The William E. Massey Sr. Lectures in the History of American Civilization 2013 (crit). Cambridge: Harvard U P, 2015.

Margotin, Philippe and Jean-Michel Guesdon. *Bob Dylan: All the Songs; the Story Behind Every Track* (bibl; crit). NY: Black Dog & Leventhal, 2015.

Orr, Jay, ed. *Dylan, Cash and the Nashville Cats: A New Music City* (crit). Nashville, Tenn.: Country Music Foundation Press, 2015.

Rainaud, Nicolas. Not Dark Yet: Chansons de Bob Dylan (bibl; crit). Marseille: Le Mot et le Reste, 2015.

Sutton, Mark. "You Can Always Come Back, but You Can't Come Back All the Way": Bob Dylan's Late Period (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Sydney, 2015.

Taylor, Jeff and Chad Israelson. The Political World of Bob Dylan: Freedom and Justice, Power and Sin (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015.

Wald, Elijah. Dylan Goes Electric! Newport, Seeger, Dylan, and the Night That Split the Sixties (crit). NY: Dev St., 2015.

Williamson, Nigel. The Dead Straight Guide to Bob Dylan (biog; crit). Ellington: Ovolo Books, 2014.

# Enger, Leif (b. 1961)

Rice, Rodney P. The Undiscovered Country: Leif Enger's Peace Like a River and Midwestern Magical Realism (crit). MidAmerica, 42 (2015), 22-35.

# Engle, Paul (1908-1991)

Bennett, Eric. Workshops of Empire: Stegner, Engle, and American Creative Writing during the Cold War (crit). Iowa City: U Iowa P, 2015.

# Enright, Elizabeth (1909-1968)

Stahl, J.D. A Secure World of Childhood: The Artistry of Elizabeth Enright (crit). Children's Literature: Annual of the Modern Language Association Division on Children's Literature and the Children's Literature Association, 43 (2015), 235-53.

# Erdrich, Louise (b. 1954)

Bonini, Rachel. Constructing the Past: Places, Histories, and Identities in Louise Erdrich's The Plague of Doves (crit). *MidAmerica*, 42 (2015), 93-108.

Butler, Jonathan. Narrative, Orality, and Native-American Historical Consciousness: The Critique of Logocentrism in Louise Erdrich's *Tracks* (crit). *Tamkang Review*, 46 (Dec. 2015), 3-22.

Crawford, Katherine Scott. The Sacred Stillness of Father Damien (crit). *Appalachian Heritage*, 43 (Win. 2015), 77-82.

Dimock, Wai-Chee. Early American Literature as a Networked Field: Mary Rowlandson, Louise Erdrich, Sherman Alexie (crit). *Early American Literature*, 50 (1) 2015, 103-24.

- Eppelsheimer, Natalie. "A World Where Butchers Sing Like Angels": German Poetry, Music, and (Counter) History in Louise Erdrich's *The Master Butchers Singing Club* (crit). *Studies in American Indian Literatures*, 27 (Fall 2015), 52-81.
- Ingraffia, Brian D. "Deadly Conversions": Louise Erdrich's Indictment of Catholicism in Tracks, Love Medicine, and The Last Report on the Miracles at Little No Horse (crit). Christianity and Literature, 64 (June 2015), 313-30.
- Kim, Hyung-Hee. Land and Catholicism in Louise Erdric's *Tracks* (crit). *Studies in British and American Language and Literature*, 118 (Sept. 2015), 109-25.
- Marshall, Leni. Age Becomes Us: Bodies and Gender in Time (crit). Albany: State University of New York P, 2015.
- Mrak, Anja. Magicni Realizem in Feministicna Narativna Tehnika (crit). Doktorska Disertacija, Univerza v Ljubljani [Slovenia], 2015.
- Pawlitzki, Melanie. There Is No "Is" without a "Where": Literarische Raumdarstellung Anhand von Romanen von Joyce Carol Oates, Toni Morrison und Louise Erdrich (crit). Würzburg: Königshausen & Neumann, 2015.
- Rader, Pamela J. "... Just Crushing Silence Like the Inside of a Drum before the Stick Drops": Zwischenraum as a Site for Productive Silences in Louise Erdrich's *The Painted Drum* (crit). *Rocky Mountain Review*, 69 (1) 2015, 49-67.
- Schacht, Miriam. Games of Silence: Indian Boarding Schools in Louise Erdrich's Novels (crit). *Studies in American Indian Literatures*, 27 (Sum. 2015), 62-79.
- Uhlig, Mirko, Michael Simon, and Johanne Lefeldt, eds. Sinnentwürfe in Prekären Lebenslagen: Interdisziplinäre Blicke auf Heterodoxe Phänomene des Heilens und Ihre Funktionen im Alltag (crit). Münster: Waxmann, 2015.
- Williams, Kate S. American Motherhood in the Twentieth and Twenty-First Centuries in the Writings of Joan Didion, Toni Morrison, Louise Erdrich, and Mommy Blogs (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Tulsa, 2015.

# Eugenides, Jeffrey (b. 1960)

- Huehls, Mitchum. The Post-Theory Theory Novel (crit). Contemporary Literature, 56 (Sum. 2015), 280-310.
- Kohn, Ulrike, Wieland Schwanebeck, and Sophie Spieler, eds. *Constructions of the Gendered Self across the Media* (crit). Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, 2015.
- Kostova, Bilyana Vanyova. Remembering Ethnicity in *Middlesex:* Trauma and the Tragicomic (crit). *Orbis Litterarum*, 70 (Aug. 2015), 306-27.
- Wilhite, Keith. Face the House: Suburban Domesticity and Nation as Home in *The Virgin Suicides* (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 61 (Spr. 2015), 1-23.

#### Farnham, Eliza W. (1815-1864)

Bozeman, Laura B. The Genteel Frontier: Westward Expansion of Womanly Refinement (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Minnesota, 2014.

# Farrell, James T. (1904-1979)

De Sa Pereira, Moacir Pranas. The Site of the Novel: Objects in American Realism, 1930-1940 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Chicago, 2014.

#### Ferris, Joshua (b. 1974)

- Ferry, Peter. Masculinity in Contemporary New York Fiction (crit). NY: Routledge/Taylor & Francis, 2015.
- Kessous, Sadek. Writing the Region in an Age of Globalization: Chicago and Its Cosmopolitan Subject(s) in Joshua Ferris's Then We Came to the End (crit). Midwestern Miscellany, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 66-83.

Ludwigs, Marina. Walking as a Metaphor for Narrativity (crit). Studia Neophilologica, 87 (Apr. 2015), 116-28.

#### Fitzgerald, F. Scott (1896-1940)

- Alexander, Jeanne M., comp. Current Bibliography (bibl). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 292-98.
- Antonelli, Sara. Landscape with a Tragic Hero: F. Scott Fitzgerald's Trimalchio (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 55-75.
- Ball, David M. False Starts: The Rhetoric of Failure and the Making of American Modernism (crit). Evanston, Ill.: Northwestern U P, 2015.
- Bell, Madison Smartt. The Gilded Man in Nickel City (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 1-14.
- Bell, Robert H. F. Scott Fitzgerald and the Art of Life (crit). Sewanee Review, 123 (Spr. 2015), 312-24.
- Bowers, Rick. "I've Written It into the Book": Fitzgerald's *Great Gatsby* and Cugat's *Art Design* (crit). *ANQ*, 28 (3-4) 2015, 192-96.
- Boykin, Mallory. More Than Beautiful Little Fools: Fitzgerald's Daisy, Cather's Rosamond, and Postwar Images of American Women (crit). Willa Cather Newsletter & Review, 58 (Sum.-Fall 2015), 17-23.
- Bruyn, Ben de. The Aristocracy of Objects: Shops, Heirlooms and Circulation Narratives in Waugh, Fitzgerald and Lovecraft (crit). *Neohelicon: Acta Comparationis Litterarum Universarum*, 42 (June 2015), 85-104.
- Davis, Sarah Elizabeth. A New Model for Reading Adaptation: The Textus, in a Case Study of Adaption of *The Great Gatsby* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Indiana U Pennsylvania, 2015.
- De Roche, Linda. *The Jazz Age: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood Press, 2015.
- Donaldson, Scott. The Seduction of Dr. Driver (crit). *Hopkins Review*, 8 n.s. (Win. 2015), 5-21.
- Fruscione, Joseph and Michael Von Cannon. Fitzgerald and Hemingway (bibl; crit). American Literary Scholarship: An Annual 2013, 2015, 175-82, 188-89.
- Gatzemeyer, Jace. "Scott Fitzgerald As I Knew Him": F. Scott Fitzgerald and the Secondary Memoir (biog; crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 236-59.
- Goldleaf, Steven. Master and Model: F. Scott Fitzgerald's Role in Richard Yates's "Saying Goodbye to Sally" (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 219-35.
- González, Jesús Ángel. Eastern and Western Promises in Jonathan Franzen's *Freedom* (crit). *Atlantis: Revista de la Asociación Española de Estudios Anglo-Norteamericanos*, 37 (Jun 2015), 11-29.
- Grogan, Christine. Authorship and Artistry: Zelda Fitzgerald's "A Millionaire's Girl" and "Miss Ella" (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 13 (2015), 110-29.
- Gualberto Valverde, Rebeca. Desire, Resentment and Reprisal: Revisiting the Emotions of Myth in F. Scott Fitzgerald's *The Great Gatsby* (crit). *Amaltea: Revista de Mitocítica*, 7 (2015), 1-18.
- Gupta, Nikhil. Fashioning Bernice and Belinda: F. Scott Fitzgerald's Revision of Alexander Pope's Mock Epic (crit). Texas Studies in Literature and Language, 57 (Spr. 2015), 31-52.
- Hahn, Robert. Heirs of the Great Carraway (crit). New England Review: Middlebury Series, 36 (3) 2015, 166-76.
- Kruse, Horst H. F. Scott Fitzgerald and Mary Harriman Rumsey: An Untold Story (biog; crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 146-62.
- Lawson, Ashley. The Muse and the Maker: Gender, Collaboration, and Appropriation in the Life and Work of F. Scott and Zelda Fitzgerald (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 76-109.
- Le Fustec, Claude. Northrop Frye and American Fiction (crit). Toronto: U Toronto P, 2015.

- Little, Matthew. "I Could Make Some Money": Cars and Currency in *The Great Gatsby* (crit). *Papers on Language and Literature*, 51 (Win. 2015), 3-26.
- McParland, Robert. Beyond Gatsby: How Fitzgerald, Hemingway, and Writers of the 1920s Shaped American Culture (crit). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2015.
- Martell, Jessica and Zackary Vernon. "Of Great Gabasidy": Joseph Conrad's Lord Jim and F. Scott Fitzgerald's The Great Gatsby (crit). Journal of Modern Literature, 38 (Spr. 2015), 56-70.
- Matsuura, Kazuhiro. Morality and the Failure of Redemption: F. Scott Fitzgerald's "Babylon Revisited" and "The Curious Case of Benjamin Button" (crit). *Journal of the Graduate School of Letters*, 10 (Mar. 2015), 87-94.
- Mendelman, Lisa. Ambivalence and Irony: Gendered Forms in Interwar America (crit). Arizona Quarterly, 71 (Win. 2015), 23-52.
- Messenger, Christian K. Tender Is the Night and F. Scott Fitzgerald's Sentimental Identities (crit). Tuscaloosa: U Alabama P. 2015.
- Morretta, Alison. F. Scott Fitzgerald and the Jazz Age (crit). NY: Cavendish Square Publishing, 2015.
- Park, Hajeong. [Paul and James Gatz: "Paul's Case" as a Prequel to *The Great Gatsby*] (crit). *British and American Fiction*, 22 (Spr. 2015), 49-74.
- Särdi, Krisztina. "There's Never Any Ending to Paris": Creating a Literary Myth: Geocritical Aspects of the Works of the Lost Generation (crit). Vestnik za Tuje Jezika, 7 (1) 2015, 17-26
- Seed, David. Party-Going in Fitzgerald and His Contemporaries (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 163-83.
- Shapiro, Brendan Laurence. Closed Minds and Open Systems: Narrative Voice and Institutional Complexity in the Late Modern Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Irvine, 2015.
- Stamant, James. Narrative Authority and Competing Representations: the Pat Hobby Stories and F. Scott Fitzgerald's Hollywood (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 202-18.
- Stoffer, Heidi Marie. Nostalgia and Materialism: Negotiating Modernity through Houses in Wharton, Fitzgerald, and Cather (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Kent State U, 2015.
- Tangedal, Ross K. My Own Personal Public: Fitzgerald's Table of Contents in *Tales of the Jazz Age* (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 13 (2015), 130-45.
- Tunc, Tanfer Emin. This Side of Sexuality: Reproductive Discourse in the Works of F. Scott Fitzgerald (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 184-201.
- Turner, Helen. Gender, Madness and the Search for Identity in Selected Works of F. Scott Fitzgerald (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Essex, 2015.
- Vogel, Joseph. "Civilization's Going to Pieces": The Great Gatsby, Identity, and Race, from the Jazz Age to the Obama Era (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 13 (2015), 29-54.
- Wagenblast, Becky Ann. Gender and Agency in *Tender Is the Night, Save Me the Waltz*, and *The Garden of Eden* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Washington State U, 2015.
- West, Kevin R. What He Says about "the Cat": Enrique Vila-Matas on Hemingway's "Cat in the Rain" (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 105-10.
- Will, Barbara. Gatsby Redux (crit). American Literary History, 27 (Sum. 2015), 342-50.
- Williams, Tennessee. "Mending Sails by Candelight": A Preface to *Clothes for a Summer Hotel*, ed. John S. Bak (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 13 (2015), 15-28.

#### Fitzgerald, Zelda Sayre (1900-1948)

- Bell, Madison Smartt. The Gilded Man in Nickel City (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 1-14.
- Grogan, Christine. Authorship and Artistry: Zelda Fitzgerald's "A Millionaire's Girl" and "Miss Ella" (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 13 (2015), 110-29.

- Lawson, Ashley. The Muse and the Maker: Gender, Collaboration, and Appropriation in the Life and Work of F. Scott and Zelda Fitzgerald (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 76-109.
- Seed, David. Party-Going in Fitzgerald and His Contemporaries (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 163-83.
- Wagenblast, Becky Ann. Gender and Agency in *Tender Is the Night, Save Me the Waltz*, and *The Garden of Eden* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Washington State U, 2015.

#### Franzen, Jonathan (b. 1959)

- Blanco Hidalga, Jesús. The Romance of Community: Form and Ideology in Jonathan Frazen Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Universidad de Córdoba, 2015.
- Bloom, Lynn Z. Why the Worst Trips Are the Best: The Comic Travails of Geoffrey Wolff & Jonathan Franzen (crit). Assay: A Journal of Nonfiction Studies, 1 (Spr. 2015), unpaginated.
- González, Jesús Ágel. Eastern and Western Promises in Jonathan Franzen's *Freedom* (crit). *Atlantis: Revista de la Asociación Española de Estudios Anglo-Norteamericanos*, 37 (Jun 2015), 11-29.
- Johnson, Diane. What Do These People Want? (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (22 Oct. 2015), 24, 26, 28.
- Meek, James. From Wooden to Plastic (rev). London Review of Books, 37 (24 Sept. 2015), 25-27
- Narcisi, Lara. "At Least This Is an Actual Place": The Places and Displacements of Freedom (crit). Journal of the Midwest Modern Language Association, 48 (Spr. 2015), 67-95.
- Stavris, Nicholas. Fears of the Now: Globalisation in Jonathan Franzen's Freedom and Zia Haider Rahman's In the Light of What We Know (crit). Anglistik, 26 (Sept. 2015), 15-28.
- Weinstein, Philip M. Jonathan Franzen: The Comedy of Rage (biog; crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2015.

# **Gaiman, Neil** (b. 1960)

- Barbour, Chad. When Captain America Was an Indian: Heroic Masculinity, National Identity, and Appropriation (crit). *Journal of Popular Culture*, 48 (Apr. 2015), 269-84.
- Buckley, Chloé Germaine. Psychoanalysis, "Gothic" Children's Literature, and the Canonization of *Coraline* (crit). *Children's Literature Association Quarterly*, 40 (Spr. 2015), 58-79.
- Camus, Cyril. Neil Gaiman's Sandman as a Gateway from Comic Books to Graphic Novels (crit). Studies in the Novel, 47 (Fall 2015), 308-18.
- Czarnowsky, Laura-Marie von. "Power and All Its Secrets": Engendering Magic in Neil Gaiman's The Ocean at the End of the Lane (crit). Fafnir: Nordic Journal of Science Fiction and Fantasy Research, 2 (4) 2015, 18-28.
- Harris-Fain, Darren. Putting the Graphic in Graphic Novel: P. Craig Russell's Adaptation of Neil Gaiman's *Coraline* (crit). *Studies in the Novel*, 47 (Fall 2015), 335-45.
- Jahlmar, Joakim. "Give the Devil His Due": Freedom, Damnation, and Milton's Paradise Lost in Neil Gaiman's The Sandman: Season of Mists (crit). Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas, 13 (June 2015), 267-86.
- Jones, Robert William, II. At Home in the World Tree: A Somaesthetic Reading of the Body at Home in Neil Gaiman's *American Gods* (crit). *Open Library of Humanities*, 1 (1) 2015, unpaginated.
- Katsiadas, Nick. Mytho-Auto-Bio: Neil Gaiman's Sandman, the Romantics and Shakespeare's The Tempest (crit). Studies in Comics, 6 (Apr. 2015), 61-84.
- Kilgore, Christopher D. Unnatural Graphic Narration: The Panel and the Sublime (crit). Journal of Narrative Theory, 45 (Win. 2015), 18-45.
- Mellette, Justin. Serialization and Empire in Neil Gaiman's The Sandman (crit). Studies in the Novel, 47 (Fall 2015), 319-34.

- Oziewicz, Marek. Growing Up with (Ir)Replaceable Parents: Neil Gaiman's *The Day I Swapped My Dad for Two Goldfish, Coraline*, and *The Graveyard Book* (crit). *Bohemica Litteraria*, 18 (2) 2015, 83-98.
- Palkovich, Einat Natalie. The "Mother" of All Schemas: Creating Cognitive Dissonance in Children's Fantasy Literature Using the Mother Figure (crit). *Children's Literature in Education*, 46 (June 2015), 175-89.
- Prescott, Tara, ed. Neil Gaiman in the 21st Century: Essays on the Novels, Children's Stories, Online Writings, Comics and Other Works (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015.
- Stephens, John. Cognitive Maps and Social Ecology in Young Adult Fiction (crit). International Research in Children's Literature, 8 (Dec. 2015), 142-55.

# Garland, Hamlin (1860-1940)

Berliner, Jonathan. The Landscapes of Hamlin Garland and the American Populists (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 47 (Spr. 2015), 219-34.

# Glaspell, Susan (1876-1948)

Carpentier, Martha C. and Emeline Jouve, eds. On Susan Glaspell's Trifles and "A Jury of Her Peers": Centennial Essays, Interviews and Adaptations (crit; I). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015.

#### Grey, Zane (1872-1939)

Mohs, Clinton. "The Man Was Forever Looking for That Which He Never Found": The Western and Automotive Tourism in the Early Twentieth Century (crit). Western American Literature, 50 (Fall 2015), 225-49.

#### Gruchow, Paul (1947-2004)

Carlson, Douglas. Paul Gruchow and Brian Turner: Two Memoirs Go Cubistic (crit). *Assay: A Journal of Nonfiction Studies*, 1 (Spr. 2015), unpaginated.

#### Hansberry, Lorraine (1930-1965)

- Bunch Davis, Carol. Prefiguring Postblackness: Cultural Memory, Drama, and the African American Freedom Struggle of the 1960s (crit). Jackson: U P Mississippi, 2015.
- Lockhart, Lana N. Emasculation and Emancipation: African American Masculinity in African American Women's Literature, 1955-1985 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Indiana U Pennsylvania, 2015.
- Thomas, Aaron C. Watching *A Raisin in the Sun* and Seeing Red (crit). *Modern Drama*, 58 (Win. 2015), 461-81.

# Harris, Bill (b. 1941)

Schroeder, Patricia R. Neo-Hoodoo Dramaturgy: Robert Johnson on Stage (crit). African American Review, 48 (Spr.-Sum. 2015), 83-96.

#### Hayden, Robert (1913-1980)

Frye, Elizabeth Bradford. In Different Voices: Form, Identity, and the Twentieth-Century American Persona Poem (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Austin, 2015.

Komura, Toshiaki. Robert Hayden's "Sphinx": An Allegory Expressing the Inexpressible (crit). Explicator, 73 (Oct.-Dec. 2015), 296-300.

Teicher, Craig Morgan. Rehearsals and Rehashings: Bishop, Hayden, Plath & Yeats Rewrite Early Poems in Late Ones (crit). *American Poets*, 49 (Fall-Win. 2015), 39-47.

# Heinlein, Robert (1907-1988)

McGiveron, Rafeeq O., ed. Robert A. Heinlein (crit). Ipswich, Mass.: Salem Press, 2015.

Schauer, Bradley. "The Greatest Exploitation Special Ever": *Destination Moon* and Postwar Independent Distribution (crit). Film History, 27 (1) 2015, 1-28.

# Hemingway, Ernest (1899-1961)

- Ammary, Silvia. The Influence of the European Culture on Hemingway's Fiction (crit). Lanham, Md.: Lexington Books, 2015.
- Andersen, Richard. Ernest Hemingway and World War I (crit). NY: Cavendish Square, 2015.
  Anesko, Michael. The Torments of Spring: Jake Barnes's Phantom Limb in The Sun Also Rises (crit). Literature and Medicine, 33 (Spr. 2015), 52-69.
- Armstrong, Joel. "A Powerful Beacon": Love Illuminating Human Attachment in Hemingway's *A Farewell to Arms* (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Fall 2015), 78-96.
- Bani Abdo, Ibrahem Mohamad Khalefe. Stylistic Issues in Two Arabic Translations of Hemingway's *A Farewell to Arms* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Leeds, 2015.
- Beall, John. Hemingway's "Cat in the Rain": The Presence of Stein and Joyce (crit). MidAmerica, 42 (2015), 54-78.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Hemingway's Formation of *In Our Time* (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Fall 2015), 63-77.
- Beegel, Susan F. The Monster of Cojímar: A Meditation on Hemingway, Sharks, and War (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 9-35.
- Behun, et al. Current Bibliography (bibl). Hemingway Review, 34 (Spr. 2015), 142-52.
- Bennett, Mark S. Terrorism and Sentiment in Twentieth-Century Fiction: Conrad to DeLillo (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Illinois, Chicago, 2014.
- Boelhower, William. Hemingway, the Figure of the Bicycle, and Avant-Garde Paris (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 52-71.
- Brandt, Per Aage. Forces et Espaces: Maupassant, Borges, Hemingway: Éléments de Narratologie Sémio-cognitive (crit). *Cahiers de Narratologie*, 28 (2015), unpaginated.
- Bromwich, David. A Hemingway Surprise (rev). *New York Review of Books*, 62 (3 Dec. 2015), 4, 6.
- Cain, William E. Hemingway Presents Himself: The Writer in Green Hills of Africa (crit). Prose Studies, 37 (2) 2015, 128-48.
- . Sentencing: Hemingwa's Aesthetic (crit). *Society*, 52 (Feb. 2015), 80-85.
- Calvo García de Leonardo, Juan José. Traslación, Agresión y Trasgresión: Guerra y Sexo Ilícito en Doce Extractos de Hemingway, Mailer, Updike y Nabokov (crit). Valéncia: Universitat de Valéncia, 2015.
- Carroll, Peter N. From Guernica to Human Rights: Essays on the Spanish Civil War (crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2015.
- Chamberlin, Brewster S. *The Hemingway Log: A Chronology of His Life and Times* (biog). Lawrence: U P of Kansas, 2015.
- Cirules, Enrique. *Hemingway, Ese Desconocido* (biog). Havana: Editorial Arte y Literatura,
- Constantino, Jesús. The Boxer's Pain, the Bull's Prose: Race, American Boxing, and Hemingway's Ring Aesthetics (crit). *Space Between: Literature and Culture*, 1914-1945, 11 (2015), unpaginated.
- Corrigan, Paul C. Using Reader Responses and Discovery Responses with Tertiary Students in Three Countries (crit). Teaching American Literature: A Journal of Theory and Practice, 8 (Spr. 2015), 11-22.
- Daiker, Donald A. "I Think Dad Probably Waited for Me": Biography, Intertextuality, and Hemingway's "Ten Indians" (crit). MidAmerica, 42 (2015), 36-53.
- \_\_\_\_\_. In Defense of Hemingway's Young Nick Adams: "Everything Was Gone to Hell Inside of Me" (crit). *Texas Studies in Literature and Language*, 57 (Sum. 2015), 242-57.
- . What to Make of Hemingway's "Summer People"? (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 36-51.

- De Roche, Linda. *The Jazz Age: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood Press, 2015.
- De Sa Pereira, Moacir Pranas. The Site of the Novel: Objects in American Realism, 1930-1940 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Chicago, 2014.
- Debeljak, Erica Johnson. The Accidental Hero: Ernest Hemingway and Slovenia (crit). Brick, 95 (Sum. 2015), 91-98.
- Donaldson, Scott. *The Impossible Craft: Literary Biography* (crit). University Park: Pennsylvania State U P, 2015.
- Dütting, Hans. Ernest Hemingways Bloedbruiloft: De Benadering van een Mythe (crit). Soesterberg: Aspekt, 2015.
- Ernest Hemingway: The Last Interview and Other Conversations (I). Brooklyn, N.Y.: Melville House, 2015.
- Fairbanks, Kaori. Heminguuei no Isaku: Jiden eno Kikyú to Hensan Sareta Tekusuto (crit). Tokyo: Benseishuppan, 2015.
- Fernández de Castro, Alex. *La Masía: Un Miró para Mrs. Hemingway* (biog). Valéncia: Universitat de Valéncia, 2015.
- Fruscione, Joseph, ed. *Teaching Hemingway and Modernism* (crit). Kent, Ohio: Kent State U P, 2015.
- \_\_\_\_\_ and Michael Von Cannon. Fitzgerald and Hemingway (bibl; crit). *American Literary Scholarship: An Annual 2013*, 2015, 175-82, 188-89.
- Fuchs, Daniel. Writers & Thinkers: Selected Literary Criticism (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Transaction Publishers, 2015.
- Hays, Peter L. Hemingway as Social and Political Writer (crit). Hemingway Review, 34 (Spr. 2015), 111-17.
- Hedengren, Olof G. Hemingway: Fórfattaren, Mannen, Ikonen (biog; crit). Stockholm: Vulkan, 2015.
- Helama, Samuli. Ernest Hemingway's Description of the Mountaintop in "The Snows of Kilimanjaro" and Climate Change Research (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 118-23
- Hotchner, A.E. Hemingway in Love: His Own Story, a Memoir (biog). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2015.
- Imamura, Tateo and Akiko Manabe. Heminguei to Paundo no Venetsuia (biog; crit). Tokyo: Sairyusha, 2015.
- Kim, Wook-Dong. "Cheerful Rain" in Hemingway's A Farewell to Arms (crit). Explicator, 73 (Apr.-June 2015), 150-52.
- Larson, Kelli A. Current Bibliography (bibl). Hemingway Review, 35 (Fall 2015), 124-35.
- Ledden, Dennis B. Self-Parody and Satirized Lovers in *The Torrents of Spring* (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 91-104.
- McFarland, Ronald E. Appropriating Hemingway: Using Him as a Fictional Character (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015.
- McKenna, Martha Barry. Narrative Inquiry as an Approach for Aesthetic Experience: Life Stories in Perceiving and Responding to Works of Art (crit). *Journal of Aesthetic Education*, 49 (Win. 2015), 87-104.
- McParland, Robert. Beyond Gatsby: How Fitzgerald, Hemingway, and Writers of the 1920s Shaped American Culture (crit). Lanham, Md.: Rowman & Littlefield, 2015.
- Mandel, Miriam B. Dating the Narration of Hemingway's *A Farewell to Arms*; San Siro (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 35 (Fall 2015), 53-62.
- Mazzeno, Laurence W. The Critics and Hemingway, 1924-2014 (crit). Rochester, N.Y.: Camden House, 2015.
- Meyers, Jeffrey. Hemingway and Goya (crit). Sewanee Review, 123 (Fall 2015), 668-74.

- Lee Miller and Martha Gellhorn: Parallel Lives (biog; crit). Antioch Review, 73 (Win. 2015), 56-64.
- Michaud, Charles. Hemingway and Others: Unusual Editions, Collectible Books (publ). Firsts: The Book Collector's Magazine, 25 (Jan.-Feb. 2015), 40-43.
- Pizer, Donald. Hemingway in Action: A Dos Passos Painting from the 1924 Pamplona Festival (crit). Hemingway Review, 35 (Fall 2015), 97-101.
- Pottle, Russ. Hemingway and The Journal of the American Medical Association: Gangrene, Shock, and Suicide in "Indian Camp" (crit). Hemingway Review, 35 (Fall 2015), 35-52.
- Robinson, David. More Than a Period Piece: Hemingway's For Whom the Bell Tolls as a Reflection of the Spanish Civil War (crit). English Academy Review, 32 (2) 2015, 88-100.
- Rogers, Gayle. "Spanish Is a Language Tu": Hemingway's Cubist Spanglish (crit). *Novel*, 48 (2) 2015, 224-42.
- Sanderson, Rena, Sandra Spanier, and Robert Trogdon, eds. *The Letters of Ernest Hemingway: Volume 3*, 1926-1929 (corr; crit). Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 2015.
- Särdi, Krisztina. "There's Never Any Ending to Paris": Creating a Literary Myth: Geocritical Aspects of the Works of the Lost Generation (crit). Vestnik za Tuje Jezika, 7 (1) 2015, 17-26.
- Smiley, Robin H. Books into Film: A Farewell to Arms (crit). Firsts: The Book Collector's Magazine, 25 (Mar.-Apr. 2015), 48-55.
- Strässle, Andy. An den Zerbrochenen Stellen Stark: Essays über Ernest Hemingway (crit). Basel: Informationsluecke-Verlag, 2015.
- Tackach, James. Project Healing Waters Fly Fishing and Hemingway's "Big Two-Hearted River" (crit). Hemingway Review, 35 (Fall 2015), 102-05.
- Takano, Yasushi. Ánesuto Heminguuei Kami tono Taiwa (biog). Kyoto: Shöraisha, 2015.
- Tangedal, Ross K. Excuse the Preface: Hemingway's Introductions for Other Writers (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 72-90.
- Tyler, Lisa. Cultural Conversations: Woolf's 1927 Review of Hemingway (crit). *Journal of Modern Periodical Studies*, 6 (1) 2015, 44-59.
- Vernon, Alex. The Rites of War and Hemingway's The Sun Also Rises (crit). Hemingway Review, 35 (Fall 2015), 13-34.
- Wagenblast, Becky Ann. Gender and Agency in Tender Is the Night, Save Me the Waltz, and The Garden of Eden (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Washington State U, 2015.
- Weiser, Piotr. *Izrael Hlaski: "To Nie Ja Wymyslem Ten Kraj*..." (crit). Cracow: Towarzystwo Autorów i Wydawców Prac Naukowych Universitas, 2015.
- West, Kevin R. What He Says About "the Cat": Enrique Vila-Matas on Hemingway's "Cat in the Rain" (crit). *Hemingway Review*, 34 (Spr. 2015), 105-10.
- Wheeler, Robert. Hemingway's Paris: A Writer's City in Words and Images (biog). NY: Yucca, 2015.
- Wyatt, David. Hemingway, Style, and the Art of Emotion (crit). NY: Cambridge U P, 2015.

# Howells, William Dean (1837-1920)

- Bernstein, Samantha. The Joys of the Elevated: William Dean Howells and the Urban Picturesque (crit). *Canadian Review of American Studies*, 45 (Win. 2015),278-99.
- Bitney, Joseph. W.D. Howells: Two New Documents (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 47 (Win. 2015), 169-75.
- Machor, James L. Reading for Humor or Realism: W.D. Howells and Mark Twain's Early Reception in the U.S. Public Sphere (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 47 (Win. 2015), 136-50.

# Hughes, Langston (1902-1967)

Bellew, Paul Bradley. Ephemeral Arrangements: Materiality, Queerness, and Coalition in U.S. Modernist Poetry (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2014.

- Christian, Shawn Anthony. Mule Bone 2.0 (crit). Pedagogy: Critical Approaches to Teaching Literature, Language, Composition, and Culture, 15 (Apr. 2015), 362-65.
- Feinsod, Harris. Vehicular Networks and the Modernist Seaways: Crane, Lorca, Novo, Hughes (crit). American Literary History, 27 (Win. 2015), 683-716.
- Frye, Elizabeth Bradford. In Different Voices: Form, Identity, and the Twentieth-Century American Persona Poem (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, Austin, 2015.
- Holcomb, Gary Edward. Langston Unashamed: Radical Mythmaking in Hughes's 1930s Short Fiction (crit). Modern Fiction Studies, 61 (Fall 2015), 423-45.
- Hollenbach, Lisa. Sono-Montage: Langston Hughes and Tony Schwartz Listen to Postwar New York (crit). American Literature, 87 (June 2015), 275-302.
- Lee, Steven S. Langston Hughes' "Moscow Movie": Reclaiming a Lost Minority Avant-Garde (crit). *Comparative Literature*, 67 (June 2015), 185-206.
- Leitner, David. Harlem in Shakespeare and Shakespeare in Harlem: The Sonnets of Claude McKay, Countee Cullen, Langston Hughes, and Gwendolyn Brooks (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Southern Illinois U, 2015.
- Lempert, Benjamin R. Hughes/Olson: Whose Music? Whose Era? (crit). American Literature, 87 (June 2015), 303-30.
- McLaughlin, Don James. Langston Hughes's "Ethics of Compromise": A Review of Which Sin to Bear? (crit). Journal of Modern Literature, 38 (Spr. 2015), 181-84.
- Malcuit, William. Hands Up or Fist Up? Langston Hughes and the Question of Black Radical Resistance (crit). *CLA Journal*, 58 (Mar.-June 2015), 304-15.
- Marcoux, Jean-Philippe. Riots, Rituals, and Ceremonials: The Multifunctionality of Rhythm and Blues and Soul as Generational Music in David Henderson's Early Poetry (crit). MELUS, 40 (Spr. 2015), 27-51.
- Mavor, Carol. Aurelia: Art and Literature through the Mouth of the Fairy Tale (crit). PN Review, 42 (Sept.-Oct. 2015), 15-22.
- Miller, W. Jason. *Origins of the Dream: Hughes's Poetry and King's Rhetoric* (crit). Gainesville: U P Florida, 2015.
- Park, Jungman. Shift in Tragic Mulatto Tradition and Alternatives to Tragedying the Mixed-Blood in *Mulatto* and *Color Struck* (crit). *Journal of Modern English Drama*, 28 (Aug. 2015), 141-63.
- Rampersad, Arnold and David Roessel, eds. The Selected Letters of Langston Hughes (corr; crit). NY: Knopf, 2015.
- Ryan, Katy. Prison, Time, Kairos in Langston Hughes's Scottsboro Limited (crit). Modern Drama, 58 (Sum. 2015), 171-93.
- Saber, Yomna. Langston Hughes: Fringe Modernism, Identity and Defying the Interrogator Witch-Hunter (rev). *Journal of American Studies*, 49 (Feb. 2015), 173-79.
- Thorsteinson, Katherine. From Escape to Ascension: The Effects of Aviation Technology on the Flying African Myth (crit). *Criticism*, 57 (Spr. 2015), 259-81.
- Tougas, Ramona. Langston Hughes and Performing Transnational Presence: Scottsboro Limited and Harvest (crit). Comparative Drama, 49 (Fall 2015), 259-87.
- Walsh, Rebecca Ann. Geopoetics of Modernism (crit). Gainesville: U P Florida, 2015.

# Kantor, MacKinlay (1904-1977)

- Juhl, Paul C. MacKinlay Kantor's Webster City, Iowa (biog). Iowa City, Iowa: Brushy Creek Publishing Co., 2015.
- Neale, Steve. Black Extras in The Best Years of Our Lives (crit). Movie: A Journal of Film Criticism, 6 (2015), 76-85.
- Pillai, Nicolas. Among My Souvenirs: Couples, Conventions and the America to Come in The Best Years of Our Lives (crit). Movie: A Journal of Film Criticism, 6 (2015), 53-62.
- Thomas, Sarah. Performance and Style in *The Best Years of Our Lives* (crit). *Movie: A Journal of Film Criticism*, 6 (2015), 63-75.

# Kirk, Russell (1918-1994)

Birzer, Bradley J. Russell Kirk, American Conservative (biog). Lexington: U P Kentucky, 2015.

#### Kirkland, Caroline Stansbury (1801-1864)

Bozeman, Laura B. The Genteel Frontier: Westward Expansion of Womanly Refinement (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Minnesota, 2014.

Gniadek, Melissa. "Outré-Mer Adventures": Caroline Kirkland's A New Home, Who'll Follow? and the Maritime World (crit). Legacy: A Journal of American Women Writers, 32 (2) 2015, 196-213.

# Larsen, Nella (1891-1964)

Bash, Rachel M. Standing at the Precipice: Restrained Modernism in the Fiction of E.M. Forster, Nella Larsen, and Elizabeth Bowen (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2014.

De Roche, Linda. *The Jazz Age: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood Press, 2015.

Franks, Matt. Queer Eugenics: Modernism and the Politics of Uplift (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Davis, 2014.

Goodspeed-Chadwick, Julie. Approaching Identity Politics in Literature: Reading, Interpreting, and Teaching Nella Larsen's Passing (crit). CEA Critic, 77 (July 2015), 177-88.

Mohr, Amy Doherty. Meanings of Mobility in Willa Cather's *The Song of the Lark* and Nella Larsen's *Quicksand* (crit). *Willa Cather Newsletter & Review*, 58 (Sum.-Fall 2015), 9-16.

Orlando, Emily J. Irreverent Intimacy: Nella Larse's Revisions of Edith Wharton (crit). *Twentieth Century Literature*, 61 (Mar. 2015), 32-62.

Schalk, Sami. Transing: Resistance to Eugenic Ideology in Nella Larsen's *Passing* (crit). *Journal of Modern Literature*, 38 (Spr. 2015), 148-61.

# Leiber, Fritz (1910-1992)

Bidoshi, Kristin. Fritz Leiber's Postwar American Vampire Tale and the Second Red Scare (crit). Journal of Dracula Studies, 17 (2015), 5-30.

# Leonard, Elmore (1925-2013)

Acocella, Joan. The Elmore Leonard Story (rev). *New York Review of Books*, 62 (24 Sept. 2015), 50-52.

Chalumeau, Laurent. Elmore Leonard: Un Maître à Écrire (crit). Paris: Rivages, 2015.

# Leopold, Aldo (1886-1948)

Estok, Simon C. A Leap Beyond Leopold: Agamben, Ecocriticism, and Global Realignments (crit). Foreign Literature Studies/Wai Guo Wen Xue Yan Jiu, 37 (Apr. 2015), 37-48.

Longoria, Mario. Land, Literature, and Power in the Southwestern United States: Aldo Leopold's Colonialist Land Ethics and the Evolution of a Postcolonial Chicana/o Environmental Politics and Poetics (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Texas, San Antonio, 2014.

# Le Sueur, Meridel (1900-1996)

Griffin, Brent Garrett. Geographies of (In)Justice: Radical Regionalism in the American Midwest, 1930-1950 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2015.

# Levin, Meyer (1905-1981)

Duban, James. The Generalization of Holocaust Denial: Meyer Levin, William James, and the Broadway Production of The Diary of Anne Frank (crit). Philosophy and Literature, 39 (Sept. 2015), A234-48. . Honest to One's Self: Censorship and Variants in American Editions of Meyer Levin's In Search (crit). Shofar: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Jewish Studies, 33 (Win. 2015), 27-52.

#### Levine, Philip (1928-2015)

Buckley, Christopher. Our Own Philip Levine: 1928-2015 (crit). Five Points: A Journal of Literature and Art, 16 (3) 2015, 7-21.

Burwell, Rex and Gordon Preston. An Interview with Philip Levine (I). Five Points: A Journal of Literature and Art, 16 (3) 2015, 30-44.

# Lewis, Sinclair (1885-1951)

De Roche, Linda. *The Jazz Age: A Historical Exploration of Literature* (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood Press, 2015.

De Sa Pereira, Moacir Pranas. The Site of the Novel: Objects in American Realism, 1930-1940 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Chicago, 2014.

Fishkin, Shelley Fisher. Writing America: Literary Landmarks from Walden Pond to Wounded Knee, a Reader's Companion (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers U P, 2015.

Gerds, Jenna F. Sex, Labor, and the American Way: Detroit Aesthetic in Mid-Twentieth-Century Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Wayne State U. 2015.

Pratt, Daniel Webster. Freddy Durkee and Ferdydurke: A Gombrowiczian Reading of Babbitt (crit). Comparative Literature Studies, 52 (3) 2015, 562-84.

Simpkins, Dave. Sinclair Lewis: Suffragent (biog; crit). Minnesota History, 64 (Win. 2015-2016), 330-36.

#### Lincoln, Abraham (1809-1865)

Anderegg, Michael A. Lincoln and Shakespeare (crit). Lawrence: U P Kansas, 2015.

Carlyon, David. From Broadway Tabernacle to the Gettysburg Battlefield: Did Edwin Forrest Influence Abraham Lincoln? (crit). Theatre Survey, 56 (Jan. 2015), 71-94.

Carwardine, Richard, Declan Kiely, and Sandra M. Trenholm. Lincoln Speaks: Words That Transformed a Nation (crit). NY: Morgan Library & Musuem, 2015.

Johnson, Benjamin. Marianne Moore's "Abraham Lincoln and the Art of the Word": Poetry, Celebrity, and Civil Religion (crit). Texas Studies in Literature and Language, 57 (Spr. 2015), 53-79.

Knorowski, Carla, ed. Gettysburg Replies: The World Responds to Abraham Lincoln's Gettysburg Address (crit). Guilford, Conn.: Lyons Press, 2015.

Lohne, Raymond. "Five Times as Enthusiastic": Abraham Lincoln and the Bloody Seventh of Chicago (crit). Yearbook of German-American Studies, 50 (2015), 105-28.

McKown, Robert James. Miners and Sappers: Lincoln, Conspiracy, and the 1859 Ohio Election (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northwestern U, 2014.

Morris, Charles E. Lincoln's Queer Hands (crit). Rhetoric and Public Affairs, 18 (Spr. 2015), 135-40.

Parry-Giles, Shawn J. and David S. Kaufer. Lincoln: The "Double Consciousness" of the Man and the President (crit). Rhetoric and Public Affairs, 18 (Spr. 2015), 147-53.

Snee, Brian J. Saving the Emancipator (crit). Rhetoric and Public Affairs, 18 (Spr. 2015), 141-45.

Thompson, Todd Nathan. *The National Joker: Abraham Lincoln and the Politics of Satire* (crit). Carbondale: Southern Illinois U P, 2015.

Ward, David C. Two Worlds of Mourning: Walt Whitman and Abraham Lincoln's Death (crit). PN Review, 41 (July-Aug. 2015), 9-10.

Zarefsky, David. Lincoln and Historical Accuracy (crit). Rhetoric and Public Affairs, 18 (Spr. 2015), 155-59.

#### McCloskey, Robert (1914-2003)

McCloskey, Jane. Art and Illustrations of Robert McCloskey (crit). Camden, Me.: Down East Books, 2015.

#### McGrath, Thomas (1916-1990)

Hutchison, Coleman. In the Land Where We Were Dreaming (crit). Southern Literary Journal, 48 (Fall 2015), 44-51.

#### McGuane, Thomas (b. 1939)

Habash, Gabe. Author Profile. Thomas McGuane: the Serious Stuff (I). *Publishers Weekly*, 262 (16 Mar. 2015).

# MacLeish, Archibald (1892-1982)

Whitmaer, Valeri. Channeling Anti-Fascism: Macleish, Welles and the Disorienting Power of the Announcer (crit). *Historical Journal of Film, Radio and Television*, 35 (June 2015), 319-38.

# McMillan, Terry (b. 1951)

Udoette, M.S. and Jl Nwiyi. New Role Perspective of African American Women in Terry McMillan's Waiting to Exhale (crit). Marang: Journal of Language and Literature, 26 (2015), 191-204.

# Malcolm X (1925-1965)

Edozie, Rita Kiki and Curtis Stokes. Malcolm X's Michigan Worldview: An Exemplar for Contemporary Black Studies (crit). East Lansing: Michigan State U P, 2015.

Hafez, Farid. Mein Name Ist Malcolm X: Das Leben eines Revolutionärs (biog). Vienna: Al Hamra, 2015.

Norrell, Robert J. Alex Haley and the Books That Changed a Nation (crit). NY: St. Martin's Press, 2015.

Simon, Katrin. Die Erben des Malcolm X: Afroamerikanische Muslime zwischen Widerstand und Anpassung (biog; crit). Bielefeld: Transcript, 2015.

Waldschmidt-Nelson, Britta. Malcolm X: Der Schwarze Revolutionaär (biog). Munich: C.H. Beck, 2015.

Worden, Daniel. Neoliberal Style: Alex Haley, Hunter S. Thompson, and Countercultures (crit). *American Literature*, 87 (Dec. 2015), 799-823.

# Mamet, David (b. 1947)

Bogataj, Matej. Ostarele Dame in Kruhoborci (crit). Sodobnost: Revija za Knjizevnost in Kulturo, 79 (Mar. 2015), 344-51.

Bratic, Vesna. Is There Drama in Contemporary America? Is There Postmodernism in American Drama? Shepard vs. Mamet: Whose America Is (More) Real? (crit). Acta Neophilologica, 48 (1-2), 19-37.

Friedman, Seth. The Money Is in the Rematch: Redbelt, The Wrestler, and Masculine Self-Determination on the Ropes in the Contemporary Hollywood Fight Film (crit). *Journal of Popular Culture*, 48 (Dec. 2015), 1306-26.

Steward, Tom. Guest and Returning Writers in American Television Drama Series: The Two Davids (crit). *Journal of Screenwriting*, 6 (2) 2015, 155-71.

# Martone, Michael (b. 1955)

Basiletti, Emily. Interview with Michael Martone (I). Assay: A Journal of Nonfiction Studies, 1 (Spr. 2015), unpaginated.

Church, Steven. The Blue Guide Project: Fresno (crit). Assay: A Journal of Nonfiction Studies, 1 (Spr. 2015), unpaginated.

#### Masters, Edgar Lee (1868-1950)

Klaver, Elizabeth. The Cemetery as Public Space: Spoon River Anthology and Act 3 of Our Town (crit). Genre: Forms of Discourse and Culture, 48 (Apr. 2015), 99-118.

#### Matthews, James Newton (1852-1910)

Taylor, Timothy and J.D. Eident, eds. On Prairie Winds: The Letters of James Newton Matthews & James Whitcomb Riley, Including Letters from Paul Lawrence Dunbar & Others (corr). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015

#### Micheaux, Oscar (1884-1951)

Cella, Matthew J.C. The Plains Crucible as Regional Metaphor in Oscar Micheaux's *The Homesteader* and Sophie Trupin's *Dakota Diaspora: Memoirs of a Jewish Homesteader* (crit). *Great Plains Quarterly*, 35 (Sum. 2015), 269-87.

Fain, Kimberly. Black Hollywood: From Butlers to Superheroes, the Changing Role of African American Men in the Movies (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Praeger, 2015.

#### Moberg, Vilhelm (1898-1973)

Beijbom, Ulf. Mobergs Utvandrarbygd och Amerikas Smäland (biog). Stockholm: Carlssons, 2015.

Hultén, Sonne, Lena. Vissefjärda: En Mytomspunnen Socken (crit). I Dackebygd: En Bok om Vissefjärda, 2015, 15-21.

Nettervik, Ingrid, ed. *En Dag med Moberg: Vilhelm Moberg som Samhällskritiker* (crit). Växjö: Vilhelm Moberg-Sällskapet, 2015.

# Monroe, Harriet (1860-1936)

O'Dea, Dathalinn M. The Great Yeats Debate: Harriet Monroe, Ezra Pound, and *Poetry* Magazine's First Guarantor's Prize (crit). *Journal of Modern Periodical Studies*, 6 (1) 2015. 1-22.

# Moore, Lorrie (b. 1957)

Hahn, Robert. Heirs of the Great Carraway (crit). New England Review: Middlebury Series, 36 (3) 2015, 166-76.

# Morrison, Toni (b. 1931)

Balon, Rebecca. Kinless or Queer: The Unthinkable Queer Slave in Toni Morrison's Beloved and Robert O'Hara's Insurrection: Holding History (crit). African American Review, 48 (Spr.-Sum. 2015), 141-55.

Boon, Lucy. Sexual Assault and the Ethics of Non-Representation in Contemporary Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Murdoch U, 2015.

Childs, Dennis. Slaves of the State: Black Incarceration from the Chain Gang to the Penitentiary (crit). Minneapolis: U Minnesota P, 2015.

Cobo Piñero, Maria Rocio. Sonidos de la Diáspora:Blues y Jazz en Toni Morrison, Alice Walker y Gayl Jones (crit). Seville: ArCiBel, 2015.

Cooper, Preston Park. Playing with Expectations: Postmodern Narrative Choices and the African American Novel (crit). NY: Peter Lang, 2015.

Darda, Joseph. The Literary Afterlife of the Korean War (crit). American Literature, 87 (Mar. 2015), 79-105.

- \_\_\_\_\_. When Is Postwar? American Narratives in an Age of Permanent War (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Connecticut, 2015.
- Dubek, Laura. "Pass It On!": Legacy and the Freedom Struggle in Toni Morrison's Song of Solomon (crit). Southern Quarterly, 52 (Win. 2015), 90-109.
- Ghansah, Rachel Kaadzi. What Toni Morrison Saw (biog; crit). *New York Times Magazine*, 12 Apr. 2015, 38-43, 54-56.
- Gripfelt, Ylva. Vitare Kan Ingen Vara (crit). Kritiker: Nordisk Tidskrift för Litterär Kritik och Essäistik, 35/36 (2015), 50-55.
- Guarracino, Serena. Africa as Voices and Vibes: Musical Routes in Toni Morrison's Margaret Garner and Desdemona (crit). *Research in African Literatures*, 46 (Win. 2015), 56-71.
- Jewett, Chad. The Modality of Toni Morrison's Jazz (crit). African American Review, 48 (Win. 2015), 445-56.
- Kehler, Dorothea. King Lear and Sula: A Brief Note on Intertextuality (crit). Upstart: A Journal of English Renaissance Studies, Oct. 2015, unpaginated.
- Le Fustec, Claude. Northrop Frye and American Fiction (crit). Toronto: U Toronto P, 2015.Leypoldt, Günter. Acquired Taste (Toni Morrison on Oprah) (crit). REAL: Yearbook of Research in English and American Literature, 31 (2015), 45-64.
- Löffler, Philipp. *Pluralist Desires: Contemporary Historical Fiction and the End of the Cold War* (crit). Rochester, N.Y.: Camden House, 2015.
- Magras, Lydia. Popular Reception Of Toni Morrison's Beloved: Reading the Text through Time (crit). Reception: Texts, Readers, Audiences, History, 7 (2015), 29-44.
- Martin, Gretchen. Dancing on the Color Line: African American Tricksters in Nineteenth-Century American Literature (crit). Jackson: U P Mississippi, 2015.
- Mathis, Rondrea Danielle. "She Shall Not Be Moved": Black Women's Spiritual Practice in Toni Morrison's *The Bluest Eye, Beloved, Paradise*, and *Home* (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U South Florida, Tampa, 2015.
- Menon, Valsala. Shifting Identities: The Conscious and Unconscious in Black Self-Concept: An Exploration of the Novels of Ralph Ellison, James Baldwin, Alice Walker and Toni Morrison (crit). Chennai: Notion Press, 2015.
- Mix, Deborah M. Enspirited Bodies and Embodied Spirits in Toni Morrison's *Paradise* (crit). *Studies in the Humanities*, 41 (Mar. 2015), 165-91.
- Montgomery, Maxine. Bearing Witness to Forgotten Wounds: Toni Morrison's Home and the Spectral Presence (crit). *South Carolina Review*, 47 (Spr. 2015), 14-24.
- Moon, Set Byul. [A Possibility of Black Manhood through Re-Reading Black Veterans in Toni Morrison's *Sula*] (crit). *British and American Fiction*, 22 (Win. 2015), 57-91.
- Motalgh, Leila Tafreshi and Wan Roselezam Wan Yahya. Migration Theories and Mental Health in Toni Morrison's Jazz (crit). International Journal of Comparative Literature and Translation Studies, 3 (1) 2015, 30-33.
- Mrak, Anja. Magicni Realizem in Feministicna Narativna Tehnika (crit). Doktorska Disertacija, Univerza v Ljubljani [Slovenia], 2015.
- Ng, Andrew Hock Soon. Women and Domestic Space in Contemporary Gothic Narratives: The House as Subject (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015.
- Osucha, Eden Koren. Race and the Regulation of Intimacy in the Moynihan Report, the Griswold Decision, and Morrison's *Paradise* (crit). *American Literary History*, 27 (Sum. 2015), 256-84.
- Parveen, Tarana. Black Womanhood in Toni Morrison's Novels (crit). Udaipur: Himanshu Publications, 2015.
- \_\_\_\_\_. From Darkness to Doom: The Bluest Eye by Toni Morrison: A Thematic Study (crit).

  Udaipur: Himanshu Publications, 2015.
- Paul, Meenakshi F. and Khem Raj Sharma, eds. Critical Voices on Toni Morrison (crit). New Delhi: Authorspress, 2015.

- Pawlitzki, Melanie. There Is No "Is" without a "Where": Literarische Raumdarstellung Anhand von Romanen von Joyce Carol Oates, Toni Morrison und Louise Erdrich (crit). Würzburg: Königshausen & Neumann, 2015.
- Powell, Kashif Jerome. Specters and Spooks: Developing a Hauntology of the Black Body (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U North Carolina, Chapel Hill, 2014.
- Prose, Francine. Growing up too Black (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (7 May 2015), 11-13.
- Romagnolo, Catherine. *Opening Acts: Narrative Beginnings in Twentieth-Century Feminist Fiction* (crit). Lincoln: U Nebraska P. 2015.
- Sanfilippo, Brenda. Blood Wings: Feeling War in the Twenty-First Century (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Santa Cruz, 2014.
- Thorsteinson, Katherine. From Escape to Ascension: The Effects of Aviation Technology on the Flying African Myth (crit). *Criticism*, 57 (Spr. 2015), 259-81.
- Vega-González, Susana. Literary Monuments: Home as a Commemorative Novel (crit). Revista de Estudios Norteamericanos, 19 (2015), 167-79.
- Vickroy, Laurie. Reading Trauma Narratives: The Contemporary Novel and the Psychology of Oppression (crit). Charlottesville: U Virginia P, 2015.
- Vinci, Tony M. Ghost, Animal, Android: Trauma, Posthuman Ethics, and Radical Vulnerability in American Literature, 1940-2010 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Southern Illinois U, 2014.
- Wang, Elaine. Art as Meaning-Making in a Secondary School English Classroom: A "Secret Compartment" Book Project on Toni Morrison's *Beloved* (crit). *English Journal*, 104 (May 2015), 79-87.
- Williams, Kate S. American Motherhood in the Twentieth and Twenty-First Centuries in the Writings of Joan Didion, Toni Morrison, Louise Erdrich, and Mommy Blogs (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Tulsa, 2015.
- Yeates, Robert. "The Unshriven Dead, Zombies on the Loose": African and Caribbean Religious Heritage in Toni Morrison's *Beloved* (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 61 (Fall 2015), 515-37.
- Yi, Feng. Dramatizing Trauma in Resistance to Post-Colonial Hegemonic Culture: A Magic(al) Realist Reading of Toni Morrison's *Beloved*, *Love* and Frida Kahlo's Selected Paintings (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Louisville, 2015.
- Zamalin, Alex. African American Political Thought and American Culture: The Nation's Struggle for Racial Justice (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015.

# Mukherjee, Bharati (b. 1940)

- Chakraborty, Chandrima. Official Apology, Creative Remembrances, and Management of the Air India Tragedy (crit). *Studies in Canadian Literature*, 40 (1) 2015, 111-30.
- González, Ma Luz and Juan Ignacio Oliva. Bharati Mukherjee's Struggle against Cultural Balkanization: The Forging of a New American Immigrant Writing (crit). *Indialogs: Spanish Journal of India Studies*, 2 (2015), 72-92.
- Jacob, Asha Susan. Alienated Indian Womanhood: A Literary Exploration (crit). New Delhi: Adhyayan Publishers & Distributors, 2015.
- Petersen, Mariana Chaves. "Suspended between Worlds": Jasmine's Liberal Feminism (crit). Cadernos do IL, 49 (Dec. 2014), 126-42.
- Purohit, I. G. Bharati Mukherjee (crit). New Delhi: Cyber Tech Publications, 2015.
- Ray, Sunanda. Towards an Ethno-Global Cosmopolitanism: Self-Fashioning in South Asian American Women's Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, State U New York, Buffalo, 2014.
- Somani, Alia. What Is Remembered and What Is Forgotten? South Asian Diasporic Histories and the Shifting National Imaginary (crit). Studies in Canadian Literature, 40 (1) 2015, 74-92.
- Zambare, Aparna. From Rural Punjab to Rural Iowa: A Reading of Bharati Mukherjee's *Jasmine* (crit). *MidAmerica*, 42 (2015), 109-16.

# Niedecker, Lorine (1903-1970)

Hayes, Paul G. and Martha Bergland. *Increase Lapham & Lorine Niedecker* (crit). Fairwater, Wis.: Friends of Lorine Niedecker, 2015.

Parks, Justin Michael. Extending the Document: American Poetry and the Cultural Politics of Depression Documentary (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, State U New York, Buffalo, 2014.

Penberthy, Jenny. Lorine Niedecker's Century, 1903-2003 (biog; crit). Fairwater, Wis.: Friends of Lorine Niedecker, 2015.

Roy, Bonnie. Niedecker Blue: Proofs and Poetics (crit). Contemporary Literature, 56 (Fall 2015), 476-504.

# Niffenegger, Audrey (b. 1963)

Segal, Eyal. Time Travel Stories as a Challenge to Narratology: The Case of *The Time Traveler's Wife* (crit). *Poetics Today*, 36 (Dec. 2015), 529-60.

Wasserman, Krystyna and Mark Pascale. Awake in the Dream World: The Art of Audrey Niffenegger (crit). London: Jonathan Cape, 2015.

#### Norris, Frank (1870-1902)

Bufkin, Sydney. Resisting Naturalism: Purpose and Literary Value in the Reception of Frank Norris's *The Octopus* (crit). *Book History*, 18 (2015), 197-234.

Darvay, Daniel. The Naturalist Sublime in Frank Norris's The Octopus (crit). Studies in the Novel, 47 (Spr. 2015), 43-59.

Formisano, Paul. Presley's Pauses: Unearthing Force in California's Land and Water Regimes and Frank Norris's *The Octopus* (crit). *Journal of Ecocriticism*, 7 (1) 2015, unpaginated.

Mulligan, Roark. A Case of Domestic Violence: Norris' Vandover as a Subprime Victim (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 48 (Fall 2015), 58-75.

Navarro, Lauren Christie. Foodways and Gender Relations in the American Naturalist Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Fordham U, 2014.

Shahar, Lilach. Heredity, Environment, Alcohol, & Sexuality: L'Assommoir vs. McTeague (crit). Saarbrücken: Lambert Academic Publishing, 2015.

# Oates, Joyce Carol (b. 1938)

Antolin, Pascale. Deadly Girls' Voices, Suspense, and the "Aesthetics of Fear" in Joyce Carol Oates's "The Banshee" and "Doll: A Romance of the Mississippi" (crit). *Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies*, 2 (2015), unpaginated.

\_\_\_\_\_. Hybridism and Self-Reconstruction in Joyce Carol Oates's *A Widow's Story* (crit). *European Journal of American Studies*, 10 (Sum. 2015), unpaginated.

Gaffney, Karen. Whiteness as Cursed Property: An Interdisciplinary Intervention with Joyce Carol Oates's Bellefleur and Cheryl Harris's "Whiteness as Property" (crit). *Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies*, 2 (2015), unpaginated.

Kealey, Josephine T.M. "I Know You!": The Implications of Knowing in Joyce Carol Oates's Marya: A Life (crit). Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies, 2 (2015), unpaginated.

Lopate, Phillip. In the Kingdom of Joyce Carol Oates (rev). *New York Review of Books*, 62 (3 Dec. 2015), 44-45.

Oates, Joyce Carol. The Lost Landscape: A Writer's Coming of Age (M). NY: Ecco Press, 2015.

Pawlitzki, Melanie. There Is No "Is" without a "Where": Literarische Raumdarstellung Anhand von Romanen von Joyce Carol Oates, Toni Morrison und Louise Erdrich (crit). Würzburg: Königshausen & Neumann, 2015.

Sutherland, Kerry. The Awkward Academic: Why Judith Reads James in Joyce Carol Oates's "My Warszawa: 1980" (crit). *Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies*, 2 (2015), unpaginated.

- Tromble, Tanya. Fiction in Fact and Fact in Fiction in the Writing of Joyce Carol Oates (crit). Bearing Witness: Joyce Carol Oates Studies, 2 (2015), unpaginated.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Figures du Gothique et du Grotesque dans Quelques Nouvelles de Flannery O'Connor et de Joyce Carol Oates (crit). *Mélanges de Science Religieuse*, 72 (Jan.-Mar. 2015), 31-56.
  \_\_\_\_\_. The Southern Man through a Northern Eye: The Southern Gentleman in Joyce Carol Oates's *The Accursed* (2013) and *Carthage* (2014) (crit). *Babel: Littératures Plurielles*, 31 (2015), 159-78.

# O'Brien, Tim (b. 1946)

Evans, Robert C., ed. Tim O'Brien. Critical Insights (crit). Ipswich, Mass.: Salem Press, 2015.

Miller, Bernard Alan. Rhetorics of War: Dirty Words and Julia Kristeva's Statement of the Abject (crit). CEA Critic, 77 (Nov. 2015), 320-28.

Thurtle, Genevieve. Tragedy on a Large Stage (crit). *Appalachian Heritage*, 43 (Spr. 2015), 96-103.

#### **Orner, Peter (b. 1968)**

Atlas, Marilyn Judith. Resisting Chicago (Jewishly) in Peter Orner's *Love and Shame and Love* (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 84-98.

# Paretsky, Sara (b. 1947)

Hamilton, Cynthia S. Sara Paretsky: Detective Fiction as Trauma Literature (crit). Manchester: Manchester U P, 2015.

Minardi, Enrico and Jennifer Byron, eds. Out of Deadlock: Female Emancipation in Sara Paretsky's V. I. Warshawski Novels, and Her Influence on Contemporary Crime Fiction (crit). Newcastle upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars, 2015.

Obuchowski, Mary DeJong. Ecoliterature, Sara Paretsky, Sandra Steingraber and Writing Chicago, the Illinois Countryside and the World (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 107-13.

# Parks, Gordon (1912-2006)

Aldous, Steve. The World of Shaft: A Complete Guide to the Novels, Comic strip, Films and Television Series (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015.

Bartkowiak, Mathew J. The Music of Counterculture Cinema: A Critical Study of 1960s and 1970s Soundtracks (crit). Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland & Co., 2015.

Haas, Karen. Back to Fort Scott: Gordon Parks (crit). Boston: Museum of Fine Arts, 2015.Lamm, Kimberly Kay. Between the Open and the Hidden: Clothing, Segregation, and the Feminine Counter-Archive in the Photographs of Gordon Parks (crit). Critical Arts, 29 (Suppl.1, 2015), 134-49.

# Paulsen, Gary (b. 1939)

Lacy, Meagan. Portraits of Children of Alcoholics: Stories that Add Hope to Hope (crit). Children's Literature in Education, 46 (Dec. 2015), 343-58.

# Phillips, Carl (b. 1959)

Williams, Tyrone. The Authenticity of Difference as "Curious Thing[s]": Carl Phillips, Ed Roberson, and Erica Hunt (crit). Boundary 2: An International Journal of Literature and Culture, 42 (Nov. 2015), 123-38.

#### Piercy, Marge (b. 1936)

- Mercer, Naomi. Malkah, [Old] Age, and Jewish Identity in Marge Piercy's He, She and It (crit). FEMSPEC: An Interdisciplinary Feminist Journal Dedicated to Critical and Creative Work in the Realms of Science Fiction, Fantasy, Magical Realism, Surrealism, Myth, Folklore, and Other Supernatural Genres, 15 (2015), 34-62.
- Piercy, Marge. My Life, My Body: Plus Much More and "Living off the Grid" Outspoken Interview (crit; I; M). Oakland, Calif.: PM Press, 2015.
- Rogers, Stephanie. An Interview with Marge Piercy (I). FEMSPEC: An Interdisciplinary Feminist Journal Dedicated to Critical and Creative Work in the Realms of Science Fiction, Fantasy, Magical Realism, Surrealism, Myth, Folklore, and Other Supernatural Genres, 15 (2015), 123-31.

#### Powers, J. F. (1919-1999)

Kilpatrick, Nathan. "Light Even More than Love": The Irony of the Cross in J. F. Powers's Wheat That Springeth Green (crit). Logos: A Journal of Catholic Thought and Culture, 18 (Sum. 2015), 57-80.

#### Powers, Richard (b. 1957)

- Askin, Ridvan. Prolegomenon to a Differential Theory of Narrative (crit). SubStance: A Review of Theory and Literary Criticism, 44 (3) 2015, 155-70.
- Avignon, Nathalie. Modèle Musical et Réve d'Abolition du Temps dans le Roman Contemporain: Helmut Krausser, Léonid Guirchovitch, Richard Powers (crit). Thése de Doctorat, Université de Toulouse, 2015.
- Chapman, Wes. The Cognitive Literary Theory of Richard Powers's Galatea 2.2 (crit). Modern Fiction Studies, 61 (Sum. 2015), 226-50.
- Hansen, Paul M. Metafiction and Cultural Production in Post-Postmodern American Fiction and Film (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Wisconsin, Madison, 2014.
- Heydenreich, Aura. Quarks and Letters: Naturwissenschaften in der Literatur und Kultur der Gegenwart (crit). Berlin: De Gruyter, 2015.
- Hill, Christopher John. Richard Powers's *The Time of Our Singing*: Narrative Knots (crit). Explicator, 73 (July-Sept. 2015), 218-21.
- Löffler, Philipp. *Pluralist Desires: Contemporary Historical Fiction and the End of the Cold War* (crit). Rochester, N.Y.: Camden House, 2015.
- Malewitz, Raymond. Climate-Change Infrastructure and the Volatilizing of American Regionalism (crit). Modern Fiction Studies, 61 (Win. 2015), 715-30.
- Tseti, Angela. Photo-Literature and Trauma: From Collective History to Connective Memory (crit). Thése de Doctorat, Sorbonne Paris Cité, 2015.
- Wedemeyer, Alex E. Technology, Cognition, and Narrative: Literary Explorations in Neuromancer, Snow Crash, Galatea 2.2, Accelerando, and Embassytown (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Colorado, Boulder, 2014.

# Riley, James Whitcomb (1849-1916)

Taylor, Timothy and J.D. Eident, eds. On Prairie Winds: The Letters of James Newton Matthews & James Whitcomb Riley, Including Letters from Paul Lawrence Dunbar & Others (corr). Raleigh, N.C.: Lulu Press, 2015.

# Robinson, Marilynne (b. 1944)

- Bessedik, Fatima Zahra. Home-Space in Marilynne Robinson's *Housekeeping* (crit). *Interdisciplinary Literary Studies*, 17 (4) 2015, 559-76.
- Hinojosa, Lynne. John Ames as Historiographer: Pacifism, Racial Reconciliation, and Agape in Marilynne Robinson's *Gilead* (crit). *Religion and Literature*, 47 (Sum. 2015), 117-42, 191-92.

Mitchell, Lee Clark. "A Regime of Small Kindnesses" (crit). *Style*, 49 (Sum. 2015), 153-80. President Obama & Marilynne Robinson: A Conversation in Iowa, Part 1 (I). *New York Review of Books*, 62 (5 Nov. 2015), 4, 6, 8.

President Obama & Marilynne Robinson: A Conversation in Iowa, Part 2 (I). *New York Review of Books*, 62 (19 Nov. 2015), 6, 8.

Wills, Gary. The "Mind as a Beautiful Miracle" (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (17 Dec. 2015), 13-14.

#### Rodíguez, Luis J. (b. 1954)

Cummins, Amy. Education in Children's Picture Books Portraying Mexican American Immigrants and Written by Mexican American Authors (crit). *Dragon Lode*, 33 (Spr. 2015), 82-90.

Metcalf, Josephine. Still Running: An Interview with Luis J. Rodríguez (I). MELUS, 40 (Sum. 2015), 158-81.

# Roethke, Theodore (1908-1963)

Barillas, William. Meter in Theodore Roethke's "My Papa's Waltz" (crit). *Explicator*, 73 (Jan.-Mar. 2015), 9-12.

Rinner, Jenifer R. Midcentury American Poetry and the Identity of Place (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2014.

# Roseliep, Raymond (1917-1983)

Bauerly, Donna. *Raymond Roseliep: Man of Art Who Loves the Rose* (biog; crit). Whinchester, Va.: Haiku Foundation, 2015.

#### Sandburg, Carl (1878-1967)

Lonati, Franco. I Am the People: Carl Sandburg e i Chicago Poems (biog; crit). Ariccia, Italy: Aracne, 2015

.Long, Hoyt. Fog and Steel: Mapping Communities of Literary Translation in an Information Age (crit). *Journal of Japanese Studies*, 41 (Sum. 2015), 281-316.

Peart, Andrew. "The Abstract Pathos of Song": Carl Sandburg, John Lomax, and the Modernist Revival of Folksong (crit). New Literary History, 46 (Aut. 2015), 691-714.

Villarreal, Evert. Carl Sandburg's America: A Study of His Works, His Politics, and His New Imagination (crit). San Diego, Calif.: Cognella Academic Publishing, 2015.

# Sanders, Scott Russell (b. 1945)

Harwood, Kelly. Then and Now: A Study of Time Control in Scott Russell Sanders' "Under the Influence" (crit). Assay: A Journal of Nonfiction Studies, 1 (Spr. 2015), unpaginated.

# Sandoz, Mari (1896-1966)

Griffin, Brent Garrett. Geographies of (In)Justice: Radical Regionalism in the American Midwest, 1930-1950 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Northeastern U, 2015.

Wenburg, Jullian Leigh. Sandoz Writing (Righting) History (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Missouri, Kansas City, 2015.

# Shepard, Sam (b. 1943)

Als, Hilton. My Guy: Sam Shepard's "Fool for Love" (rev). New Yorker, 91 (19 Oct. 2015), 93-95.

Bratic, Vesna. Is There Drama in Contemporary America? Is There Postmodernism in American Drama? Shepard vs. Mamet: Whose America Is (More) Real? (crit). Acta Neophilologica, 48 (1-2), 19-37.

- Creedon, Emma. Sam Shepard and the Aesthetics of Performance (crit). NY: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015.
- Fernández-Caparrós, Ana. El Teatro de Sam Shepard en el Nueva York de los Sesenta (crit). Valencia: Universitat de Valéncia, 2015.
- Kissman, Lee. 50 Years On: Theater Genesis and Sam Shepard (crit). Contemporary Theatre Review, 25 (Nov. 2015), 573-81.
- Westerlund, Blake. Cowgirl of the Prairie: Sam Shepard's Kicking a Dead Horse and an Enigmatic Apparition (crit). *Explicator*, 73 (Oct.-Dec. 2015), 267-69.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Sentimental Claptrap": Lost Cowboys, Dead Horses, and the Discarded in Sam Shepard's Play Kicking a Dead Horse (crit). Pivot: A Journal of Interdisciplinary Studies and Thought, 4 (1) 2015, 40-73.

#### Simic, Charles (b. 1938)

Lopate, Phillip. The King of Insomniacs (rev). New York Review of Books, 62 (9 July 2015), 47-48.

# Sinclair, Upton (1878-1968)

- Gregory, James N. Upton Sinclair's 1934 EPIC Campaign: Anatomy of a Political Movement (crit). Labor: Studies in Working-Class History of the Americas, 12 (Dec. 2015), 51-81.
- Kneitz, Agnes. "As If the River Was Not Meat and Drink to You!": Social Novels as a Means of Framing Nineteenth-Century Environmental Justice (crit). Isle: Interdisciplinary Studies in Literature and Environment, 22 (Win. 2015), 47-62.
- Phipps, Gergoery Alan. Making the Milk into a Milkshake: Adapting Upton Sinclair's *Oil!* into P. T. Anderson's *There Will Be Blood* (crit). *Literature/Film Quarterly*, 43 (1) 2015, 34-45
- Vicite-Zukiene, Rasa. Kultüriniu Realiju Perteikimas Trijuose Aptono Sinklerio "Dziungliu" Vertimuose (crit). Gimtoji Kalba, 7 (July 2015), 3-16.
- Von Cannon, Jordan L. Prostitution, Primitivism, Performativity: The Bare Life in Stephen Crane's Maggie: A Girl of the Streets and Upton Sinclair's The Jungle (crit). Studies in American Naturalism, 10 (Sum. 2015), 41-59.

# Smiley, Jane (b. 1949)

Bardsley, Alyson. Interspecies Limbic Love: Jane Smiley's *Horse Heaven* (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 61 (Sum. 2015), 251-70.

# Steele, Eliza R. (fl. 1841)

Bozeman, Laura B. The Genteel Frontier: Westward Expansion of Womanly Refinement (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Minnesota, 2014.

# Stegner, Wallace (1909-1993)

- Bennett, Eric. Workshops of Empire: Stegner, Engle, and American Creative Writing during the Cold War (crit). Iowa City: U Iowa P, 2015.
- Gessner, David. All the Wild That Remains: Edward Abbey, Wallace Stegner, and the American West (biog; crit). NY: W.W Norton, 2015.
- Herriot, Trevor. The Descent of Wallace Stegner and the Genius of the Artist-Activist (crit). *Brick*, 94 (Win. 2015), 111-16.
- Young, Alex Trimble. "Let Us Fake out a Frontier": Dissent and the Settler Colonial Imaginary in US Literature after 1945 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Southern California, 2015.

#### Steingraber, Sandra (b. 1959)

Obuchowski, Mary DeJong. Ecoliterature, Sara Paretsky, Sandra Steingraber and Writing Chicago, the Illinois Countryside and the World (crit). *Midwestern Miscellany*, 43 (Spr./Fall 2015), 107-13.

# Stowe, Harriet Beecher (1811-1896)

- Black, Alex W. *Uncle Tom's Cabin* and the Archives of Racial Performance (crit). J19: *The Journal of Nineteenth-Century Americanists*, 3 (Spr. 2015), 138-46.
- Felgar, Robert, comp. American Slavery: A Historical Exploration of Literature (crit). Santa Barbara, Calif.: Greenwood Press, 2015.
- Fishkin, Shelley Fisher. Writing America: Literary Landmarks from Walden Pond to Wounded Knee, a Reader's Companion (crit). New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers U P, 2015. Gatta, John. Harriet's Houses (crit). Sewanee Review, 123 (Sum. 2015), 493-502.
- Herrero-Puertas, Manuel. Freak Bodies Politic: Charles Stratton, Dred, and the Embodiment of National Innocence (crit). *American Quarterly*, 67 (Dec. 2015), 1137-67.
- Holliger, Andrea. America's Culture of Servitude at War: The Servant Problem, the Soldier Problem, and Harriet Beecher Stowe's House and Home Papers (crit). ESQ: A Journal of the American Renaissance, 61 (1) 2015, 37-72.
- Korobkin, Laura. Avoiding "Aunt Tomasina": Charles Dickens Responds to Harriet Beecher Stowe's Black American Reader, Mary Webb (crit). ELH, 82 (Spr. 2015), 115-40.
- Kuhn, Mary. Garden Variety: Botany and Multiplicity in Harriet Beecher Stowe's Abolitionism (crit). American Literature, 87 (Sept. 2015), 489-516.
- Martin, Gretchen. Dancing on the Color Line: African American Tricksters in Nineteenth-Century American Literature (crit). Jackson: U P Mississippi, 2015.
- Morretta, Alison. Harriet Beecher Stowe and the Abolitionist Movement (biog; crit). NY: Cavendish Square Publishing, 2015.
- Nichols, Anne. Harriet Beecher Stowe's Women in Sacred History: Biblical Criticism, Evolution, and the Maternal Ethic (crit). *Religion and Literature*, 47 (Aut. 2015), 57-75, 178
- Pantuso, Terri. Do We Need to Buy the Book? Teaching *Uncle Tom's Cabin* in the Digital Age (crit). *English Journal*, 104 (May 2015), 88-91.
- Pelletier, Kevin. *Apocalyptic Sentimentalism: Love and Fear in U.S. Antebellum Literature* (crit). Athens: U Georgia P, 2015.
- Purdy, Lillian Mauldin. Women and Marriage in Utopias by Sarah Scott, Mary Griffith, Harriet Beecher Stowe, and Charlotte Perkins Gilman (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Louisiana, Lafayette, 2015.
- Rosenthal, Debra J. *Performatively Speaking: Speech and Action in Antebellum American Literature* (crit). Charlottesville: U Virginia P, 2015.
- Trupej, Janko. Recepcija Stirih Ameriskih Romanov in Njihovih Slovenskih Prevodov v Luci Ideologije Rasizma (crit). *Primerjalna Knjizevnost*, 38 (Aug. 2015), 213-35.
- Wilkes, Kristin Joy. God and the Novel: Religion and Secularization in Antebellum American Fiction (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Oregon, 2014.
- Zwarg, Christina. Who's Afraid of Virginia's Nat Turner? Mesmerism, Stowe, and the Terror of Things (crit). *American Literature*, 87 (Mar. 2015), 23-50.

# Thurber, James (1894-1961)

Vinciguerra, Thomas J. Cast of Characters: Wolcott Gibbs, E.B. White, James Thurber, and the Golden Age of The New Yorker (biog; pub). NY: W.W. Norton, 2015.

# Van Vechten, Carl (1880-1964)

Milthorpe, Naomi. "Heavy Jokes": Festive Unpleasure in the Interwar Novel (N). *Journal of Modern Literature*, 38 (Spr. 2015), 71-85.

Seed, David. Party-Going in Fitzgerald and His Contemporaries (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 163-83.

#### Vizenor, Gerald (b. 1934)

- Banerjee, Mita, Andrea Blätter, and Anton Escher. Re-Ethnisierung, Repräsentation von Indigenität und gelebte Bikulturalität (crit). Heidelberg: Universitätsverlag Winter, 2015.
- Eils, Colleen, Emily Lederman, and Andrew Uzendoski. "You're Always More Famous When You Are Banished": Gerald Vizenor on Citizenship, War, and Continental Liberty (crit). *American Indian Quarterly*, 39 (Spr. 2015), 213-27.
- Elston, Mary Melissa. From Painting to Pixels: Expansionist Topoi in American Visual Culture (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Texas A & M U, 2014.
- Mackay, James. Wanton and Sensuous in the Musée du Quai Branly: Gerald Vizenor's Cosmoprimitivist Visions of France (crit). *Journal of Postcolonial Writing*, 51 (May 2015), 170-83.

# Vonnegut, Kurt (1922-2007)

- Azzopardi, Mark. Saul Bellow and Kurt Vonnegut: History, Politics, and American Fiction in the Cold War, 1944-1970 (crit). Ph.D. Disseration, U Sydney, 2015.
- Johnson, Jake. "Unstuck in Time": Harry Partch's Bilocated Life (crit). *Journal of the Society of American Music*, 9 (May 2015), 163-77.
- Khmelnitsky, Michael. Sex, Lies, and Red Tape: Ideological and Political Barriers in Soviet Translation of Cold War American Satire, 1964-1988 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Calgary, 2015.
- Mettler, Meghan Warner. "If I Could Drive You Out of Your Mind": Anti-Rationalism and the Celebration of Madness in 1960s Counterculture (crit). *Journal of Literary and Cultural Disability Studies*, 9 (2) 2015, 171-87.
- Morse, Donald E. Kurt Vonnegut: The Representative Post-World War II American Writer (crit). Hungarian Journal of English and American Studies, 21 (Spr. 2015), 195-210.
- Reed, Benjamin. Technologies of Instant Amnesia: Teaching Kurt Vonnegut's "Harrison Bergeron" to the Millennial Generation (crit). *Teaching American Literature*, 8 (Spr. 2015), 45-69.
- Strand, Ginger. The Brothers Vonnegut: Science and Fiction in the House of Magic (biog; crit). NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2015.

#### Wallace, David Foster (1962-2008)

- Abbott, Paul Joseph. The Gospel of Something or Other: Critical Mass (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Glasgow, 2015.
- Antonelli, Sara. Landscape with a Tragic Hero: F. Scott Fitzgerald's Trimalchio (crit). F. Scott Fitzgerald Review, 13 (2015), 55-75.
- Cahn, Steven M. and Maureen Eckert, eds. Freedom and the Self: Essays on the Philosophy of David Foster Wallace (crit). NY: Columbia U P, 2015.
- Coleman, Philip, ed. David Foster Wallace (Critical Insights) (crit). Ipswich, Mass.: Salem Press, 2015.
- Collingnon, Fabienne. USA Murated Nation, or, the Sublime Spherology of Security Culture (crit). Journal of American Studies, 49 (Feb. 2015), 99-123.
- Cook, Thomas Patrick. Characterizing Postmodernity: Developing Ethical Paradigms in the Novels of David Foster Wallace (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, State U New York, Albany, 2015.
- Dreyfus, Hubert and Sean Dorrance Kelly. *Alles, Was Leuchtet: Wie Grobe Literatur den Sinn des Lebens Erklärt* (crit). Berlin: Ullstein Taschenbuch Verlag, 2015.
- Gerdes, Kendall. Habit-Forming: Humility and the Rhetoric of Drugs (crit). Philosophy and Rhetoric, 48 (3) 2015, 337-58.

- Griffith, Michael. Visualizing Virtual Space in Modern and Postmodern Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, Tulane U, 2014.
- Harris, Charles B. Picketing the Zeitgeist: DFW: The Normal Years (biog). *American Book Review*, 37 (Nov.-Dec. 2015), 3, 27.
- Henry, Casey Michael. "Sudden Awakening to the Fact That the Mischief Is Irretrievably Done": Epiphanic Structure in David Foster Wallace's *Infinite Jest* (crit). *Critique*, 56 (5) 2015, 480-502.
- Morrissey, Tara and Lucas Thompson. "The Rare White at the Window": A Reappraisal of Mark Costello and David Foster Wallace's Signifying Rappers (crit). *Journal of American Studies*, 49 (Feb. 2015), 77-97.
- O'Connell, Michael J. "Your Temple Is Self and Sentiment": David Foster Wallace's Diagnostic Novels (crit). *Christianity and Literature*, 64 (June 2015), 266-92.
- Severs, Jeffrey. David Foster Wallace, James Wood, and a Source for "Irrelevant" Chris Fogle (crit). *Explicator*, 73 (Apr.-June 2015), 129-32.
- Shapiro, Brendan Laurence. Closed Minds and Open Systems: Narrative Voice and Institutional Complexity in the Late Modern Novel (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U California, Irvine, 2015.
- Staiger, Jeff. David Foster Wallace's Contest with Himself (crit). New England Review: Middlebury Series. 36 (2) 2015. 90-111.
- Szukitsch, Viktor. "Trust Me": Die Beschaffenheit des Nichtfiktionalen Kontrakts und die Literarische Nichtfiktion in den USA Seit 1960 (crit). Trier: Wissenschaftlicher Verlag Trier, 2015.
- Tedesco, Alessandra. Authority, Knowledge and (In)Humanity in David Foster Wallace's Infinite Jest (crit). Interdisciplinary Humanities, 32 (Sum. 2015), 65-78.
- Thompson, Lucas. "Books Are Made Out of Books": David Foster Wallace and Cormac McCarthy (crit). *Cormac McCarthy Journal*, 13 (1) 2015, 3-26.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Global Quotations: David Foster Wallace and World Literature (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Sydney, 2015.
- Williams, Iain. (New) Sincerity in David Foster Wallace's "Octet" (crit). Critique, 56 (5) 2015, 299-314.
- Winningham, Thomas. "Author Here": David Foster Wallace and the Post-Metafictional Paradox (crit). *Critique*, 56 (5) 2015, 467-79.

#### Wallace, Lew (1827-1905)

- Maciak, Phillip. "A Rare and Wonderful Sight": Secularism and Visual Historiography in Ben-Hur (crit). J19: The Journal of Nineteenth-Century Americanists, 3 (Fall 2015), 249-75
- Storey, Mark. Ben-Hur and the Spectacle of Empire (crit). Studies in American Fiction, 42 (Spr. 2015), 85-102.

# Ware, Chris (b. 1967)

- Ball, David M. False Starts: *The Rhetoric of Failure and the Making of American Modernism* (crit). Evanston, Ill.: Northwestern U P, 2015.
- Farr, Kristin. Chris Ware (I). Juxtapoz, 22 (May 2015), 48-59.
- Freedman, Ariela. Chris Ware's Epiphanic Comics (crit). Partial Answers: Journal of Literature and the History of Ideas, 13 (June 2015), 337-58.
- Ghosal, Torsa. Books with Bodies: Narrative Progression in Chris Ware's Building Stories (crit). Storyworlds: A Journal of Narrative Studies, 7 (Sum. 2015), 75-99.
- Kashtan, Aaron. "And It Had Everything in It": Building Stories, Comics, and the Book of the Future (crit). Studies in the Novel, 47 (Fall 2015), 420-47.

# Wilcox, Ella Wheeler (1850-1919)

Stetz, Margaret D. The "Transatlantic" and Late Nineteenth-Century American Women's Humor (crit). *Studies in American Humor*, 1 (1) 2015, 1-19.

#### Wilder, Laura Ingalls (1867-1957)

Boustead, Barbara E. The Hard Winter of 1880-1881: Climatological Context and Communication via a Laura Ingalls Wilder Narrative (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Nebraska, Lincoln, 2014.

Ketcham, Sallie. Laura Ingalls Wilder: American Writer on the Prairie (biog; crit). NY: Routledge, 2015.

Ode, Jeanne Kilen. Historical Musings: Laura Ingalls Wilder and the Serendipity of Research: Blog Posts from the Pioneer Girl Project (crit). South Dakota History, 45 (Spr. 2015), 68-92.

#### Wilder, Thornton (1897-1975)

Ertsgaard, Gabriel. Sustainability, Globalization, and the Mythic Power of Home (crit). *Isle: Interdisciplinary Studies in Literature and Environment*, 22 (Aut. 2015), 801-19.

Klaver, Elizabeth. The Cemetery as Public Space: Spoon River Anthology and Act 3 of Our Town (crit). Genre: Forms of Discourse and Culture, 48 (Apr. 2015), 99-118.

Lena Ordoñez, Alberto. *Alfred Hitchcock, Thornton Wilder y "La Sombra de Una Duda": Cine, Ideología y Literatura* (crit). Valladolid: Universidad de Valladolid, 2015.

# Williams, Tennessee (1911-1983)

Bak, John S. "Stranger in Yellow Gloves" by Thomas Lanier [Tennessee] Williams III (crit). *Philological Quarterly*, 94 (Win.-Spr. 2015), 173-84.

Banerjee, A. Tennessee Williams and the Plastic Medium (crit). Sewanee Review, 123 (Sum. 2015), 519-25.

Clericuzio, Alessandro, ed. *Transcultural Perspectives on Tennessee Williams* (crit). Bologna: I Libri de Emil, 2015.

Fong, Tony. "I Look into Their Myriad Eyes": The Queer Gaze of Tennessee Williams's Memoirs (crit). University of Toronto Quarterly, 84 (Win. 2015), 34-54.

Foster, Verna A. White Woods and Blue Jasmine: Woody Allen Rewrites A Streetcar Named Desire (crit). Literature/Film Quarterly, 43 (3) 2015, 188-201.

Grissom, James. Follies of God: Tennessee Williams and the Women of the Fog (crit). NY: Knopf, 2015.

Michiels, Laura. Quoting Poetry, Translating Music (and Vice Versa): Mediation in Tennessee Williams's Something Cloudy, Something Clear (crit). *Journal of Contemporary Drama in English*, 3 (Nov. 2015), 234-51.

Mishra, Vijoy. Tennessee Williams and His World of Symbols (crit). New Delhi: Magnate Books Pvt., 2015.

Palmer, R. Barton. John Huston and Postwar Hollywood: *The Night of the Iguana* (1964) in Context (crit). *South Atlantic Review*, 80 (3-4) 2015, 25-45.

Pease, Donald E. Cat on a Hot Tin Roof: Restoring Tennessee Williams's Production of the 1950s Primal Scene (crit). Boundary 2: An International Journal of Literature and Culture, 42 (May 2015), 25-56.

Pellet, Christophe. Tennessee Williams (crit). Lausanne: Ides et Calendes, 2015.

Phoebus, Mia. Walking the Dunes with Tennessee Williams (biog; M). Los Angeles: Doc Jackson Publishing, 2015.

Saddik, Annette J. Tennessee Williams and the Theatre of Excess: The Strange, the Crazed, the Queer (crit). Cambridge: Cambridge U P, 2015.

Smith, Catherine. Fashioning Mental Illness: Woody Allen's Jasmine French, a Twenty-First-Century Blanche DuBois (crit). Film, Fashion & Consumption, 4 (1) 2015, 75-88.

Williams, Tennessee. "Mending Sails by Candelight": A Preface to *Clothes for a Summer Hotel*, ed. John S. Bak (crit). *F. Scott Fitzgerald Review*, 13 (2015), 15-28.

#### Woolson, Constance Fenimore (1840-1894)

- McEntee, Grace. "Have You Not Heard of Baptiste?": Educating the Reader in Constance Fenimore Woolson's "Jeannette" (crit). *American Literary Realism*, 47 (Win. 2015), 151-68.
- Scriptunas, Melanie Kay. The Evolution of Appalachian Literature, 1870-1900 (crit). Ph.D. Dissertation, U Delaware, 2014.

# Wright, James A. (1927-1980)

- Lieberman, Laurence. On "Bari, Old and Young," by James Wright (crit). American Poetry Review, 44 (May-June 2015), 17.
- Roberts, Tony. With the Cheated and the Weak: The Poetry of James Wright (crit). PN Review, 41 (May-June 2015), 50-51.

#### Wright, Richard (1908-1960)

- Afflerbach, Ian. Liberalism's Blind Judgment: Richard Wright's *Native Son* and the Politics of Reception (crit). *Modern Fiction Studies*, 61 (Spr. 2015), 90-113.
- Andronache, Daniela. Reconfigurations of Racial Identity: Racism in Richard Wright's Work (crit). Iasi: Timpul, 2015.
- Amine, Laila. The Paris Paradox: Colorblindness and Colonialism in African American Expatriate Fiction (crit). *American Literature*, 87 (Dec. 2015), 739-68.
- Bergin, Cathy. "Bitter with the Past But Sweet with the Dream" Communism in the African American Imaginary: Representations of the Communist Party, 1940-1952 (crit). Leiden: Brill, 2015.
- Bryant, Earle V., ed. *Byline, Richard Wright: Articles from the* Daily Worker *and* New Masses (crit). Columbia: U Missouri P, 2015.
- Buschendorf, Christa. Reading Shakespeare Matters: Symbolic Struggles over Literary Taste among Black Intellectuals (crit). REAL: Yearbook of Research in English and American Literature, 31 (2015), 185-99.
- Krebs, Edgardo C. Sangre Negra: Breve Historia de una Película Perdida (crit). Buenos Aires: Instituto Nacional de Cine y Artes Audiovisuales, 2015.
- Levecq, Christine. What Is Africa to Me Now? The Politics of Unhappy Returns (crit). Journeys: The International Journal of Travel and Travel Writing, 16 (2) 2015, 79-100.
- Lewis, Thabiti. Bigger Still Haunts the American Imagination and Black Reality: Art with a Purpose (crit). CLA Journal, 58 (Mar.-June 2015), 193-211.
- Li, Stephanie. Playing in the White: Black Writers, White Subjects (crit). NY: Oxford U P, 2015.
- McKinley, Maggie. Masculinity and the Paradox of Violence in American Fiction, 1950-1975 (crit). NY: Bloomsbury Academic, 2015.
- Mendes, Gabriel N. Under the Strain of Color: Harlem's Lafargue Clinic and the Promise of an Antiracist Psychiatry (crit). Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell U P, 2015.
- Phipps, Gregory. "He Wished That He Could Be an Idea in Their Minds": Legal Pragmatism and the Construction of White Subjectivity in Richard Wright's *Native Son* (crit). *Texas Studies in Literature and Language*, 57 (Fall 2015), 325-42.
- Richardson, Brian. Representing Social Minds: "We" and "They" Narratives, Natural and Unnatural (crit). Narrative, 23 (May 2015), 200-12.
- Schwenn, Thomas A. Prodigal, Wayward: Orson Welles and Adapting Richard Wright's Native Son (crit). Journal of Adaptation in Film and Performance, 8 (1) 2015, 61-69.
- Zeigler, James. Red Scare Racism and Cold War Black Radicalism (crit). Jackson: U P of Mississippi, 2015.

# Zitkala-Sa (1876-1938)

Newmark, Julianne. Claims to Political Place through the National Council of American Indians: Locating Gertrude and Raymond Bonnin in the Nation's Capital (crit). *Modern Language Studies*, 45 (Sum. 2015), 69-93.

# LIBRARY OF AMERICA EDITIONS

Bellow, Saul. *Novels*, 1984-2000. James Wood, ed. NY: Library of America, 2015. [no.260] Leonard, Elmore. *Four Novels of the 1980s*. Greg Sutter, ed. Library of America, 2015. [no.267]

# **PERIODICALS**

Northside Review. No. 1- (September 2015- ). Annual. Charles Gabel and Erich Schweikher, editors. Northsidereview.com; Cincinnati, Ohio.

Rootstalk: A Prairie Journal of Culture, Science, and the Arts. Vol. 1- (Spring 2015- ).Semiannual. Jonathan Andelson, Director of the Center for Prairie Studies, Grinnell College, Grinnell, Iowa 50112.

Studies in Midwestern History. Vol. 1- (March 2015- ). Irregular. Jon K. Lauck, general editor. Midwestern History Association, Sioux Falls, South Dakota.

# The Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature congratulates

# **Donald Daiker**

Winner of the 2018 MidAmerica Award for distinguished contributions to the study of Midwestern literature

and

# Tim O'Brien

Winner of the 2018 Mark Twain Award for distinguished contributions to Midwestern literature

These awards will be presented at noon on May 18, 2018, at the Society's 48th annual meeting, Kellogg Center, Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan, May 17-19, 2018.

For registration information, go to the "annual symposium" link at ssml.org

# RECENT MIDWESTERN FICTION AND POETRY

#### Fiction

Agee, Jonis. The Paradise of Bones. Morrow, 2016. [Nebraska]

Ash, Stephanie Wilbur. The Annie Year. Unnamed Press, 2016. [Iowa]

Box, C.J. Paradise Valley. Minotaur, 2017. [North Dakota]

Buntin, Julie. Marlena. Henry Holt, 2017. [Michigan]

Chevalier, Tracy. At the Edge of the Orchard. Viking, 2016. [Ohio]

Chaon, Dan. Ill Will. Ballantine Books, 2017. [suburban Cleveland]

Darnielle, John. *Universal Harvester*. Farrar, Strauss and Giroux, 2017. [Iowa]

Fluke, Joanne. *Banana Cream Pie Murder*. Kensington, 2017. [Minnesota] Hamilton, Jane. *The Excellent Lombards*. Grand Central Publishing, 2016. [Wisconsin]

Hebert, Christopher. *Angels of Detroit*. Bloomsbury USA, 2016. [Detroit] Kennedy, Deborah E. *Tornado Weather*. Flatiron, 2017. [Indiana]

Lodgson, Loren. *The Moon was Big and Yellow and I Was a Little Chicken Myself*. Eureka, 2016 [western Illinois]

— Going After Sasquatch and Other Eldrich Illusions. Eureka, 2017. [western Illinois]

Moore, Edward Kelsey. *The Supremes Sing the Happy Heartache Blues*. Henry Holt, 2017. [Indiana]

Ng, Celeste. Littel Fires Everywhere. Penguin, 2017. [Ohio]

Rebeck, Theresa. *I'm Glad about You*. G.P. Putnam's Sons, 2016. [Cincinnati]

Satyal, Rakesh. *No One Can Pronounce My Name*. Picador, 2017. [suburban Cleveland]

Sittenfeld, Curtis. Eligible. Random House, 2016 [Cincinnati]

Strout, Elizabeth. *Anything Is Possible*. Random House, 2017. [western Illinois]

# **Poetry**

Heller, Janet Ruth. *Exodus*. Cincinnati: Wordtech Editions, 2014. Knoepfle, John. *The Aloe of Evening*. Indian Paintbrush Poets, 2016. Kooser, Ted. *Splitting an Order*. Copper Canyon, 2014.



# Dictionary of Midwestern Literature Volume 2

Dimensions of the Midwestern Literary Imagination Edited by Philip A. Greasley

A project of the Society for the Study of Midwestern Literature

The Midwest is often thought of as the most American of the nation's regions. Its literature and culture reflect its locales, landforms, and history while remaining vibrant, evolving entities that partake fully of national and international trends. Midwestern literature and culture are sophisticated, complex amalgams marked by diversity, egalitarian values, and emphasis on education.

Volume Two of the *Dictionary of Midwestern Literature* delineates the Midwestern literary imagination through multiple entries in each of the following categories:

- »» Thirty-five pivotal Midwestern literary texts
- »» Literatures of the twelve Midwestern states and leading cities
- »» Literatures of the Midwest's many diverse population groups
- »» Historical and cultural developments, like the introduction of printing and publishing as agents of civilization, evolving views of Native Americans, and shifting perspectives on business, technology, religion, and philosophy
- »» Social movements and cultural change, from small towns, immigration, and migration to urban life, protest, radicalism, and progressivism
- »» Literary genres from the age of exploration to comic strips, film, science fiction, environmental writing, poetry slams, and graphic novels
- »» Literary periodicals
- »» Regional studies

PHILIP A. GREASLEY is a retired Associate Professor of English, Dean, University Extension, and Associate Provost for University Engagement at the University of Kentucky. He has served as General Editor of the *Dictionary of Midwestern Literature* and has published widely on Midwestern writers, the Chicago Renaissance, and modern poetics.



iupress indiana.edu

# RECIPIENTS OF THE MARK TWAIN AWARD for distinguished contributions to Midwestern Literature

Jack Conroy	1980
Frederick Manfred	1981
Wright Morris	1982
John Voelker (Robert Traver)	1983
Harriette Arnow	1984
Gwendolyn Brooks	1985
John Knoepfle	1986
Andrew Greeley	1987
Harry Mark Petrakis	1988
Dudley Randall	1989
Jim Harrison	1990
Don Robertson	1991
Ray Bradbury	1992
Mona Van Duyn	1993
William H. Gass	1994
William Maxwell	1995
Sara Paretsky	1996
Toni Morrison	1007
Jon Hassler	1997
Judith Minty	1998
Virginia Hamilton	1999
William Kienzle	2000
Dan Gerber	2001
Herbert Woodward Martin	2002
David Citino	2003
Richard Thomas	2004
Margo Lagattuta	2005
David Diamond	2006
Stuart Dybek	2007
Jonis Agee	2008
Scott Russell Sanders	2009
Jane Hamilton	2010
Louise Erdrich	2011
Sandra Seaton	2012
Ted Kooser	2013
Naomi Long Madgett	2014
Philip Levine	2015
Michael Martone	2016
Gloria Whelan	2017